# A BRIEF SURVEY ON MUCKENHOUPT WEIGHTS AND L<sup>p</sup>-BOUNDEDNESS OF CERTAIN TRANSLATION-INVARIANT OPERATORS

M.Sc. Thesis

by

Uttam Kumar Dolai



# DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS INDIAN INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY INDORE MAY 2024

## A Brief Survey on Muckenhoupt Weights and L<sup>p</sup>-Boundedness of Certain Translation-Invariant Operators

#### A THESIS

Submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the award of the degree of

#### Master of Science

by

# Uttam Kumar Dolai

(Roll No.2203141015)

Under the guidance of

## Dr. Ashisha Kumar



# DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS INDIAN INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY INDORE MAY 2024

### INDIAN INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY INDORE CANDIDATE'S DECLARATION

I hereby certify that the work which is being presented in the thesis entitled "A brief survey on Muckenhoupt Weights and  $L^p$ -boundedness of certain translation-invariant operators" in the partial fulfillment of the requirements for the award of the degree of **MASTER OF SCIENCE** and submitted in the **DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS**, Indian Institute of Technology Indore, is an authentic record of my own work carried out during the time period from July 2023 to May 2024 under the supervision of **Dr**. Ashisha Kumar, Assistant Professor, Department of Mathematics, IIT Indore. The matter presented in this thesis by me has not been submitted for the award of any other degree of this or any other institute.

Signature of the student with date

(Uttam Kumar Dolai)

This is to certify that the above statement made by the candidate is correct to the best of my knowledge.

Notin Komar 30/05/24

Signature of Thesis Supervisor with date

(Dr. Ashisha Kumar)

Uttam Kumar Dolai has successfully given his M.Sc. Oral Examination held on 27th May, 2024.

John Komar

Signature of supervisor of M.Sc Thesis Date: 30/05/24

Signature of Convener, DPGC Date: 30/05/2024

Dedicated to my family

### Acknowledgement

I am immensely grateful to my guide, Dr. Ashisha Kumar, Assistant Professor at the Department of Mathematics, for his assistance and guidance throughout my M.Sc. journey. With his constant effort and mentorship, I was able to develop a much deeper understanding of the subject and grasp even the toughest concepts. He played a pivotal role in making me much more mature in my mathematical knowledge and I am deeply appreciative of that. I would also like to extend my gratitude to Mr. Aniruddha who has been a constant source of support and encouragement for me. He has always been by my side and helped me not only with academics but also motivated me to push my boundaries. I am truly thankful for the efforts that he put in to drive me toward excellence, even though things got a little tough for me sometimes. Nevertheless, I made a great bond with him and I am very grateful for all the love, care, and support. Further, I would like to thank our HoD, Prof. Niraj Kumar Shukla, Convenor DPGC, Dr. Vijay Kumar Sohani, and convener of the thesis evaluation committee Dr. Swadesh Kumar Sahoo for their consistent encouragement and help. I would also like to thank the Department of Mathematics, IIT Indore for providing the best facilities such as the DST-FIST funded Bhaskaracharya Mathematics Laboratory and the Brahmagupta Mathematics Library which allowed me to work and conduct discussions with my colleagues, seniors, and juniors.

I would like to thank the Department of Science and Technology (DST), Ministry of Human Resources and Development (MHRD), Government of India for the Innovation in Science Pursuit for Inspired Research Scholarship for Higher Education (INSPIRE-SHE) reference number DST/INSPIRE/02/2019/011141. The scholarship grant for five years (2019-2024) has helped me financially.

I am incredibly grateful to my family members for their constant support as they have acted as my pillar throughout my entire life. Special thanks to Mr. Shubhdeep Das. At last, I would like to thank my friends and the amazing people I met here. I am extremely thankful for the love and support from Mr. Sajin, Ms. Nishi, Mr. Kanchan, Mr. Kevin, Ms. Madhurima, Mr. Shubham, Mr. Krishna and Mr. Yash. Without them, this journey wouldn't have been so much fun and memorable.

### Abstract

In this survey, we try to understand boundedness of translation-invariant (linear) operators on Lebesgue spaces. Translation-invariant operators are an important part of Fourier Analysis. These operators enjoy "nice"-properties. For instance, it is known, due to Hörmander, that translation-invariant operators are " $L^p$ -improving". Our main aim is to see the boundedness of such operators on  $L^p$ -spaces of the Euclidean space not only with the usual Lebesgue measure, but also with measures induced by positive (measurable) functions. Such functions are referred to as weights.

A natural question arises: Are all weights "good"? At the first glance, this question is ambiguous and does not merit an answer at all! How does one define "good" weights? A part of this thesis also describes some literature in this direction. Study of averages of functions on the real line was done nearly a century ago by Hardy and Littlewood, in the context of differentiability properties of integrable functions. Their study gave rise to a whole new area of *Maximal functions*. Muckenhoupt further developed theory on the weighted boundedness of maximal functions, and characterized all (positive) weights for which the Hardy-Littlewood maximal functions are bounded on  $L^p$ . These classes of weights are now famously known as Muckenhoupt classes  $A_p$ . In our survey, we focus on these weights. Our aim, therefore, is twofold: One, to understand Muckenhoupt weights, their characterizations, possible generalization, and "nice" properties; and two, to use this knowledge in understanding the  $L^p$ -boundedness of translation-invariant operators. While, in generality, there are a variety of translation-invariant operators, we deal with those that are of convolution type. Particularly, in this thesis, we study the  $L^p$ -boundedness of (generalized) Calderón-Zygmund operators, and a few multipliers. For the latter, we require Littlewood-Payley theory, which is also dealt with. We see that the Muckenhoupt classes and the boundedness results for (Hardy-Littlewood) Maximal functions play an important role in this study. In the final chapter of the thesis, we give a few (and in no way exhaustive) directions that one can approach with this knowledge.

# Contents

A	Acknowledgement									
Abstract										
1 Introduction										
<b>2</b>	Pre	limina	ries	5						
	2.1	$L^p$ spa	aces	5						
2.2 Operators on Banach space		tors on Banach space	7							
		2.2.1	Bounded Linear Operator	8						
		2.2.2	Linear functional and the dual of Banach space $\ldots$ .	8						
		2.2.3	Transpose of a linear operator	9						
	2.3	type inequalities and Interpolation	9							
	2.4 Schwartz Functions and tempered distribution			21						
		2.4.1	The space of Schwartz functions	21						
		2.4.2	Tempered distributions	22						
	2.5	Fourie	er transform	23						

	2.6	5 Integration on the sphere and Bessel function of the first kind $\therefore$					
		2.6.1 Integration on the sphere	25				
		2.6.2 Bessel Function of first kind	28				
	2.7	Approximation to Identity	30				
	2.8	Bochner Integral and related results	32				
3	Ma	ximal Operators	47				
	3.1	Hardy-Littlewood Maximal operator					
	3.2	Dyadic Maximal operator and Calderón-Zygmund decomposition .					
	3.3	$L^p - L^p$ boundedness of Hardy-Littlewood Maximal operator					
	3.4	Rectangular Maximal Operator	71				
	3.5	Sharp maximal operator and BMO space	72				
4	Mu	uckenhoupt weights					
	4.1	A Weighted Norm Inequality	81				
	4.2	Definition and Properties of $A_p$ weights $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$					
	4.3	Characterization of $A_p$ weights	91				
		4.3.1 Strong-type inequalities with weights	93				
	4.4	Construction of $A_1$ weights	100				
	4.5	An Extrapolation Theorem	104				
	4.6	Strong $A_p$ weights	106				
<b>5</b>	Cal	Calderón-Zygmund Theory 1					
	5.1	Hilbert transform	108				
		5.1.1 The principal value of $1/x$	109				
		5.1.2 Definition and properties of Hilbert transform $\ldots$ .	111				
		5.1.3 $L^p - L^p$ boundedness of Hilbert transform	113				
		5.1.4 Pointwise convergence of truncated integrals	119				
	5.2	Calderón-Zygmund operator					
	5.3	Weighted inequalities for Calderón-Zygmund operators 137					

#### CONTENTS

	6	Littlewood-Paley Theory and Multipliers				
		6.1	Calder	cón-Zygmund Theorem for Banach-Valued Functions	. 153	
		6.2	Littlev	vood-Paley theory	. 165	
	6.3 Multipliers				. 176	
			6.3.1	The Hörmander multiplier theorem	. 182	
			6.3.2	The Marcinkiewicz multiplier theorem	. 187	
			6.3.3	Bochner-Riesz multipliers	. 194	
	7	Cor	nclusio	n	202	

# CHAPTER 1

## Introduction

The study of averages is an important part of mathematics. The knowledge of average behaviour of a system is of interest to many fields, such as Dynamics, Ergodic Theory, and even Harmonic analysis. In this survey, we are interested in the Harmonic analysis point of view.

While the origin of the study of averages cannot be pinned to a particular event in mathematical history, we briefly describe the the view of Hardy and Littlewood for the study of averages of functions defined on the Euclidean space  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . The motivation for them goes back to the first fundamental theorem of calculus. We know that given a continuous function  $f : [a, b] \to \mathbb{R}$ , the "area function",  $F : [a, b] \to \mathbb{R}$ , defined by

$$F(x) = \int_{a}^{x} f(t) \,\mathrm{d}t,$$

is differentiable, and in fact, F'(x) = f(x), for every  $x \in (a, b)$ . Let us try to

#### CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

understand the derivative of F in detail. By definition, we have,

$$F'(x) = \lim_{h \to 0} \frac{F(x+h) - F(x)}{h}.$$

However, since the limit exists, we may very well write it as

$$F'(x) = \lim_{h \to 0} \frac{F(x) - F(x-h)}{h}.$$

By adding the two expressions, we get

$$f(x) = F'(x) = \lim_{h \to 0} \frac{F(x+h) - F(x-h)}{2h} = \lim_{h \to 0} \frac{1}{2h} \int_{x-h}^{x+h} f(t) dt.$$

If we notice carefully, the expression  $\frac{1}{2h} \int_{x-h}^{x+h} f(t) dt$  gives the average of f over the interval (x - h, x + h). Therefore, essentially, the first fundamental theorem of calculus says that for continuous functions, the averages over intervals centered at x converge to the function f as the size of the interval shrinks to zero.

The next step is to generalize this concept to higher dimensions. Hardy and Littlewood in [14], study these averages through their corresponding maximal function, and derive a differentiation theorem, famously known as the Lebesgue differentiation theorem. When generalizing this idea to higher dimensions, the most natural way is to consider balls in place of intervals, and study the averages of the form  $\frac{1}{|B(x,r)|} \int_{B(x,r)} f(t) dt$ , where  $|\cdot|$  denotes the Lebesgue measure of a set in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . This was done by Wiener in [26] in the context of Ergodic Theory. These averages are the main component of our study.

Speaking of averages, we easily notice that they are "smoothing" operators. Vaguely, taking averages of functions increase their regularity, at least in terms of differentiation. One might ask whether taking averages increase the integrability of functions? That is, given a *p*-integrable function on  $\mathbb{R}$ , is its average also *p*integrable? Can we expect it to be *q*-integrable for  $q \neq p$ ? These questions are the basic framework of our study.

Apart from the averages, another important operation in Harmonic analysis is the convolution. Formally, given two "nice" functions  $f, g : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{C}$ , we define

#### CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

their convolution by the function  $f * g : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{C}$ , as

$$f * g(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f(x - y) g(y) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

A particular case of convolutions is the averaging operator. So, we may ask similar questions about integrability of convolution operators. Particularly, we fix a nice function K defined on  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , called the *kernel of convolution*, and define an operator T by

$$Tf = K * f.$$

Now, we ask whether Tf is q-integrable whenever f is p-integrable. In fact, we ask a stronger question: Is T bounded from  $L^p$  to  $L^q$ ? Due to a famous result by Hörmander ([15]), it is known that a necessary condition is  $q \ge p$ . In fact, Hörmander proved the result translation-invariant operators. Formally, an operator T is translation-invariant, if for any  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ , we have  $T \circ \tau_x = \tau_x \circ T$ . Here,  $\tau_x$  is an operator defined by

$$\tau_x f(y) = f(y - x).$$

Translation-invariant operators form the other part of our study. It is known (see, for instance, [12]) that translation-invariant operators are of convolution type. More precisely, they can be written as convolutions for a "nice" class of functions. Owing to their importance in analysis, we study two types of translation-invariant operators in this thesis. First, we consider the operators that mimic convolutions in some sense. This leads us to the Calderón-Zygmund theory. Next, we study the (translation-invariant) operators whose Fourier transform is a multiplication by a bounded function. Such operators are called **multipliers**. While the study of multipliers is vast, and a lot of research is going on, we deal with three major multiplier theorems in this survey.

This thesis is organized as follows: Chapter 2 deals with preliminaries required later. Here, we begin with recalling basic concepts from measure theory and functional analysis. We do not give most of the proofs and details of the results mentioned in this chapter, but rather only their references. The main section of this chapter deals with the development of Bochner integral (also known as vector-valued or Banach-valued integral), which is not usually covered in a first course on Functional Analysis. Hence, we give all the required details. The next chapter (Chapter 3) deals with the study of averages and maximal functions, and their  $L^{p}$ -boundedness. In Chapter 4, we try and characterize all the weight functions w that make the Hardy-Littlewood maximal function bounded on the weighted Lebesgue spaces  $L^{p}(w)$ . This completes the first part of our thesis. The next part deals with the study of  $L^{p}$ -boundedness of translation-invariant operators. In Chapter 5, we start by a prototypical example of a convolution-type operator, and build our way to the Calderón-Zygmund theory. We see later that this study is also useful in our study of multipliers. The penultimate chapter (Chapter 6) first deals with Littlewood-Paley theory, which is further required to study multipliers. In our study of multiplier theory, we deal with three important results due to Hörmander, Marcinkiewicz and Bochner. Finally, in Chapter 7, we conclude the thesis and discuss a few directions of further study.

# CHAPTER 2

## Preliminaries

In this chapter, we provide preliminary results required later, and make some notation precise. We refrain from giving detailed proofs of simple results and rather refer to the sources at most places. Two sections of this chapter are of importance to us: First, the section on interpolation results, and second, on the Bochner integral. In these sections we provide complete details of all results discussed.

### **2.1** $L^p$ spaces

We start by recalling certain basic definitions and results from integration theory. Most of the material presented here can be found in [22] or [9]. Throughout this chapter,  $(X, \mu)$  denotes a  $\sigma$ -finite measure space. If  $1 \leq p < \infty$ , the space  $L^p(X, \mu)$  consists of all complex valued measurable functions on X such that

$$\int\limits_X |f(x)|^p \, \mathrm{d}\mu(x) < \infty.$$

To simplify the notation, we write  $L^p(X)$ . If  $f \in L^p(X)$ , the  $L^p$  norm of f is defined as

$$||f||_{L^{p}(X)} = \left(\int_{X} |f(x)|^{p} d\mu(x)\right)^{1/p}$$

Sometimes we abbreviate the norm as  $||f||_{L^p}$  or  $||f||_p$ .

Similarly, we define  $L^{\infty}(X)$  as the collection of all essentially bounded measurable functions. A function  $f: X \to \mathbb{C}$  is essentially bounded if there is some M > 0 such that the  $\mu(\{x \in X | |f(x)| > M\}) = 0$ . The uniform norm of essentially bounded functions  $||f||_{\infty}$  is defined to be the smallest M > 0 such that  $\mu(\{x \in X | |f(x)| > M\}) = 0$ .

**Remark 2.1.** Often, in statements of many results, we abuse notation and write  $||f||_p = \left(\int_X |f(x)|^p dx\right)^{\frac{1}{p}}$  for  $p = +\infty$  as well. It is to be understood that in this case, the norm is taken as the uniform norm.

The following are some important examples of  $L^p$  spaces.

1. If  $X = \mathbb{R}^n$  and  $\mu$  equals Lebesgue measure then the  $L^p$  space is denoted by  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . There, we write

$$||f||_p = \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{1/p}$$

2. If we take  $X = \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\mu$  equal to the counting measure, we get discrete  $L^p$  spaces. They are denoted by  $\ell^p(\mathbb{Z})$ . Measurable functions are simply sequences  $f = (x_n)_{n \in \mathbb{Z}}$  of complex numbers, and

$$||(x_n)_{n\in\mathbb{Z}}||_{L^p} = \left(\sum_{n\in\mathbb{Z}} |a_n|^p\right)^{1/p}$$

It is known that the space  $L^p(X)$ , is a Banach space with the norm defined above. The following inequalities are crucial to us. In what follows, given  $1 \le p \le +\infty$ , the conjugate exponent p' to p is given by

$$\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{p'} = 1$$

**Theorem 2.1** (Hölder's inequality [9]). Let f and g be two measurable functions on X. Let p and p' be conjugate exponents,  $1 \le p \le \infty$ . Then, we have

$$\int_{X} |f(x)g(x)| \, \mathrm{d}\mu(x) \le \left(\int_{X} |f(x)|^p \, \mathrm{d}\mu(x)\right)^{1/p} \left(\int_{X} |g(x)|^{p'} \, \mathrm{d}\mu(x)\right)^{1/p'}$$
  
where, the case  $p = 1$  or  $p = +\infty$  is understood accordingly.

**Theorem 2.2** (Minkowski's inequality [17]). If  $1 \le p \le \infty$  and  $f, g \in L^p(X)$ , then  $f + g \in L^p(X)$ , and  $||f + g||_{L^p} \le ||f||_{L^p} + ||g||_{L^p}$ .

We also have the continuous version of Minkowski's inequality.

**Theorem 2.3** (Minkowski's Integral Inequality [7]). Let  $(X, \mu)$  and  $(Y, \nu)$  be measure spaces and  $F: X \times Y \to \mathbb{C}$  be a measurable function. Then, we have for  $1 \leq p < \infty$ ,

$$\left[\int_{X} \left| \int_{Y} F(x,y) \, \mathrm{d}y \right|^{p} \, \mathrm{d}x \right]^{\frac{1}{p}} \leq \int_{Y} \left[ \int_{X} \left| F(x,y) \, \mathrm{d}x \right| \right]^{\frac{1}{p}} \, \mathrm{d}y.$$
(2.1)

**Remark 2.2.** The spaces  $L^p(X)$  can be defined for 0 analogously. $However, in these cases, the map <math>\|\cdot\|_p$  is not a norm, since it no longer satisfies the triangle inequality. Nonetheless, we call it a "norm", and use it at some places where the triangle inequality is not important.

#### 2.2 Operators on Banach space

In this section, we recall a few definitions and results concerning linear operators on Banach spaces. A normed linear space consists of an underlying vetor space V over a field of scalars (the real or complex number), together with a norm  $|| \cdot || : V \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}^+$  that satisfies:

- 1. ||v|| = 0 if and only if v = 0.
- 2.  $||\alpha v|| = |\alpha|||v||$ , where  $\alpha$  is a scalar and  $v \in V$ .

#### CHAPTER 2. PRELIMINARIES

3.  $||v + w|| \le ||v|| + ||w||$  for all  $v, w \in V$ .

The space V is said to be complete if every Cauchy sequence in V is convergent. A complete normed linear space is called a **Banach space**.

#### 2.2.1 Bounded Linear Operator

Continuous linear operators between Banach spaces are of importance to us. Here, we recall a few related definitions and results from Functional Analysis.

**Definition 2.1** (Bounded Linear Operator). Let X and Y be normed linear spaces, a linear operator  $T : X \longrightarrow Y$  is bounded if there is a constant C > 0 such that for all  $x \in X$ ,

$$||T(x)|| \le C||x||.$$

Operator norm of a bounded linear operator  $T: X \to Y$  is

$$||T|| := \sup_{\substack{x \in X \\ x \neq 0}} \frac{||Tx||}{||x||} = \sup_{\substack{x \in X \\ ||x|| = 1}} ||Tx|| = \sup_{\substack{x \in X \\ ||x|| \le 1}} ||Tx||.$$

The following result is the link between bounded operators and continuous operators.

**Theorem 2.4.** A linear operator from a normed space X to another normed space Y is bounded if and only if it is continuous.

#### 2.2.2 Linear functional and the dual of Banach space

Let  $\mathcal{B}$  be a Banach space over a field  $\mathbb{F}$ . For our purpose,  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{C}$ . A linear functional is a map  $\Lambda : \mathcal{B} \longrightarrow \mathbb{F}$  that satisfies

$$\Lambda(\alpha u + \beta v) = \alpha \Lambda(u) + \beta \Lambda(v),$$

for all  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{F}$ , and  $u, v \in \mathcal{B}$ . We know that the set of all continuous linear functionals over  $\mathcal{B}$  is a vector space over  $\mathbb{F}$ . It is denoted by  $\mathcal{B}'$ . Equipped with the operator norm,  $\mathcal{B}'$  is a Banach space.

The following well-known duality is well-known.

**Theorem 2.5.** For  $1 \le p < \infty$ , the normed dual of  $L^p(X)$  is  $L^{p'}(X)$ . Moreover, we have for measurable functions  $f: X \to \mathbb{C}$ ,

$$||f||_{L^p} = \sup\left\{ \left| \int_X f(x) g(x) d\mu(x) \right| : ||g||_{L^{p'}(X)} \le 1 \right\}.$$

#### 2.2.3 Transpose of a linear operator

We also require the definition of transpose of a linear operator.

**Definition 2.2** (Transpose). Let  $T : X \longrightarrow Y$  be a linear operator where X and Y are normed spaces. Then the transpose operator  $T^t : Y' \longrightarrow X'$  is defined by

$$(T^t g)(x) = g(Tx),$$

The following result is well known.

**Theorem 2.6.** If  $T: X \to Y$  is a bounded linear operator, then  $T^t: Y' \to X'$  is also a bounded linear operator. Moreover, we have  $||T|| = ||T^t||$ .

### 2.3 Weak-type inequalities and Interpolation

In this section, we give important techniques useful to our study. Since the results discussed here might be new to some readers, we give complete details. We begin by defining weak boundedness of operators on  $L^p$  spaces.

**Definition 2.3** (Weak type boundedness). Let  $(X, \mu)$  and  $(Y, \nu)$  be measure spaces, and let T be an operator from  $L^p(X)$  into the space of measurable functions from Y to  $\mathbb{C}$ . We say that T is of weak type (p,q), for  $q < \infty$ , if

$$\nu\left(\{y \in Y : |Tf(y)| > \lambda\}\right) \le \left(\frac{C||f||_p}{\lambda}\right)^q$$

and we say that T is weak  $(p, \infty)$  if it is bounded operator from  $L^p(X)$  to  $L^{\infty}(Y)$ .

One might wonder about the notion of "strong" boundedness. The definition is not different from that of bounded operators (see Definition 2.1). **Definition 2.4** (Strong boundedness). Let T be an operator from  $L^p(X)$  into the space of measurable functions from Y to  $\mathbb{C}$ . We say that T is of strong type (p,q) if it is bounded from  $L^p(X)$  to  $L^q(Y)$ , i.e., there is a constant C > 0 such that for all  $f \in L^p(X)$ , we have

$$||Tf||_q \le C||f||_p.$$

It is easy to see that if an operator is strong (p,q) then it is weak (p,q). Indeed, let  $E_{\lambda} = \{y \in Y : |Tf(y)| > \lambda\}$ . Then,

$$\nu(E_{\lambda}) = \int_{Y} \chi_{E_{\lambda}} \mathrm{d}\nu(y) \le \int_{Y} \left| \frac{Tf(y)}{\lambda} \right|^{q} \mathrm{d}\nu(y) \le \frac{||Tf||_{q}^{q}}{\lambda^{q}} \le \left( \frac{C||f||_{p}}{\lambda} \right)^{q}.$$

**Remark 2.3.** When  $(X, \mu) = (Y, \nu)$  and T is the identity operator, the weak (p, p) inequality is the classical Chebyshev (or Markov's) inequality (see for example, [9]).

The relationship between weak (p, q) inequalities and almost everywhere convergence is given by the following result. Here, we assume that  $(X, \mu)=(Y, \nu)$ .

**Theorem 2.7.** Let  $\{T_t\}_{t\in I}$  be a family of linear operators on  $L^p(X)$  and define a maximal function associated to  $\{T_t\}_{t\in I}$  by

$$T^*f(x) = \sup_{t \in I} |T_t f(x)|.$$

Here, the index set I is a topological subspace of  $\mathbb{R}$  with a limit point  $t_0$ . If  $T^*$  is weak (p,q) then the set

$$\left\{ f \in L^p(X) \ \left| \lim_{t \to t_0} T_t f(x) = f(x) \ a.e. \ x \in X \right\} \right\}$$

is closed in  $L^p(X)$ .

*Proof.* Let us consider a sequence of functions  $(f_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$  in  $L^p(X)$  which converges to the function  $f \in L^p(X)$  in the  $L^p$  norm and such that  $\forall n \in \mathbb{N}, T_t f_n$  converges to  $f_n$  almost everywhere. Now,

$$|T_t f(x) - f(x)| = |T_t (f - f_n)(x) - (f(x) - f_n(x)) + T_t f_n(x) - f_n(x)|$$
  
$$\leq |T_t (f - f_n)(x) - (f(x) - f_n(x))| + |T_t f_n(x) - f_n(x)|.$$

Therefore, 
$$\begin{split} \limsup_{t \to t_0} |T_t f(x) - f(x)| &\leq \limsup_{t \to t_0} |T_t (f - f_n)(x) - (f(x) - f_n(x))| + \\ \limsup_{t \to t_0} |T_t f_n(x) - f_n(x)|. \text{ As a result,} \\ &\left\{ x \in X \middle| \limsup_{t \to t_0} |T_t f(x) - f(x)| > 2\lambda \right\} \subseteq \\ &\left\{ x \in X \middle| \limsup_{t \to t_0} |T_t (f - f_n)(x) - (f(x) - f_n(x))| > \lambda \right\} \\ &\bigcup \left\{ x \in X : \limsup_{t \to t_0} |T_t f_n(x) - f_n(x)| > \lambda \right\}. \end{split}$$

Since  $T_t f_n$  converges pointwise to  $f_n$  almost everywhere, we have

$$\limsup_{t \to t_0} |T_t f_n(x) - f_n(x)| = 0,$$

for almost every  $x \in X$ . Therefore,

$$\mu\left(\left\{x \in X : \limsup_{t \to t_0} |T_t f_n(x) - f_n(x)| > \lambda\right\}\right) = 0.$$

So, we have the following:

$$\mu \left( \left\{ x \in X : \limsup_{t \to t_0} |T_t f(x) - f(x)| > \lambda \right\} \right)$$

$$\leq \mu \left( \left\{ x \in X : \limsup_{t \to t_0} |T_t (f - f_n)(x) - (f(x) - f_n(x))| > \lambda \right\} \right)$$

$$\leq \mu \left( \left\{ x \in X |T^* (f - f_n)(x) > \frac{\lambda}{2} \right\} \right) + \mu \left( \left\{ x \in X ||(f - f_n)(x)| > \frac{\lambda}{2} \right\} \right)$$

$$\leq \left( \frac{2C}{\lambda} ||f - f_n||_p \right)^q + \left( \frac{2}{\lambda} ||f - f_n||_p \right)^p .$$

The last inequality follows from the fact that  $T^*$  is weak (p,q), and the Chebyshev's inequality. Since  $(f_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$  converges to the function f in  $L^p(X)$  norm, the right hand side of above inequality tends to 0 as  $n \longrightarrow \infty$ . So, for a given  $\lambda > 0$ we have

$$\mu\left(\left\{x \in X : \limsup_{t \to t_0} |T_t f(x) - f(x)| > \lambda\right\}\right) = 0.$$

Now, we have

$$\left\{ x \in X \middle| \limsup_{t \to t_0} |T_t f(x) - f(x)| > 0 \right\}$$
$$= \bigcup_{k=1}^{\infty} \left\{ x \in X \middle| \limsup_{t \to t_0} |T_t f(x) - f(x)| > \frac{1}{k} \right\}$$

Hence,

$$\mu\left(\left\{x \in X : \limsup_{t \to t_0} |T_t f(x) - f(x)| > 0\right\}\right) = 0.$$

Next, we define the distribution function of a given measurable function. It plays a role in proving the interpolation results of this section. We keep the notation as in [12], and refer to reader to this source for further details on this topic.

**Definition 2.5** (Distribution function). Let  $(X, \mu)$  be a measure space and let  $f : X \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$  be a measurable function. We call the function  $d_f : (0, \infty) \to \mathbb{R}$ , defined by

$$d_f(\lambda) = \mu(\{x \in X : |f(x)| > \lambda\}),$$

the distribution function of f associated with  $\mu$ .

In the next result we see the relation between the  $L^p$  norm of a function fand its distribution function,  $d_f$ .

**Lemma 2.8.** Let  $f \in L^p(X)$ , with  $0 . Then, <math>||f||_p^p = p \int_0^\infty \alpha^{p-1} d_f(\alpha) d\alpha$ .

*Proof.* We prove this result as follows.

$$p \int_{0}^{\infty} \alpha^{p-1} d_{f}(\alpha) d\alpha = p \int_{0}^{\infty} \alpha^{p-1} \int_{X} \chi_{\{x:|f(x)| > \alpha\}}(x) d\mu(x) d\alpha$$
$$= p \int_{0}^{\infty} \int_{X} \alpha^{p-1} \chi_{(0,|f(x)|)}(\alpha) d\mu(x) d\alpha$$
$$= p \int_{X} \left( \int_{0}^{\infty} \alpha^{p-1} \chi_{(0,|f(x)|)}(\alpha) d\alpha \right) d\mu(x)$$
$$= p \int_{X} \left[ \frac{\alpha^{p}}{p} \right]_{0}^{|f(x)|} d\mu(x)$$
$$= \int_{X} |f(x)|^{p} d\mu(x)$$
$$= ||f||_{p}^{p}.$$

With the help of the Lemma 2.8, we now prove an important result, known as the Marcinkiewicz Interpolation theorem. This theorem says that if we know that an operator is of weak type  $(p_0, p_0)$  and weak type  $(p_1, p_1)$ , then it is of strong type (p, p), for all  $p_0 . We use this theorem frequently in the sequel. There is a general version of the Marcinkiewicz interpolation, and can be found in [2]. Since we only deal with <math>L^p-L^p$  boundedness of operators, we do not require it in the full generality. We state and prove the result in a manner convenient to us.

**Theorem 2.9** (Marcinkiewicz Interpolation). Let  $(X, \mu)$  and  $(Y, \nu)$  be measure spaces,  $1 \le p_0 < p_1 \le \infty$ , and let T be sublinear operator from  $L^{p_0}(X) + L^{p_1}(X)$ to the space of measurable functions on Y that is of weak type  $(p_0, p_0)$  and weak type  $(p_1, p_1)$ . Then T is of strong type (p, p) for any  $p_0 .$ 

*Proof.* Given  $f \in L^p(X)$ , for each  $\lambda > 0$  we decompose  $f = f_0 + f_1$ , where,

$$f_0 = f\chi_{\{x \in X : |f(x)| > c\lambda\}},$$
  
$$f_1 = f\chi_{\{x \in X : |f(x)| \le c\lambda\}}.$$

The constant c > 0 can be fixed later in the proof. Let  $r = p - p_0$  and consider the set  $A_{\lambda} := \{x \in X : |f(x)| > c\lambda\}$ . Then

$$\int_{X} |f_0(x)|^{p_0} \mathrm{d}x = \int_{A_\lambda} |f(x)|^{p_0} \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \int_{A_\lambda} |f(x)|^p |f(x)|^{-r} \mathrm{d}x$$
$$\leq (c\lambda)^{-r} \int_{A_\lambda} |f(x)|^p \mathrm{d}x$$
$$\leq (c\lambda)^{-r} ||f(x)||_p^p < \infty$$

That is,  $f_0 \in L^{p_0}(X)$ . Now, let  $s = p_1 - p$  and consider the set  $B_{\lambda} := \{x \in X : |f(x)| \le c\lambda\}$ . Then,

$$\int_{X} |f_1(x)|^{p_1} \mathrm{d}x = \int_{B_{\lambda}} |f(x)|^{p_1} \mathrm{d}x$$

$$= \int_{B_{\lambda}} |f(x)|^{p} |f(x)|^{s} dx$$
$$\leq (c\lambda)^{s} \int_{B_{\lambda}} |f(x)|^{p}$$
$$\leq (c\lambda)^{s} ||f(x)||_{p}^{p} < \infty.$$

That is,  $f_1 \in L^{p_1}(X)$ . Now if y is such that  $|Tf(y)| > \lambda$ , then from the sublinearity of T,  $\lambda < |Tf(y)| \le |Tf_0(y)| + |Tf_1(y)|$ . Therefore  $\{y \in Y : |Tf(y)| > \lambda\} \subseteq \{y \in Y : |Tf_0(y)| > \frac{\lambda}{2}\} \bigcup \{y \in Y : |Tf_1(y)| > \frac{\lambda}{2}\}$ . So we have  $\nu(\{y \in Y : |Tf(y)| > \lambda\}) \le \nu(\{y \in Y : |Tf_0(y)| > \frac{\lambda}{2}\}) + \nu(\{y \in Y : |Tf_1(y)| > \frac{\lambda}{2}\})$ . That is  $d_{Tf}(\lambda) \le d_{Tf_0}(\frac{\lambda}{2}) + d_{Tf_1}(\frac{\lambda}{2})$ . Let us consider the following cases. **Case**  $1 : p_1 = \infty$ . Choose  $c = \frac{1}{2A_1}$ , where  $A_1$  is such that  $||Tg||_{\infty} \le A_1||g||_{\infty}$ . Therefore,  $d_{Tf_1}(\frac{\lambda}{2}) = \nu(\{y \in Y : |Tf_1(y)| > \frac{\lambda}{2}\}) = 0$ . By the weak  $(p_0, p_0)$  inequality, there exists a constant  $A_0$  such that

$$d_{Tf_0}\left(\frac{\lambda}{2}\right) \leq \left(\frac{2A_0}{\lambda}||f_0||_{p_0}\right)^{p_0}.$$

Now, by Lemma 2.8 we have,

$$\begin{split} ||Tf||_{p}^{p} &\leq p \int_{0}^{\infty} \lambda^{p-1} d_{Tf_{0}}(\frac{\lambda}{2}) d\lambda \\ &\leq p \int_{0}^{\infty} \lambda^{p-1} \left(\frac{2A_{0}}{\lambda}||f_{0}||_{p_{0}}\right)^{p_{0}} d\lambda \\ &= (2A_{0})^{p_{0}} p \int_{0}^{\infty} \lambda^{p-p_{0}-1} ||f_{0}||_{p_{0}}^{p_{0}} d\lambda \\ &= (2A_{0})^{p_{0}} p \int_{0}^{\infty} \lambda^{p-p_{0}-1} \int_{X} |f(x)|^{p_{0}} |\chi_{A_{\lambda}}(x)|^{p_{0}} d\mu(x) d\lambda \\ &= (2A_{0})^{p_{0}} p \int_{0}^{\infty} \int_{X} \lambda^{p-p_{0}-1} |f(x)|^{p_{0}} \chi_{\left(0,\frac{|f(x)|}{c}\right)}(\lambda) d\mu(x) d\lambda \\ &= (2A_{0})^{p_{0}} p \int_{X} |f(x)|^{p_{0}} \left( \int_{0}^{\infty} \lambda^{p-p_{0}-1} \chi_{\left(0,\frac{|f(x)|}{c}\right)}(\lambda) d\lambda \right) d\mu(x) \end{split}$$

$$= (2A_0)^{p_0} p \int_X |f(x)|^{p_0} \left[ \frac{\lambda^{p-p_0}}{p-p_0} \right]_0^{\frac{|f(x)|}{c}} d\mu(x)$$

$$= (2A_0)^{p_0} p \int_X |f(x)|^{p_0} \frac{|f(x)|^{(p-p_0)}}{(p-p_0)c^{(p-p_0)}} d\mu(x)$$

$$= \frac{(2A_0)^{p_0} p}{(p-p_0)c^{(p-p_0)}} \int_X |f(x)|^p d\mu(x)$$

$$= \frac{(2A_0)^{p_0} p(2A_1)^{p-p_0}}{(p-p_0)} ||f||_p^p$$

$$= \frac{2^p p A_0^{p_0} A_1^{p-p_0}}{(p-p_0)} ||f||_p^p.$$

Hence,  $||Tf||_p^p \leq \frac{2^p p A_0^{p_0} A_1^{p-p_0}}{(p-p_0)} ||f||_p^p$ , and we have the strong (p,p) inequality. **Case 2**:  $p_1 < \infty$ .

We know that  $f_0 \in L^{p_0}(\mu)$  and  $f_1 \in L^{p_1}(\mu)$ . Therefore, we have the following pair of inequalities

$$d_{Tf_1}\left(\frac{\lambda}{2}\right) \le \left(\frac{2A_1}{\lambda}||f_1||_{p_1}\right)^{p_1},\tag{2.2}$$

$$d_{Tf_0}\left(\frac{\lambda}{2}\right) \le \left(\frac{2A_0}{\lambda}||f_0||_{p_0}\right)^{p_0}.$$
(2.3)

By Lemma 2.8, we also have

$$||Tf||_p^p = p \int_0^\infty \lambda^{p-1} d_{Tf}(\lambda) \mathrm{d}\lambda.$$

As  $d_{Tf}(\lambda) \leq d_{Tf_0}(\frac{\lambda}{2}) + d_{Tf_1}(\frac{\lambda}{2})$ , we have the following

$$||Tf||_{p}^{p} \leq p \int_{0}^{\infty} \lambda^{p-1} d_{Tf_{0}}\left(\frac{\lambda}{2}\right) \mathrm{d}\lambda + p \int_{0}^{\infty} \lambda^{p-1} d_{Tf_{1}}\left(\frac{\lambda}{2}\right) \mathrm{d}\lambda.$$
(2.4)

Now for the first integral, we have,

$$p\int_{0}^{\infty} \lambda^{p-1} d_{Tf_0}\left(\frac{\lambda}{2}\right) \mathrm{d}\lambda \leq p\int_{0}^{\infty} \lambda^{p-1} \left(\frac{2A_0}{\lambda}||f_0||_{p_0}\right)^{p_0} \mathrm{d}\lambda$$
$$= (2A_0)^{p_0} p\int_{0}^{\infty} \lambda^{p-p_0-1}||f_0||_{p_0}^{p_0} \mathrm{d}\lambda$$
$$= (2A_0)^{p_0} p\int_{0}^{\infty} \lambda^{p-p_0-1} \int_{X} |f(x)|^{p_0} |\chi_{A_\lambda}(x)|^{p_0} \mathrm{d}\mu(x) \mathrm{d}\lambda$$

$$= (2A_0)^{p_0} p \int_0^\infty \int_X \lambda^{p-p_0-1} |f(x)|^{p_0} \chi_{\left(0, \frac{|f(x)|}{c}\right)}(\lambda) d\mu(x) d\lambda$$
  

$$= (2A_0)^{p_0} p \int_X |f(x)|^{p_0} \left( \int_0^\infty \lambda^{p-p_0-1} \chi_{\left(0, \frac{|f(x)|}{c}\right)}(\lambda) d\lambda \right) d\mu(x)$$
  

$$= (2A_0)^{p_0} p \int_X |f(x)|^{p_0} \left[ \frac{\lambda^{p-p_0}}{p-p_0} \right]_0^{\frac{|f(x)|}{c}} d\mu(x)$$
  

$$= (2A_0)^{p_0} p \int_X |f(x)|^{p_0} \frac{|f(x)|^{(p-p_0)}}{(p-p_0)c^{(p-p_0)}} d\mu(x)$$
  

$$= \frac{(2A_0)^{p_0} p}{(p-p_0)c^{(p-p_0)}} \int_X |f(x)|^p d\mu(x).$$

That is, we have,

$$p \int_{0}^{\infty} \lambda^{p-1} d_{Tf_0}\left(\frac{\lambda}{2}\right) d\lambda \le \frac{(2A_0)^{p_0} p}{(p-p_0)c^{(p-p_0)}} ||f||_p^p.$$
(2.5)

For the second integral,

$$\begin{split} p \int_{0}^{\infty} \lambda^{p-1} d_{Tf_{1}}\left(\frac{\lambda}{2}\right) \mathrm{d}\lambda &\leq p \int_{0}^{\infty} \lambda^{p-1} \left(\frac{2A_{0}}{\lambda} ||f_{1}||_{p_{1}}\right)^{p_{1}} \mathrm{d}\lambda \\ &= (2A_{1})^{p_{1}} p \int_{0}^{\infty} \lambda^{p-p_{1}-1} ||f_{1}||_{p_{1}}^{p_{1}} \mathrm{d}\lambda \\ &= (2A_{1})^{p_{1}} p \int_{0}^{\infty} \lambda^{p-p_{1}-1} \int_{X} |f(x)|^{p_{1}} |\chi_{B_{\lambda}}(x)|^{p_{1}} \mathrm{d}\mu(x) \mathrm{d}\lambda \\ &= (2A_{1})^{p_{1}} p \int_{0}^{\infty} \int_{X} \lambda^{p-p_{1}-1} |f(x)|^{p_{1}} \chi_{\left(\frac{|f(x)|}{c},\infty\right)}(\lambda) \mathrm{d}\mu(x) \mathrm{d}\lambda \\ &= (2A_{1})^{p_{1}} p \int_{X} |f(x)|^{p_{1}} \left[\frac{\lambda^{p-p_{1}}}{p-p_{1}}\right]_{\frac{|f(x)|}{c}}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}\mu(x) \\ &= (2A_{1})^{p_{1}} p \int_{X} |f(x)|^{p_{0}} \frac{|f(x)|^{(p-p_{1})}}{(p_{1}-p)c^{(p-p_{1})}} \mathrm{d}\mu(x) \\ &= \frac{(2A_{1})^{p_{1}} p}{(p_{1}-p)c^{(p_{1}-p)}} \int_{X} |f(x)|^{p} \mathrm{d}\mu(x). \end{split}$$

So we have,

$$p \int_{0}^{\infty} \lambda^{p-1} a_{Tf_1}(\frac{\lambda}{2}) d\lambda \le \frac{(2A_1)^{p_1} p}{(p_1 - p)c^{(p_1 - p)}} ||f||_p^p.$$
(2.6)

Now, from Inequalities (2.4), (2.5) and (2.6) we get,

$$\begin{aligned} ||Tf||_{p}^{p} &\leq \frac{(2A_{0})^{p_{0}}p}{(p-p_{0})c^{(p-p_{0})}} ||f||_{p}^{p} + \frac{(2A_{1})^{p_{1}}p}{(p_{1}-p)c^{(p_{1}-p)}} ||f||_{p}^{p} \\ &= \left(\frac{(2A_{0})^{p_{0}}p}{(p-p_{0})c^{(p-p_{0})}} + \frac{(2A_{1})^{p_{1}}p}{(p_{1}-p)c^{(p_{1}-p)}}\right) ||f||_{p}^{p}. \end{aligned}$$

We want to choose a c such that

$$\frac{(2A_0)^{p_0}p}{(p-p_0)c^{(p-p_0)}} = \frac{(2A_1)^{p_1}p}{(p_1-p)c^{(p_1-p)}}$$

From this we have,

$$c = \left(2^{p_0 - p_1} \frac{A_0^{p_0}}{A_1^{p_1}} \frac{p_1 - p}{p - p_0}\right)^{\frac{1}{p_1 - p_0}}.$$

Now,

$$\frac{(2A_0)^{p_0}p}{(p-p_0)c^{(p-p_0)}} = \frac{2^{p_0}A_0^{p_0}p}{(p-p_0)\left(2^{p_0-p_1}\frac{A_0^{p_0}}{A_1^{p_1}}\frac{p_{1-p}}{p_{-p_0}}\right)^{\frac{p-p_0}{p_{1-p_0}}}}$$
$$= 2^p A_0^{p_0\left(\frac{p_{1-p}}{p_{1-p_0}}\right)}A_1^{p_1\left(\frac{p-p_0}{p_{1-p_0}}\right)}\left(\frac{p-p_0}{p_{1-p}}\right)^{\frac{p-p_0}{p_{1-p_0}}}\frac{p}{(p-p_0)}.$$
(0.1) such that  $\frac{1}{p_0} = \frac{(1-t)}{p_0} + \frac{t}{p_0}$ . Then using  $p_1 = \frac{p_1(1-t)+tp_0}{p_0}$  and  $p_0$ .

Let  $t \in (0,1)$  such that  $\frac{1}{p} = \frac{(1-t)}{p_0} + \frac{t}{p_1}$ . Then using  $\frac{p_1}{p} = \frac{p_1(1-t)+tp_0}{p_0}$  and  $\frac{p_0}{p} = \frac{p_1(1-t)+tp_0}{p_1}$ 

$$p_0\left(\frac{p_1-p}{p_1-p_0}\right) = p(1-t)$$

and

$$p_1\left(\frac{p-p_0}{p_1-p_0}\right) = tp$$

and

$$\left(\frac{p-p_0}{p_1-p}\right)^{\frac{p-p_0}{p_1-p_0}}\frac{p}{(p-p_0)} = (p_1-p_0)^{-1}(t/p)^{\frac{(t-1)p_1}{p_1(1-t)+tp_0}}((1-t)/p_0)^{\frac{-tp_0}{p_1(1-t)+tp_0}}$$

using the above expressions we have

$$\frac{(2A_0)^{p_0}p}{(p-p_0)c^{(p-p_0)}} = 2^p A_0^{p(1-t)} A_1^{tp} (p_1-p_0)^{-1} (t/p)^{\frac{(t-1)p_1}{p_1(1-t)+tp_0}} ((1-t)/p_0)^{\frac{-tp_0}{p_1(1-t)+tp_0}}$$

Therefore we have

$$||Tf||_{p}^{p} \leq \frac{(2A_{0})^{p_{0}}p}{(p-p_{0})c^{(p-p_{0})}}||f||_{p}^{p} + \frac{(2A_{1})^{p_{1}}p}{(p_{1}-p)c^{(p_{1}-p)}}||f||_{p}^{p}$$
$$=2^{p+1}A_0^{p(1-t)}A_1^{tp}(p_1-p_0)^{-1}(t/p)^{\frac{(t-1)p_1}{p_1(1-t)+tp_0}}((1-t)/p_0)^{\frac{-tp_0}{p_1(1-t)+tp_0}}||f|_p^p.$$

Next we prove another important interpolation theorem. We start with the following definition.

**Definition 2.6** (Truncation of a function). If f is a measurable function, then truncation of f is any one of the functions g defined by letting g(x) = f(x) if  $r_1 < f(x) \le r_2$  and g(x) = 0 otherwise, where  $r_1$  and  $r_2$  are non-negative.

**Lemma 2.10** (Three Lines Lemma). Let F be a bounded continuous complex valued function on the closed strip

$$S = \{x + iy \in \mathbb{C} : 0 \le x \le 1\},\$$

that is analytic in the interior of S. If  $|f(iy)| \le m_0$  and  $|F(1+iy)| \le m_1$ , for all  $y \in \mathbb{R}$  then  $|F(x+iy)| \le m_0^{1-x} m_1^x$  for all  $z = x + iy \in S$ .

*Proof.* The problem is reduced to the case  $m_0 = 1 = m_1$  by considering the function  $\frac{F(z)}{m_0^{1-z}m_1^z}$ . Thus, suppose that  $|F(iy)| \leq 1$  and  $|F(1+iy)| \leq 1$  for all  $y \in \mathbb{R}$ . We want to show that  $|F(z)| \leq 1$ , for all  $z \in S$ .

We observe that if we are able to prove that  $\lim_{|y|\to\infty} F(x+iy) = 0$  uniformly for  $0 \le x \le 1$ , then there is  $y_0 > 0$  such that  $|F(x+iy)| \le 1$  for  $|y| > y_0$ , while  $|F(z)| \le 1$  on the boundary of the rectangle with vertices  $iy_0, 1+iy_0, 1-iy_0, -iy_0$ . Therefore, by using maximal principle, we conclude that  $|F(z)| \le 1$  on the strip S.

Note that we can apply the above argument for each of the functions  $F_n(z) = F(z)e^{(z^2-1)/n}$ , for  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , because

$$|F_n(z)| = |F(x+iy)|e^{-y^2/n + (x^2-1)/n} \le |F(z)|e^{-y^2/n} \longrightarrow 0$$

uniformly as  $|y| \to \infty$ . Therefore,  $|F_n(z)| \leq 1$ , for each  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ . Now the desired result follows from the fact that  $F_n(z) \to F(z)$  when  $n \to \infty$ , for each  $z \in S$ .

Now we are ready to prove the following interpolation theorem.

**Theorem 2.11** (Riesz-Thorin interpolation). Suppose a linear operator is of strong type  $(p_i, q_i)$  with the operator norm  $M_i$ , for i = 0, 1. Then, T is of strong type (p, q) with its operator norm  $M \leq M_0^{1-t} M_1^t$ , where

$$\frac{1}{p} = \frac{1-t}{p_0} + \frac{t}{p_1} \text{ and } \frac{1}{q} = \frac{1-t}{q_0} + \frac{t}{q_1}.$$

*Proof.* First we estimate  $||Tf||_q$  for simple function f belongs to the domain of T. Since

$$||Tf||_q = \sup_{||g||_{q'}=1} \left| \int_Y (Tf(x))g(x) \, \mathrm{d}\nu \right|,$$

where g is simple function and q' is conjugate exponent of q it is enough to show that absolute value of each such integral is less than or equal to  $M_0^{1-t}M_1^t||f||_p$ . Now, dividing by  $||f||_p$ , we can reduce the problem further to the case  $||f||_p = 1$ . Suppose  $f = \sum_{j=1}^m a_j \chi_{E_j}$  and  $g = \sum_{k=1}^n b_k \chi_{F_k}$  are such simple functions that satisfy all of the above conditions. Suppose  $\alpha_j = 1/p_j, \beta_j = 1/q_j$ , for j = 0, 1, and  $\alpha = 1/p$ and  $\beta = 1/q$ . Also let  $\alpha(z) = (1-z)\alpha_0 + z\alpha_1$  and  $\beta(z) = (1-z)\beta_0 + z\beta_1$ , for  $z \in C$ . Now in the above expression of f and g if  $a_j = |a_j|e^{i\theta_j}$  and  $b_k = |b_k|e^{i\phi_k}$ , we define

$$f_z = \sum_{j=1}^m |a_j|^{\alpha(z)/\alpha} e^{i\theta_j} \chi_{E_j}$$

and

$$g_{z} = \sum_{k=1}^{n} |b_{k}|^{(1-\beta(z))/(1-\beta)} e^{i\phi_{k}} \chi_{F_{k}}.$$

Let us define  $F(z) := \int_{N} (Tf_{z}(x))g_{z}(x) d\nu$ . By using the linearity of T we also have

$$F(z) = \sum_{j,k=1}^{mn} |a_j|^{\alpha(z)/\alpha} |b_k|^{(1-\beta(z))/(1-\beta)} \gamma_{jk},$$

where  $\gamma_{jk} = e^{i(\theta_j + \phi_k)} \int_N (T\chi_{E_j}(x))\chi_{F_k(x)} d\nu$ . Note that each term of this sum is bounded in the strip S, given in Lemma 2.10. Therefore the function F is bounded when restricted to this strip. Now, we prove that  $|F(iy)| \leq M_0$  and  $|F(1+iy)| \le M_1 \text{ for all } y \in \mathbb{R}. \text{ Then, the desired inequality} \left| \int_Y (Tf(x))g(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \right| \le M_0^{1-t}M_1^t$ 

follows from Lemma 2.10. First observe that  $\alpha(iy) = \alpha_0 + iy(\alpha_1 - \alpha_0)$  and  $1 - \beta(iy) = (1 - \beta_0) - iy(\beta_1 - \beta_0)$ . Hence, we have  $|f_{iy}|^{p_0} = |e^{i \ arg \ f}|f|^{iy(\alpha_1 - \alpha_0)/\alpha}|f|^{(p/p_0)}|^{p_0} = |f|^p$ .

$$|g_{iy}|^{q'_0} = |e^{i \ arg \ g}|g|^{-iy(\beta_1 - \beta_0)/(1 - \beta)}|g|^{(q'/q'_0)}|^{q'_0} = |g|^{q'_1}$$

Therefore, by using Hölder's inequality and the fact that T is of strong type  $(p_0, q_0)$  with operator norm  $M_0$ , we get

$$|F(iy)| \le ||Tf_{iy}||_{q_0} ||g_{iy}||_{q'_0} \le M_0 ||f_{iy}||_{p_0} ||g_{iy}||_{q'_0}$$
$$= M_0 ||f||_p^{(p/p_0)} ||g||_q^{(q'/q'_0)} = M_0$$

With a similar argument it follows that  $|F(1+iy)| \leq M_1$ . Therefore  $||Tf||_q \leq M_0^{1-t}M_1^t||f||_p$  for all simple functions  $f \in L^p(X)$ . To prove the result for general function  $f \in L^p(X)$ , we shall show that we can find a sequence of simple function  $(f_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$  such that  $||f_n - f||_p \longrightarrow 0$  and  $Tf_n(x) \longrightarrow Tf(x)$  a.e. as  $n \longrightarrow \infty$ . We can assume that f is non-negative. We can also assume that  $p_0 \leq p_1$ . Let

$$f_0(x) = \begin{cases} f(x) & \text{when } f(x) > 1. \\ 0 & \text{when } f(x) \le 1. \end{cases}$$

and  $f_1 = f - f_0$ . We have,  $(f_0)^{p_0} \leq f^p$ , and  $(f_1)^{p_1} \leq f^p$ . Let  $(g_m)_{m \in \mathbb{N}}$  be a sequence of non-negative simple functions increases pointwise to f then by monotone convergence theorem,  $||g_m - f||_p \longrightarrow 0$  as  $m \longrightarrow \infty$ . For the same reason, we also have  $||(g_m)_0 - f_0||_p$  and  $||(g_m)_1 - f_1||_p \longrightarrow 0$ , as  $m \longrightarrow \infty$ . Since T is of strong type  $(p_0, q_0)$  and  $(p_1, q_1)$ , we have  $||T(g_m)_0 - Tf_0||_p \longrightarrow 0$  and  $||T(g_m)_1 - Tf_1||_p \longrightarrow 0$ , as  $m \longrightarrow \infty$ . So, there is are subsequences  $((g_{m_k})_0)_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$ and  $((g_{m_k})_1)_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$  such that  $T(g_{m_k})_0$  and  $T(g_{m_n})_1$  converge to  $Tf_0$  and  $Tf_1$  almost everywhere respectively. Now, let  $f_k = (g_{m_n})_0 + (g_{m_n})_1$ . Then, we have a sequence  $(f_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$  satisfying the desired properties:  $\lim_{k \to \infty} ||f_k - f||_p = 0$  and  $\lim_{k \to \infty} Tf_k(x) =$   $Tf_0(x) + Tf_1(x) = Tf(x)$  almost everywhere. This completes the proof.  $\Box$ 

# 2.4 Schwartz Functions and tempered distribution

This section is dedicated to the study of rapidly decreasing functions. Most material presented here is available in [23], and we do not give detailed proofs of any results.

## 2.4.1 The space of Schwartz functions

Given  $x = (x_1, \ldots, x_n) \in \mathbb{R}^n$  we denote  $|x| = (x_1^2 + \ldots + x_n^2)^{1/2}$ . The first order partial derivative of a function f on  $\mathbb{R}^n$  with respect to jth variable  $x_j$  is denoted by  $\partial_j f$  while the *m*th order partial derivative with respect to jth variable is denoted by  $\partial_j^m f$ . A multi-index  $\alpha$  is an ordered *n*-tuple of non-negative integers. For a multi-index  $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_n)$ ,  $D^{\alpha} f$  denotes the derivative,

$$D^{\alpha}f = \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|}f}{\partial x_1^{\alpha_1}\cdots \partial x_n^{\alpha_n}}.$$

If  $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_n)$  is a multi-index,  $|\alpha| = \alpha_1 \dots + \alpha_n$  denotes its size. For  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$  and a multi-index  $\alpha$  we set  $x^{\alpha} = x_1^{\alpha_1} \dots x_n^{\alpha_n}$ .

**Definition 2.7** (Schwartz function). A complex valued smooth function f is a Schwartz function or a rapidly decreasing function if for every pair of multiindices  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$ ,

$$\rho_{\alpha,\beta}(f) := \sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}^n} |x^{\alpha} D^{\beta} f(x)| < \infty.$$

The set of all Schwartz class functions are denoted by  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . The quantities  $\rho_{\alpha,\beta}$  are called Schwartz seminorms of f. The collection of seminorms  $\{\rho_{\alpha,\beta}\}$  as given in Definition 2.7 give a topology on  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . The details of the construction of open sets using seminorms can be found in [23]. The concept of interest to us is the convergence of sequences in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . We state it as a definition.

**Definition 2.8.** Let  $f_k$ , f be in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  for  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ . The sequence  $(f_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$  converges to f in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  if for all multi-indices  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  we have

$$\rho_{\alpha,\beta}(f_k - f) \longrightarrow 0$$

as  $k \longrightarrow \infty$ .

Remark 2.4. An equivalent definition of the Schwartz seminorms is given by

$$\rho_{\alpha,N} := \sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}^n} \left\{ \left( 1 + |x|^2 \right)^N |D^{\alpha} f(x)| \right\},\,$$

for multiindex  $\alpha$  and  $N \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ . These seminorms are equivalent to that given in Definition 2.7 in the sense that they give the same topology on the space  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , and capture all essential properties of Schwartz functions.

The space  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  is a topological vector space, i.e., the operations  $(f,g) \mapsto f + g$ ,  $(a, f) \mapsto af$  and  $f \mapsto \partial^{\alpha} f$  are continuous for all  $f, g \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ ,  $a \in \mathbb{C}$ , and multi-indices  $\alpha$ .

## 2.4.2 Tempered distributions

Since we have a topology (and a notion of convergence) on the Schwartz space  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , we can consider studying continuous linear functionals.

**Definition 2.9** (Tempered distribution). The space of all bounded linear functionals is known as the space of tempered distribution, and is denoted by  $\mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

The action of a tempered distribution u on a function  $f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  is represented by  $\langle u, f \rangle = u(f)$ . We give have a characterization for tempered distribution.

**Proposition 2.12** ([23]). A linear functional u on  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  is a tempered distribution if and only if there exists C > 0 and  $N, m \in \mathbb{N}$  such that

$$|\langle u, f \rangle| \le C \sum_{\substack{|\alpha| \le m \\ |\beta| \le N}} \rho_{\alpha,\beta}(f),$$

for all  $f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

We know convolutions of two functions. Now, we define convolution of a Schwartz function with a tempered distribution. This is of interest to us in Chapter 5. First, we define, for a function  $f : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{C}$ , the function  $\tilde{f} : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{C}$ as  $\tilde{f}(x) = f(-x)$ . Also, for a fixed  $a \in \mathbb{R}^n$ , we define  $\tau_a f(x) = f(x-a)$ . With this, we now make the following definition.

**Definition 2.10.** Let  $u \in S'(\mathbb{R}^n)$  and  $h \in S(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Then, the convolution of u with h is a function  $u * h : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{C}$ , given by

$$(u * h) (x) = \langle u, \tau_x h \rangle.$$

We say that a tempered distribution u coincides with a function h if we have

$$\langle u, f \rangle = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} h(x) f(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$

for all  $f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

## 2.5 Fourier transform

In this section, we recall a few facts about the Fourier transform on  $\mathbb{R}^n$ .

**Definition 2.11** (Fourier transform). For a given  $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$  function, Fourier transform of f is defined by

$$\widehat{f}(\xi) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f(x) e^{-ix \cdot \xi} \, \mathrm{d}x,$$

where  $x \cdot \xi = x_1 \xi_1 + x_2 \xi_2 + \dots + x_n \xi_n$ . Here  $x = (x_1, x_2, \dots, x_n) \in \mathbb{R}^n$  and  $\xi = (\xi_1, \xi_2, \dots, \xi_n) \in \mathbb{R}^n$ .

The following facts about Fourier transform can be found in [12]. If  $f, g \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , then following are true.

1. Fourier transform is a linear operator, that is, for  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{C}$ , we have the following

$$(\alpha f + \beta g)\hat{} = \alpha \hat{f} + \beta \hat{g}.$$

2. Convolution of f, g is defined as

$$(f * g)(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f(x - y)g(y) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

Then we have  $(f * g) = \hat{f}\hat{g}$ .

3. Let for  $h \in \mathbb{R}^n$ ,  $\tau_h f(x) = f(x+h)$ . Then

$$(\tau_h f)(\xi) = \hat{f}(\xi) e^{ih \cdot \xi}.$$

4. Let  $\rho \in O(n)$ , where O(n) is the set of all orthogonal transformations on  $\mathbb{R}^{n}$ . Then,

$$(f(\rho \cdot))^{\widehat{}}(\xi) = \hat{f}(\rho \xi).$$

5. If  $g(x) = \lambda^{-n} f(\lambda^{-1}x)$ , then  $\hat{g}(\xi) = \hat{f}(\lambda\xi)$ .

For Fourier transform on  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  we have the following

- 1. The Fourier transform of a Schwartz function is a Schwartz function. Moreover, the Fourier transform as a map from  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  to  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  is a continuous bijection of period 4.
- 2. If  $f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  and P is a polynomial, then

$$(P(D)f) = P\hat{f},$$
  
$$(Pf) = P(-D)\hat{f},$$

where, D is the differential operator.

3. Fourier transform is a continuous linear one to one mapping from  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ onto  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  whose inverse is also continuous and

$$f(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \hat{f}(\xi) e^{ix\xi} \, \mathrm{d}\xi$$

- 4. For  $f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ ,  $(\hat{f}) = \tilde{f}$ , where  $\tilde{f}(x) = f(-x)$ .
- 5. For  $f, g \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , we have  $(f * g)^{\wedge} = \hat{f}\hat{g}$ .

6. The following duality relation holds for  $f, g \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \hat{f}(x) g(x) dx = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} f(x) \hat{g}(x) dx$$

We can also define the Fourier transform of a tempered distribution. The details and properties can be found in [23]. In our survey, we only require the definition, which we state here.

**Definition 2.12** (Fourier transform of tempered distributions). Let  $u \in S'(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . The Fourier transform  $\hat{u}$  is defined by the tempered distribution.

$$\langle \hat{u}, f \rangle = \langle u, \hat{f} \rangle,$$

for all  $f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

# 2.6 Integration on the sphere and Bessel function of the first kind

In this section we see some important results related to Bessel function of the first kind. The study of Bessel functions is often a part of a semester course on Special Functions. The natural way of development is through the study of solutions of an ordinary differential equation with non-constant coefficients. In this survey, we take a different approach with this study. Instead of studying differential equations, we consider the integration of functions defined on the unit sphere in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , and develop some basic results concerning the Bessel function of the first kind.

## 2.6.1 Integration on the sphere

We are well versed with the integration on the Euclidean space  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . The theory of integration is developed through the Lebesgue measure, a natural way to capture "volume" of sets. In Harmonic Analysis, we often deal with universes other

### CHAPTER 2. PRELIMINARIES

than the Euclidean ones, and therefore, we require the theory of measures and integration on non-Euclidean spaces. This theory is vast, and different structures have (somewhat) different theories. To exposit the complete idea is beyond the scope of this survey. Nonetheless, we exposit a very small part on the integration of functions that are defined on the unit sphere. We provide a rather heursitic argument, instead of a rigorous one.

The idea is that if we slice  $\mathbb{S}^{n-1}$  by a hyperplane, we end up with a sphere inside the hyperplane (see Figure 2.1). Consequently, to integrate a function



Figure 2.1: The slice of a sphere at a distance  $\cos \theta$ .

 $f: \mathbb{S}^{n-1} \to \mathbb{C}$ , it remains to "add up" all the integrals obtained on such "slices" made along a particular direction. Effectively, fixing a unit vector  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{n-1}$ , let us consider the sets  $S_{\theta} = \{x' \in \mathbb{S}^{n-1} : e \cdot x' = \cos \theta\}$ , formed by intersecting hyperplanes orthogonal to the vector e at a distance  $\cos \theta$  from the origin. For a fixed  $\theta$ , the integral of f over  $S_{\theta}$  is again an integration over a sphere of a smaller dimension, and of a different radius. It is to be noticed that two spheres of different radii can be deformed into one another in a "smooth" fashion. In fact,

#### CHAPTER 2. PRELIMINARIES

one can do so by a simple rescaling! Hence, the measure on an *n*-dimensional sphere of radius, say R, must be  $R^n$  times the measure on the unit *n*-dimensional sphere. In the hyperplane  $\langle e, x \rangle = \cos \theta$ , we notice that the sphere  $S_{\theta}$  has radius  $\sin \theta$  (see Figure 2.1). On the other hand, for every  $\theta \in [0, \pi]$ , we get a slice (see Figure 2.2). Therefore, we have,



Figure 2.2: A sphere can be covered by slices through hyperplanes.

$$\int_{\mathbb{S}^{n-1}} f(\sigma) \, \mathrm{d}\sigma = \int_{0}^{\pi} \int_{S_{\theta}} f(\sigma(\theta, \omega)) \, \mathrm{d}\omega \, \mathrm{d}\theta$$
$$= \int_{0}^{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{S}^{n-2}} f(\sigma(\theta, \omega)) \sin^{n-2}\theta \, \mathrm{d}\omega \, \mathrm{d}\theta$$

Here, the point  $\sigma \in \mathbb{S}^{n-1}$  depends on the distance  $\theta$  of the hyperplane, and on a direction  $\omega$  in the hyperplane. Of interest to us are the functions for which  $f(\sigma(\theta, \omega))$  is independent of  $\omega$ . From the argument we provided above, it is easy to see that in this case, we must have  $f(\sigma) = \tilde{f}(\cos \theta)$ , for an appropriate function  $\tilde{f} : [0, \pi] \to \mathbb{C}$ . Such functions are called "**radial**" functions on the sphere, and for them, we have

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}^{n-1}} f(\sigma) \, \mathrm{d}\sigma = \int_{0}^{\pi} \int_{\mathcal{S}^{n-2}} \tilde{f}(\cos\theta) \, \sin^{n-2}\theta \, \mathrm{d}\theta \mathrm{d}\omega$$
$$= |\mathbb{S}^{n-2}| \int_{0}^{\pi} \tilde{f}(\cos\theta) \cdot \sin^{n-2}\theta \, \mathrm{d}\theta.$$

With this understanding, we now proceed to look at the Bessel function of first kind.

## 2.6.2 Bessel Function of first kind

In this section, we follow the notation of [24]. The results given here can be found in the reference we mentioned. But we provide a few details that might of help to a new reader. For  $k > -\frac{1}{2}$ , Bessel function  $J_k$  is defined by the following expression

$$J_k(t) = \frac{(t/2)^k}{\Gamma[(2k+1)/2]\Gamma(1/2)} \int_{-1}^1 e^{its} (1-s^2)^{(2k-1)/2} \, \mathrm{d}s$$

for t > 0.

If we develop the power series 
$$\sum_{j=0}^{\infty} (its)^j / j!$$
 of  $e^{its}$ , for real  $k > \frac{1}{2}$ , we get  

$$J_k(t) = \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} (-1)^j \frac{(t/2)^{k+2j}}{j! \Gamma(j+k+1)}.$$
(2.7)

Fourier transform of a radial function on  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , can be expressed in terms of Bessel function.

**Theorem 2.13.** Let for  $n \ge 2$ ,  $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , be a radial function, i.e.  $f(x) = f_0(|x|)$  for a.e.  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . Then the Fourier transform of f, has the following form

$$\widehat{f}(x) = F_0(r) = 2\pi r^{-[(n-2)/2]} \int_0^{\infty} f_0(s) J_{(n-2)/2}(2\pi rs) s^{n/2} \, \mathrm{d}s,$$

where, r = |x|.

*Proof.* By the definition of Fourier transform

$$\widehat{f}(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f(u) e^{-2\pi i \langle x, u \rangle} \, \mathrm{d}u = \int_0^\infty f_0(s) \left( \int_{\mathbb{S}^{n-1}} e^{-2\pi i r s \langle x', u' \rangle} \, \mathrm{d}u' \right) s^{n-1} \, \mathrm{d}s.$$
(2.8)

The inner integral can be evaluate in the following way

$$\int_{\mathbb{S}^{n-1}} e^{-2\pi i rs \langle x', u' \rangle} \, du' = \int_{0}^{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{S}^{n-1}} e^{-2\pi rs \cos\theta} \, dv (sin\theta)^{n-2} \, d\theta$$
$$= \omega_{n-2} \int_{-1}^{1} e^{-2\pi i rs \xi} (1-\xi^2)^{(n-3)/2} \, d\xi$$
$$= \frac{2\pi^{(n-1)/2} \Gamma[(n-1)/2] \Gamma(1/2)}{\Gamma[(n-1)/2] (\pi rs)^{-(n-2)/2}} J_{(n-2)/2} (2\pi rs)$$
$$= 2\pi (rs)^{-(n-2)/2} J_{(n-2)/2} (2\pi rs).$$

Substituting this in Equation (2.8) we get the desired result.

Next, we see another useful result.

Theorem 2.14. If  $\nu > -\frac{1}{2}$  then  $J_{\nu+\gamma+1}(t) = \frac{t^{\gamma+1}}{2^{\gamma}\Gamma(\gamma+1)} \int_{0}^{1} J_{\nu}(ts) s^{\nu+1} (1-s^{2})^{\nu} ds$ 

whenever  $\gamma > -1$  and t > 0.

*Proof.* Using Equation (2.7) we have  $\int_{0}^{1} J_{\nu}(ts)s^{\nu+1}(1-s^{2})^{\nu} ds = \int_{0}^{1} \left(\sum_{j=0}^{\infty} (-1)^{j} \frac{(ts/2)^{\nu+2j}}{j!\Gamma(j+\nu+1)}\right) s^{\nu+1}(1-s^{2})^{\gamma} ds$ 

Now substituting  $s^2 = r$ , we have

$$\int_{0}^{1} J_{\nu}(ts) s^{\nu+1} (1-s^{2})^{\nu} \, \mathrm{d}s = \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} (-1)^{j} \frac{(t/2)^{\nu+2j}}{j! \Gamma(j+\nu+1)} \frac{1}{2} \int_{0}^{1} r^{\nu+j} (1-r)^{\gamma} \, \mathrm{d}r.$$

Using the well known relation  $\Gamma(x)\Gamma(y) = \int_{0}^{1} u^{x-1}(1-u)^{y-1} du$ , we have

$$\int_{0}^{1} J_{\nu}(ts) s^{\nu+1} (1-s^{2})^{\nu} ds = \frac{2^{\gamma} \Gamma(\gamma+1)}{t^{\gamma+1}} \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} (-1)^{j} \frac{(t/2)^{\nu+\gamma+1+2j}}{j! \Gamma(\nu+\gamma+j+2)}$$
$$= \frac{2^{\gamma} \Gamma(\gamma+1)}{t^{\gamma+1}} J_{\nu+\gamma+1}(t).$$

This completes the proof.

# 2.7 Approximation to Identity

In this section, we consider a special family of (compactly supported smooth) functions  $\{\varphi_{\epsilon}\}_{\epsilon>0}$ , called an approximation to identity. To motivate such a family, let us consider the space  $L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Then, Young's convolution inequality quickly tells us that  $L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$  is closed under taking convolutions with  $||f * g||_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)} \leq ||f||_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)} ||g||_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)}$ , making it a Banach Algebra. However, this algebra lacks unity, i.e., there is no  $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$  such that for all  $g \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , we have f \* g = g = g \* f. To see this, suppose on the contrary,  $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$  is the unity for convolution. Then, taking Fourier transforms, we obtain for all  $g \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$  that  $\hat{g} = \hat{f}\hat{g}$ . Consider the Gaussian  $g(x) = e^{-x^2}$ . It is known that  $\hat{g}(\xi) = \sqrt{\pi}e^{-\frac{\xi^2}{4}}$ . Therefore, we must have  $\hat{f} \equiv 1$ , which contradicts the Riemann-Lebesgue Lemma.

To understand the identity for convolution, let us go back to Schwartz functions. Let us consider the Dirac delta distribution  $\delta \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , given by

$$\delta\left(f\right) = f\left(0\right).$$

The fact that  $\delta$  is a tempered distribution easily follows from the convergence in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Now, we see that for any  $f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , we have

$$\delta * f(x) = \delta\left(\tau_x \tilde{f}\right) = \left(\tau_x \tilde{f}\right)(0) = \tilde{f}(-x) = f(x).$$

That is, the Dirac delta distribution is an identity for convolution. However,  $\delta \notin L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , since it is not a function to begin with! The question, now, is that whether we can "approximate" the distribution  $\delta$  with nice (preferably  $L^1$ ) functions? To understand whether this is possible, we first observe that  $\delta$  is a "point-mass distribution". That is,  $\delta$  ignores all the points in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  and focuses on 0 alone. In fact, this is the reason  $\delta$  cannot be viewed as a true function (for otherwise, it would be zero almost everywhere). So, essentially, we require a collection of functions supported around 0 in a manner that their supports shrink

but the size does not change. The following example deals with this construction.

**Example 2.1.** Consider the function  $\varphi : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{C}$ , defined as

$$\varphi(x) = \begin{cases} Ce^{-\frac{1}{1-|x|^2}}, & |x| < 1. \\ 0, & |x| \ge 1. \end{cases}$$

It is clear that  $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n) \subseteq L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Here, C > 0 is chosen such that  $\|\varphi\|_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)} = 1$ . We consider the dilations  $\varphi_{\epsilon} = \epsilon^{-n}\varphi\left(\frac{x}{\epsilon}\right)$ . The graphs in Figure 2.3 show that as  $\epsilon \to 0$ , the functions  $\varphi_{\epsilon}$  concentrates more on the point 0, a desirable property for the Dirac distribution. Let us now quickly check if  $\varphi_{\epsilon}$  can approximate  $\delta$  (for Schwartz functions).

For  $f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , we have

$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \varphi_{\epsilon} \left( x \right) f\left( x \right) \mathrm{d}x - f\left( 0 \right) \right| \leq \int_{B(0,\epsilon)} \varphi_{\epsilon} \left( x \right) \left| f\left( x \right) - f\left( 0 \right) \right| \mathrm{d}x$$

Since f is continuous at 0, for every  $\eta > 0$ , there is some  $\epsilon_0 > 0$  such that for all  $\epsilon < \epsilon_0$  and  $x \in B(0, \epsilon)$ , we have  $|f(x) - f(0)| < \eta$ . Consequently, for  $\epsilon < \epsilon_0$ , we have,

$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \varphi_{\epsilon} \left( x \right) f \left( x \right) \mathrm{d}x - f \left( 0 \right) \right| < \eta \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \varphi_{\epsilon} \left( x \right) \mathrm{d}x = \eta.$$

By a simple change of variables, we easily see that for any  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ ,

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \left( \varphi_{\epsilon} * f \right)(x) = f(x) = \left( \delta * f \right)(x)$$

For this reason, we call the collection  $\{\varphi_{\epsilon}\}_{\epsilon>0}$  an approximation to identity.

**Remark 2.5.** It is to be noticed that the calculations in Example 2.1 follow through for  $L^1$ -functions easily by density of  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Particularly, we have  $\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \varphi_{\epsilon} * f = f$ , for all  $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

Example 2.1 is not a unique way to construct an approximate identity. In fact, a more general definition holds. For details on the (uniform and pointwise) convergence, we refer the reader to [12].



Figure 2.3: The functions  $\varphi_{\epsilon}$  concentrate towards 0 as  $\epsilon$  becomes smaller.

**Definition 2.13** (Approximation to Identity). An approximate identity on  $\mathbb{R}^n$  is a family  $\{\varphi_{\epsilon}\}_{\epsilon>0}$  of  $L^1$ -functions such that

1. There is some C > 0 such that for all  $\epsilon > 0$ , we have  $\|\varphi_{\epsilon}\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} \leq C$ .

2. For all 
$$\epsilon > 0$$
, we have  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \varphi_{\epsilon}(x) dx = 0$ .

3. For every  $\delta > 0$ , we have  $\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{|x| > \delta} \varphi_{\epsilon}(x) dx = 0$ .

**Remark 2.6.** It is clear that the family  $\{\varphi_{\epsilon}\}_{\epsilon>0}$  in Example 2.1 is an approximation to identity. In the sequel, we use the construction of Example 2.1 without mentioning it explicitly.

## 2.8 Bochner Integral and related results

In this section our main aim to discuss about integration of functions that take values in a separable Banach space over  $\mathbb{C}$ . Throughout this section, B denotes a separable Banach space. The theory we are about to describe is analogous to Lebesgue's theory of integration, except for a few modifications. To begin integrating functions, we first require the notion of measurability. The results presented here are a part of the exposition found in [16]. **Definition 2.14.** A function  $F : \mathbb{R}^n \longrightarrow B$  is strongly measurable if for each  $b' \in B'$  (the dual of B) the complex valued map  $x \longmapsto \langle F(x), b' \rangle$  is measurable.

**Remark 2.7.** Since we do not deal with any other notion of measurability of vector valued functions, we use "*measurable*" to mean strongly measurable.

Our goal is to define integration of functions  $F : \mathbb{R}^n \to B$  in a manner analogous to the Lebesgue theory. One of the important components in the Lebesgue theory is that whenever a function  $f : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{C}$  is measurable, so is  $|f| : \mathbb{R}^n \to [0, \infty)$ . First, we get an analogue for this result. That is, we wish to prove that given a measurable function  $F : \mathbb{R}^n \to B$ , the real valued map  $x \mapsto ||F(x)||_B$  is also measurable. For the same, we begin with the following lemma.

**Lemma 2.15.** Let B be a separable Banach space. Then, there exists a countable collection  $\{b'_n\}_{n\in\mathbb{N}} \subseteq B'$  with  $||b'_n||_{B'} = 1$ , such that  $\forall x \in B$ ,  $||x||_B = \sup_{n\in\mathbb{N}} \{|b'_n(x)|\}$ .

*Proof.* Let  $\mathcal{D} \subseteq B$  be countable dense subset. For a fixed  $x_n \in \mathcal{D}$ , we have  $||x_n||_B = \sup_{||b'||_{B'}=1} \{|b'(x_n)|\}$ . Therefore, there exists a sequence  $(b'_{k,n})_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$  in B such that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $||b'_{k,n}||_{B'} = 1$ , and  $|b'_{k,n}(x_n)| > ||x_n||_B - \frac{1}{k}$ . Therefore, we have

$$||x_n||_B = \sup_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \{ |b'_{k,n}(x_n)| \}.$$

For  $x \in B \setminus \mathcal{D}$ , we consider the following.

First, we note that  $\forall n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\left(1 - \frac{1}{n}\right) ||x_n||_B < ||x_n||_B = \sup_{||b'||_{B'}=1} \{|b'(x_n)|\}$ . Then,  $\forall n \in \mathbb{N}, \exists b'_n \in B' \text{ with } ||b'_n||_{B'} = 1 \text{ such that } \left(1 - \frac{1}{n}\right) ||x_n||_B < |b'_n(x_n)|$ . Let us fix a  $0 < \delta < 1$ , and  $n_0 \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $\frac{1}{n_0} < \delta$  and  $x_{n_0} \in B(x, \delta)$ . Then, using the triangle inequality and the observation about  $\{b'_n\}_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ , we get

$$(1-\delta)||x||_{B} < \left(1-\frac{1}{n_{0}}\right)||x||_{B} \le \left(1-\frac{1}{n_{0}}\right)||x_{n_{0}}||_{B} + \left(1-\frac{1}{n_{0}}\right)\delta < |b_{n_{0}}'(x_{n_{0}})| + \left(1-\frac{1}{n_{0}}\right)\delta \le |b_{n_{0}}'(x_{n_{0}})| + |b_{n_{0}}'(x_{n_{0}}-x)| + \left(1-\frac{1}{n_{0}}\right)\delta$$

$$\leq |b'_{n_0}(x)| + \left(2 - \frac{1}{n_0}\right)\delta < |b'_{n_0}(x)| + 2\delta.$$

That is,  $\forall \delta \in (0, 1)$ , we have,

$$(1-\delta)||x||_B < |b'_{n_0}(x)| + 2\delta \le \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} |b'_n(x)|.$$

Upon simplifying, we get for all  $\delta \in (0, 1)$ ,

$$\delta \ge \frac{||x||_B - \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} |b'_n(x)|}{2 + ||x||_B}$$

Hence,

$$||x||_B \le \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} |b'_n(x)|.$$

Also,  $||x||_B \ge \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \{|b'_n(x)|\}$ , so that  $||x||_B = \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \{|b'_n(x)|\}$ . So, the required countable collection is  $\{b'_{k,n} : k \in \mathbb{N}, n \in \mathbb{N}\} \cup \{b'_n | n \in \mathbb{N}\}$ , as constructed above.  $\Box$ 

**Remark 2.8.** We call the countable collection  $\{b_n\}_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ , constructed in Lemma 2.15, a "norming sequence".

Next, we see that measurable Banach valued functions can be approximated by simple functions. Indeed, we first look at the definition of a Banach valued simple function.

**Definition 2.15** (Simple Function). A function  $F : \mathbb{R}^n \to B$  is simple if there are distinct elements  $b_1, \dots, b_k \in B$  and disjoint measurable sets  $A_1, \dots, A_k \subseteq \mathbb{R}^n$ such that  $F(x) = \sum_{i=1}^k \chi_{A_i}(x) b_i$ .

**Remark 2.9.** We notice that a function  $F : \mathbb{R}^n \to B$  is simple if and only if its range is a finite set.

**Theorem 2.16.** Let B be a separable Banach space.  $F : \mathbb{R}^n \longrightarrow B$  be strongly measurable function. Then there exists a sequence  $(F_j)_{j \in \mathbb{N}}$  of simple functions such that  $F_n \longrightarrow F$  pointwise.

*Proof.* Let  $\{b'_j\}_{j\in\mathbb{N}} \subseteq B'$  be a norming collection (see Lemma 2.15). We know that the real valued function  $x \mapsto ||f(x) - b||_B = \sup_{n\in\mathbb{N}} \{|b'_n(f(x) - b)|\}$  is mea-

surable,  $\forall b \in B$ . Let  $\{b_n\}_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \subseteq B$  be a countable dense set with  $b_1 = 0$ . For  $b \in B$ , let  $k(j,b) \in \mathbb{N}$  be the smallest number such that  $1 \leq k(j,b) \leq j$ ,  $||b_{k(j,b)}||_B \leq ||b||_B$ , and  $||b - b_{k(j,b)}||_B = \min_{1 \leq l \leq j} ||b - b_l||_B$ . For  $j \in \mathbb{N}$ , define  $\varphi_j : B \longrightarrow B$  as  $\phi_j(b) = b_{k(j,b)}$ . Then clearly,  $\lim_{j \to \infty} ||\varphi_j(b) - b||_B = 0$ , and for each  $j \in \mathbb{N}$ , we have  $||\varphi_j(b)||_B \leq ||b||_B$ . Define  $F_j : \mathbb{R}^n \longrightarrow B$  as  $F_j(x) = (\varphi_j \circ f)(x)$ . Clearly,  $F_j(\mathbb{R}^n) \subseteq \{b_1, b_2, \cdots , b_j\}$ , and hence is simple. Now, let us define

$$A_{k,j} := F_j^{-1}(b_k) = \left\{ x \in \mathbb{R}^n | \|F(x) - b_k\|_B < \min_{1 \le l \le k} \|F(x) - b_l\| \right\}.$$

Therefore,  $A_{k,j}$  is measurable and we have  $F_j = \sum_{k=1}^{j} \chi_{A_{k,j}} b_k$ . Moreover, for  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ , we have

$$\lim_{j \to \infty} ||F_j(x) - F(x)||_B = \lim_{j \to \infty} ||\varphi_j(F(x)) - F(x)||_B = 0.$$
  
$$F_r \longrightarrow F \text{ pointwise}$$

That is,  $F_n \longrightarrow F$  pointwise.

We now state the result we were aiming for.

**Corollary 2.17.** The real valued function  $x \mapsto ||F(x)||_B$  is measurable whenever  $F : \mathbb{R}^n \longrightarrow B$  is strongly measurable.

*Proof.* We have from Theorem 2.16,  $||F(x)||_B = \lim_{j \to \infty} ||F_j(x)||_B$ . We notice that (in the notation of Theorem 2.16),

$$||F_j(x)||_B = \begin{cases} ||b_k||_B, & x \in A_{k,j}.\\ 0, & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

Clearly,  $x \mapsto ||F_j(x)||_B$  is measurable for every  $j \in \mathbb{N}$ . So  $x \mapsto ||F(x)||_B$  is measurable.

With the basic construction about Banach values measurable functions at hand, we now proceed to define  $L^p$ -spaces. This definition is a direct analogue of the usual  $L^p$ -spaces defined in Section 2.1. Here, we replace the absolute value  $(|\cdot|)$  of  $\mathbb{C}$  by the norm  $(||\cdot||_B)$  of B.

**Definition 2.16** (Bochner space). For  $1 \le p < \infty$ , the Bochner spaces are defined as

$$L^{p}(\mathbb{R}^{n},B) := \left\{ F: \mathbb{R}^{n} \longrightarrow B \mid F \text{ is measurable and } \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} ||F(x)||_{B}^{p} dx < \infty \right\}$$

Norm of a function F in  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$ ,  $1 \leq p < \infty$ , is defined as

$$||F||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^n,B)} := \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} ||F(x)||_B^p \, \mathrm{d}x \right)^{1/p}$$

For  $p = \infty$ , we define

$$||F||_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n,B)} := \sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}^n} ||F(x)||_B,$$

and the space  $L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$  as

 $L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n, B) := \{F : \mathbb{R}^n \longrightarrow B \mid F \text{ is strongly measurable and } ||F||_{\infty} < \infty\}.$ 

**Remark 2.10.** We notice that for a function  $F : \mathbb{R}^n \to B$ , we have

$$||F||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^n,B)} = ||n_F||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)},$$

where,  $n_F : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$  is defined by  $n_F(x) = ||F(x)||_B$ . From this observation, it is clear that  $|| \cdot ||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^n,B)}$  is a norm on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n,B)$ .

**Remark 2.11.** When  $B = \mathbb{C}$ , the Bochner spaces  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, \mathbb{C})$  coincide with the usual Lebesgue spaces  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , for any  $1 \le p \le +\infty$ .

**Remark 2.12.** The Bochner spaces  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$  enjoy all the "nice" properties similar to the Lebesgue spaces. Particularly,  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$  is a banach space. We refer the reader to [16] for a complete exposition on the subject.

We now wish to give meaning to the symbol  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} F(x) dx$ , for a Banach valued function F. As with the case of complex valued functions, simple functions play an important role in this. However, we first give a more general definition. Let  $f \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$  and  $b \in B$ . Then, we can define a function  $f \cdot b : \mathbb{R}^n \mapsto B$  as  $(f \cdot b)(x) = f(x)b$ . Now, we notice that

$$||(f \cdot b)||_{L^{p}(\mathbb{R}^{n},B)} = \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} ||f(x)b||_{B}^{p} \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{1/p} = ||f||_{p} ||b||_{B}.$$

That is,  $f \cdot b \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$ . Let us define

$$L^{p} \otimes B := \operatorname{span}\left\{ f \cdot b \middle| f \in L^{p}(\mathbb{R}^{n}), b \in B \right\}.$$

Clearly, the collection of simple functions taking non-zero values on a finite measure set is included in  $L^p \otimes B$ . We now show that the space  $L^p \otimes B$  is dense in  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B).$ 

**Proposition 2.18.** Let B be a separable Banach space. The collection of functions of the form  $\sum_{j=1}^{m} \chi_{E_j} b_j$ , where  $b_j \in B$  and  $\{E_j\}_{j=1}^{m}$  are disjoint, measur-able subsets of  $\mathbb{R}^n$  with finite measure, is a dense subset of  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$  for any  $1 \le p < \infty$ .

*Proof.* Let  $F \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$ . Then, we have,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} ||F(x)||_B^p \, \mathrm{d}x < \infty.$$

Therefore, for any  $\epsilon > 0$ , there is a bounded subset  $K_1 \subseteq \mathbb{R}^n$  such that,

$$\int_{|\langle K_1} ||F(x)||_B^p \, \mathrm{d}x < \frac{\epsilon^p}{3}.$$

Let  $\{b_j\}_{j\in\mathbb{N}} = B_0 \subseteq B$  be a countable dense subset, and for  $b_j \in B_0$ , let us define  $\widetilde{B}(b_j, \epsilon) = \{b \in B : ||b - b_j||_B \le \epsilon (3|K_1|)^{-1/p}\}.$ 

$$B(b_j, \epsilon) = \{ b \in B : ||b - b_j||_B \le \epsilon (3|K_1|)^{-1/p} \}$$

By the density of  $B_0$ , we have

$$B = \bigcup_{j=1}^{\infty} \widetilde{B}(b_j, \epsilon).$$

Now, let  $A_1 = \widetilde{B}(b_1, \epsilon)$ , and  $A_j = \widetilde{B}(b_j, \epsilon) \setminus \left(\bigcup_{k=1}^{j-1} \widetilde{B}(b_k, \epsilon)\right)$ , for  $j \ge 2$ . We notice that the collection  $\{A_j\}_{j\in\mathbb{N}}$  is pairwise disjoint and

$$\bigcup_{j=1}^{\infty} A_j = \bigcup_{j=1}^{\infty} \widetilde{B}(b_j, \epsilon) = B$$

Now consider the collection  $\{A_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{N}}$ , where

$$\widetilde{A}_j := A_j \cap F(K_1).$$

Then clearly,

$$\bigcup_{j=1}^{\infty} \widetilde{A}_j = F(K_1).$$

Now, let

$$K_1 \cap F^{-1}(\widetilde{A}_j) = E_j.$$

Since F is strongly measurable, using Corollary 2.17, we see that  $E_j$  is measurable. Also,  $E_j \subseteq K_1$  and hence, is of finite measure. Note that

$$\bigcup_{j=1}^{\infty} E_j = K_1 \cap \left( \bigcup_{j=1}^{\infty} F^{-1}(\widetilde{A}_j) \right) = K_1 \cap \left( F^{-1}(F(K_1)) \right) = K_1,$$
  
$$\subset F^{-1}(F(K_1)).$$

since  $K_1 \subseteq F^{-1}(F(K_1))$ .

Since  $\{A_j\}_{j\in\mathbb{N}}$  is a pairwise disjoint collection, so is the collection  $\{E_j\}_{j\in\mathbb{N}}$ . Now, we observe that

$$\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{E_j} \|F(x)\|_B^p dx = \int_{K_1} ||F(x)||_B^p dx \le \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \|F(x)\|_B^p dx < \infty,$$

Therefore, there exists  $m \in \mathbb{N}$  such that

$$\int_{\substack{\underset{j=m+1}{\bigcup} E_j}} ||F(x)||_B^p \, \mathrm{d}x < \frac{\epsilon^p}{3}.$$

Let us now define the simple function

$$F_m(x) = \sum_{j=1}^m \chi_{E_j}(x) b_j.$$

For any  $b' \in B'$ , and a fixed  $j \in \mathbb{N}$  consider the function

$$\varphi_j(x) = \langle b', \chi_{E_j}(x)b_j \rangle = \begin{cases} 0, & \text{if } x \notin E_j. \\ b'(b_j). & \text{if } x \in E_j. \end{cases}$$

It is easy to verify that  $\varphi_j$  is meaurable. Hence, the function  $F_j$  is strongly measurable. Now let  $x \in E_j$  for some  $j = 1, 2, \dots, m$ . Then,  $F(x) \in \tilde{A}_j \subseteq \tilde{B}(b_j, \epsilon)$ . Therefore, if  $x \in E_j$ , we have

$$||F(x) - b_j||_B^p < \frac{\epsilon}{(3|K_1|)^{-1/p}}.$$
(2.9)

Now, we have

$$\int_{\substack{\bigcup \\ \bigcup \\ j=1}^{m} E_j} \left| \left| F(x) - \sum_{j=1}^{m} \chi_{E_j}(x) b_j \right| \right|_B^p \mathrm{d}x = \sum_{j=1}^{m} \int_{E_j} ||F(x) - b_j||_B^p \mathrm{d}x$$

$$<\sum_{j=1}^{m} \frac{\epsilon^p}{3|K_1|} |E_j|$$
$$\leq \frac{\epsilon^p}{3|K_1|} |K_1| = \frac{\epsilon^p}{3}.$$

Finally we see that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left| \left| F(x) - \sum_{j=1}^m \chi_{E_j}(x) b_j \right| \right|_B^p dx = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus K_1} \left| |F(x)||_B^p dx + \int_{\substack{\bigcup \\ j=m+1}}^\infty K_{E_j} |F(x) - \sum_{j=1}^m \chi_{E_j}(x) u_j||_B^p dx \\ + \int_{\substack{\bigcup \\ j=1}}^m K_{E_j} |F(x) - \sum_{j=1}^m \chi_{E_j}(x) u_j||_B^p dx \\ < \frac{\epsilon^p}{3} + \frac{\epsilon^p}{3} + \frac{\epsilon^p}{3} = \epsilon^p.$$

This completes the proof!

The following corollary is immediate.

**Corollary 2.19.** The space  $L^p \otimes B$  is dense in the Bochner space  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$ , for any  $1 \leq p < \infty$ .

Now let us define an operator  $I : L^1 \otimes B \longrightarrow B$  as follows. For  $F = \sum_{j=1}^m f_j \cdot b_j \in L^1 \otimes B$ ,

$$I(F) := \sum_{j=1}^{m} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_j(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \right) b_j.$$
(2.10)

It is clear that I is linear. The following lemma says that this operator is continuous.

**Lemma 2.20.** The operator I defined in Equation (2.10) is a bounded operator from  $L^1 \otimes B$  to B.

*Proof.* We have for any  $F = \sum_{j=1}^{m} f_j \cdot b_j \in L^1 \otimes B$ ,  $||I(F)||_B = \sup_{||b'||_{B'} \le 1} \left| \left\langle b', \sum_{j=1}^{m} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_j(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \right) b_j \right\rangle \right|$  
$$= \sup_{||b'||_{B'} \leq 1} \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left\langle b', \sum_{j=1}^m f_j(x) b_j \right\rangle dx \right|$$
  
$$\leq \sup_{||b'||_{B'} \leq 1} \left\{ \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left| \left\langle b', \sum_{j=1}^m f_j(x) b_j \right\rangle \right| dx \right\}$$
  
$$\leq \sup_{||b'||_{B'} \leq 1} \left\{ \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} ||b'||_{B'} \right\| \sum_{j=1}^m f_j(x) b_j \Big\|_B dx \right\}$$
  
$$\leq ||F||_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^n, B)}.$$

We have already observed that the space  $L^1 \otimes B$  is a dense subset of  $L^1(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$ . Therefore the operator I can be extended uniquely to  $L^1(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$ . The unique extension of the operator I is known as **Bochner integral**, and for a function  $F \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$ , we denote it by  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} F(x) dx$ . We now move on to prove a duality result for Bochner spaces. We require the following lemma.

**Lemma 2.21.** Let  $F \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$ . Then, for each  $\epsilon > 0$ , there exists a nonnegative function  $h \in L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  with  $||h||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^n)} \leq 1$  such that

$$||F||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^n,B)} < \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} h(x)||F(x)||_B \, \mathrm{d}x + \epsilon.$$

*Proof.* Consider the real valued function  $\varphi : \mathbb{R}^n \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ , given by  $\varphi(x) = ||F(x)||_B$ . Note that

$$||\varphi||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)} = \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\varphi(x)|^p \, \mathrm{d}x \right)^{1/p} = \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} ||F(x)||_B^p \mathrm{d}x \right)^{1/p} = ||F||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)}.$$
  
That is,  $\varphi \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Also,

$$||F||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^n,B)} = ||\varphi||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)} = \sup\bigg\{\bigg|\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} h(x)\varphi(x) \, \mathrm{d}x\bigg| : ||h||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)} \le 1\bigg\}.$$

Therefore, for  $\epsilon > 0$ , there exists a function  $h' \in L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  such that

$$||F||_{L^{p}(B)} \leq \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} h'(x) ||F(x)||_{B} \, \mathrm{d}x \right| + \frac{\epsilon}{2} \leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |h'(x)||F(x)||_{B} \, \mathrm{d}x + \frac{\epsilon}{2} \qquad (2.11)$$

Note that as the function  $h'(\cdot)||F(\cdot)||_B \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , there exists R > 0 such that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus B(0,R)} |h'(x)| ||F(x)||_B \, \mathrm{d}x < \frac{\epsilon}{2}.$$

Therefore from Inequality (2.11), we have

$$||F||_{L^{p}(B)} \leq \int_{B(0,R)} |h'(x)|||F(x)||_{B} dx + \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n} \setminus B(0,R)} |h'(x)|||F(x)||_{B} dx + \frac{\epsilon}{2}$$
  
$$\leq \int_{B(0,R)} |h'(x)|||F(x)||_{B} dx + \epsilon$$
  
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |h'(x)|\chi_{B(0,R)}||F(x)||_{B} dx + \epsilon.$$
  
we the desired function is  $h(x) = |h'(x)|\chi_{B(0,R)}(x).$ 

Hence, the desired function is  $h(x) = |h'(x)|\chi_{B(0,R)}(x)$ .

We now present the duality result. This result is often used in this thesis, especially in the Littlewood-Paley theory (Chapter 6).

### Theorem 2.22.

1. Let B be a separable Banach space. Then for any  $F \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B), 1 \leq p < p$  $\infty$ , we have

$$||F||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^n,B)} = \sup_{||G||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^n,B')} \le 1} \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \langle G(x), F(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x \right|.$$
(2.12)

2. The space  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$  is isometrically embed in  $(L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^n, B'))'$ , where  $1 \leq 1$  $p \leq \infty$ .

Proof.

1. Let  $F \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$ . Then for an  $\epsilon > 0$  there exists a function  $F_{\epsilon}(x) =$  $\sum_{j=1}^{m_{\epsilon}} \chi_{E_j}(x) b_j \in L^p \otimes B \text{ (for some } m \in \mathbb{N}\text{), such that}$  $||F_{\epsilon} - F||_{L^{p}(B)} < \frac{\epsilon}{2}.$ 

Using Lemma 2.21, we have a non-negative function  $h \in L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  with  $||h||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^n)} \leq 1$  such that

$$||F_{\epsilon}||_{L^{p}(B)} = \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} ||F_{\epsilon}(x)||_{B}^{p} \, \mathrm{d}x \right)^{1/p} < \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} h(x)||F_{\epsilon}(x)||_{B} \, \mathrm{d}x + \frac{\epsilon}{4}.$$
(2.13)

Also, for  $b_j \in B$ , there exists  $b'_j \in B'$  with  $||b'_j||_{B'} = 1$ , such that

$$||b_j||_B < |\langle b'_j, b_j \rangle| + \frac{\epsilon}{4(||h||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^n)} + 1)}.$$
(2.14)

We notice that given  $b'_j \in B'$  with the property shown in Inequality (2.14), we define  $\tilde{b'_j} := e^{-i \arg\langle b_j, b'_j \rangle} b'_j$ . Then, clearly,  $\langle \tilde{b'_j}, b_j \rangle = |\langle b'_j, b_j \rangle|$  and  $\|\tilde{b'_j}\|_{B'} =$ 1. In the sequel, we abuse notation and write  $b'_j$  to denote  $\tilde{b'_j}$ . Hence, we have,

$$\|b_{j}\|_{B} < \langle b'_{j}, b_{j} \rangle + \frac{\epsilon}{4\left(1 + \|h\|_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}\right)}.$$
(2.15)

Let us now define the function

$$G(x) = \sum_{j=1}^{m} h(x) \chi_{E_j}(x) b'_j.$$

Now, we have,

$$||G||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^{n},B')}^{p'} \leq \sum_{j=1}^{m} ||h\chi_{E_{j}}b_{j}'||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^{n},B')}^{p'}$$

$$= \sum_{j=1}^{m} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} ||h(x)\chi_{E_{j}}(x)b_{j}'||_{B'}^{p'} dx$$

$$= \sum_{j=1}^{m} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |h(x)\chi_{E_{j}}(x)|^{p'} ||b_{j}'||_{B'}^{p'} dx$$

$$= \int_{\substack{j=1\\ \mathbb{R}^{n}}} |h(x)|^{p'} dx$$

$$= \int_{\substack{j=1\\ \mathbb{Q}^{n}}} |h(x)|^{p'} dx$$

$$\leq ||h||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{p'} \leq 1.$$

We also notice that for any  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ ,

$$\langle G(x), F_{\epsilon}(x) \rangle = \sum_{j,k=1}^{m_{\epsilon}} h(x) \chi_{E_j \cap E_k}(x) \langle b'_j, b_k \rangle \in \mathbb{R},$$

and we have,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \langle G(x), F_{\epsilon}(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left\langle \sum_{j=1}^m h(x) \chi_{E_j}(x) u_j^*, \sum_{j=1}^m \chi_{E_j}(x) u_j \right\rangle \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} h(x) \sum_{j=1}^m \chi_{E_j}(x) \langle u_j^*, u_j \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

From Inequality (2.15), we get,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \langle G(x), F_{\epsilon}(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x > \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} h(x) \sum_{j=1}^{m_{\epsilon}} \chi_{E_j}(x) \left( ||b_j||_B - \frac{\epsilon}{4(||h||_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)} + 1)} \right) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
  
As  $||F_{\epsilon}(x)||_B = ||\sum_{j=1}^{m_{\epsilon}} \chi_{E_j}(x)b_j||_B \le \sum_{j=1}^{m_{\epsilon}} \chi_{E_j}(x)||b_j||_B$ , we get  
 $\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \langle G(x), F_{\epsilon}(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x > \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} h(x)||F_{\epsilon}(x)||_B \, \mathrm{d}x$   
 $- \frac{\epsilon}{4(||h||_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)} + 1)} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \sum_{j=1}^{m_{\epsilon}} h(x)\chi_{E_j}(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$ 

From Inequality (2.13), we obtain,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \langle G(x), F_{\epsilon}(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x \ge ||F_{\epsilon}||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)} - \frac{\epsilon}{4} - \frac{||h||_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)} \epsilon}{4(||h||_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)} + 1)}$$
$$\ge ||F_{\epsilon}||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)} - \frac{\epsilon}{4} - \frac{\epsilon}{4} = ||F_{\epsilon}||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)} - \frac{\epsilon}{2}.$$

Hence,

$$||F_{\epsilon}||_{L^{p}(\mathbb{R}^{n},B)} \leq \sup_{||G||_{L^{p'}} \leq 1} \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \langle G(x), F_{\epsilon}(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x \right| + \frac{\epsilon}{2}.$$
(2.16)

Now, for  $G \in L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^n, B')$  with  $||G||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^n, B')} \leq 1$ , we have,

$$\begin{split} \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \langle G(x), F_{\epsilon} \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x \right| &\leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left| \langle G(x), F_{\epsilon}(x) - F(x) \rangle \right| \, \mathrm{d}x + \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \langle G(x), F(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x \right| \\ &\leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left| |G(x)||_{B'} ||F_{\epsilon}(x) - F(x)||_B \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &+ \sup_{||G||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^n, B')} \leq 1} \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \langle G(x), F(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x \right| \end{split}$$

$$\leq ||G||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^{n},B')}||F_{\epsilon} - F||_{L^{p}(\mathbb{R}^{n},B)}$$

$$+ \sup_{||G||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^{n},B')} \leq 1} \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \langle G(x), F(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x \right|$$

$$\leq \frac{\epsilon}{2} + \sup_{||G||_{L^{p'}} \leq 1} \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \langle G(x), F(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x \right|.$$
(2.17)

Therefore, from Inequalities (2.16) and (2.17), we get

$$||F_{\epsilon}||_{L^{p}(\mathbb{R}^{n},B)} \leq \sup_{||G||_{L^{p'}} \leq 1} \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \langle G(x), F(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x \right| + \epsilon.$$

Now, we observe that

$$\begin{split} ||F||_{L^{p}(\mathbb{R}^{n},B)} &\leq ||F_{\epsilon} - F||_{L^{p}(\mathbb{R}^{n},B)} + ||F_{\epsilon}||_{L^{p}(\mathbb{R}^{n},B)} \\ &\leq \frac{\epsilon}{2} + \sup_{||G||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^{n},B')} \leq 1} \left| \iint_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \langle G(x), F(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x \right| + \epsilon \\ &= \sup_{||G||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^{n},B')} \leq 1} \left| \iint_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \langle G(x), F(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x \right| + \frac{3\epsilon}{2}. \end{split}$$

As  $\epsilon > 0$  is arbitrary, we have

$$||F||_{L^{p}(\mathbb{R}^{n},B)} \leq \sup_{||G||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^{n},B')} \leq 1} \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \langle G(x), F(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x \right|.$$

Now for  $||G||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^n,B')} \leq 1$ , by using Hölder's inequality, we get,

$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \langle G(x), F(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x \right| \le ||G||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^n, B')} ||F||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)} \le ||F||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)}.$$

This gives us

$$||F||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^n,B)} = \sup_{||G||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^n,B')} \le 1} \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \langle G(x), F(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x \right|.$$

2. For  $F \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$ , we define a linear functional  $H_F: L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^n, B') \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$  by

$$H_F(G) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \langle G(x), F(x) \rangle \mathrm{d}x.$$

We have

$$|H_F(G)| = \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \langle G(x), F(x) \rangle \mathrm{d}x \right| \le \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\langle G(x), F(x) \rangle| \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$\leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} ||G(x)||_{B'} ||F(x)||_B \, \mathrm{d}x \leq ||G||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^n, B')} ||f||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)}.$$

Here, the last inequality is consequence of Hölder's inequality. Using the first part of this theorem we have

$$||H_F|| = \sup_{||G||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^n, B')} \le 1} \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \langle G(x), F(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x \right| = ||F||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)}$$

Thus the space  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$  is isometrically embed in  $(L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^n, B'))'$ , for any  $1 \le p \le \infty$ .

Before we end this chapter, we present a remarkable fact about taking continuous operators inside an integral.

**Proposition 2.23.** Let B be a reflexive separable Banach space and  $B^*$  be the dual space of B. Let  $\Lambda \in B^*$ . Then, for any  $F \in L^1(B)$ , we have,

$$\Lambda\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} F(x) \, \mathrm{d}x\right) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \Lambda(F(x)) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
 (2.18)

*Proof.* Recall from Proposition 2.18 that  $L^1 \otimes B$  is a dense subset of  $L^1(B)$ . First we prove the result in this dense set. Let  $F \in L^1 \otimes B$ . That is,  $F(x) = \sum_{i=1}^m f_i(x)b_i$ , where  $f_i \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$  and  $b_i \in B$  for all  $i = 1, 2, \cdots, m$ . So,

$$\Lambda\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} F(x) \, \mathrm{d}x\right) = \Lambda\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \sum_{i=1}^m f_i(x)b_i \, \mathrm{d}x\right)$$
for Bochner integral, we get

Now by definition for Bochner integral, we get

$$\Lambda\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} F(x) \, \mathrm{d}x\right) = \Lambda\left(\sum_{i=1}^m \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_i(x) \, \mathrm{d}x\right) b_i\right)$$
$$= \sum_{i=1}^m \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_i(x) \, \mathrm{d}x\right) \Lambda(b_i)$$
$$= \sum_{i=1}^m \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_i(x) \Lambda(b_i) \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \Lambda(F(x)) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

So the result is true when  $F \in L^1 \otimes B$ . The L.H.S of Equation (2.18) is the operator  $\Lambda \circ I : L^1(\mathbb{R}^n, B) \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$ . Clearly, it is continuous. Consider the linear map  $T : L^1(\mathbb{R}^n, B) \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$ , defined as  $T(F) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (\Lambda \circ F)(y) \, dy$ . Then,  $|T(F)| \leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\Lambda(F(x))| \, dx \leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} ||\Lambda||_{B'} \cdot ||F(y)|| \, dy \leq ||\Lambda||_{B'} \cdot ||F||_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^n, B)}$ . Hence, T is continuous. Since  $T = \Lambda \circ I$  on the dense set  $L^1 \otimes B$ , the equality follows on entire  $L^1(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$ .

We now see a special case of Proposition 2.23.

**Corollary 2.24.** Let  $B = \ell^r(\mathbb{C})$ , for some r > 1. Let  $F \in L^1(\ell^r)$ . We can write  $F(y) = (f_i(y))_{i \in \mathbb{N}}$ , where  $f_i \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Then

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f_i(y))_i \, \mathrm{d}y = \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_i(y) \, \mathrm{d}y \right)_i.$$

*Proof.* Suppose for  $j \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\Lambda_j \in \ell^{r'}$  such that for any  $(x_i)_{i \in \mathbb{N}} \in l^r$ ,  $\Lambda_j((x_i)_{i \in \mathbb{N}}) = x_j$ . Now suppose  $(x_i)_i \in l^r$  be such that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} F(y) \, \mathrm{d}y = (x_i)_i.$$

Now by using above lemma

$$x_j = \Lambda_j((x_i)_i) = \Lambda_j\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} F(y) \, \mathrm{d}y\right) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \Lambda_j(F(y)) \, \mathrm{d}y = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_i(y) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

Therefore we can say that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f_i(y))_i \, \mathrm{d}y = \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_i(y) \, \mathrm{d}y \right)_i.$$

# CHAPTER 3

# **Maximal Operators**

In Chapter 1, we have seen that the study of averages (over intervals) is natural in differentiation theory. A natural generalization of these averages to higher dimensions are averages over balls centered at a given point. However, in higher dimensions, one can also look at averages over cubes centered at a point. This chapter is dedicated to the study of a few averaging operators and their corresponding maximal function, and forms a base for upcoming chapters. A maximal function corresponding to a collection of averages is understood as the "largest" average (around a given point). We begin with the Hardy-Littlewood maximal operator.

# 3.1 Hardy-Littlewood Maximal operator

**Definition 3.1** (Hardy-Littlewood maximal function). Let  $B_r = B(0, r)$  be the Euclidean ball of radius r centered at origin. Given  $f \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , the Hardy-

Littlewood maximal function of f is defined as

$$Mf(x) := \sup_{r>0} \frac{1}{|B_r|} \int_{B_r} |f(x-y)| dy.$$

The function Mf is defined in the extended real sense, i.e.,  $Mf(x) = +\infty$  is allowed.

Before we developing theory on Hardy-Littlewood maximal function let us see an easy example.

**Example 3.1.** Let  $f = \chi_{[0,1]}$ . For a given  $\epsilon > 0$ , we denote  $M_{\epsilon}f(x)$  to be average of f over  $(x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon)$ . That is, we wish to find

$$Mf(x) = \sup_{\epsilon > 0} M_{\epsilon}f(x),$$

for a given  $x \in \mathbb{R}$ .

$$M_{\epsilon}f(x) = \frac{1}{|(x-\epsilon, x+\epsilon)|} \int_{(x-\epsilon, x+\epsilon)} \chi_{[0,1]}(y) \, \mathrm{d}y = \frac{1}{2\epsilon} \int_{(x-\epsilon, x+\epsilon)\cap[0,1]} 1 \, \mathrm{d}y.$$
  
We consider the following cases.

1. First, let us take  $x \in [0, 1]$ . Then, either  $(x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon) \subseteq [0, 1]$ , or  $x - \epsilon \in [0, 1]$  but  $x + \epsilon \notin [0, 1]$ , or  $x - \epsilon \notin [0, 1]$  but  $x + \epsilon \in [0, 1]$ , or  $[0, 1] \subset (x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon)$ . We compute the value of the above integral for each of these intervals. If  $(x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon) \subseteq [0, 1]$  then  $(x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon) \cap [0, 1] = (x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon)$ . This case is illustrated in Figure 3.1.



Figure 3.1:  $(x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon) \subseteq [0, 1]$ 

Therefore,

$$M_{\epsilon}f(x) = \frac{1}{|2\epsilon|} \int_{(x-\epsilon,x+\epsilon)} 1 \, \mathrm{d}y = \frac{2\epsilon}{2\epsilon} = 1.$$

If  $x - \epsilon \in [0, 1]$ , and  $x + \epsilon \notin [0, 1]$  then  $(x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon) \cap [0, 1] = (x - \epsilon, 1]$ . For an illustration, see Figure 3.2.



Figure 3.2:  $(x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon) \cap [0, 1] = (x - \epsilon, 1].$ 

So,

$$M_{\epsilon}f(x) = \frac{1}{|2\epsilon|} \int_{(x-\epsilon,1]} 1 \, \mathrm{d}y = \frac{1-x+\epsilon}{2\epsilon}$$

Note that  $x + \epsilon > 1$  therefore  $\epsilon > 1 - x$ . So,  $1 - x + \epsilon < 2\epsilon$ . Therefore  $M_{\epsilon}f(x) < 1$ .

If  $x - \epsilon \notin [0, 1]$  and  $x + \epsilon \in [0, 1]$ , then  $(x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon) \cap [0, 1] = [0, x + \epsilon)$ . Therefore,

$$M_{\epsilon}f(x) = \frac{1}{|2\epsilon|} \int_{[0,x+\epsilon)} 1 \, \mathrm{d}y = \frac{x+\epsilon}{2\epsilon}$$

Note that in this case  $x - \epsilon < 0$  so  $x < \epsilon$ . Therefore  $M_{\epsilon}f(x) < 1$  as well.

Lastly, if  $[0,1] \subseteq (x-\epsilon, x+\epsilon)$ , then  $(x-\epsilon, x+\epsilon) \cap [0,1] = [0,1]$ , as seen in Figure 3.3.

Hence, we must have  $\epsilon > \frac{1}{2}$ , and hence

$$M_{\epsilon}f(x) = \frac{1}{|2\epsilon|} \int_{[0,1]} 1 \, \mathrm{d}y = \frac{1}{2\epsilon} < 1.$$

Thus,  $Mf(x) = \sup_{\epsilon > 0} M_{\epsilon}f(x) = 1$ , when  $x \in [0, 1]$ .

2. Next, let us assume x > 1. Then, either  $(x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon) \cap [0, 1] = \emptyset$  or  $x - \epsilon \in [0, 1]$  or  $[0, 1] \subseteq (x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon)$ . In the first case clearly  $M_{\epsilon}f(x) = 0$ . In the second case,  $(x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon) \cap [0, 1] = (x - \epsilon, 1]$ . For an illustration, see Figure 3.4 We notice that, we must have  $x - 1 < \epsilon < x$ .



Figure 3.3:  $[0,1] \subseteq (x-\epsilon, x+\epsilon)$ 



Figure 3.4:  $(x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon) \cap [0, 1] = (x - \epsilon, 1]$ 

Therefore, we have

$$M_{\epsilon}f(x) = \frac{1}{2\epsilon} \int_{(x-\epsilon,1]} 1 \, \mathrm{d}y = \frac{(1-x+\epsilon)}{2\epsilon}$$

Note that  $\frac{d}{d\epsilon}(M_{\epsilon}f(x)) = \frac{x-1}{2\epsilon^2} > 0$ . Therefore,  $M_{\epsilon}f(x)$  is an increasing function of  $\epsilon$ . Hence,  $M_{\epsilon}f(x) \leq M_xf(x) = \frac{1}{2x}$ . That is, when  $x - \epsilon \in [0, 1]$  we have  $M_{\epsilon}f(x) \leq \frac{1}{2x}$ , with equality for  $\epsilon = x$ .

Lastly, if  $[0,1] \subseteq (x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon)$ , we have  $\epsilon > x$ , and  $(x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon) \cap [0,1] = [0,1]$ , as shown in Figure 3.5.



Figure 3.5:  $[0,1] \subseteq (x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon)$ 

Then

$$M_{\epsilon}f(x) = \frac{1}{|2\epsilon|} \int_{[0,1]} 1 \, \mathrm{d}y = \frac{1}{2\epsilon} < \frac{1}{2x}.$$
  
Thus, we get  $Mf(x) = \sup_{\epsilon > 0} M_{\epsilon}f(x) = \frac{1}{2x}.$ 

3. Finally we consider the case x < 0. Then either one of the following holds:  $(x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon) \cap [0, 1] = \emptyset$  or  $x + \epsilon \in [0, 1]$  or  $[0, 1] \subseteq (x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon)$ . In the first case, it is clear that  $M_{\epsilon}f(x) = 0$ . In the second case, we have  $(x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon) \cap [0, 1] = [0, x + \epsilon)$  as seen in Figure 3.6. We notice that this gives  $-x < \epsilon < 1 - x$ .



Figure 3.6:  $(x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon) \cap [0, 1] = [0, x + \epsilon)$ 

Therefore, we have

$$M_{\epsilon}f(x) = \frac{1}{2\epsilon} \int_{[0,x+\epsilon)} 1 \, \mathrm{d}y = \frac{x+\epsilon}{2\epsilon}.$$

We see that  $\frac{d}{d\epsilon}(M_{\epsilon}f(x)) = \frac{-x}{2\epsilon^2} > 0$ , since x < 0. Therefore,  $M_{\epsilon}f(x)$  is an increasing function of  $\epsilon$ . Hence,  $M_{\epsilon}f(x) \leq M_{1-x}f(x) = \frac{1}{2(1-x)}$ . That is, when  $x + \epsilon \in [0, 1]$ , we have  $M_{\epsilon}f(x) \leq \frac{1}{2(1-x)}$ , with equality for  $\epsilon = 1 - x$ . Lastly, when  $[0, 1] \subset (x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon)$ , we have  $\epsilon > 1 - x$ , and  $(x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon) \cap [0, 1] = [0, 1]$ . For an illustration, see Figure 3.7.



Figure 3.7:  $[0,1] \subset (x-\epsilon, x+\epsilon)$ 

Hence, we get

$$M_{\epsilon}f(x) = \frac{1}{|2\epsilon|} \int_{[0,1]} 1 \, \mathrm{d}y = \frac{1}{2\epsilon} < \frac{1}{2(1-x)}.$$
  
Now, we have  $Mf(x) = \sup_{\epsilon > 0} M_{\epsilon}f(x) = \frac{1}{2(1-x)}, \text{ for } x < 1.$ 

Combining the above observations we have

$$Mf(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{2(1-x)}, & \text{if } x < 1.\\ 1, & \text{if } x \in [0,1]\\ \frac{1}{2x}, & \text{if } x > 1. \end{cases}$$

Figure 3.8 shows the graph of the maximal function for the function  $\chi_{[0,1]}$ .



Figure 3.8: Maximal Function of  $\chi_{[0,1]}$ 

Now, we see a first estimate related to Hardy-Littlewood maximal function. For a fixed  $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , maximal function corresponding to the convolution of fwith dilations of a radial, decreasing function is bounded by the Hardy-Littlewood maximal function of f.

**Proposition 3.1.** Let  $\varphi$  be a function that is positive, radial, and decreasing (as a function on  $(0, \infty)$ ). Then, for  $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ ,

$$\sup_{t>0} |\varphi_t * f(x)| \le ||\varphi||_1 M f(x), \tag{3.1}$$
  
where  $\varphi_t(x) = t^{-n} \varphi(t^{-1}x).$ 

*Proof.* Let us first assume that  $\varphi$  is a simple function , i.e., it can be written as  $\varphi(x) = \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} a_j \chi_{B_{r_j}}(x),$  with  $a_j > 0$  and  $B_{r_j}$  is a ball centered at 0 of radius  $r_j > 0$ . Then,

$$\begin{aligned} |\varphi * f(x)| &= \left| \sum_{j=1}^{k} a_j |B_{r_j}| \frac{1}{|B_{r_j}|} \chi_{B_{r_j}} * f(x) \right| \\ &= \left| \sum_{j=1}^{k} a_j |B_{r_j}| \frac{1}{|B_{r_j}|} \int_{B_{r_j}} f(x-y) \mathrm{d}y \right| \\ &\leq \sum_{j=1}^{k} a_j |B_{r_j}| M f(x) \\ &= ||\varphi||_1 M f(x). \end{aligned}$$

Now for any t > 0, we have  $\varphi_t(x) = t^{-n} \sum_{j=1}^k a_j \chi_{B_{r_j}}(\frac{x}{t}) = t^{-n} \sum_{j=1}^k a_j \chi_{B_{tr_j}}(x)$ . Thus,

$$\begin{aligned} |\varphi_t * f(x)| &= \left| \frac{1}{t^n} \sum_{j=1}^k a_j \chi_{B_{tr_j}} * f(x) \right| \\ &= \left| \frac{1}{t^n} \sum_{j=1}^k a_j |B_{tr_j}| \frac{1}{|B_{tr_j}|} \int_{B_{r_j}} f(x-y) \mathrm{d}y \right| \\ &\leq \frac{1}{t^n} \sum_{j=1}^k t^n |B_{tr_j}| M f(x) \\ &= ||\varphi||_1 M f(x). \end{aligned}$$

Therefore, the result is true for simple functions. Now, let  $\varphi$  be any arbitrary function satisfying the hypothesis of the theorem. Then,  $\varphi$  can be approximated by an increasing sequence of simple functions, say  $(\varphi_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ , each satisfying the hypothesis of the theorem. Then for each  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  we have

$$|\varphi_n * f(x)| \le ||\varphi_n||_1 M f(x) \le ||\varphi||_1 M f(x).$$

That is,  $\forall n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,

$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \varphi_n(y) f(x-y) \mathrm{d}y \right| \le ||\varphi||_1 M f(x).$$

By dominated convergence theorem, we have

$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \varphi(y) f(x-y) \mathrm{d}y \right| \le ||\varphi||_1 M f(x).$$

That is,  $|\varphi * f(x)| \leq ||\varphi||_1 M f(x)$ . Now any dilation  $\varphi_t$  is also positive, radial,
decreasing function with the same  $L^1$ -norm as that of  $\varphi$ . Therefore, it also satisfies the same inequality. That is, for any t > 0, we have

$$|\varphi_t * f(x)| \le ||\varphi||_1 M f(x).$$

Hence, the result is proved.

Let us see a few more maximal functions that are equivalent to the Hardy-Littlewood maximal function.

**Definition 3.2** (Cubic maximal function). Let  $Q_r$  be the cube  $[-r, r]^n$ . Then for  $f \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , the cubic maximal function is defined by

$$M'f(x) := \sup_{r>0} \frac{1}{(2r)^n} \int_{Q_r} |f(x-y)| dy.$$

We observe that when n = 1, M and M' coincide. For n > 1, let us consider the cube  $Q_r = [-r, r]^n$  and let  $D_1$  and  $D_2$  be the balls centred at 0 with radius r and  $\sqrt{n}r$ , respectively. Then,  $D_1 \subseteq Q_r \subseteq D_2$  as seen in Figure 3.9. We have



Figure 3.9:  $D_1 \subseteq Q_r \subseteq D_2$ 

 $|D_1| = a_n r^n$ ,  $|Q_r| = (2r)^n$  and  $|D_2| = a_n (\sqrt{n}r)^n$ , where  $a_n$  is the volume of the unit ball and it only depends on n, the dimension of the space. Thus, we have

the following

$$\frac{1}{(2r)^n} \int_{D_1} |f(x-y)| \mathrm{d}x \le \frac{1}{(2r)^n} \int_{Q_r} |f(x-y)| \mathrm{d}x \le \frac{1}{(2r)^n} \int_{D_2} |f(x-y)| \mathrm{d}x$$

That is,

$$\frac{a_n}{2^n |D_1|} \int_{D_1} |f(x-y)| \mathrm{d}x \le \frac{1}{(2r)^n} \int_{Q_r} |f(x-y)| \mathrm{d}x \le \frac{a_n (\sqrt{n})^n}{2^n |D_2|} \int_{D_2} |f(x-y)| \mathrm{d}x.$$

So, we have,

$$\frac{a_n}{2^n}Mf(x) \le M'f(x) \le \frac{a_n(\sqrt{n})^n}{2^n}Mf(x).$$

That is, there are positive constants  $c_n$  and  $C_n$  depending only on n, such that

$$c_n M' f(x) \le M f(x) \le C_n M' f(x), \qquad (3.2)$$

where,  $c_n = \frac{2^n}{a_n(\sqrt{n})^n}$  and  $C_n = \frac{2^n}{a_n}$ . Due to Inequality (3.2) the operators M and M' are essentially interchangeable and we use whichever is more appropriate, depending on the situation.

There is another kind of maximal function where we are interested in the averages over the cubes containing the given point that might not necessarily be the center of the cube.

**Definition 3.3** (Non-centered cubic maximal function). Let  $f \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Then non-centred cubic maximal function of f is defined by

$$M''f(x) := \sup_{x \in Q} \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q |f(y)| dy,$$

where Q is a cube in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  containing x.

We now show that M and M'' are equivalent. For the same, we first see that the set of all cubes containing a point x is larger than the set of cubes whose center is x. Therefore, directly by the definitions of M' and M'' we have

$$M'f(x) \le M''f(x).$$
 (3.3)

Now let Q be any cube containing x with side length is a.

It is easy to see that the ball centered at x and with radius  $\sqrt{na}$  contains the cube Q (see Figure 3.10). Also,  $|Q| = a^n$  and  $|B(x, a\sqrt{n})| = C(a\sqrt{n})^n$ . That



Figure 3.10:  $Q \subseteq B(x, a\sqrt{n})$ 

is, 
$$|Q| = \frac{|B(x,a\sqrt{n})|}{C(\sqrt{n})^n}$$
. Therefore, we have  

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |f(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y \leq \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{B(x,a\sqrt{n})} |f(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y$$

$$= \frac{C(\sqrt{n})^n}{|B(x,a\sqrt{n})|} \int_{B(x,a\sqrt{n})} |f(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y$$

$$\leq C(\sqrt{n})^n M f(x).$$

Since the choice of Q is arbitrary we get  $M''f(x) \leq C(\sqrt{n})^n Mf(x)$ . Using this observation along with Inequalities (3.2) and (3.3), we get constants  $C_1$  and  $C_2$  such that

$$C_1 M f(x) \le M'' f(x) \le C_2 M f(x).$$
 (3.4)

In the sequel, the equivalence of these maximal operators becomes useful. Particularly, one can interchange them as per convenience, without disturbing the results. In the next chapter, the non-centered cubic maximal function helps us understand weighted boundedness of Hardy-Littlewood maximal function. Before that, however, let us see another kind of averaging operator.

# 3.2 Dyadic Maximal operator and Calderón-Zygmund decomposition

We begin with the dyadic decomposition of  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . We define the unit cube, open on right, to be the set  $[0, 1)^n$  and define  $\mathcal{Q}_0$  be the collection of those cubes congruent to  $[0, 1)^n$  with vertices on  $\mathbb{Z}^n$ . By dylating this family by a factor of  $2^{-k}$ , we end up with a collection  $\mathcal{Q}_k$ ,  $(k \in \mathbb{Z})$ . That is,  $\mathcal{Q}_k$  is the family of cubes, open on the right, whose vertices are adjacent points of the lattice  $(2^{-k}\mathbb{Z})^n$ . The cubes in  $\bigcup_{k\in\mathbb{Z}} \mathcal{Q}_k$  are called **dyadic cubes**. We observe that each family  $\mathcal{Q}_k$  is countable, since a cube in  $\mathcal{Q}_k$  is uniquely determined by its vertices (that comes from a countable collection  $(2^{-k}\mathbb{Z})^n$ ). Therefore, the total collection  $\bigcup_{k\in\mathbb{Z}} \mathcal{Q}_k$  of all dyadic cubes is also countable (being a countable union of countable sets). Figure 3.11 shows a part of the dyadic decomposition of  $\mathbb{R}^n$ .

From this construction we immediately get the following properties:

- 1. Given  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$  and  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ , there is a unique cube  $Q \in \mathcal{Q}_k$  such that  $x \in Q$ .
- 2. Any two dyadic cubes are either disjoint or contained in one-another.
- 3. A dyadic cube in  $\mathcal{Q}_k$  is contained in a unique cube of each family  $\mathcal{Q}_j$ , for j < k, and contains  $2^n$  many dyadic cubes from the family  $\mathcal{Q}_{k+1}$ .

We now give dyadic averages of functions defined in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  and the corresponding maximal operator. Later, this construction gives us an important technique called Calderón-Zygmund decomposition, that is used throughout our exposition.

**Definition 3.4** (Dyadic average). Given a function  $f \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , we define the dyadic average at level  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$  as

$$E_k f(x) := \sum_{Q \in \mathcal{Q}_k} \left( \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q f(y) \mathrm{d}y \right) \chi_Q(x).$$
(3.5)



Figure 3.11: Dyadic decomposition of  $\mathbb{R}^n$ 

It is easy to see that for a fixed  $Q \in \mathcal{Q}_k$ ,  $E_k f$  is constant, and equals the average of f over Q. The dyadic average satisfies the following fundamental lemma.

**Lemma 3.2.** If  $\Omega$  is a union of the cubes in  $\mathcal{Q}_k$ , then

$$\int_{\Omega} E_k f(x) dx = \int_{\Omega} f(x) dx.$$
(3.6)

*Proof.* Let  $\Omega = \bigcup_{j \in I} Q_j$  for some index set  $I \subseteq \mathbb{N}$ . Here,  $\forall j \in I, Q_j \in \mathcal{Q}_k$ . Since  $\Omega$  is a disjoint union, we have,

$$\int_{\Omega} E_k f(x) dx = \sum_{j \in I} \int_{Q_j} E_k f(x) dx$$

$$=\sum_{j\in I}^{\infty} \int_{Q_j} \sum_{Q\in\mathcal{Q}_k} \left( \int_Q f(y) dy \right) \chi_Q(x) dx$$
$$=\sum_{j\in I} \int_{Q_j} \left( \frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} f(y) dy \right) \chi_{Q_j}(x) dx$$
$$=\sum_{j\in I} \left( \frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} f(y) dy \right) \int_{Q_j} \chi_{Q_j}(x) dx$$
$$=\sum_{j\in I}^{\infty} \int_{Q_j} f(y) dy$$
$$=\int_{\bigcup_{j\in I}^{\infty} Q_j} f(y) dy$$
$$=\int_{\Omega} f(y) dy.$$

Now, we define the dyadic maximal function.

**Definition 3.5** (Dyadic maximal function). Let  $f \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Then the dyadic maximal function is defined as

$$M_d f(x) := \sup_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} |E_k f(x)|.$$
(3.7)

Before developing any further theory, let us see a simple example.

**Example 3.2.** Let  $f = \chi_{[0,1]}$ . In one dimensional situation, dyadic cubes are dyadic intervals. We keep the notations same. That is, Q denotes a dyadic interval. Let  $Q \in Q_k$  for some  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ . We wish to evaluate  $E_k f(x)$ , for a given  $x \in \mathbb{R}$ . We have the following three cases

1. First suppose  $x \in [0, 1)$ . Then one of the following may happen. Either  $Q \cap [0, 1] = \emptyset$  or  $[0, 1] \subseteq Q$  or  $Q \subseteq [0, 1]$ . In the first case we readily see that  $E_k f(x) = 0$ . In the second case  $Q \cap [0, 1] = [0, 1]$  therefore

$$E_k f(x) = \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q \chi_{[0,1]}(y) \, \mathrm{d}y = \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{[0,1]} \chi_{[0,1]}(y) \, \mathrm{d}y = \frac{1}{|Q|} < 1.$$

#### CHAPTER 3. MAXIMAL OPERATORS

Lastly, if  $Q \subset [0, 1]$ , then  $[0, 1] \cap Q = Q$ . Hence,

$$E_k f(x) = \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q \chi_{[0,1]}(y) \, \mathrm{d}y = \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q 1 \, \mathrm{d}y = \frac{|Q|}{|Q|} = 1$$

Consequently, for  $|E_k f(x)| \leq 1$ . Therefore if  $x \in [0, 1)$ , we have

$$M_d f(x) = \sup_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} |E_k f(x)| = 1$$

2. Next let us consider  $x \ge 1$ . Let  $Q \in Q_k$  such that  $x \in Q$ . Then either  $Q \cap [0,1] = \emptyset$ , or  $\{1\}$ , or  $[0,1] \subseteq Q$ . In the first case, when  $Q \cap [0,1] = \emptyset$  or  $\{1\}$ , clearly  $E_k f(x) = 0$ . In the second case we have  $Q \cap [0,1] = [0,1]$ . Therefore,

$$E_k f(x) = \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q \chi_{[0,1]}(y) \, \mathrm{d}y = \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{[0,1]} 1 \, \mathrm{d}y = \frac{1}{|Q|} < 1.$$

That is,  $E_k f(x) < 1$  when  $x \ge 1$ .

We notice that as the size of the dyadic cube Q increases, the value of  $\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} \chi_{[0,1]}(y) \, dy = \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{[0,1]} 1 \, dy$  decreases. Therefore, we have to find smallest dyadic cube containing the point x and  $[0,1] \subseteq Q$ . Let  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$  be such that  $2^{-k} \leq x < 2^{-(k+1)}$ . Taking logarithm, we get  $k \leq \log_2 x < -(k+1)$ . Therefore,  $-k = [\log_2 x]$  where,  $[\cdot]$  is the greatest integer function. So the desired cube is  $[0, 2^{[\log_2 x]})$ . For this choice of k,  $E_k f(x) = \frac{1}{2^{[\log_2 x]}}$  and  $M_d f(x) = \frac{1}{2^{[\log_2 x]}}$ , for  $x \geq 1$ .

Finally let us consider x < 0. Let Q be a dyadic cube containing the point x. By construction of dyadic cubes given at the start of this section, it is clear that Q ∩ [0,1] = Ø or {0}. In either case E<sub>k</sub>f(x) = 0, and hence M<sub>d</sub>f(x) = 0, for x < 0. Therefore in this case Q ∩ [0,1] = Ø and hence, M<sub>d</sub>f(x) = 0.

Combining the above analysis we have the following

$$M_d f(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{2^{\lfloor \log_2 x \rfloor}}, & \text{if } x \ge 1. \\ 1, & \text{if } 0 \le x < 1 \\ 0, & \text{if } x < 0. \end{cases}$$

Figure 3.12 gives the graph of  $M_d \chi_{[0,1]}$ .



Figure 3.12: Dyadic Maximal Function of  $\chi_{[0,1]}$ 

It is clear that  $M_d$  is not equivalent of M.

Next we see a weak type inequality for the dyadic maximal function. This plays a crucial role in the Calderón-Zygmund decomposition on  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , and also in the Lebesgue differentiation theorem.

### Theorem 3.3. The following are true.

- 1. The dyadic maximal function is weak (1, 1).
- 2. For any  $f \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ ,  $\lim_{k \to \infty} E_k f(x) = f(x)$  for a.e.  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ .

*Proof.* Let us fix an  $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Due to the sublinearity of  $M_d$ , it suffices to show the result for positive functions, since general (complex real valued) function can be decomposed into a sum of positive functions.

We consider the following set, for a given  $\lambda > 0$ ,

$$\Omega_k := \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^n : E_k f(x) > \lambda \text{ and } E_j f(x) \le \lambda \text{ for any } j < k \}.$$

Equivalently,  $x \in \Omega_k$  if  $E_k f(x)$  is the first conditional expectation of f which is greater than  $\lambda$ . Note that since  $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ ,  $\int_Q f(x) \, dx \leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f(x) \, dx < \infty$ for every  $Q \in \mathcal{Q}_k$ . So  $\frac{1}{|Q_k|} \int_{Q_k} f(x) \, dx \leq \frac{||f||_1}{|Q_k|}$ . Also  $|Q_k| = (2^{-k})^n \longrightarrow \infty$  as  $k \longrightarrow -\infty$ . Therefore as  $\lim_{k \longrightarrow -\infty} \frac{1}{|Q_k|} \int_{Q_k} f(y) \, dy = 0$  Hence, by well ordering principle, for a given  $\lambda > 0$  there exists s smallest  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$  such that  $E_k f(x) > \lambda$ For any  $x \in \Omega_k$ , there exists exactly one cube  $Q \in \mathcal{Q}_k$  such that  $x \in Q$ .  $E_k f(x) = \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q f(y) \, dy > \lambda$ . That is, the entire cube Q is inside  $\Omega_k$ . Therefore,  $\Omega_k$  can be written as disjoint union of cubes in  $\mathcal{Q}_k$ .

We also notice that if  $k_1 \neq k_2$ , then  $\Omega_{k_1} \cap \Omega_{k_2} = \emptyset$ . To see this, without loss of generality let us assume that  $k_1 < k_2$ , and  $\exists x \in \Omega_{k_1} \cap \Omega_{k_2}$ . Then,  $E_{k_2}f(x) > \lambda$ and  $E_j f(x) \leq \lambda$  when  $j < k_2$ . Particularly  $E_{k_1} \leq \lambda$ , which contradicts the definition of  $\Omega_{k_1}$ . Therefore  $\bigcup \Omega_k$  is a disjoint union dyadic cubes.

To prove the weak (1,1) boundedness of  $M_d$ , we need to estimate the size of the set  $H := \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > \lambda\}$  for a given  $\lambda > 0$ . Now, we claim the following

$$H = \bigcup_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \Omega_k.$$

If  $x \in H$  then by the definition of  $M_d f(x)$ , for any  $x \in H$ ,  $\exists k' \in \mathbb{Z}$  such that  $E_{k'}f(x) > \lambda$ . Now if  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$  is the minimum of all such k' then  $E_k f(x) > \lambda$  and  $E_j f(x) \leq \lambda \ \forall j < k$ . That is  $x \in \Omega_k$ , and hence  $x \in \bigcup_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \Omega_k$ . So,  $H \subseteq \bigcup_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \Omega_k$ . Conversely, suppose  $x \in \bigcup_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \Omega_k$ . Then,  $\exists k' \in \mathbb{Z}$  such that  $x \in \Omega_{k'}$ . By the definition of  $\Omega_{k'}$ ,  $E_{k'}f(x) > \lambda$ . Hence,  $M_d f(x) = \sup_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} E_k f(x) > \lambda$ . That is,  $H \supseteq \bigcup_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \Omega_k$ , and our claim is proved. We have seen that  $\bigcup_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \Omega_k$  is a disjoint union of dyadic cubes. Thus, from Lemma 3.2, we have

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > \lambda\}| = \left| \bigcup_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \Omega_k \right|.$$
$$= \sum_k |\Omega_k|$$
$$\leq \sum_k \frac{1}{\lambda} \int_{\Omega_k} E_k f(x) dx$$
$$= \frac{1}{\lambda} \sum_k \int_{\Omega_k} f(x) dx$$
$$\leq \frac{1}{\lambda} ||f||_1.$$

This proves (1).

To prove (2), let us first consider  $f \in C(\mathbb{R}^n)$  and  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$  be fixed. So, for a given  $\epsilon > 0, \exists \delta > 0$  such that  $\forall y \in \mathbb{R}^n$  with  $|y - x| < \delta$ , we have  $|f(x) - f(y)| < \epsilon$ . For cubes  $Q_k \in \mathcal{Q}_k$   $(k \in \mathbb{Z})$ , we have the following relation between their diameters

$$\operatorname{diam}(Q_k) = 2^{-k} \operatorname{diam}(Q_0) = 2^{-k} \sqrt{n},$$

where  $Q_0 = [0,1)^n \in \mathcal{Q}_0$  is the unit cube in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . By the Archimedean property,  $\exists k_0 \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $2^{k_0} \geq k_0 > \frac{\sqrt{n}}{\delta}$ . So  $\delta > 2^{-k_0}\sqrt{n}$ . Therefore  $\forall k \geq k_0$ ,  $\operatorname{diam}(Q_k) = 2^{-k}\sqrt{n} \leq 2^{-k_0}\sqrt{n} < \delta$ . That is for any  $Q_k \in \mathcal{Q}_k(\text{with } k > k_0)$  with  $x \in Q_k, \forall y \in Q_k$  we have  $|y - x| \leq 2^{-k}\sqrt{n} < \delta$ , and hence  $|f(x) - f(y)| < \epsilon$ . Now  $\forall k \geq k_0$ ,

$$\begin{aligned} |E_k f(x) - f(x)| &= \left| \sum_{Q \in \mathcal{Q}_k} \left( \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q f(y) dy \right) \chi_Q(x) - f(x) \right| \\ &= \left| \frac{1}{|Q_k|} \int_{Q_k} f(y) dy - f(x) \right| \\ &= \left| \frac{1}{|Q_k|} \int_{Q_k} (f(y) - f(x)) dy \right| \\ &\leq \frac{1}{|Q_k|} \int_{Q_k} |f(y) - f(x)| dy \end{aligned}$$

$$< \frac{1}{|Q_k|} \int\limits_{Q_k} \epsilon \mathrm{d}y = \epsilon.$$

Hence,  $\lim_{k \to \infty} E_k f(x) \longrightarrow f(x)$  for any  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$  whenever  $f \in C(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Now, consider the set  $\mathcal{S} := \{f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n) : E_k f(x) \longrightarrow f(x) \text{ a.e.}\}$ . It is clear from above that  $C(\mathbb{R}^n) \subseteq \mathcal{S}$ . We also know from part (1) that  $M_d f(x)$  is weak (1, 1). Hence by Theorem 2.7 the set  $\mathcal{S}$  is closed and dense in  $L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . As a result,  $\mathcal{S} = L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . So the result is true if for  $L^1$  functions. To complete the proof, note that if  $f \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  then  $f\chi_Q \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$  for any cube  $Q \in \mathcal{Q}_0$ . Hence, (2) holds for almost every  $x \in Q$ , and so for almost every  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ .

We now give an important result related to the dyadic decomposition of  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , called the Calderón-Zygmund decomposition. This theorem allows us to decompose a given function in  $L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$  into two parts, called "good" and "bad" parts. This technique forms the crux for many proofs involving weak type inequalities.

**Theorem 3.4.** Given a non-negative function  $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , and given a  $\lambda > 0$ , there exists a sequence  $\{Q_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{N}}$  of disjoint dyadic cubes such that

- 1.  $f(x) \leq \lambda$  for almost every  $x \notin \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j$ , 2.  $\left| \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j \right| \leq \frac{1}{\lambda} ||f||_1$ , and
- 3. For every  $j \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\lambda < \frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} f(y) \mathrm{d}y \le 2^n \lambda$ .

*Proof.* For a fixed  $\lambda > 0$ , let us consider the set

$$\Omega_k := \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^n : E_k f(x) > \lambda \text{ and } E_j f(x) \le \lambda \text{ if } j < k \}.$$

As in Theorem 3.3,  $\bigcup_{k\in\mathbb{Z}} \Omega_k$  is a disjoint union of dyadic cubes. Now consider the family  $\{Q_j\}_{j\in\mathbb{N}}$  of dyadic cubes in  $\bigcup_{k\in\mathbb{Z}} \Omega_k$ . That is,  $\bigcup_{k\in\mathbb{Z}} \Omega_k = \bigcup_{j\in\mathbb{N}} Q_j$ . So,

$$\left| \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j \right| \le \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} |\Omega_k|$$
$$\le \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{1}{\lambda} \int_{\Omega_k} E_k f(y) dy$$

$$= \frac{1}{\lambda} \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{\Omega_k} f(y) dy$$
$$\leq \frac{1}{\lambda} ||f||_1.$$

This proves the second part of the theorem.

We notice that if  $x \notin \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j$ , then for every  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $E_k f(x) \leq \lambda$ . Since  $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , by the second part of Theorem 3.3,  $E_k f(x) \longrightarrow f(x)$ , as  $k \longrightarrow \infty$ , for almost every  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . We therefore have  $f(x) \leq \lambda$  almost every  $x \notin \bigcup_{i \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j$ .

every  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . We therefore have  $f(x) \leq \lambda$  almost every  $x \notin \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j$ . Lastly, by definition of the sets  $\Omega_k$ , the average of f over  $Q_j$  is greater than  $\lambda$ . This is the first inequality in (3). Now suppose  $x \in \Omega_k$ . Then by the definition of the sets  $\Omega_k$ ,  $E_{k-1}f(x) \leq \lambda$ . If Q' is the unique cube in  $\mathcal{Q}_{k-1}$  containing x then  $\frac{1}{|Q'|} \int_{Q'} f(x) dx \leq \lambda$ . Now,

$$\frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} f(y) \mathrm{d}y \le \frac{|Q'|}{|Q_j| |Q'|} \int_{Q'} f(y) \mathrm{d}y \le 2^n \lambda.$$

This proves (3).

The decomposition of  $\mathbb{R}^n$  given by the previous theorem allows us to decompose the function f as the sum of two functions, g and b, defined by

$$g(x) = \begin{cases} f(x), & \text{if } x \notin \bigcup_{j} Q_{j}. \\ \frac{1}{|Q_{j}|} \int_{Q_{j}} f(y) \mathrm{d}y, & \text{if } x \in Q_{j}. \end{cases}$$
(3.8)

And

$$b(x) = \sum_{j} b_j(x),$$

where,

$$b_j(x) = \left(f(x) - \frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} f(y) dy\right) \chi_{Q_j}(x) = f(x) - g(x)$$

Then  $g(x) \leq 2^n \lambda$  almost everywhere and  $b_j$  is supported on  $Q_j$  with  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} b_j(x) dx = 0$ . The functions g and b defined above are called "good" and "bad" parts respectively of the given function f. It is easy to see that the function g has the same integral as that of f.

#### CHAPTER 3. MAXIMAL OPERATORS

**Lemma 3.5.** If f is a non negative locally integrable function, then

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M'f(x) > 4^n\lambda\}| \le 2^n |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > \lambda\}|.$$
 (3.9)

*Proof.* As in Theorem 3.4, we form the decomposition

$$\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > \lambda\} = \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j,$$

where each  $Q_j$  is a dyadic cube. Let  $2Q_j$  be the cube with the same center as  $Q_j$ and whose sides are twice as long. We claim that

$$\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M'f(x) > 4^n\lambda\} \subseteq \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} 2Q_j.$$

Let us fix  $x \notin \bigcup_{j} 2Q_{j}$  and let Q be any cube centred at x. Let l(Q) denote the length of the cube Q and  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$  such that  $2^{k-1} \leq l(Q) < 2^{k}$ . Then Q intersects m many dyadic cubes in  $Q_{k}$ ; say them  $R_{1}, R_{2}, \cdots, R_{m}$ . Observe that  $m \leq 2^{n}$ . We have explained this fact taking k = 0 and n = 2 in Figure 3.13.



Figure 3.13: Q intersects 4 dyadic cubes

None of these cubes is contained in any of the  $Q'_j s$ , for otherwise we would have  $x \in \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} 2Q_j$ . Hence, the average of f on each  $R_i$  is at most  $\lambda$ , and so

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q f(y) \mathrm{d}y = \frac{1}{|Q|} \sum_{i=1}^m \int_{Q \bigcap R_i} f(y) \mathrm{d}y$$

$$\leq \sum_{i=1}^{m} \frac{2^{kn}}{|Q||R_i|} \int_{R_i} f(y) dy$$
  
$$\leq 2^n m \lambda$$
  
$$\leq 4^n \lambda.$$

As the above inequality is true for any cube Q centered at x, we have  $M'f(x) \leq 4^n \lambda$ . Therefore,  $x \notin \{y \in \mathbb{R}^n : M'f(y) > 4^n \lambda\}$ . That is, we have

$$\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M'f(x) > 4^n\lambda\} \subseteq \bigcup_j 2Q_j.$$

Therefore,

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M'f(x) > 4^n\lambda\}| \le |\bigcup_j 2Q_j|$$
$$\le 2^n |\bigcup_j Q_j|$$
$$= 2^n |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > \lambda\}|.$$

# 3.3 $L^p - L^p$ boundedness of Hardy-Littlewood Maximal operator

In this section we wish to study the  $L^p$  boundedness of the Hardy-Littlewood maximal operator. The idea we use is to get weak type boundedness for p = 1, and strong boundedness for  $p = \infty$ . For 1 , the result then follows fromthe Marcinkiewicz interpolation theorem. As mentioned earlier we can replaceHardy-Littlewood operator by the cubic maximal operator, and the boundednessresult won't change. In what follows, we use the centered cubic maximal function<math>M'. With the help of the Lemma 3.5, we now prove weak (1, 1) boundedness of cubic maximal function.

**Theorem 3.6.** The maximal operator M' is weak (1, 1).

*Proof.* From Lemma 3.5 we have,

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M'f(x) > \lambda\}| \le 2^n |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > 4^{-n}\lambda\}|.$$

Using the weak (1, 1) inequality of the dyadic maximal operator (Theorem 3.3), we get

$$\begin{aligned} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M'f(x) > \lambda\}| &\leq 2^n |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > 4^{-n}\lambda\}| \\ &\leq 2^n \frac{1}{4^{-n}\lambda} ||f||_1 \\ &= \frac{8^n}{\lambda} ||f||_1. \end{aligned}$$

Hence M' is weak (1, 1).

**Remark 3.1.** We have shown that the maximal operators M and M' are essentially interchangeable due to Inequality (3.2). Therefore we can say that

$$\left\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : Mf(x) > \lambda\right\} \subseteq \left\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M'f(x) > \frac{\lambda}{C_n}\right\}$$

Now, using Theorem 3.6,

$$\left| \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^n : Mf(x) > \lambda \} \right| \le \left| \left\{ x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M'f(x) > \frac{\lambda}{C_n} \right\} \right| \le \frac{C_n 8^n}{\lambda} ||f||_1.$$

That is, the Hardy-Littlewood maximal operator M is weak (1, 1).

An important consequence of the weak (1,1) inequality is the Lebesgue differentiation Theorem. It is a generalization, to higher dimensions, of the first fundamental theorem of calculus.

**Corollary 3.7** (Lebesgue's differentiation). For any  $f \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  we have  $\lim_{r \to 0} \frac{1}{|B(x,r)|} \int_{B(x,r)} f(y) \, \mathrm{d}y = f(x),$ for almost every x in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ .

*Proof.* Let  $f \in C(\mathbb{R}^n)$  and  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$  be fixed. Then for given  $\epsilon > 0, \exists r_0 > 0$  such that for any  $r < r_0$ , and  $y \in B(x, r)$  we have  $|f(x) - f(y)| < \epsilon$ . Now,

$$\begin{aligned} \left| \frac{1}{|B(x,r)|} \int_{B(x,r)} f(y) \, \mathrm{d}y - f(x) \right| &= \left| \frac{1}{|B(x,r)|} \int_{B(x,r)} (f(y) - f(x)) \, \mathrm{d}y \right| \\ &\leq \frac{1}{|B(x,r)|} \int_{B(x,r)} |f(y) - f(x)| \, \mathrm{d}y < \epsilon. \end{aligned}$$

Therefore for  $f \in C(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , we have

$$\lim_{r \longrightarrow 0} \frac{1}{|B(x,r)|} \int_{B(x,r)} f(y) \mathrm{d}y = f(x),$$

for every  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . We know from Theorem 3.6 that the Hardy-Littlewood maximal operator is weak (1, 1). Hence, by using a similar argument as given in the second part of the Theorem 3.3 we have the desired result.

With the weak (1, 1) inequality of the Hardy-Littlewood maximal operator we now see its strong  $L^p$ -boundedness. As discussed in the beginning of this section, the result is an easy consequence of the Marcinkiewicz interpolation theorem.

**Theorem 3.8.** The operator M is strong (p, p), for 1 .

*Proof.* First, notice that for any  $f \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , we have for any r > 0,  $\frac{1}{|B_r|} \int_{B_r} |f(x-y)| dy \leq \sup_{r>0} \frac{1}{|B_r|} \int_{B_r} ||f||_{\infty} dy = ||f||_{\infty}$ . Hence  $Mf(x) \leq ||f||_{\infty}$  for almost every  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . That is,  $||Mf||_{\infty} \leq ||f||_{\infty}$ . We have already shown that the operator M is weak (1, 1). Hence by using Marcinkiewicz Interpolation Theorem, we have that M is strong (p, p), for any 1 .

It is natural to ask whether Lemma 3.5 can be used to get strong  $L^1$ boundedness of M. The next result shows that it is not possible.

**Lemma 3.9.** For  $f(\neq 0) \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ ,  $Mf \notin L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

*Proof.* Let  $f(\neq 0) \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Define  $f_j = f\chi_{B(0,j)}$ . Then,  $f_j \longrightarrow f$  in  $L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$  and therefore we can find  $j_0$  such that,  $f_{j_0} \neq 0$ . Now note that  $B(0, j_0) \subset B(x, |x|+j_0)$ . This is shown in Figure 3.14.

Therefore,

$$Mf(x) \ge Mf_{j_0}(x) = \sup_{r>0} \frac{1}{|B(x,r)|} \int_{B(x,r)} |f_{j_0}(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$\ge \frac{1}{|B(x,|x|+j_0)|} \int_{B(x,|x|+j_0)} |f_{j_0}(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y$$



Figure 3.14:  $B(0, j_0) \subset B(x, |x| + j_0)$ 

$$= \frac{1}{B(x, |x| + j_0)} \int_{B(x, |x| + j_0) \cap B(0, j_0)} |f(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$= c_n (|x| + j_0)^{-n} \int_{B(0, j_0)} |f(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$= c_n (|x| + j_0)^{-n} ||f_{j_0}||_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)}.$$

This implies that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} Mf(x) \mathrm{d}x \ge c_n ||f_{j_0}||_1 \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (|x|+j_0)^{-n} \mathrm{d}x = \infty.$$
  
Hence  $Mf \notin L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

It is also natural to ask about the admissible range of  $q \ge 1$  such that  $M: L^p(\mathbb{R}^n) \longrightarrow L^q(\mathbb{R}^n)$  is bounded.

We discuss it in the next result.

**Proposition 3.10.** The operator M is not bounded from  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$  to  $L^q(\mathbb{R}^n)$  unless p = q.

*Proof.* Let  $f \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$  and let  $f_{\lambda}(x) := f(\lambda x)$ , for a fixed  $\lambda > 0$ . Then,

$$||f_{\lambda}||_{p} = \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |f(\lambda x)|^{p} \mathrm{d}x \right)^{1/p}.$$

Taking  $\lambda x = y$  we get

$$||f_{\lambda}||_{p} = \lambda^{-n/p} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |f(y)|^{p} \mathrm{d}x \right)^{1/p} = \lambda^{-n/p} ||f||_{p}.$$

Note that

$$Mf_{\lambda}(x) = \sup_{R>0} \frac{1}{|B(0,R)|} \int_{B(0,R)} |f_{\lambda}(x-y)| dy$$
$$= \sup_{R>0} \frac{1}{|B(0,R)|} \int_{B(0,R)} |f(\lambda x - \lambda y)| dy$$
$$= Mf(\lambda x)$$
$$= (Mf)_{\lambda}(x).$$

Therefore  $||Mf_{\lambda}(x)||_q = \lambda^{-n/q} ||Mf||_q$ . If M is bounded from  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$  to  $L^q(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , we must have for all  $\lambda > 0$ ,

$$||Mf_{\lambda}||_{q} \le C||f_{\lambda}||_{p}.$$

That is,

$$\lambda^{-n/q} ||Mf||_q \le C\lambda^{-n/p} ||f||_p$$

Equivalently, for all  $\lambda > 0$  we require

$$\lambda^{n(1/p-1/q)} \le C \frac{||f||_p}{||Mf||_q} < \infty$$

However, this is only possible when p = q.

## **3.4 Rectangular Maximal Operator**

In this section we discuss about a special type of maximal operator called Rectangular maximal operator. In the next chapter we see some special weights related to the rectangular maximal operator that are ultimately useful in our study of Littlewood-Paley theory. In this section we only give its definition.

First by a rectangle in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  we mean the set  $R(h_1, \dots, h_2) = [-h_1, h_1] \times \dots \times$ 

 $[-h_n, h_n]$ , where  $h_1, \cdots, h_n$  are non-negative real numbers.

**Definition 3.6** (Strong maximal function). Let  $f \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , strong maximal function of f is defined by

$$M_s f(x) := \sup_{h_1, \dots, h_n > 0} \frac{1}{|R(h_1, \dots, h_n)|} \int_{R(h_1, \dots, h_n)} |f(x - y)| \, \mathrm{d}y$$

We notice that any cube Q, is a rectangle. Hence, the strong maximal function  $M_s$  is pointwise larger than M'. That is,  $\forall x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ , we have  $M'f(x) \leq M_s f(x)$ . It can be shown that the strong maximal operator  $M_s$  is bounded on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$  for p > 1 but  $M_s$  is not weak (1, 1). We refer the reader to [7] for further details on this topic.

### 3.5 Sharp maximal operator and BMO space

This section is dedicated to the study of another useful maximal operator. The idea is to capture the mean deviation of a given function from its average behaviour. For a given  $f \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , we denote the average of f on a cube Q by  $f_Q$ , that is,

$$f_Q = \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q f(y) \, \mathrm{d}y$$

This lead us to the definition of the sharp maximal function.

**Definition 3.7** (Sharp Maximal function). Let  $f \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . We define the sharp maximal function of f by

$$M^{\#}f(x) := \sup_{Q \ni x} \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |f(y) - f_{Q}| \, \mathrm{d}y,$$

where the supremum is taken over all cubes Q containing x.

We collect all the functions which do not deviate far away from their average. We call this collection the BMO space. **Definition 3.8** (BMO space). Let  $f \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . We say f has bounded mean oscillation if the function  $M^{\#}f$  is bounded. The space of such functions is denoted by  $BMO(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . That is,

$$BMO(\mathbb{R}^n) = \{ f \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^n) : M^{\#} f \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n) \}.$$

First we notice that  $BMO(\mathbb{R}^n) \neq \emptyset$ , since for any constant function "C", we have  $M^{\#}C = 0$ . Also we see that  $BMO(\mathbb{R}^n)$  is a vector space. Indeed is  $f_1, f_2 \in BMO(\mathbb{R}^n)$  and  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{C}$ , then,

$$\begin{split} M^{\#}(\alpha f_1 + \beta f_2) \\ &= \sup_{x \ni Q} \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q \left| \alpha f_1(y) + \beta f_2(y) - \left( \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q (\alpha f_1(z) + \beta f_2(z)) \, \mathrm{d}z) \right) \right| \, \mathrm{d}y \\ &\leq \alpha M^{\#} f_1(x) + \beta M^{\#} f_2(x). \end{split}$$

We can define a norm on  $BMO(\mathbb{R}^n)$  by

$$||f||_* = ||M^\# f||_{\infty}.$$

The function  $|| \cdot ||_*$  is not a true norm since it can not separate constant function from one another. However, by taking equivalence classes of functions defined upto addition of constant,  $|| \cdot ||_*$  become a norm. We begin with the following easy property of  $M^{\#}$  and  $|| \cdot ||_*$ .

Proposition 3.11. Let 
$$f \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^n)$$
. Then,  

$$\frac{1}{2}||f||_* \leq \sup_Q \inf_{a \in \mathbb{C}} \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q |f(y) - a| \, \mathrm{d}y \leq ||f||_*, \quad (3.10)$$

$$M^{\#}(|f|)(x) \le 2M^{\#}f(x).$$
(3.11)

*Proof.* We have for any  $a \in \mathbb{C}$  we can write

$$\int_{Q} |f(x) - f_Q| \, \mathrm{d}x \le \int_{Q} |f(x) - a| \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{Q} |a - f_Q| \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(3.12)

We notice that,

$$|a - f_Q| = \left|a - \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q f(x) \, \mathrm{d}x\right|$$

$$= \left| \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} (a - f(x)) \, \mathrm{d}x \right|$$
$$\leq \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |a - f(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Therefore,

$$\int_{Q} |a - f_Q| \, \mathrm{d}x \le \int_{Q} \left( \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |a - f(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x \right) \, \mathrm{d}y = \int_{Q} |a - f(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Using the above inequality, Inequality (3.12) becomes

$$\int_{Q} |f(x) - f_Q| \, \mathrm{d}x \le 2 \int_{Q} |f(x) - a| \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Now, dividing both side by |Q| we get

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |f(x) - f_Q| \, \mathrm{d}x \le \frac{2}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |f(x) - a| \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(3.13)

Note that  $\forall a \in \mathbb{C}$ , Inequality (3.13) is true and left hand side of this inequality is free from a. Therefore, we have

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |f(x) - f_Q| \, \mathrm{d}x \le 2 \inf_{a \in \mathbb{C}} \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |f(x) - a| \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Taking supremum over all cubes containing a point y we get

$$\sup_{Q\ni y} \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |f(x) - f_Q| \, \mathrm{d}x \le 2 \sup_{Q\ni y} \inf_{a\in\mathbb{C}} \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |f(x) - a| \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Therefore, by the definition of  $M^{\#}$ , we have,

$$M^{\#}f(y) \le 2 \sup_{Q \ni y} \inf_{a \in \mathbb{C}} \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |f(x) - a| \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Hence,

$$||f||_{*} = ||M^{\#}f(y)||_{\infty} \le 2 \sup_{Q \ni y} \inf_{a \in \mathbb{C}} \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |f(x) - a| \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(3.14)

Now in Inequality (3.14), taking  $a = f_Q$ , we get

$$\frac{1}{2} ||f||_* \le \sup_{Q \ni y} \inf_{a \in \mathbb{C}} \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q |f(x) - a| \, \mathrm{d}x \le \sup_{Q \ni y} \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q |f(x) - f_Q| \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= M^\# f(y)$$

 $\leq ||f||_{*}.$ 

The fact that  $M^{\#}|f|(x) \leq 2M^*f(x)$ , follows from above.

We now get a relation between  $L^p$ -norm of  $M_d f$  and  $M^{\#} f$ , for  $f \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . For the same we required the following "good- $\lambda$  inequality".

**Lemma 3.12.** If  $f \in L^{p_0}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  for some  $1 \leq p_0 < \infty$ , then for any  $\gamma > 0$  and  $\lambda > 0$ ,

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda, M^\# f(x) \le \gamma\lambda\}| \le 2^n \gamma |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > \lambda\}|$$

*Proof.* With out loss of generality we may assume that f is non-negative. Let  $\lambda$ ,  $\gamma > 0$  be fixed. Let us form the Calderón-Zygmund decomposition of the function f at the height  $\lambda$ . Then by Theorem 3.3 we have

$$\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > \lambda\} = \bigcup_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \Omega_k = \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j,$$

where  $\{Q_j\}_{j\in\mathbb{N}}$  is a family of disjoint dyadic cubes. Suppose  $Q_{j_0} \in \mathcal{Q}_{k_0}$  be one of such cube for some  $k_0 \in \mathbb{Z}$ . Clearly,  $Q_{j_0} \subseteq \Omega_{k_0}$ . We first prove that

 $|\{x \in Q_{j_0} : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda, M^{\#} f(x) \le \gamma \lambda\}| \le 2^n \gamma |Q_{j_0}|.$ 

Suppose Q' be the dyadic cube whose sides are twice as long and  $Q_{j_0} \subset Q'$ . Then  $Q' \in \mathcal{Q}_{k_0-1}$ . Hence by the definition of the set  $\Omega_{k_0}$ ,  $E_{k_0-1}f(x) \leq \lambda$ , for all  $x \in Q_{j_0}$ . Therefore

$$f_{Q'} = \frac{1}{|Q'|} \int_{Q'} f(y) \, \mathrm{d}y \le \lambda$$

Further, if  $x \in Q_{j_0}$  and  $M_d f(x) > 2\lambda$  then  $M_d(f\chi_{Q_{j_0}})(x) > 2\lambda$ . This can be proved as follows. If  $M_d f(x) > 2\lambda$  there exists a dyadic cube  $Q_{j_1} \in \mathcal{Q}_{k_1}$  with  $x \in Q_{j_1}$  such that

$$\frac{1}{|Q_{j_1}|} \int_{Q_{j_1}} f(y) \, \mathrm{d}y > 2\lambda > \lambda.$$
(3.15)

Therefore, by the definition of  $\Omega_{k_0}$ , we have  $k_1 \ge k_0$ . So,  $Q_{j_1} \subseteq Q_{j_0}$ . We have the following

$$\frac{1}{|Q_{j_1}|} \int_{Q_{j_1}} f(y) \, \mathrm{d}y = \frac{1}{|Q_{j_1}|} \int_{Q_{j_1}} f\chi_{Q_{j_0}}(y) \, \mathrm{d}y > 2\lambda.$$

Hence, if  $x \in Q_{j_0}$  and  $M_d f(x) > 2\lambda$  we have  $M_d(f\chi_{Q_{j_0}})(x) > 2\lambda$ . Now for  $x \in \{y \in Q_{j_0} : M_d f(y) > 2\lambda\}$ , we have

$$M_d(f\chi_{Q_{j_0}})(x) \le M_d(f - f_{Q'})\chi_{Q_{j_0}}(x) + f_{Q'}M_d(\chi_{Q_{j_0}})(x)$$

Since  $\forall x \in Q_{j_0}, M_d(\chi_{Q_{j_0}})(x) = 1$ , from the above inequality, we get

$$M_d(f - f_{Q'})\chi_{Q_{j_0}}(x) \ge M_d(f\chi_{Q_{j_0}})(x) - f_{Q'} > 2\lambda - \lambda = \lambda.$$

Therefore,

$$\{x \in Q_{j_0} : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda\} \subseteq \{x \in Q_{j_0} : M_d((f - f_{Q'})\chi_{Q'})(x) > \lambda\}.$$

From the weak (1,1) inequality of dyadic maximal function we have for any  $x \in Q_{j_0}$ ,

$$|\{x \in Q_{j_0} : M_d((f - f_{Q'})\chi_{Q_{j_0}})(x) > \lambda\}| \le \frac{1}{\lambda} \int_{Q_{j_0}} |f(y) - f_{Q'}| \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$\le \frac{2^n |Q_{j_0}|}{\lambda} \frac{1}{|Q'|} \int_{Q'} |f(y) - f_{Q'}| \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$= \frac{2^n |Q_{j_0}|}{\lambda} M^{\#} f(x).$$

Therefore,

$$|\{x \in Q_{j_0} : M_d((f - f_{Q'})\chi_{Q_{j_0}})(x) > \lambda\}| \le \frac{2^n |Q_{j_0}|}{\lambda} \inf_{x \in Q_{j_0}} M^{\#}f(x).$$

Hence,

$$\begin{split} |\{x \in Q_{j_0} : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda\}| &\leq \frac{2^n |Q_{j_0}|}{\lambda} \inf_{x \in Q_{j_0}} M^\# f(x).\\ \text{As } \{x \in Q_{j_0} : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda, M^\# f(x) \leq \gamma\lambda\} \subseteq \{x \in Q_{j_0} : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda\} \text{ we have}\\ |\{x \in Q_{j_0} : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda, M^\# f(x) \leq \gamma\lambda\}| &\leq |\{x \in Q_{j_0} : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda\}|\\ &\leq \frac{2^n |Q_{j_0}|}{\lambda} \inf_{x \in Q_{j_0}} M^\# f(x)\\ &\leq \frac{2^n |Q_{j_0}|}{\lambda} \gamma\lambda\\ &\leq 2^n \gamma |Q_{j_0}|. \end{split}$$

Note that

$$\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda, M^\# f(x) \le \gamma \lambda\}$$

$$= \left\{ x \in \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda, M^{\#} f(x) \le \gamma \lambda \right\}$$
$$\cup \left\{ x \notin \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda, M^{\#} f(x) \le \gamma \lambda \right\}.$$

If  $x \notin \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j$  then  $M_d f(x) \leq \lambda$ . So, the set  $\left\{ x \notin \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda, M^{\#} f(x) \leq \gamma \lambda \right\} = \emptyset$ . Therefore,  $|\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda, M^{\#} f(x) \leq \gamma \lambda\}|$  $= \left| \left\{ x \in \bigcup_{i \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda, M^{\#} f(x) \leq \gamma \lambda \right\} \right|.$ 

Because  $\bigcup_{j\in\mathbb{N}} Q_j$  is a disjoint union, we get

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R}^{n} : M_{d}f(x) > 2\lambda, M^{\#}f(x) \leq \gamma\lambda\}|$$

$$= \sum_{j \in \mathbb{N}} \left|\left\{x \in Q_{j} : M_{d}f(x) > 2\lambda, M^{\#}f(x) \leq \gamma\lambda\right\}\right|$$

$$\leq \sum_{j \in \mathbb{N}} 2^{n}\gamma|Q_{j}|$$

$$= 2^{n}\gamma \sum_{j \in \mathbb{N}} |Q_{j}|$$

$$= 2^{n}\gamma|\{x \in \mathbb{R}^{n} : M_{d}f(x) > \lambda\}|.$$

With the help of above lemma we can show that  $L^p$  norm of  $M_d$  bounded above by  $L^p$  norm of  $M^{\#}$ .

Lemma 3.13. If  $1 \le p_0 \le p < \infty$  and  $f \in L^{p_0}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , then  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |M_d f(x)|^p \, \mathrm{d}x \le C \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |M^{\#} f(x)|^p \, \mathrm{d}x.$ 

*Proof.* For any N > 0, let us first define the following

$$I_N = \int_0^N p\lambda^{p-1} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > \lambda\}| \, \mathrm{d}\lambda.$$
(3.16)

Note that  $I_N$  is finite, because

$$I_N = \int_0^N p\lambda^{p_0 - 1 - p_0 + p} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > \lambda\}| d\lambda$$
$$\leq \frac{N^{p - p_0} p}{p_0} \int_0^N p_0 \lambda^{p_0 - 1} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > \lambda\}| d\lambda.$$

Since  $f \in L^{p_0}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  and  $M_d$  is strong  $(p_0, p_0)$ ,  $\infty$ 

$$||M_d f||_{p_0}^{p_0} = p_0 \int_0^\infty \lambda^{p_0 - 1} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > \lambda\}| \, \mathrm{d}\lambda < \infty.$$

Hence,  $I_N < \infty$ . Now doing a substitution  $\lambda = 2s$ , in Equation (3.16) we get N/2

$$I_N = 2^p \int_0^r p s^{p-1} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > 2s\}| \, \mathrm{d}s.$$

Equivalently,

$$I_N = 2^p \int_{0}^{N/2} p\lambda^{p-1} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda\}| \, \mathrm{d}\lambda.$$
(3.17)

Note that

$$\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda\} \subset \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda, M^\# f(x) \le \gamma\lambda\}$$
$$\cup \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M^\# f(x) > \gamma\lambda\}.$$

Therefore,

$$\begin{split} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda\}| < |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda, M^\# f(x) \le \gamma\lambda\}| \\ + |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M^\# f(x) > \gamma\lambda\}|. \end{split}$$

Using the above inequality in Equation (3.17), we get,

$$I_N = 2^p \int_0^{N/2} p\lambda^{p-1} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda\}| d\lambda$$
  
$$\leq 2^p \int_0^{N/2} p\lambda^{p-1} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda, M^\# f(x) \le \gamma\lambda\}| d\lambda$$
  
$$+ \int_0^{N/2} p\lambda^{p-1} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M^\# f(x) > \gamma\lambda\}| d\lambda.$$

By using Lemma 3.12, for the first part of the right hand side and doing a change

of variable in the second part of right hand side we arrive at

$$I_N = 2^{n+p} \gamma \int_0^{N/2} p\lambda^{p-1} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > \lambda\}| d\lambda$$
  
+  $\frac{2^p}{\gamma^p} \int_0^{\gamma N/2} p\lambda^{p-1} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M^{\#} f(x) > \lambda| d\lambda$   
=  $2^{n+p} \gamma I_{N/2} + \frac{2^p}{\gamma^p} \int_0^{\gamma N/2} p\lambda^{p-1} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M^{\#} f(x) > \lambda| d\lambda$   
 $\leq 2^{n+p} \gamma I_N + \frac{2^p}{\gamma^p} \int_0^{\gamma N/2} p\lambda^{p-1} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M^{\#} f(x) > \lambda| d\lambda.$ 

Now choosing  $\gamma = \frac{1}{2^{1+p+n}}$ , we get

$$\frac{1}{2}I_N \le \frac{2^p}{\gamma^p} \int_0^{\gamma_N/2} p\lambda^{p-1} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M^\# f(x) > \lambda| \, \mathrm{d}\lambda.$$

We have  $\gamma N/2 = N/2^{2+p+n} < N$ . So, we have

$$I_N \le \frac{2^{p+1}}{\gamma^p} \int_0^N p\lambda^{p-1} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M^\# f(x) > \lambda| \, \mathrm{d}\lambda.$$

Note that

$$\int_{0}^{N} p\lambda^{p-1} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^{n} : M^{\#}f(x) > \lambda| \, \mathrm{d}\lambda \le ||M^{\#}f||_{p}^{p}.$$

So for all N > 0, we have

$$I_N = \int_0^N p\lambda^{p-1} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M^{\#}f(x) > \lambda| \ \mathrm{d}\lambda \le \frac{2^{p+1}}{\gamma^p} ||M^{\#}f||_p^p.$$

By taking  $N \longrightarrow \infty$ , we get,

$$||M_d f||_p^p = \int_0^\infty p\lambda^{p-1} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M^\# f(x) > \lambda| \, \mathrm{d}\lambda \le \frac{2^{p+1}}{\gamma^p} ||M^\# f||_p^p.$$

## CHAPTER 4

## Muckenhoupt weights

In the previous chapter, we have seen a variety of maximal functions. We have also seen that the Hardy-Littlewood maximal function is  $L^p$ -bounded. This chapter deals with boundedness of these operators on weighted Lebesgue spaces. Our goal here is to characterize all positive (measurable) functions w on  $\mathbb{R}^n$  such that the Hardy-Littlewood maximal operator M is bounded on  $L^p(w)$ , for any  $1 \leq p < \infty$ . We won't worry about the case  $L^{\infty}$ , since  $L^{\infty}(w) = L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , for any positive measurable function w.

The study of such weights started more than half a century ago, when Rosenblum in [20] first gave a condition on such weight functions. However, the author studied the condition in a very specific context of Fourier series. Muckenhoupt, in [19], characterized the condition in the one-dimensional case. Muckenhoupt's work was generalized to higher dimensions by Coifman and Fefferman (see [5]). A lot of related work and surveys can be found in [25]. In this chapter, we exposit some of these works on the general Euclidean space  $\mathbb{R}^n$ .

## 4.1 A Weighted Norm Inequality

In this section we see that for a given positive function w maximal operator is bounded from  $L^p(Mw)$  space into  $L^p(w)$  space. We start with a few simple lemmata.

**Lemma 4.1.** If  $f \in L^1(Mw)$  then  $f_j = f\chi_{B(0,j)}$  is a sequence of integrable function which increases pintwise to f.

*Proof.* Since  $f \in L^1(Mw)$ , we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)| Mw(x) \, \mathrm{d}x < \infty.$$

First, we prove that there exists a constant C > 0 such that Mw(x) > C,  $\forall x \in B(0, j)$ . If this is not the case, then  $\forall C > 0$ ,  $\exists x \in B(0, j)$  (depending on C) such that Mw(x) < C. Therefore there is a sequence  $(x_m)_{m \in \mathbb{N}}$  such that  $Mw(x_m) \longrightarrow 0$  as  $m \longrightarrow \infty$ . As B(0, j) is a pre-compact set,  $(x_m)_{m \in \mathbb{N}}$  has a convergent subsequence. By passing on to the subsequence, we may assume that  $x_m \longrightarrow x_0$  as  $m \longrightarrow \infty$ . Therefore, for all  $\epsilon > 0$ ,  $\exists n_1 \in \mathbb{N}$  such that,  $\forall m > n_1, Mw(x_m) < \epsilon$ . Notice that for a fixed r > 0,  $\exists n_0 \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $B(x_0, r) \subseteq B(x_m, 2r)$ . Now suppose  $n_2 = \max\{n_0, n_1\}$ . Then  $\forall m > n_2$ ,

$$\frac{1}{|B(x_m, 2r)|} \int_{B(x_m, 2r)} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x < \epsilon.$$

Now we notice that

$$\frac{1}{|B(x_m, 2r)|} \int_{B(x_m, 2r)} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \ge \frac{1}{C(2r)^n} \int_{B(x_0, r)} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \frac{1}{2^n |B(x_0, r)|} \int_{B(x_0, r)} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$

Therefore,

$$\frac{1}{2^n |B(x_0,r)|} \int\limits_{B(x_0,r)} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x < \epsilon.$$

As this is true for any  $\epsilon > 0$ ,

$$\int_{B(x_0,r)} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x = 0.$$

Since  $|B(x,r)| \neq 0$ , we have that w(x) = 0 for a.e.  $x \in B(x_0,r)$ . Since r was arbitrary we conclude that w(x) = 0 for a.e.  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . However, this is a contradiction. Therefore  $\exists C > 0$  such that Mw(x) > C,  $\forall x \in B(0,j)$ . Now we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)| \chi_{B(0,j)}(x) \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{B(0,j)} |f(x)| \frac{Mw(x)}{Mw(x)} \, \mathrm{d}x \le \frac{1}{C} \int_{B(0,j)} |f(x)| Mw(x) \, \mathrm{d}x < \infty.$$

**Lemma 4.2.** Let w be a non-negative function in  $L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . If for some  $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$ , we have  $Mw(x_0) > 0$ , then  $Mw(x) > 0, \forall x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ .

Proof. As  $Mw(x_0) > 0$  there is  $r_0 > 0$  such that  $\frac{1}{|B(x_0,r_0)|} \int_{B(x_0,r_0)} w(y) \, dy > 0$ . Let  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$  be arbitrary. Then, there is  $r_1 > 0$  such that  $B(x_0,r_0) \subset B(x,r_1)$ . Therefore,  $\int_{B(x,r_1)} w(y) \, dy > \int_{B(x_0,r_0)} w(y) \, dy > 0$ . Hence,  $\frac{1}{|B(x,r_1)|} \int_{B(x,r_1)} w(y) \, dy > 0$ 



Figure 4.1:  $B(x_0, r_0) \subset B(x, r_1)$ 

and

$$Mw(x) = \sup_{r>0} \frac{1}{|B(x,r)|} \int_{B(x,r)} w(y) \, \mathrm{d}y > \frac{1}{|B(x,r_1)|} \int_{B(x,r_1)} w(y) \, \mathrm{d}y > 0,$$

We are now in a position to give a weighted norm inequality for the Hardy-Littlewood Maximal function.

**Theorem 4.3.** If w is a non-negative, measurable function and 1 , then $there exists a constant <math>C_p > 0$  such that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( Mf(x) \right)^p w(x) \mathrm{d}x \le C_p \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)|^p Mw(x) \mathrm{d}x.$$

Furthermore,

ŀ

$$\int_{\{x:Mf(x)>\lambda\}} w(x) \mathrm{d}x \le \frac{C_1}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)| Mw(x) \mathrm{d}x.$$

*Proof.* We show that  $||Mf||_{L^{\infty}(w)} \leq ||f||_{L^{\infty}(Mw)}$  and that the weak (1,1) inequality holds; the strong (p,p) inequality then follows from the Marcinkiewicz interpolation theorem. We have the following cases:

Case 1.  $Mw \equiv 0$ . Then, for any r > 0, we have

$$\frac{1}{|B_r|} \int_{B_r} w \left( x - y \right) dy \le M w(x).$$

By Lebesgue differentiation theorem, for almost every  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ , we have

$$0 \le w(x) = \lim_{r \to 0^+} \frac{1}{|B_r|} \int_{B_r} w(x-y) \, \mathrm{d}y \le Mw(x) = 0.$$

Thus, we have w(x) = 0 for a.e.  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . So, in this case the theorem holds trivially.

Case 2 :  $Mw(x_0) > 0$  for some  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . Due to Lemma 4.2, Mw(x) > 0. Here, we first show that  $||Mf||_{L^{\infty}(w)} \leq ||f||_{L^{\infty}(Mw)}$ . If  $a > ||f||_{L^{\infty}(Mw)}$ , then  $Mw(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |f(x)| > a\}) = 0$ . This means  $\int_{\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |f(x)| > a\}} Mw(x) dx = 0$ . As  $Mw(x) > 0, \forall x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ , we have  $|\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |f(x)| > a\}| = 0$ . Therefore,  $|f(x)| \leq a$ , almost everywhere. So,  $Mf(x) \leq a$ , almost everywhere. Hence,  $|\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : Mf(x) > a\}| = 0$ . This gives us  $\int_{\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : Mf(x) > a\}} w(x) dx = 0$ . Equivalently,  $w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : Mf(x) > a\}) = 0$ , and hence,  $||Mf||_{L^{\infty}(w)} \le a$ . Now we can conclude that  $||Mf||_{L^{\infty}(w)} \le ||f||_{L^{\infty}(Mw)}$ .

Next, we show the weak (1, 1) inequality. To prove this we may assume, due to Lemma 4.1, that f is non-negative and  $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . If  $(Q_j)_{j \in \mathbb{N}}$  is the Calderon-Zygmund decomposition of f at a height  $\lambda > 0$ , then by Theorem 3.4 we have the following

$$\lambda < \frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} f(x) \mathrm{d}x \le 2^n \lambda.$$
(4.1)

Now as we proved in Lemma 3.5,

$$\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M'f(x) > 4^n\lambda\} \subset \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} 2Q_j.$$

Therefore,

$$w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M'f(x) > 4^n\lambda\}) \le \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} w(2Q_j).$$

Then, we have,

$$\int_{\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M'f(x) > 4^n\lambda\}} w(x) \mathrm{d}x \le \sum_{j=1}^\infty w(2Q_j) = \sum_{j=1}^\infty 2^n |Q_j| \frac{1}{|2Q_j|} \int_{2Q_j} w(x) \mathrm{d}x.$$

From Inequality (4.1), we have  $|Q_j| < \frac{1}{\lambda} \int_{Q_j} f(y) dy$ . Thus,

$$\begin{split} \int_{\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M'f(x) > 4^n\lambda\}} w(x) \mathrm{d}x &\leq \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \frac{2^n}{\lambda} \int_{Q_j} f(y) \left( \frac{1}{|2Q_j|} \int_{2Q_j} w(x) \mathrm{d}x \right) \mathrm{d}y \\ &\leq \frac{2^n}{\lambda} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{Q_j} f(y) M''w(y) \mathrm{d}y \\ &\leq \frac{2^n C}{\lambda} \int_{\bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j} f(y) Mw(y) \mathrm{d}y \\ &\leq \frac{2^n C}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f(y) Mw(y) \mathrm{d}y. \end{split}$$

So we have  $w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M'f(x) > 4^n\lambda\}) \leq \frac{2^n C}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f(y) Mw(y) dy$ . We know that  $Mf(x) \leq C_n M'f(x)$ . Hence,  $w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M'f(x) > 4^n\lambda\}) \geq w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : Mf(x) > C_n 4^n\lambda\})$ . Therefore,

$$w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : Mf(x) > C_n 4^n \lambda\}) \le \frac{2^n C}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f(y) M w(y) \mathrm{d}y.$$

Now if we replace  $C_n 4^n \lambda$  by  $\lambda$ , we have

$$w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : Mf(x) > \lambda\}) \le \frac{8^n CC_n}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f(y) Mw(y) dy.$$

This shows that M is weak (1,1) with weights Mw on domain and w on codomain. The result now follows from Marcinkiewicz interpolation theorem.  $\Box$ 

Note that if for a positive function w,  $Mw(x) \leq Cw(x)$  for some C > 0, almost everywhere then the operator M is bounded on  $L^p(w)$  space. This is a sufficient condition on w. The natural question now is "what are the necessary conditions for the same?"

## 4.2 Definition and Properties of $A_p$ weights

In this section we characterize the non-negative, locally integrable functions w such that the Hardy-Littlewood maximal operator is bounded on the space  $L^p(w)$ . To simplify our notation, throughout this section we replace our earlier definition of *Hardy-Littlewood maximal function* with non-centered cubic maximal function (Definition 3.3). Abusing notation, we use M to denote the non-centered cubic maximal function. Due to its equivalence with Hardy-Littlewood maximal function as well. We want to find a necessary condition on w for which M is bounded on  $L^p(w)$  space. We know that strong boundedness implies weak boundedness. Therefore let us first assume that Mf satisfies a weighted, weak-type inequality,

$$w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : Mf(x) > \lambda\}) \le \frac{C}{\lambda^p} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)|^p w(x) \mathrm{d}x, \tag{4.2}$$

Let f be a non-negative function and Q be a cube such that  $f(Q) := \int_Q f(x) dx > 0$ . 1. Fix  $0 < \lambda < \frac{f(Q)}{|Q|}$ . If  $x \in Q$  then  $\lambda < \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q f(y) dy \leq \sup_{Q' \ni x} \frac{1}{|Q'|} \int_{Q'} (f\chi_Q)(y) dy = M(f\chi_Q)(x)$ . Therefore  $Q \subset \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M(f\chi_Q)(x) > \lambda\}$ . In Inequality (4.2), we replace f by  $f\chi_Q$  to get

$$w(Q) \le \frac{C}{\lambda^p} \int_{Q} |f(x)|^p w(x) \mathrm{d}x.$$
(4.3)

As this holds for all such  $\lambda$  satisfying  $0<\lambda<\frac{f(Q)}{|Q|},$  it follows that

$$w(Q)\left(\frac{f(Q)}{|Q|}\right)^p \le C \int_Q |f(x)|^p w(x) \mathrm{d}x.$$
(4.4)

Now for a given measurable set  $S \subset Q$ , let  $f = \chi_S$ . Then, Inequality (4.4) becomes

$$w(Q)\left(\frac{|S|}{|Q|}\right)^p \le Cw(S). \tag{4.5}$$

**Remark 4.1.** The same condition can be obtained for balls replacing M with the Hardy-Littlewood maximal function.

From Inequality (4.5) we immediately deduce the following:

1. The weight w is either identically 0 or w > 0 a.e. To see this we consider the following:

If w is not positive almost everywhere, then w = 0 on a set of positive measure S. Then by Inequality (4.5), for every cube Q containing S, w(Q) = 0. So  $w \equiv 0$  a.e.

2. The weight w is either locally integrable or  $w = \infty$  a.e.



Figure 4.2:  $Q, Q' \subseteq Q$ "

If w is not locally integrable, assume  $w(Q) = \infty$  for some cube Q, then the same is true for any larger cube containing the cube Q due to the monotonicity of measure. Let Q' be any cube and Q'' be a cube containing the both Q and Q'. Then  $w(Q'') = \infty$ . Now from Inequality (4.5), we have the following

$$w(Q'')\left(\frac{|Q'|}{|Q''|}\right)^p \le Cw(Q').$$

Therefore  $w(Q') = \infty$ . Now let S be any set of positive measure and  $Q_0$  be a cube such that  $S \subseteq Q_0$ . Since  $w(Q_0) = \infty$ , using Inequality (4.5), we have  $w(S) = \infty$ . That is,  $w = \infty$  a.e.

To deduce the necessary conditions for weak (p, p) boundedness of M, we consider two cases.

Case 1: p = 1. In this case Inequality (4.5) becomes

$$\frac{w(Q)}{|Q|} \le C\frac{w(S)}{|S|}.$$

Let  $a = \inf\{w(x) : x \in Q\}$ , where "inf" is the essential infimum, that is, excluding a set of measure zero. We claim that for each  $\epsilon > 0$  there exists  $S_{\epsilon} \subseteq Q$  with  $|S_{\epsilon}| > 0$  such that  $w(x) \leq a + \epsilon$  for any  $x \in S_{\epsilon}$ . Suppose this is not true. Then  $\exists \epsilon > 0$  such that for all  $S \subset Q$  with |S| > 0 we have  $w(x) > a + \epsilon$  for any  $x \in S$ . But this is same as saying  $a + \epsilon$  is an essential lower bound of w on Q. Since this cannot happen, our claim is true. Hence for all  $\epsilon > 0$  we have,

$$\frac{w(Q)}{|Q|} \le C \frac{w(S_{\epsilon})}{|S_{\epsilon}|}$$
$$= \frac{C}{|S_{\epsilon}|} \int_{S_{\epsilon}} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
$$\le \frac{C}{|S_{\epsilon}|} \int_{S_{\epsilon}} (a+\epsilon) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
$$= C(a+\epsilon).$$

Since  $\epsilon > 0$ , is arbitrary, for any cube Q,

$$\frac{w(Q)}{|Q|} \le C \inf_{x \in Q} w(x) \le C w(x), \text{ for a.e } x \in Q$$

$$(4.6)$$

Inequality (4.6) called the  $A_1$  condition, and we refer to the weights which satisfy it as  $A_1$  weights. Condition (4.6) is equivalent to

$$Mw(x) \le Cw(x)$$
, for a.e.  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . (4.7)

Clearly, Inequality (4.7) implies Inequality (4.6). Conversely suppose that Inequality (4.6) holds and let x be such that Mw(x) > Cw(x). Then there exists a cube Q with rational vertices such that w(Q)/|Q| > Cw(x). Therefore, x lies in a subset of Q of measure zero. Taking the union over all such cubes (with rational vertices), we have that Mw(x) > Cw(x) holds only on a set of measure 0 in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . *Case* 2:  $1 . In Inequality (4.4), let <math>f = w^{1-p'}\chi_Q$ . Then,

$$w(Q)\left(\frac{1}{|Q|}\int\limits_{Q}w^{1-p'}(x)\mathrm{d}x\right)^{p} \leq C\int\limits_{Q}w^{1-p'}(x)\mathrm{d}x$$

Equivalently,

$$\left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w(x) \mathrm{d}x\right) \left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w^{1-p'}(x) \mathrm{d}x\right)^{p-1} \le C, \tag{4.8}$$

where C is independent of Q.

Condition (4.8) is called  $A_p$  condition and the weights that satisfy it are called  $A_p$  weights.

The following properties of  $A_p$  weights are consequences of the definition.

### Proposition 4.4.

- 1.  $A_p \subseteq A_q$ , for any  $1 \le p < q$ .
- 2. For p > 1,  $w \in A_p$  if and only if  $w^{1-p'} \in A_{p'}$ .
- 3. If  $w_0, w_1 \in A_1$  then  $w_0 w_1^{1-p} \in A_p$ .

### Proof.

1. Let us first assume that 1 = p < q. As  $w \in A_1$  we have w(Q) < Cw(x) for a  $a, x \in Q$ 

$$\frac{w(Q)}{|Q|} \le Cw(x), \text{ for a.e } x \in Q.$$

Since  $1 - q' \leq 0$  we get

$$\left(\frac{w(Q)}{|Q|}\right)^{1-q'} \ge Cw(x)^{1-q'}.$$

Therefore,

$$\int_{Q} \left( \frac{w(Q)}{|Q|} \right)^{1-q'} \mathrm{d}x \ge C \int_{Q} w(x)^{1-q'} \mathrm{d}x.$$

This implies,

$$\left(\frac{w(Q)}{|Q|}\right)^{1-q'} \ge \frac{C}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w(x)^{1-q'} \mathrm{d}x,$$

and we have

$$\left(\frac{w(Q)}{|Q|}\right)^{(1-q')(q-1)} \ge C\left(\frac{1}{|Q|}\int_{Q} w(x)^{1-q'} \mathrm{d}x\right)^{(q-1)}$$

Because (q-1)(q'-1) = 1, we arrive at

$$\left(\frac{w(Q)}{|Q|}\right)^{-1} \ge C\left(\frac{1}{|Q|}\int\limits_{Q} w(x)^{1-q'} \mathrm{d}x\right)^{(q-1)}.$$

Therefore,

$$\left(\frac{1}{|Q|}\int\limits_{Q}w(x)^{1-q'}\mathrm{d}x\right)^{(q-1)}\left(\frac{w(Q)}{|Q|}\right) \le C.$$

Hence,  $w \in A_q$  and  $A_1 \subseteq A_q$ . Now suppose p > 1. As p < q we have, q' < p'. So,  $\frac{q'-1}{p'-1} < 1$ . Let s > 1 be such that  $\frac{q'-1}{p'-1} + \frac{1}{s} = 1$ . Then, by using Hölder's inequality,

$$\left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w(x)^{1-q'} dx\right)^{(q-1)} \leq \frac{1}{|Q|^{q-1}} \left(\int_{Q} w(x)^{1-p'} dx\right)^{\frac{1}{p'-1}} |Q|^{\frac{q-1}{s}}$$
$$= \left(|Q|^{\frac{1}{s}-1}\right)^{(q-1)} \left(\int_{Q} w(x)^{1-p'} dx\right)^{\frac{1}{p'-1}}$$
$$= \left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w(x)^{1-p'} dx\right)^{p-1}.$$
Therefore,  

$$\frac{w(Q)}{|Q|} \left( \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w(x)^{1-q'} \mathrm{d}x \right)^{(q-1)} \leq \frac{w(Q)}{|Q|} \left( \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w(x)^{1-p'} \mathrm{d}x \right)^{p-1} \leq C.$$
Hence,  $w \in A_q$ .

2. To prove the second part we have the following. As p > 1,

$$w^{1-p'} \in A_{p'} \Leftrightarrow \frac{w^{1-p'}(Q)}{|Q|} \left( \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w(x)^{(1-p')(1-p)} dx \right)^{p-1} \leq C.$$
  
$$\Leftrightarrow \left( \frac{w^{1-p'}(Q)}{|Q|} \right)^{p-1} \left( \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w(x) dx \right)^{(p'-1)(p-1)} \leq C.$$
  
$$\Leftrightarrow \left( \frac{w^{1-p'}(Q)}{|Q|} \right)^{p-1} \left( \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w(x) dx \right) \leq C.$$
  
$$\Leftrightarrow w \in \mathcal{A}$$

- $\Leftrightarrow w \in A_p.$
- 3. Since  $w_0 \in A_1$ , we have the following

$$\frac{w_0(Q)}{|Q|} \le Cw_0(x), \text{ for a.e } x \in Q.$$

So we have for a.e.  $x \in Q$ ,

$$w_0(x)^{-1} \le C \left(\frac{w_0(Q)}{|Q|}\right)^{-1}.$$
(4.9)

Similarly, as  $w_1 \in A_1$  we have for a.e.  $x \in Q$ ,

$$w_1(x)^{-1} \le C \left(\frac{w_1(Q)}{|Q|}\right)^{-1}.$$
 (4.10)

Now, we have,

$$\left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w_{0}(x) w_{1}(x)^{1-p} \mathrm{d}x\right) \left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w_{0}(x)^{1-p'} w_{1}(x)^{(1-p)(1-p')} \mathrm{d}x\right)^{p-1}$$
$$= \left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w_{0}(x) w_{1}(x)^{1-p} \mathrm{d}x\right) \left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w_{0}(x)^{1-p'} w_{1}(x) \mathrm{d}x\right)^{p-1}$$
$$\leq \left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w_{0}(x) \left(C\frac{w_{1}(Q)}{|Q|}\right)^{1-p} \mathrm{d}x\right) \times$$

$$\left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int\limits_{Q} \left(C\frac{w_0(Q)}{|Q|}\right)^{1-p'} w_1(x) \mathrm{d}x\right)^{p-1}$$

$$\leq \left(C\frac{w_1(Q)}{|Q|}\right)^{1-p} \frac{w_0(Q)}{|Q|} \left(\frac{w_1(Q)}{|Q|}\right)^{p-1} \left(C\frac{w_0(Q)}{|Q|}\right)^{-1}$$

$$\leq C.$$

That is,  $w_0 w_1^{1-p} \in A_p$ .

# 4.3 Characterization of $A_p$ weights

We have seen that the  $A_p$  condition is necessary for M to be weak type (p, p),  $1 \le p < \infty$ . We now see its sufficiency.

**Theorem 4.5.** For  $1 \le p < \infty$ , the weak (p, p) inequality  $w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : Mf(x) > \lambda\}) \le \frac{C}{\lambda^p} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)|^p w(x) dx$ 

holds if and only if  $w \in A_p$ .

*Proof.* We proved the necessity of the  $A_p$  condition in Section 1.2.

Now suppose that p > 1 and  $w \in A_p$ . Given a function  $f \in L^p(w)$ , we first show that Inequality (4.4) holds and so Inequality (4.5) also holds. By Hölder's inequality, we have

$$\left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |f(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{p} \leq \frac{1}{|Q|^{p}} \left(\int_{Q} |f(x)|^{p} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{\frac{p}{p}} \left(\int_{Q} w(x)^{-\frac{p'}{p}} \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{\frac{p}{p'}}$$
$$= \frac{1}{|Q|^{p}} \left(\int_{Q} |f(x)|^{p} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x\right) \left(\int_{Q} w(x)^{1-p'} \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{p-1}$$
$$\leq C \left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |f(x)|^{p} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x\right) \frac{|Q|}{w(Q)},$$

Where the last inequality is a consequence of the  $A_p$ -condition. This shows that

$$w(Q)\left(\frac{f(Q)}{|Q|}\right)^p \le C \int_Q |f(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

So, Inequality (4.5) holds. We may assume without loss of generality that f is non-negative. We form the Calderón-Zygmund decomposition of f at height  $4^{-n}\lambda$ to get a collection of disjoint cubes  $(Q_j)_{j\in\mathbb{N}}$  such that  $f(Q_j) > 4^{-n}\lambda |Q_j|$ . Then by a similar argument as in the proof of Lemma 3.5, we can show that

$$\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : Mf(x) > \lambda\} \subseteq \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} 3Q_j.$$

Here we dilate the cubes by a factor of 3 instead of 2 because M is a non-centered maximal operator.

Therefore,

$$w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : Mf(x) > \lambda\}) \le \sum_{j \in \mathbb{N}} w(3Q_j).$$

As  $Q_j \subset 3Q_j$ , using Inequality (4.4), we get

$$w(3Q_j) \left(\frac{|Q_j|}{|3Q_j|}\right)^p \le Cw(Q_j).$$
$$\Rightarrow w(3Q_j) \le C3^{np}w(Q_j).$$

Therefore, we have

$$w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : Mf(x) > \lambda\}) \le C3^{np} \sum_{j \in \mathbb{N}} w(Q_j).$$

Now from Inequality (4.4),

$$w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : Mf(x) > \lambda\}) \le C3^{np} \sum_j \left(\frac{|Q_j|}{f(Q_j)}\right)^p \int_{Q_j} |f(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$\le C3^{np} \left(\frac{4^n}{\lambda}\right)^p \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

This shows that M is weak (p, p) with respect to w, when p > 1. Now, suppose  $w \in A_1$ . We have shown that  $Mw(x) \leq Cw(x)$  almost every  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . So, by using Theorem 4.3 we get

$$\int_{\{x:Mf(x)>\lambda\}} w(x) \mathrm{d}x \leq \frac{C_1}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)| Mw(x) \mathrm{d}x \leq \frac{C_1}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)| w(x) \mathrm{d}x.$$
  
Therefore,  $M$  is weak  $(1, 1)$  whenever  $w \in A_1$ .

### 4.3.1 Strong-type inequalities with weights

We have seen that the operator M is weak (p, p) on  $L^p(w)$  if and only if  $w \in A_p$ for  $1 \leq p < \infty$ . If  $w \in A_p$ , is it true that M is strong (p, p) on  $L^p(w)$ ? Here we are going to find an affirmative answer to this question. Before going to derive the weighted strong type inequalities, let us first prove the following lemma. It gives the relation between  $L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  and  $L^{\infty}(w)$ , for  $w \in A_p$ .

**Proposition 4.6.** If  $w \in A_p$ , for  $1 , then <math>L^{\infty}(w) = L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  with equality of the norms.

*Proof.* We show that w(E) = 0 if and only if |E| = 0. First, suppose w(E) = 0. Let Q be a cube such that  $E \subseteq Q$  and w(Q) > 0. In Theorem 4.5, we have shown that Inequality (4.5) is true when  $w \in A_p$ . So, we have

$$w(Q)\left(\frac{|E|}{|Q|}\right)^p \le Cw(E) = 0.$$

As w(Q) > 0, we must have |E| = 0. If E is unbounded, we can write  $E = \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} E \cap Q_j$ , for disjoint cubes  $Q_j$ . By the above observation, whenever w(E) = 0, we also have  $w(E \cap Q_j) = 0$  and hence  $|E \cap Q_j| = 0$ .  $\therefore |E| = \sum_{j \in \mathbb{N}} |E \cap Q_j| = 0$ .

Conversely, If |E| = 0 then by definition w(E) = 0.

Now suppose  $f \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  and let  $a = ||f||_{\infty}$ . So  $|\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |f(x)| > a\}| = 0$ . Therefore  $w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |f(x)| > a\}) = 0$ . This implies  $f \in L^{\infty}(w)$  and  $||f||_{L^{\infty}(w)} \leq a$ . Similarly we can show that  $||f||_{L^{\infty}(w)} \geq ||f||_{\infty}$ . This completes the proof!

**Corollary 4.7.** The maximal operator M is bounded on  $L^{\infty}(w)$ , for any  $w \in A_p$  for any  $1 \le p < \infty$ .

*Proof.* The proof follows from the fact that M is bounded on  $L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  together with Proposition 4.6.

The following theorem gives a partial answer to our question of characterizing weights that make M bounded on  $L^p(w)$ . **Theorem 4.8.** If  $1 \le q and <math>w \in A_q$  then M is strong (p, p).

*Proof.* As  $w \in A_q$ , from Theorem 4.5 we know that M is weak (q,q). We have already seen that  $||Mf||_{L^{\infty}(w)} \leq ||f||_{L^{\infty}(w)}$ . By Marcinkiewicz interpolation theorem we have M is strong (p,p) on  $L^p(w)$ .

To complete our desired characterization, it is now enough to show that given a  $w \in A_p$ , there exists 1 < q < p, such that  $w \in A_q$ . Essentially we ask whether  $A_p = \bigcup_{q < p} A_q$ ? Notice that from Proposition 4.4 we already have  $\bigcup_{q < p} A_q \subseteq A_p$ , we now prove the other inclusion.

For this we require the reverse Hölder inequality. We begin with the following lemma.

**Lemma 4.9.** Let  $w \in A_p$ ,  $1 \le p < \infty$ . Then for every  $0 < \alpha < 1$ , there exists  $0 < \beta < 1$  such that given a cube Q and  $S \subset Q$  with  $|S| \le \alpha |Q|$ ,  $w(S) \le \beta w(Q)$ .

*Proof.* We know that if  $w \in A_p$ , then for any cube Q and any measurable subset S of Q we have

$$w(Q)\left(\frac{|S|}{|Q|}\right)^p \le Cw(S).$$

As  $Q \setminus S \subseteq Q$ , and all of these sets have finite measure, we also have,

$$w(Q)\left(1-\frac{|S|}{|Q|}\right)^{p} \le C\left(w(Q)-w(S)\right).$$

Since  $|S| \le \alpha |Q|$ , we have  $(1 - \alpha)^p \le \left(1 - \frac{|S|}{|Q|}\right)^p$ . Therefore, we get  $w(Q) (1 - \alpha)^p \le C (w(Q) - w(S))$ .

Simplifying,

$$w(S) \le \frac{C - (1 - \alpha)^p}{C} w(Q)$$

Choosing C > 1, we get  $0 < \beta = 1 - \frac{(1-\alpha)^p}{C} < 1$ . The desired result now follows.

**Theorem 4.10** (Reverse Hölder Inequality). Let  $w \in A_p$ ,  $1 \le p < \infty$ . Then there exists constants C and  $\epsilon > 0$ , depending only on p and the  $A_p$  constant of w, such that for any cube Q,

$$\left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int\limits_{Q} w(x)^{1+\epsilon} \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{\frac{1}{(1+\epsilon)}} \leq \frac{C}{|Q|} \int\limits_{Q} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(4.11)

*Proof.* Fix a cube Q and form the Calderón-Zygmund decompositions of w with respect to Q at heights given by the following increasing sequence  $\frac{w(Q)}{|Q|} = \lambda_0 < \lambda_1 < \cdots < \lambda_k < \cdots$ ; where  $\lambda'_k s$  are chosen later. For each  $\lambda_k$  we get a family of disjoint cubes  $\{Q_{k,j}\}_{k,j\in\mathbb{N}}$  such that

$$w(x) \leq \lambda_k$$
 if  $x \notin \Omega_k = \bigcup_j Q_{k,j}$ 

and

$$\lambda_k < \frac{1}{|Q_{k,j}|} \int_{Q_{k,j}} w(x) \mathrm{d}x \le 2^n \lambda_k.$$
(4.12)

From Theorem 3.3, we have  $\Omega_k = \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} \Omega'_{k,j}$ , where  $\Omega'_{k,j} = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : E_{k,j}w(x) > \lambda_k \text{ and } E_{k,i}w(x) \leq \lambda_k, \forall i < j\}$ . For each  $j, \ \Omega'_{k,j} = \bigcup_{m \in \mathbb{N}} Q_{k,j}^{(m)}$  where  $Q_{k,j}^{(m)}$  are disjoint dyadic cubes.

Suppose  $x \in \Omega_{k+1}$ . Then  $\exists l \in \mathbb{Z}$  such that  $x \in \Omega'_{k+1,l} = \bigcup_{m \in \mathbb{N}} Q^{(m)}_{k+1,l}$ . This implies  $E_{k+1,l}w(x) > \lambda_{k+1}$ . That is,  $\frac{1}{|Q^{(m)}_{k+1,l}|} \int_{Q^{(m)}_{k+1,l}} w(x) dx > \lambda_{k+1} > \lambda_k$  for some dyadic cube  $Q^m_{k+1,l}$ . So  $\exists j \leq l$  such that  $E_{k,j}w(x) > \lambda_k$  and for any i < j,  $E_{k,i}w(x) \leq \lambda_k$ . Hence,  $x \in \Omega_k$ . Therefore  $\Omega_{k+1} \subseteq \Omega_k$ . If we fix  $Q_{k,j_0}$  from the Calderón-Zygmund decomposition at the height  $\lambda_k$ , then  $Q_{k,j_0} \cap \Omega_{k+1}$  is union of cubes  $\{Q_{k+1,i}\}_{i\in I}$  from the decomposition at height  $\lambda_{k+1}$ . Therefore,

$$|Q_{k,j_0} \cap \Omega_{k+1}| = \sum_{i \in I} |Q_{k+1,i}|.$$

Using the first inequality of (4.12), we get

$$|Q_{k,j_0} \cap \Omega_{k+1}| \le \frac{1}{\lambda_{k+1}} \sum_{i \in \mathbb{N}} \int_{Q_{k+1,i}} w(x) \mathrm{d}x \le \frac{1}{\lambda_{k+1}} \int_{Q_{k,j_0}} w(x) \mathrm{d}x.$$

Now using second inequality of (4.12), we get

$$|Q_{k,j_0} \cap \Omega_{k+1}| \le \frac{2^n \lambda_k}{\lambda_{k+1}} |Q_{k,j_0}|.$$

Now, let us fix  $\alpha < 1$  and choose the  $\lambda_k$ 's so that  $\frac{2^n \lambda_k}{\lambda_{k+1}} = \alpha$ ; that is  $\lambda_k = (2^n \alpha^{-1})^k w(Q)/|Q|$ . Then  $|Q_{k,j_0} \cap \Omega_{k+1}| \le \alpha |Q_{k,j_0}|$ . By Lemma 4.9, there exists  $\beta < 1$  such that  $w(Q_{k,j_0} \cap \Omega_{k+1}) \le \beta w(Q_{k,j_0})$ . Now,  $w\left(\left(\bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_{k,j}\right) \cap \Omega_{k+1}\right) = w\left(\bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} (Q_{k,j} \cap \Omega_{k+1})\right)$  $= \sum_{i \in \mathbb{N}} w(Q_{k,j} \cap \Omega_{k+1}) \le \beta w(\cup Q_{k,j}).$ 

Therefore we have  $w(\Omega_{k+1}) \leq \beta w(\Omega_k)$ . Iterating this inequality we get  $w(\Omega_k) \leq \beta^k w(\Omega_0)$ . Similarly,  $|\Omega_k| \leq \alpha^k |\Omega_0|$ . Hence, by downward monotone convergence theorem we have,

$$\left|\bigcap_{k\in\mathbb{N}}\Omega_k\right| = \lim_{k\to\infty} |\Omega_k| = 0.$$

Therefore,

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w(x)^{1+\epsilon} \, \mathrm{d}x &= \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q\setminus\Omega_0} w(x)^{1+\epsilon} \, \mathrm{d}x + \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{\Omega_0} w(x)^{1+\epsilon} \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &= \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q\setminus\Omega_0} w(x)^{1+\epsilon} \, \mathrm{d}x + \frac{1}{|Q|} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \int_{\Omega_k\setminus\Omega_{k+1}} w(x)^{1+\epsilon} \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q\setminus\Omega_0} w(x)\lambda_0^\epsilon \, \mathrm{d}x + \frac{1}{|Q|} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \int_{\Omega_k\setminus\Omega_{k+1}} w(x)\lambda_{k+1}^\epsilon \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &= \lambda_0^\epsilon \frac{w(Q)}{|Q|} + \frac{1}{|Q|} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \lambda_{k+1}^\epsilon w(\Omega_k) \\ &\leq \lambda_0^\epsilon \frac{w(Q)}{|Q|} + \frac{1}{|Q|} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (2^n \alpha^{-1})^{(k+1)\epsilon} \lambda_0^\epsilon \beta^k w(\Omega_0). \end{aligned}$$

Now we fix  $\epsilon > 0$  such that  $(2^n \alpha^{-1})^{\epsilon} \beta < 1$ , then the series  $\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (2^n \alpha^{-1})^{(k+1)\epsilon} \beta^k$ converges to  $\frac{(2^n \alpha^{-1})^{\epsilon}}{1-(2^n \alpha^{-1})^{\epsilon} \beta}$ . As  $w(\Omega_0) \leq w(Q)$ , we have that

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w(x)^{1+\epsilon} \, \mathrm{d}x = \lambda_0^{\epsilon} \frac{w(Q)}{|Q|} + C\lambda_0^{\epsilon} \frac{w(Q)}{|Q|} = C\left(\frac{w(Q)}{|Q|}\right)^{1+\epsilon}.$$
(4.13)

As a corollary to the reverse Hölder inequality, we get the following properties of  $A_p$  weights.

#### Corollary 4.11.

- 1.  $A_p = \bigcup_{q < p} A_q, \ 1 < p < \infty.$
- 2. If  $w \in A_p$ ,  $1 \le p < \infty$ , then  $\exists \epsilon > 0$  such that  $w^{1+\epsilon} \in A_p$ .
- If w ∈ A<sub>p</sub>, 1 0 such that given a cube Q and S ⊆ Q,

$$\frac{w(S)}{w(Q)} \le C\left(\frac{|S|}{|Q|}\right)^{\delta}.$$

Proof.

1. It is clear from Proposition 4.4, that  $\bigcup_{q < p} A_q \subseteq A_p$ . Now suppose  $w \in A_p$ . We need to find some q < p such that  $w \in A_q$ . Again by Proposition 4.4, if  $w \in A_p$  we have  $w^{1-p'} \in A_{p'}$ . Therefore from Theorem 4.10  $\exists \epsilon > 0$  such that

$$\left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w^{(1-p')(1+\epsilon)}(x) \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{\frac{1}{(1+\epsilon)}} \le \frac{C}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w(x)^{1-p'} \, \mathrm{d}x$$

Choosing a q > 1 such that  $(p'-1)(1+\epsilon) = (q'-1)$ . This is possible since  $1 + (p'-1)(1+\epsilon) > 1$ . Then we observe that q < p, and  $\frac{q'-1}{p'-1} = 1 + \epsilon$ . Therefore from Equation (4.13,) we have

$$\left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int\limits_{Q} w^{(1-q')}(x) \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{\frac{p}{q'-1}} \leq \frac{C}{|Q|} \int\limits_{Q} w(x)^{1-p'} \mathrm{d}x.$$

As p-1 > 0, we have the following  $\left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w^{(1-q')}(x) \mathrm{d}x\right)^{\frac{(p'-1)(p-1)}{q'-1}} \le C^{p-1} \left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w^{1-p'}(x) \mathrm{d}x\right)^{p-1}.$  We know that  $w \in A_p$  and (p'-1)(p-1) = 1, the above inequality becomes

$$\begin{split} \left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int\limits_{Q} w^{(1-q')}(x) \mathrm{d}x\right)^{\frac{1}{q'-1}} &\leq C \frac{|Q|}{w(Q)}.\\ \text{Since } (q-1)(q'-1) &= 1,\\ \left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int\limits_{Q} w^{(1-q')}(x) \mathrm{d}x\right)^{q-1} &\leq C \frac{|Q|}{w(Q)}. \end{split}$$
 This is the same as

This is the same as,

$$\frac{w(Q)}{|Q|} \left( \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w^{(1-q')}(x) \mathrm{d}x \right)^{q-1} \le C,$$

which further implies  $w \in A_q$ .

2. First consider the case p > 1. Let us choose  $\epsilon > 0$  so small, such that wand  $w^{1-p'}$  both satisfy the reverse Hölder Inequality (4.11) Since p-1 > 0, we have,

$$\left(\frac{1}{|Q|}\int\limits_{Q} w^{(1-p')(1+\epsilon)}(x) \mathrm{d}x\right)^{\frac{p-1}{(1+\epsilon)}} \le C^{p-1} \left(\frac{1}{|Q|}\int\limits_{Q} w^{1-p'}(x) \mathrm{d}x.\right)^{p-1}$$

Also,  $w \in A_p$ . Therefore, we get

$$\left(\frac{1}{|Q|}\int\limits_{Q} w^{(1-p')(1+\epsilon)}(x) \mathrm{d}x\right)^{\frac{p-1}{(1+\epsilon)}} \le C^{p-1} \left(\frac{1}{|Q|}\int\limits_{Q} w^{1-p'}(x) \mathrm{d}x.\right)^{p-1} \le C\frac{|Q|}{w(Q)}.$$

From the reverse Hölder inequality for w, we get

$$\left(\frac{1}{|Q|}\int\limits_{Q} w^{(1-p')(1+\epsilon)}(x) \mathrm{d}x\right)^{p-1} \le C \left(\frac{|Q|}{w(Q)}\right)^{1+\epsilon} \le \frac{C}{\frac{1}{|Q|}\int\limits_{Q} w^{1+\epsilon}(x) \mathrm{d}x}.$$

Therefore, we have

$$\left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int\limits_{Q} w^{1+\epsilon}(x) \mathrm{d}x\right) \left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int\limits_{Q} w^{(1-p')(1+\epsilon)}(x) \mathrm{d}x\right)^{p-1} \le C.$$

This implies  $w^{1+\epsilon} \in A_p$ .

If p = 1, then for any cube Q and a.e  $x \in Q$ ,  $\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w(y) dy \leq Cw(x)$ . Now

by reverse Hölder inequality, we get some  $\epsilon > 0$  for which,

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w^{1+\epsilon}(x) \mathrm{d}x \le C \left( \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w(x) \mathrm{d}x \right)^{1+\epsilon} \le C w^{1+\epsilon}(x)$$

Therefore, for any cube Q and for a.e  $x \in Q$ 

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w^{1+\epsilon}(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \le C w^{1+\epsilon}(x),$$

which implies  $w^{1+\epsilon} \in A_1$ .

3. Let  $S \subseteq Q$  and let w satisfy reverse Hölder inequality with  $\epsilon > 0$ . Then, by using Hölder inequality and reverse Hölder inequality we have

$$wS = \int_{Q} \chi_{S} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \le \left( \int_{Q} w^{1+\epsilon}(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \right)^{1/(1+\epsilon)} |S|^{\epsilon/(1+\epsilon)}$$
$$\le Cw(Q) \left( \frac{|S|}{|Q|} \right)^{\epsilon/(1+\epsilon)}.$$

This gives desired inequality by choosing  $\delta = \epsilon/(1+\epsilon)$ .

		L
		L
		L
н		I

We are now ready to characterize all weights that make M bounded on  $L^p(w)$ .

**Theorem 4.12.** The maximal operator M is bounded on  $L^p(w)$  if and only if  $w \in A_p$  for 1 .

*Proof.* Using the first part of the Corollary 4.11, we can say that if  $w \in A_p$ , p > 1, then there exists  $1 \le q < p$  such that  $w \in A_q$ . Now we can use Theorem 4.8 to conclude the result.

We have seen that M is bounded on  $L^p(w)$  spaces if and only if  $w \in A_p$ . It is indeed true that constant functions are  $A_p$  weights. In next section, we see a way to construct  $A_p$  weights with the help of Hardy-Littlewood maximal operator M. This can give a variety of non-trivial examples.

## 4.4 Construction of $A_1$ weights

In this section, we construct  $A_1$  weight with the help of Hardy-Littlewood maximal function. The result presented here is due to Coifman and Rochberg ([6]). This, combined with Proposition 4.4, lets us construct a few  $A_p$  weights for all  $1 \le p < \infty$ . We start with the following lemma.

**Lemma 4.13.** Given an operator S which is weak (1,1) and  $0 < \gamma < 1$ , and a set E of finite measure, there exists a constant C depending only on  $\gamma$  such that

$$\int_{E} |Sf(x)|^{\gamma} \, \mathrm{d}x \le C|E|^{1-\gamma} ||f||_{1}^{\gamma}.$$

*Proof.* For  $f \in L^p(X, \nu)$  and 0 , we have

$$||f||_p^p = p \int_0^{\infty} \lambda^{p-1} d_f(\lambda) \mathrm{d}\lambda,$$

where  $d_f(\lambda) = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |f(x)| > \lambda\}$ . Therefore,

$$\int_{E} |Sf(x)|^{\gamma} \, \mathrm{d}x = \gamma \int_{0}^{\infty} \lambda^{\gamma-1} |\{x \in E : |Sf(x)| > \lambda\}| \, \mathrm{d}\lambda.$$

Since S is weak (1,1), we have  $|\{x \in E : |Sf(x)| > \lambda\}| \leq \frac{C}{\lambda}||f||_1$ . Also,  $\{x \in E : |Sf(x)| > \lambda\} \subset E$ , so that  $|\{x \in E : |Sf(x)| > \lambda\}| \leq |E|$ . Therefore,  $|\{x \in E : |Sf(x)| > \lambda\}| \leq \min\left(|E|, \frac{C}{\lambda}||f||_1\right)$ . Hence,  $\int_E |Sf(x)|^{\gamma} dx \leq \gamma \int_0^{\infty} \lambda^{\gamma-1} \min\left(|E|, \frac{C}{\lambda}||f||_1\right) d\lambda$   $= \gamma \int_0^{C\frac{||f||_1}{|E|}} \lambda^{\gamma-1}|E| d\lambda + \gamma \int_{C\frac{||f||_1}{|E|}}^{\infty} C\lambda^{\gamma-2}||f||_1 d\lambda$   $= \lambda|E|\left[\frac{\lambda^{\gamma}}{\gamma}\right]_0^{C\frac{||f||_1}{|E|}} + \gamma C||f||_1\left[\frac{\lambda^{\gamma-1}}{\gamma-1}\right]_{C\frac{||f||_1}{|E|}}^{\infty}$   $= \frac{(C||f||_1)^{\gamma}}{|E|^{1-\gamma}} \left(1 + \frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}\right)$  $= C||f||_1^{\gamma}|E|^{1-\gamma}.$ 

We also require an easy inequality concerning power of sums of positive numbers.

**Lemma 4.14.** Let  $a, b, c \ge 0$  be such that  $c \le a + b$ . Then for any  $0 \le \alpha < 1$ we have  $c^{\alpha} \le a^{\alpha} + b^{\alpha}$ .

Proof. Let  $\beta = \frac{1}{\alpha}$ . Then clearly  $\beta > 1$ . We first prove that  $(a+b)^{\beta} \ge a^{\beta} + b^{\beta}$ . Let us consider the following function  $G : [1, \infty) \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ , defined as  $G(r) = (a+b)^r - a^r - b^r$ . Note that G(r) can be written as,  $G(r) = a^r \{(1+b/a)^r - (1+(b/a)^r)\}$ . Now we show that  $G(r) \ge 0$ . To this end, consider another function H of  $1 \le r < \infty$ , defined as  $H(r) = (1+x)^r - (1+x^r)$ , for a fixed x > 0. Note that  $H'(r) = (1+x)^r \log(1+x) - x^r \log x \ge 0$ . Therefore H is an increasing function of r. So,  $H(r) \ge H(1)$  for any  $r \ge 1$ . This clearly implies  $H(r) \ge 0$  for any  $r \ge 1$ . Hence by substituting x = b/a we get  $\{(1+b/a)^r - (1+(b/a)^r)\} \ge 0$ . That is  $G(r) \ge 0$ . So,  $(a+b)^r \ge a^r + b^r$  for any  $r \ge 1$ . By taking  $a_1 = a^{\alpha}$  and  $b_1 = b^{\alpha}$  in place of a and b respectively, we get  $a^{\alpha} + b^{\alpha} \ge (a+b)^{\alpha}$ . As a, b and c are non-negative with  $a + b \ge c$  we have  $(a+b)^{\alpha} \ge c^{\alpha}$ . Therefore we have  $a^{\alpha} + b^{\alpha} \ge (a+b)^{\alpha} \ge c^{\alpha}$ . Hence the result.

We now discuss the construction of  $A_1$  weights. In fact, we see that up to a multiplication by bounded function, this is only way to produce  $A_1$  weights.

### Theorem 4.15.

- 1. Let  $f \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  be such that  $Mf(x) < \infty$  a.e. If  $0 \le \delta < 1$ , then  $w(x) = Mf(x)^{\delta}$  is an  $A_1$  weight whose  $A_1$  constant depends only on  $\delta$ .
- 2. Conversely, if  $w \in A_1$ , then there exists  $f \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ ,  $0 \le \delta < 1$ , and K a function on  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , with  $K, \frac{1}{K} \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , such that  $w(x) = K(x)Mf(x)^{\delta}$ .

Proof.

1. It suffices to show that there exists a constant C such that for every cube Q and almost every  $x \in Q$ ,

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} (Mf(x))^{\delta} \, \mathrm{d}x \le CMf(x)^{\delta}$$

Now fix cube Q and decompose f as  $f = f_1 + f_2$ , where  $f_1 = f\chi_{2Q}$ . Then  $Mf(x) \leq Mf_1(x) + Mf_2(x)$  and by using Lemma 4.14, we get,

$$Mf(x)^{\delta} \le Mf_1(x)^{\delta} + Mf_2(x)^{\delta}.$$

As M is weak (1, 1), from Lemma 4.13 we have,

|Q|

$$\int_{Q} (Mf_{1}(x))^{\delta} dx \leq \frac{C_{\delta}}{|Q|} |Q|^{1-\delta} ||f_{1}||_{1}^{\delta}$$
$$= C_{\delta} \left( \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} f_{1}(x) dx \right)^{\delta}$$
$$= C_{\delta} \left( \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{2Q} f(x) dx \right)^{\delta}$$
$$= 2^{n\delta} C_{\delta} \left( \frac{1}{|2Q|} \int_{2Q} f(x) dx \right)^{\delta}$$
$$\leq 2^{n\delta} C_{\delta} M f(x)^{\delta}.$$

To estimate  $Mf_2$ , we see that if  $y \in Q$  and R is a cube with  $y \in R$  and  $\int_R |f_2(x)| \, dx > 0$ , then we must have  $l(R) > \frac{1}{2}l(Q)$ , where  $l(\cdot)$  denotes the side length of a cube. To see this, assume if possible  $l(R) \leq \frac{1}{2}l(Q)$ .

$$f_2 = f - f_1$$
$$= f - f\chi_{2Q}.$$

As  $x \in R \Rightarrow x \in 2Q$ .  $f_2(x) = 0, \forall x \in R$ . This implies  $\int_R |f(x)| dx = 0$ , which is a contradiction! Hence, there exists a constant  $c_n$  depending only on n, such that if  $x \in Q$  then  $x \in c_n R$ . Therefore,

$$\frac{1}{|R|} \int_{R} |f_2(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x \le \frac{c_n^n}{|c_n R|} \int_{c_n R} |f_2(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x \le c_n^n M f(x),$$

and so,  $Mf_2(y) \leq c_n^n Mf(x)$  for any  $y \in Q$ . Thus,  $\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q Mf_2(y)^{\delta} dy \leq c_n^{n\delta} Mf(x)^{\delta}.$ 

Now, for any cube Q,

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} Mf(x)^{\delta} dx \leq \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} (Mf_{1}(x))^{\delta} dx + \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} (Mf_{2}(x))^{\delta} dx$$
$$\leq 2^{n\delta} C_{\delta} Mf(x)^{\delta} + c_{n}^{n\delta} Mf(x)^{\delta}$$
$$= CMf(x)^{\delta}.$$

This proves (1).

2. For  $w \in A_1$ , by reverse Hölder inequality  $\exists \epsilon > 0$  such that

$$\left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int\limits_{Q} w^{1+\epsilon}(x) \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{\frac{1}{1+\epsilon}} \leq \frac{C}{|Q|} \int\limits_{Q} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$

And for any cube Q, for a.e  $x \in Q$ , we have

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \leq C w(x).$$

Therefore for a.e  $x \in Q$ , we get

$$\left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int\limits_{Q} w^{1+\epsilon}(x) \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{\frac{1}{1+\epsilon}} \le Cw(x),$$

which implies for a.e  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ ,

$$(Mw^{1+\epsilon}(x))^{\frac{1}{1+\epsilon}} \le Cw(x).$$

Let  $f = w^{1+\epsilon}$  and  $\delta = \frac{1}{1+\epsilon}$ , so we have  $Mf(x)^{\delta} \leq cw(x)$  for a.e  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . By Lebesgue differentiation theorem  $w^{1+\epsilon}(x) \leq Mw^{1+\epsilon}(x) = Mf(x)$ , so  $w(x) \leq (Mf(x))^{\delta}$ . Therefore, for a.e  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ ,  $w(x) \leq (Mf(x))^{\delta} \leq Cw(x)$ . Now let  $K(x) = \frac{w(x)}{Mf(x)^{\delta}}$ . Note that  $K(x) \leq 1$  and  $K^{-1}(x) \leq C$  for a.e  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . So  $K, K^{-1} \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Finally, we have  $w(x) = K(x)Mf(x)^{\delta}$ .

## 4.5 An Extrapolation Theorem

In this section we discuss a remarkable result due to Rubio de Francia ([21]) that deals with boundedness of operators on Muckenhoupt weighted  $L^p$  spaces. We recall that we have seen "interpolation" results, wherein we can discuss boundedness of linear operators between two "end points". We see that "extrapolation" is also possible! Particularly, if it is known that an operator T is bounded on  $L^p(w)$ for a fixed p > 1 and each  $w \in A_p$ , then it becomes bounded on all  $L^r$ -spaces with all Muckenhoupt weights.

**Theorem 4.16** (Rubio de Francia [21]). Fix,  $1 < r < \infty$ . If T is a bounded operator on  $L^r(w)$  for any  $w \in A_r$ , with operator norm depending only on the  $A_r$  constant of w, then T is bounded on  $L^p(w)$ , for any  $1 , and <math>w \in A_p$ .

*Proof.* We first show that if 1 < q < r and  $w \in A_1$  then T is bounded on  $L^q(w)$ . By Theorem 4.15 we know that the function  $(Mf)^{\frac{r-q}{r-1}} \in A_1$  since r - q < r - 1, and by Proposition 4.4,  $w(Mf)^{q-r} \in A_r$ . Therefore,

$$\begin{split} &\int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |Tf(x)|^{q} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |Tf(x)|^{q} (Mf(x))^{-(r-q)q/r} (Mf(x))^{(r-q)q/r} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |Tf(x)|^{q} (Mf(x))^{-(r-q)q/r} (Mf(x))^{(r-q)q/r} w(x)^{q/r} w(x)^{r-q/r} \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |Tf(x)|^{r} w(x) (Mf(x))^{q-r} \, \mathrm{d}x \right)^{q/r} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} (Mf(x))^{q} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \right)^{(r-q)/r} \\ &\leq C \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |f(x)|^{r} w(x) (Mf(x))^{q-r} \, \mathrm{d}x \right)^{q/r} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |f(x)|^{q} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \right)^{(r-q)/r} . \end{split}$$

The last inequality follows because T is bounded operator on  $L^r((w)(Mf)^{q-r})$ and M is strong (q,q) on  $L^q(w)$ , for  $w \in A_q$ . We also have that  $|f(x)| \leq |Mf(x)|$ a.e. and q-r < 0. So,  $Mf(x)^{q-r} \leq |f(x)|^{q-r}$  a.e. The above inequality now become

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |Tf(x)|^q w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$\leq C \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)|^r w(x)|f(x)|^{q-r} \, \mathrm{d}x \right)^{q/r} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)|^q w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \right)^{(r-q)/r}$$

$$= C \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)|^q w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

We now show that, given any  $1 and <math>1 < q < \min(p, r)$ , T is bounded on  $L^p(w)$  for  $w \in A_{\frac{p}{q}}$ . The desired result follows at once from this: given  $w \in A_p$ , by Corollary 4.13 there exists q > 1 such that  $w \in A_{\frac{p}{q}}$  and so T is bounded on  $L^p(w)$ .

Let us fix a  $w \in A_{\frac{p}{q}}$ . Then, by duality there exists a non-negative  $u \in L^{(p/q)'}(w)$ with  $||u||_{(p/q)'} = 1$  such that

$$\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |Tf(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{q/p} = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |Tf(x)|^q w(x) u(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

For any s > 1,  $wu \leq (M(wu)^s)^{1/s}$ , and  $(M(wu)^s)^{1/s} \in A_1$ . This can be shown in the following way: let  $K \subset \mathbb{R}^n$  be any compact set. Then,

$$\int_{K} w(x)^{s} u(x)^{s} \mathrm{d}x \leq \int_{K} w(x)^{s-1} u(x)^{s} w(x) \mathrm{d}x$$
$$\leq \left( \int_{K} w(x)^{(s-1)p'} w(x) \mathrm{d}x \right)^{1/p'} \left( \int_{K} u(x)^{(p/q)'} w(x) \mathrm{d}x \right)^{\frac{s}{(p/q)'}}$$

As  $u \in L^{(p/q)'}(w)$ ,  $\left(\int_{K} u(x)^{(p/q)'}w(x)dx\right)^{(p/q)'} < \infty$ . Since  $w \in A_{\frac{p}{q}}$ , choosing a proper *s* we have  $w^{1+(s-1)p'} \in A_{\frac{p}{q}}$ . Therefore  $w^{1+(s-1)p'} \in L^{1}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^{n})$ . So  $(wu)^{s} \in L^{1}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^{n})$ . Now by using Theorem 4.15, we have  $(M(wu)^{s})^{1/s} \in A_{1}$ . Therefore, by the first part of the proof we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |Tf(x)|^q w(x) u(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$\leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |Tf(x)|^{q} (M(wu)^{s}(x))^{1/s} \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$\leq C \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |f(x)|^{q} (M(wu)^{s})^{1/s}$$

$$= C \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |f(x)|^{q} w(x)^{p/q} (M(wu)^{s}(x))^{1/s} w(x)^{-p/q} \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$\leq C \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |f(x)|^{p} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \right)^{q/p} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} (M(wu)^{s})^{(p/q)'/s} w(x)^{(1-(p/q)')} \, \mathrm{d}x \right)^{1/(p/q)'} .$$

Since  $w \in A_{p/q}$ , by Proposition 4.4,  $w^{1-(p/q)' \in A_{(p/q)'}}$ . Therefore, If we take s sufficiently close to 1,  $w^{1-(p/q)'} \in A_{(p/q)'/s}$ . Hence by Theorem 4.12 the second integral is bounded by

$$C\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (wu)^{(p/q)'} w^{1-(p/q)'} \, \mathrm{d}x < \infty$$

So, we have

$$\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |Tf(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{q/p} = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |Tf(x)|^q w(x) u(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$\leq C \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{q/p}.$$

# 4.6 Strong $A_p$ weights

We have introduced the strong maximal function in Chapter 3. This operator satisfies weighted norm inequalities with weights analogous to  $A_p$  weights. These weights are known as "strong"  $A_p$  weights. The collection of all such weights is denoted as  $A_p^*$ . The strong  $A_p$  condition is the following:  $w \in A_p^*$ , for 1 ,if for any rectangle <math>R with sides parallel to the co-ordinate axes,

$$\left(\frac{1}{|R|} \int\limits_R w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x\right) \left(\frac{1}{|R|} \int\limits_R w(x)^{1-p'} \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{p-1} \le C,$$

where C is independent of R. A non-negative locally integrable function  $w \in A_1^*$ if for almost every  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ ,

$$M_s w(x) \le C w(x)$$

We have seen that Hardy-Littlewood maximal operator is bounded on  $L^p(w)$ space, for 1 . Similar result is true for the strong maximal function.

**Theorem 4.17** ([7]). For  $1 , <math>M_s$  is bounded on  $L^P(w)$  if and only if  $w \in A_p^*$ .

Another interesting fact about "strong"  $A_p$  weights is given by the following result. It gives a connection of the *n*-dimensional strong  $A_p$  weights with the one-dimensional  $A_p$  weights. The result is of importance in proving the higher dimensional analogue of the Marcinkiewicz multiplier theorem (see Chapter 6).

**Theorem 4.18** ([7]). If  $w \in A_p^*$ ,  $1 , then for each <math>i \in \{1, 2, \dots, n\}$ ,  $w(x_1, \dots, x_{i-1}, \dots, x_{i+1}, \dots, x_n)$  satisfies one-dimensional  $A_p$  condition with a uniform constant.

# CHAPTER 5

# Calderón-Zygmund Theory

In this chapter, we begin our study of translation invariant operators. As mentioned earlier, we are interested in operators of convolution type. That is, operators T that act as Tf = K \* f for a fixed kernel K. While in general, the kernel K can be a distribution (generalized function), we deal with only those kernels that come from locally integrable functions.

Our aim is to get sufficient conditions on K that make the operator T:  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n) \longrightarrow L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$  bounded. To this end, we first look at a prototypical operator, namely the Hilbert transform.

## 5.1 Hilbert transform

In this section we deal with a basic convolution type operator. As mentioned in the introduction of this chapter, our goal is to find sufficient conditions on the kernel K so that T becomes  $L^p$  bounded. Let us, for some time, become more restrictive and demand that T also commutes with dilations. That is, if for  $\lambda > 0$ ,  $\delta_{\lambda}f(x) = \lambda^{-n}f(x/\lambda)$  is the dilation of f by  $\lambda$ , we require  $\delta_{\lambda}Tf = T\delta_{\lambda}f$ . Let us try and use the definitions of T and  $\delta_{\lambda}$  to get some preliminary observations on K. We write that

$$(T\delta_{\lambda}f)(x) = (K * \delta_{\lambda}f)(x)$$
  
=  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} K(x-y)(\delta_{\lambda}f)(y) \, \mathrm{d}y$   
=  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} K(x,y)f(y/\lambda)\lambda^{-n} \, \mathrm{d}y$   
=  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} K(x-\lambda)f(y) \, \mathrm{d}y.$ 

On the other hand  $(\delta_{\lambda}Tf)(x) = \lambda^{-n} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} K(\frac{x}{\lambda} - y)f(y) \, dy$ . It is clear that if  $K(\lambda z) = \lambda^{-n}K(z)$ , then T commutes with dilation. Functions satisfying such a relation are called "homogeneous of degree -n". Particularly , if T commutes with dilations have kernel of the form  $K(x) = K\left(||x||\frac{x}{||x||}\right) = \frac{K(x/||x||)}{||x||^n}$ . Therefore the typical convolution operators that commutes with dilations have kernel of the form  $K(x) = \frac{\Omega(x/||x||)}{||x||^n}$ , where  $\Omega$  is a function defined on  $\mathbb{S}^{n-1}$ . Such operators are called *singular integrals*, and their boundedness was first studied by Calderón and Zygmund in [4].

If we restrict our attention to  $\mathbb{R}$ , then  $\mathbb{S}^0 = \{\pm 1\}$ . One example of this desired kernel in this case is  $K(x) = \frac{1}{x} = \frac{sgn(x)}{|x|}$ . We now begin studying this kernel.

### **5.1.1** The principal value of 1/x

We wish to integrate functions against  $\frac{1}{x}$ . However in general, this is not possible since  $\frac{1}{x}$  has a non-integrable singularity at 0. Therefore, any integral involving  $\frac{1}{x}$  is an improper integral. We are interested in its Cauchy principle value. We denote by p.v. $\frac{1}{x}$  the principle value distribution of  $\frac{1}{x}$ , defined as

$$p.v.\frac{1}{x}(\varphi) = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{|x| > \epsilon} \frac{\varphi(x)}{x} \, \mathrm{d}x, \tag{5.1}$$

for  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ . We first show that this expression is well defined. To see this, we first rewrite Equation (5.1) in the following way.

$$\text{p.v.} \frac{1}{x}(\varphi) = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{\epsilon < |x| < 1} \frac{\varphi(x)}{x} \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{|x| > 1} \frac{\varphi(x)}{x} \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Now we see that since the function  $\frac{\varphi(0)}{x}$  is odd, we have  $\int_{\epsilon < |x| < 1} \frac{\varphi(0)}{x} dx = 0$ . Therefore,

$$\text{p.v.} \frac{1}{x}(\varphi) = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{\epsilon < |x| < 1} \frac{\varphi(x) - \varphi(0)}{x} \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{|x| > 1} \frac{\varphi(x)}{x} \, \mathrm{d}x$$

We know that  $\varphi$  is smooth. Hence by the mean value theorem, we get,

$$p.v.\frac{1}{x}(\varphi) = \int_{|x|<1} \varphi'(\xi(x)) \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{|x|>1} \frac{\varphi(x)}{x} \, \mathrm{d}x,$$

where,  $\xi(x) = t_x \cdot x$ , for some  $t_x \in (0, 1)$ . Therefore

$$\begin{aligned} \left| \mathbf{p}.\mathbf{v}.\frac{1}{x}(\varphi) \right| &\leq \int_{|x|<1} |\varphi'(\xi(x))| \, \mathrm{d}x + \left| \int_{|x|>1} \frac{\varphi(x)}{x} \, \mathrm{d}x \right| \\ &\leq \int_{|x|<1} |\varphi'(\xi(x))| \, \mathrm{d}x + \left| \int_{|x|>1} \frac{x\varphi(x)}{x^2} \, \mathrm{d}x \right| \\ &\leq \int_{|x|<1} |\varphi'(\xi(x))| \, \mathrm{d}x + ||x\varphi||_{\infty} \int_{|x|>1} \frac{1}{x^2} \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq C \left( ||\varphi'||_{\infty} + ||x\varphi||_{\infty} \right) < \infty. \end{aligned}$$

So we get that p.v. $\frac{1}{x}$  is a tempered distribution.

Next proposition we see that p.v. $\frac{1}{x}$  can be seen as a (distributional) limit of certain "nice" function.

**Proposition 5.1.** Consider 
$$Q_t(x) = \frac{1}{\pi} \frac{x}{x^2 + \pi^2}$$
. Then,  $\forall \varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ , we have  
$$\lim_{t \to 0} \int_{\mathbb{R}} Q_t(x)\varphi(x) \, \mathrm{d}x = \frac{1}{\pi} p.v.\frac{1}{x}(\varphi)$$

*Proof.* For each  $\epsilon > 0$ , the functions  $\psi_{\epsilon}(x) = x^{-1}\chi_{\{|x|>\epsilon\}}$  is bounded and define a tempered distribution in the following way

$$\psi_{\epsilon}(\varphi) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \psi_{\epsilon}(x)\phi(x) dx = \int_{\{|x| > \epsilon\}} \frac{\varphi(x)}{x} dx$$

for  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ . By the definition of p.v. $\frac{1}{x}$ , we have  $\forall \varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ ,  $\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \psi_{\epsilon}(\varphi) = \text{p.v.}\frac{1}{x}(\varphi).$  Therefore it suffices to prove that  $\forall \varphi \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R})$ ,

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \left( Q_t - \frac{1}{\pi} \psi_t \right) (\varphi) = 0.$$

Let us fix  $\phi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ . Then,

$$(\pi Q_t - \psi_t)(\varphi) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{x\varphi(x)}{t^2 + x^2} dx - \int_{|x| > t} \frac{\varphi(x)}{x} dx$$
$$= \int_{|x| < t} \frac{x\varphi(x)}{t^2 + x^2} dx + \int_{|x| > t} \left(\frac{x}{t^2 + x^2} - \frac{1}{x}\right) \varphi(x) dx.$$
tituting  $x = tu$ , we obtain

By substituting x = ty, we obtain,

$$(\pi Q_t - \psi_t)(\varphi) = \int_{|y|<1} \frac{y\varphi(ty)}{1+y^2} dy - \int_{|y|>1} \frac{\varphi(ty)}{y(1+y^2)} dy.$$

Now we see that  $\lim_{t \to 0} \frac{x\varphi(tx)}{1+x^2} = \frac{x\varphi(0)}{1+x^2}$  and  $\lim_{t \to 0} \frac{\varphi(tx)}{x(1+x^2)} = \frac{\varphi(0)}{x(1+x^2)}$ . Also, we notice that,  $\forall x \in (-1, 1)$  we have  $\frac{x\varphi(tx)}{1+x^2} \leq \frac{C}{1+x^2}$  and for |x| > 1 we have  $\left|\frac{\varphi(tx)}{x(1+x^2)}\right| \leq \frac{C}{(1+x^2)}$ . We know that  $\frac{1}{1+x^2}$  is integrable on  $\mathbb{R}$ . Hence by using the dominated convergence theorem, we get

$$\lim_{t \to 0} (\pi Q_t - \psi_t)(\varphi) = \lim_{t \to 0} \int_{|y| < 1} \frac{y\varphi(ty)}{1 + y^2} dy - \lim_{t \to 0} \int_{|y| > 1} \frac{\varphi(ty)}{y(1 + y^2)} dy$$
$$= \int_{|y| < 1} \frac{y\varphi(0)}{1 + y^2} dy - \int_{|y| > 1} \frac{\varphi(0)}{y(1 + y^2)} dy.$$

Since the integrand of both the integrals above are odd functions on a symmetric domain, we have,

$$\lim_{t \to 0} (\pi Q_t - \psi_t)(\varphi) = 0.$$

### 5.1.2 Definition and properties of Hilbert transform

As a consequence Proposition 5.1, we define Hilbert transform.

**Definition 5.1.** Let  $f \in S(\mathbb{R})$ , then we define its Hilbert transform by one of the following expressions:

$$Hf(x) = \frac{1}{\pi} \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{|y| > \epsilon} \frac{f(x-y)}{y} \, \mathrm{d}y, \tag{5.2}$$

Equivalently, we can define  $Hf = p.v.\frac{1}{x} * f = \lim_{t \to 0} Q_t * f$ .

Next, we see that Hilbert transform can be defined in terms of Fourier transform.

**Proposition 5.2.** For  $f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$  we have

$$\widehat{Hf}(\xi) = -isgn(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi).$$
(5.3)

**Remark 5.1.** Proposition 5.2 is the starting point of our study of multipliers. In chapter 6 we deal with operator T that satisfy  $\widehat{Tf} = m\hat{f}$ , for a "nice" function m. Indeed Hilbert transform is a prototypical example.

Next, we see a few basic properties of the Hilbert transform. All of them are direct consequence of definition and Proposition 5.2.

**Lemma 5.3.** Let  $f, g \in L^2(\mathbb{R})$ . Then, we have the following

1. 
$$H(Hf) = -f$$
,  
2.  $\widetilde{Hf} = -H\widetilde{f}$ , where  $\widetilde{f}(x) = f(-x)$ ,  
3.  $\int_{\mathbb{R}} Hf(x) \cdot g(x) dx = \int_{\mathbb{R}} f(x) \cdot Hg(x) dx$ .

Proof.

1. Taking the Fourier transform

$$\widehat{H(Hf)} = -i \operatorname{sgn}(\xi) \widehat{Hf}(\xi)$$
$$= (-i \operatorname{sgn}(\xi))^2 \widehat{f}(\xi)$$
$$= -\widehat{f}(\xi)$$

Since the Fourier transform on  $L^2(\mathbb{R})$  is an isometry, we have, H(Hf) = -f.

2. By definition,

$$Hf(x) = Hf(-x)$$
$$= \frac{1}{\pi} \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{|y| > \epsilon} \frac{f(-x-y)}{y} \, \mathrm{d}y$$

$$= \frac{1}{\pi} \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{|y| > \epsilon} \frac{\widetilde{f}(x+y)}{y} \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$= \frac{1}{\pi} \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{|z| > \epsilon} \frac{\widetilde{f}(x-z)}{-z} \, \mathrm{d}z$$
$$= -H\widetilde{f}(x).$$

3. Using the duality of Fourier transform, and the second part of this Lemma we have the following.

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} Hf(x)g(x) \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \widehat{(Hf)}(x)\widehat{\widetilde{g}}(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}} -i\mathrm{sgn}(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi)\widehat{\widetilde{g}}(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}\xi$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \widehat{f}(\xi)\widehat{(H\widetilde{g})}(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}\xi$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \widehat{f}(\xi)(H\widetilde{g})(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}\xi$$
$$= -\int_{\mathbb{R}} f(-\xi)\widetilde{Hg}(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}\xi$$
$$= -\int_{\mathbb{R}} f(\xi)(Hg)(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}\xi.$$

## **5.1.3** $L^p - L^p$ boundedness of Hilbert transform

We have already seen that Hilbert transform is an isometry on  $L^2(\mathbb{R})$ . We now ask whether it is bounded on  $L^p(\mathbb{R})$  for  $p \ge 1$ .

**Theorem 5.4.** For  $f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ , the following assertions are true:

1. *H* is weak (1,1). That is, 
$$\exists C > 0$$
 such that  $\forall \lambda > 0$ .  
 $|\{x \in \mathbb{R} : |Hf(x)| > \lambda\}| \leq \frac{C}{\lambda} ||f||_1.$ 

2. *H* is strong 
$$(p, p)$$
, for any  $1 . That is  $\exists C_p > 0$  such that  $||Hf||_p \leq C_p ||f||_p$ .$ 

Proof.

1. Let  $\lambda > 0$  be fixed and  $f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$  be non-negative. We form the Calderón-Zygmund decomposition of f at the height  $\lambda$ . This gives a sequence of disjoint intervals  $\{I_j\}_{j\in\mathbb{N}}$  such that

$$f(x) \le \lambda$$
 for a.e.  $x \notin \Omega = \bigcup_{j=1}^{\infty} I_j,$  (5.4)

$$|\Omega| \le \frac{1}{\lambda} ||f||_1, \tag{5.5}$$

$$\lambda < \frac{1}{|I_j|} \int_{I_j} f(x) \mathrm{d}x \le 2\lambda.$$
(5.6)

Given this decomposition of  $\mathbb{R}$ , we now decompose f = g + b, where g and b are defined by

$$g(x) = \begin{cases} f(x), & \text{if } x \notin \bigcup_{j} Q_{j}. \\ \frac{1}{|Q_{j}|} \int_{Q_{j}} f(y) \mathrm{d}y, & \text{if } x \in Q_{j}. \end{cases}$$

And,

$$b(x) = \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} b_j(x),$$
 (5.7)

where,

$$b_{j}(x) = \left(f(x) - \frac{1}{|I_{j}|} \int_{I_{j}} f(y) dy\right) \chi_{I_{j}}(x).$$
(5.8)

Then  $g(x) \leq 2\lambda$  almost everywhere, and  $b_j$  is supported on  $I_j$  and has zero integral : Since H is linear, we have  $\{x \in \mathbb{R} : |Hf(x)| > \lambda\} \subseteq \{x \in \mathbb{R} : |Hg(x)| > \lambda/2\} \cup \{x \in \mathbb{R} : |Hb(x)| > \lambda/2\}$ . So, we have,

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R} : |Hf(x)| > \lambda\}| \le |\{x \in \mathbb{R} : |Hg(x)| > \lambda/2\}| + |\{x \in \mathbb{R} : |Hb(x)| > \lambda/2\}|.$$
(5.9)

We estimate the first term of the above inequality in the following way:

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R} : |Hg(x)| > \lambda/2\}| \le (2/\lambda)^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}} |Hg(x)|^2 \mathrm{d}x$$

Using the fact that  $||Hg||_2 = ||g||_2$  we can write

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R} : |Hg(x)| > \lambda/2\}| \le (2/\lambda)^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}} |g(x)|^2 \mathrm{d}x.$$

Since  $|g(x)| \leq 2\lambda$ , almost everywhere, the above inequality becomes

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R} : |Hg(x)| > \lambda/2\}| \le \frac{8}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}} |g(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(5.10)

As  $\int_{\mathbb{R}} g(x) dx = \int_{\mathbb{R}} f(x) dx$  and f is non-negative, we get 8 f 8

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R} : |Hg(x)| > \lambda/2\}| \le \frac{8}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}} f(x) \, \mathrm{d}x = \frac{8}{\lambda} ||f||_1.$$
(5.11)

To estimate the "bad part" in Inequality (5.9), we consider the following. Let  $2I_j$  be the interval with the same center as  $I_j$  and twice the length, and let  $\Omega^* = \bigcup_{j=1}^{\infty} 2I_j$ . Then, from Inequality (5.5), we have

$$|\Omega^*| \le 2 \left| \bigcup_{j=1}^{\infty} I_j \right| = 2|\Omega| \le \frac{2}{\lambda} ||f||_1 \tag{5.12}$$

Now, we see that,

$$\begin{split} |\{x \in \mathbb{R} : |Hb(x)| > \lambda/2\}| &\leq |\{x \in \Omega^* : |Hb(x)| > \lambda/2\}| \\ &+ |\{x \notin \Omega^* : |Hb(x)| > \lambda/2\}| \\ &\leq |\Omega^*| + |\{x \notin \Omega^* : |Hb(x)| > \lambda/2\}| \end{split}$$

From Inequality (5.12), we get

$$\begin{aligned} |\{x \in \mathbb{R} : |Hb(x)| > \lambda/2\}| &\leq \frac{2}{\lambda} ||f||_1 + |\{x \notin \Omega^* : |Hb(x)| > \lambda/2\}| \\ &\leq \frac{2}{\lambda} ||f||_1 + \frac{2}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R} \setminus \Omega^*} |Hb(x)| \mathrm{d}x. \end{aligned}$$

We know that  $\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} b_j$  and  $\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} Hb_j$  converge to b and Hb in  $L^2$ . Thus, there is a subsequence  $T_{n_k} = \sum_{j=1}^{n_k} Hb_j$  such that  $T_{n_k} \longrightarrow Hb$  pointwise almost everywhere. Therefore, for almost every  $x \in \mathbb{R}$ , we have

$$|Hb(x)| = \left|\lim_{k \to \infty} \sum_{j=1}^{n_k} Hb_j(x)\right|$$
$$= \lim_{k \to \infty} \left|\sum_{j=1}^{n_k} Hb_j(x)\right|$$

$$\leq \lim_{k \to \infty} \sum_{j=1}^{n_k} |Hb_j(x)|$$
$$\leq \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |Hb_j(x)|.$$

Therefore,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}\setminus\Omega^*} |Hb(x)| \le \int_{\mathbb{R}\setminus\Omega^*} \sum_{j=1}^\infty |Hb_j(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x$$

Now we have

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R} : |Hb(x)| > \lambda/2\}| \le \frac{2}{\lambda} ||f||_1 + \frac{2}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R} \setminus \Omega^*} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |Hb_j(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
 (5.13)

Since  $2I_j \subseteq \Omega^*$ . We have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}\setminus\Omega^*} |Hb_j(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x \leq \int_{\mathbb{R}\setminus2I_j} |Hb_j(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x,$$

for every  $j \in \mathbb{N}$ . Therefore to complete the proof of the weak (1, 1) inequality it suffices to show that

$$\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}\setminus 2I_j} |Hb_j(x)| \mathrm{d}x \le C||f||_1.$$

Note that, Since  $x \notin 2I_j$  and  $\operatorname{supp}(b_j) \subseteq I_j$ , we have

$$Hb_j(x) = \int_{I_j} \frac{b_j(y)}{x - y} \mathrm{d}y.$$

Suppose the center of  $I_j$  is  $c_j$ . Then,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}\setminus 2I_j} |Hb_j(x)| \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\mathbb{R}\setminus 2I_j} \left| \int_{I_j} \frac{b_j(y)}{x-y} \, \mathrm{d}y \right| \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Since  $b_j$  has zero integral, we have  $\int_{I_j} \frac{b_j(y)}{x-c_j} dy = 0$ , and we can write

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathbb{R}\backslash 2I_j} |Hb_j(x)| \mathrm{d}x &= \int_{\mathbb{R}\backslash 2I_j} \left| \int_{I_j} b_j(y) \left( \frac{1}{x-y} - \frac{1}{x-c_j} \right) \mathrm{d}y \right| \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq \int_{\mathbb{R}\backslash 2I_j} \int_{I_j} |b_j(y)| \frac{|y-c_j|}{|x-y||x-c_j|} \mathrm{d}y \mathrm{d}x. \end{split}$$

Now, by applying Fubini's theorem, we arrive at

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}\backslash 2I_j} |Hb_j(x)| \mathrm{d}x \le \int_{I_j} |b_j(y)| \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}\backslash 2I_j} \frac{|y-c_j|}{|x-y||x-c_j|} \mathrm{d}x \right) \mathrm{d}y.$$

As  $y \in I_j$  and  $x \in 2I_j$ , we have  $|y - c_j| < \frac{|I_j|}{2}$  and  $|x - y| > \frac{|x - c_j|}{2}$ . Therefore

$$\frac{|y-c_j|}{|x-y||x-c_j|} < \frac{|I_j|}{|x-c_j|^2}. \text{ we have}$$

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}\setminus 2I_j} |Hb_j(x)| \mathrm{d}x \leq \int_{I_j} |b_j(y)| \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}\setminus 2I_j} \frac{|I_j|}{|x-c_j|^2} \mathrm{d}x\right) \mathrm{d}y. \tag{5.14}$$
Let  $2I_j = (a,b)$  where  $a, b \in \mathbb{R}$  with  $a < b$ . Then
$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{|I_j|}{|I_j|} = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{a}{|I_j|} \frac{|I_j|}{|I_j|} = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{|I_j|}{|I_j|} = \int_{\mathbb{R}}$$

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}\backslash 2I_j} \frac{|I_j|}{|x - c_j|^2} dx = \int_{-\infty} \frac{|I_j|}{|c_j - x|^2} dx + \int_b \frac{|I_j|}{|x - c_j|^2}$$
$$= \frac{|I_j|}{c_j - a} + \frac{|I_j|}{b - c_j}$$
$$= \frac{|I_j|(b - a)}{(c_j - a)(b - c_j)}$$
$$= 2,$$

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}\setminus 2I_j} \frac{|I_j|}{|x-c_j|^2} \, \mathrm{d}x = 2.$$
(5.15)

where the last inequality follows from the fact that  $(b - a) = 2|I_j|$  and  $(c_j - a) = (b - c_j) = |I_j|$ . Therefore from Inequality (5.14), we get  $\int_{\mathbb{R}\setminus 2I_j} |Hb_j(x)| dx \leq 2 \int_{I_j} |b_j(y)| dy.$  (5.16)

Now note that

$$\int_{I_j} |b_j(y)| \mathrm{d}y = \int_{I_j} \left| \left( f(y) - \frac{1}{|I_j|} \int_{I_j} f(x) \mathrm{d}x \right) \chi_{I_j}(y) \right| \mathrm{d}y$$
$$\leq \int_{I_j} |f(y)| \mathrm{d}y + \int_{I_j} |f(y)| \mathrm{d}y$$
$$= 2 \int_{I_j} |f(y)| \mathrm{d}y.$$

That is, using the above observation in Inequality (5.16) we get

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}\setminus 2I_j} |Hb_j(x)| \mathrm{d}x \le 4 \int_{I_j} |f(y)| \mathrm{d}y.$$

Therefore

$$\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}\backslash 2I_j} |Hb_j(x)| \mathrm{d}x \le 4 \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{I_j} |f(y)| \mathrm{d}y$$
$$= 4 \int_{\bigcup_{j=1}^{\infty} I_j} |f(y)| \mathrm{d}y$$

$$\leq 4 \int_{\mathbb{R}} |f(y)| \mathrm{d}y$$
$$= 4 ||f||_1.$$

So from (5.13)

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R} : |Hb(x)| > \lambda/2\}| \le \frac{2}{\lambda} ||f||_1 + \frac{8}{\lambda} ||f||_1 = \frac{10}{\lambda} ||f||_1.$$
(5.17)

Now by using Inequalities (5.9), (5.10) and (5.17) we have,

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R} : |Hf(x)| > \lambda| \le \left(\frac{8}{\lambda} + \frac{10}{\lambda}\right)||f||_1 = \frac{18}{\lambda}||f||_1.$$

This completes the proof of weak (1,1) boundedness of the Hilbert Transform.

2. We have shown that H is weak (1,1) and strong (2,2). Therefore by Marcinkiewicz interpolation theorem we have strong (p,p) inequality for 1 . Immediately we see that <math>H can be extended to  $L^p(\mathbb{R})$  for 1 , and is in fact bounded. If <math>p > 2, then p' < 2 and we have

$$\begin{split} ||Hf||_{p} &= \sup \left\{ \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}} Hf(x) \cdot g(x) dx \right| : ||g||_{p'} \leq 1 \right\}.\\ \text{Now by using part (3) of Lemma (5.3) we have} \\ ||Hf||_{p} &= \sup \left\{ \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}} f(x) \cdot Hg(x) dx \right| : ||g||_{p'} \leq 1 \right\}\\ &\leq ||f||_{p} \sup\{||Hg||_{p'} : ||g||_{p'} \leq 1\}\\ &\leq C_{p'} ||f||_{p}. \end{split}$$

in the last inequality we have used the fact that  $H : L^p(\mathbb{R}) \longrightarrow L^p(\mathbb{R})$  is bounded for 1 .

**Remark 5.2.** Due to the strong (p, p) inequalities of the Hilbert transform  $\forall 1 we can continuously extend <math>H$  to  $L^p(\mathbb{R})$ . We now see that it is also possible when p = 1.

Let  $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$  and  $(f_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$  be a sequence of functions in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$  that converges

to f in  $L^1(\mathbb{R})$ . By using weak (1, 1) inequality of H, we have for any  $\epsilon > 0$ ,

 $|\{x \in \mathbb{R} : |(Hf_n - Hf_m)(x)| > \epsilon\}| \le \frac{1}{\epsilon} ||f_n - f_m||_1.$ 

Since  $(f_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$  is Cauchy in  $L^1(\mathbb{R})$ ,  $|\{x\in\mathbb{R}: |(Hf_n-Hf_m)(x)| > \epsilon\}| \longrightarrow 0$  as  $m, n \longrightarrow \infty$ . So,  $(Hf_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$  is Cauchy sequence in measure. Therefore  $(Hf_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$  converges to a measurable function in measure which we define to be the Hilbert transform of f. However, we do not claim that  $Hf \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$  for  $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$ .

### 5.1.4 Pointwise convergence of truncated integrals

We have already seen that the definition of Hilbert transform can be extended to the functions in  $L^p(\mathbb{R})$ . However, this extension gives us no idea of point evaluation of Hf as a function. Here we see that Equation (5.2) is true for almost every  $x \in \mathbb{R}$  for any  $f \in L^p(\mathbb{R})$ . To this end, we notice that the function  $\frac{1}{y}\chi_{\{|y|>\epsilon\}} \in L^q(\mathbb{R})$ , for any  $1 < q \leq \infty$ . Hence the function

$$H_{\epsilon}f(x) = \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{|y|>\epsilon} \frac{f(x-y)}{y} \mathrm{d}y, \qquad (5.18)$$

is well defined for any  $f \in L^p(\mathbb{R})$ , when  $1 \leq p < \infty$ . Now we see that

$$\begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{y}\chi_{\{|y|>\epsilon\}} \end{pmatrix} (\xi) = \lim_{N \to \infty} \int_{\epsilon < |y| < N} \frac{e^{-2\pi i y\xi}}{y} \, \mathrm{d}y$$

$$= \lim_{N \to \infty} \int_{\epsilon < |y| < N} \frac{\sin(2\pi y\xi)}{y} \, \mathrm{d}y$$

$$= -2i \mathrm{sgn}(\xi) \lim_{N \to \infty} \int_{2\pi\epsilon |\xi|}^{2\pi N |\xi|} \frac{\sin(t)}{t} \, \mathrm{d}t.$$

The last integral is uniformly bounded. We know that  $H_{\epsilon}f = \left(\frac{1}{y}\chi_{\{|y|>\epsilon\}}\right) * f$ . Hence using Plancheral theorem, strong (2, 2) inequality for  $H_{\epsilon}$  holds with the constant independent of  $\epsilon$ . We can also prove the weak (1, 1) inequality essentially to the proof of Theorem 5.4.

Now we see that when  $f \in L^p(\mathbb{R})$ , is fixed then the family  $(H_{\epsilon}f)$  converges to Hf in  $L^p(\mathbb{R})$  if p > 1 and in measure if p = 1. Indeed, if we fix a sequence  $(f_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}\subseteq \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$  converging to f in  $L^p$ , then we have

$$||H_{\epsilon}f - Hf||_{p} \leq ||H_{\epsilon}f - H_{\epsilon}f_{n}||_{p} + ||H_{\epsilon}f_{n} - Hf_{n}||_{p} + ||Hf_{n} - Hf||_{p}$$
$$\leq C||f_{n} - f||_{p} + ||H_{\epsilon}f_{n} - Hf_{n}||_{p} + C||f_{n} - f||_{p}.$$

Now, since  $f_n \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ , we have,

$$Hf_n - H_{\epsilon}f_n = \lim_{\eta \to 0} \int_{|y| > \eta} \frac{f(x-y)}{y} \, \mathrm{d}y - \int_{|y| > \epsilon} \frac{f(x-y)}{y} \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$= \lim_{\eta \to 0} \int_{\eta < |y| < \epsilon} \frac{f(x-y)}{y} \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$= \lim_{\eta \to 0} \int_{\eta < |y| < \epsilon} \frac{f(x-y) - f(x)}{|y|} \, \mathrm{d}y,$$

where the last equality follows from the fact that

$$\int_{\eta < |y| < \epsilon} \frac{1}{y} \, \mathrm{d}y = 0, \forall \eta > 0.$$
$$\therefore |Hf_n - H_\epsilon f_n| \le \lim_{\eta \to 0} \int_{\eta < |y| < \epsilon} \frac{|f(x-y) - f(x)|}{|y|} \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$\lim_{\eta \to 0} \int_{\eta < |y| < \epsilon} \frac{|y| \sup_{z \in (x-\epsilon, x+\epsilon)} |f'(x)|}{|y|} \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$= 2\epsilon \sup_{x \in 0} |f'(z)|.$$

$$= 2\epsilon \sup_{z \in (x-\epsilon, x+\epsilon)} |J|$$

Particularly, for  $\epsilon < 1$ , we have

$$\sup_{z \in (x-\epsilon,x+\epsilon)} |f'(z)| \leq \sup_{z \in (x-1,x+1)} |f'(z)| \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}).$$
  
$$\therefore ||Hf_n - H_\epsilon f_n||_p^p = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (2\epsilon)^p \left( \sup_{z \in (x-\epsilon,x+\epsilon)} |f'(z)| \right)^p dx$$
$$= (\alpha\epsilon)^p \left| \left| \sup_{z \in (x-\epsilon,x+\epsilon)} |f'(z)| \right| \right|_p^p.$$

That is

$$||H_{\epsilon}f - Hf||_{p} \leq C \left(||f_{n} - f||_{p} + \epsilon\right).$$

Now, given  $\eta > 0$ , choose  $n_0 \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $||f_{n_0} - f||_p < \frac{\eta}{2(1+C)}$  and  $\epsilon_0 =$ 

 $\frac{1}{1+C}\min\{1,\frac{\eta}{2}\}$ . Then,  $\forall 0 < \epsilon < \epsilon_0$ ,

$$||H_{\epsilon}f - Hf||_{p} < C\left(\frac{\eta}{2(1+C)} + \frac{\eta}{2(1+C)}\right) < \eta.$$

 $\therefore \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} H_{\epsilon} f = H f \text{ in the } L^p \text{-norm.}$ 

**Definition 5.2.** Let  $f \in L^p(\mathbb{R})$ . We define a maximal operator  $H^*$  as

$$H^*f(x) = \sup_{\epsilon > 0} |H_{\epsilon}f(x)|.$$

We want to show that  $H^*$  is strong (p, p) for any 1 . To that end,we need the following results.

**Lemma 5.5.** If  $f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$  then  $H^*f(x) \leq M(Hf)(x) + CMf(x)$  for some constant C > 0, independent of f.

*Proof.* We show that for each  $\epsilon > 0$ ,  $H_{\epsilon}$  satisfies the inequality with a constant independent of  $\epsilon$ . Let  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$  be non-negative, even, decreasing on  $(0, \infty)$ , supported on  $\{x \in \mathbb{R} : |x| \leq \frac{1}{2}\}$  with  $||\varphi||_1 = 1$ . Let  $\varphi_{\epsilon}(x) = \epsilon^{-n}\varphi(x/\epsilon)$ . Then,

$$\frac{1}{y}\chi_{\{|y|>\epsilon\}}(y) = \left(\mathrm{p.v.}\frac{1}{x}*\varphi_{\epsilon}\right)(y) + \left[\frac{1}{y}\chi_{\{|y|>\epsilon\}}(y) - \left(\mathrm{p.v.}\frac{1}{x}*\varphi_{\epsilon}\right)(y)\right].$$
(5.19)

Let us find a pointwise estimate for the term  $\left\lfloor \frac{1}{y}\chi_{\{|y|>\epsilon\}} - (p.v.\frac{1}{x}*\varphi_{\epsilon})(y) \right\rfloor$ . It is sufficient to find the estimate when  $\epsilon = 1$  since it is follows for any other  $\epsilon$  by dilation.

If |y| > 1, then,

$$\left|\frac{1}{y} - \left(\mathbf{p}.\mathbf{v}.\frac{1}{x} * \varphi\right)(y)\right| = \left|\frac{1}{y} - \lim_{\delta \to 0} \int_{|x| > \delta} \frac{\varphi(x)}{y - x} \mathrm{d}x\right|.$$

Since  $\varphi$  is supported on  $\{x \in \mathbb{R} : |x| \leq \frac{1}{2}\}$ , we have

$$\begin{aligned} \left| \frac{1}{y} - \left( \mathbf{p.v.} \frac{1}{x} * \varphi \right) (y) \right| &= \left| \frac{1}{y} - \int_{|x| < \frac{1}{2}} \frac{\varphi(x)}{y - x} \mathrm{d}x \right| \\ &= \left| \int_{|x| < \frac{1}{2}} \left( \frac{1}{y} - \frac{\varphi(x)}{y - x} \right) \mathrm{d}x \right| \\ &\leq \int_{|x| < \frac{1}{2}} \frac{\varphi(x) |x|}{|y| |y - x|} \mathrm{d}x. \end{aligned}$$

As  $|x| < \frac{1}{2}$ , we have  $\left|\frac{1}{y} - \left(\text{p.v.}\frac{1}{x} * \varphi\right)(y)\right| \le \frac{1}{2y^2} \int_{|x| < \frac{1}{2}} \frac{\varphi(x)}{|1 - x/y|} \mathrm{d}x.$  Also since  $|x| < \frac{1}{2}$ , and |y| > 1, we have  $|\frac{x}{y}| < \frac{1}{2}$  so  $|1 - x/y| > \frac{1}{2}$ . Therefore,  $\left|\frac{1}{y} - \left(\text{p.v.}, \frac{1}{x} * \varphi\right)(y)\right| \le \frac{2}{2y^2} \int_{|x| < \frac{1}{2}} \varphi(x) \mathrm{d}x = \frac{1}{y^2},$ 

since  $||\varphi||_1 = 1$ . That is, in this case,

$$\left|\frac{1}{y}\chi_{\{|y|>\epsilon\}} - \left(\mathbf{p.v.}\frac{1}{x}*\varphi_{\epsilon}\right)(y)\right| \le \frac{C}{1+y^2},\tag{5.20}$$

for some different constant C. If |y| < 1, then,

 $\left|\frac{1}{y}\chi_{\{|y|>1\}} - (p.v.\frac{1}{x}*\varphi)(y)\right| = \left|-\lim_{\delta \to 0} \int_{\delta < |x|<2} \frac{\varphi(y-x)}{x} dx + \int_{|x|>2} \frac{\varphi(y-x)}{x}\right|.$ For |y| < 1 and |x| > 2 we have |y-x| > 1. Therefore  $\varphi(y-x) = 0$ . So,  $\int_{|x|>2} \frac{\varphi(y-x)}{x} = 0$ . Also  $\int_{|x|<2} \frac{1}{x} dx = 0$ . Hence, using the mean value theorem, we get

$$\begin{aligned} \left| \frac{1}{y} \chi_{\{|y|>1\}} - (\mathbf{p}.\mathbf{v}.\frac{1}{x} * \varphi)(y) \right| &= \left| \lim_{\delta \to 0} \int_{\delta < |x|<2} \frac{\varphi(y-x) - \varphi(y)}{x} \mathrm{d}x \right| \\ &= \left| \lim_{\delta \to 0} \int_{\delta < |x|<2} \varphi'(\xi(x)) \mathrm{d}x \right| \\ &= \left| \int_{|x|<2} \varphi'(\xi(x)) \mathrm{d}x \right| \\ &\leq \int_{|x|<2} |\varphi'(\xi(x))| \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq C ||\varphi'||_{\infty}. \end{aligned}$$

Hence, in this case, we have

$$\left|\frac{1}{y}\chi_{\{|y|>\epsilon\}} - \left(\mathbf{p}.\mathbf{v}.\frac{1}{x}*\phi_{\epsilon}\right)(y)\right| \le C.$$

$$(5.21)$$

Note that if |y| > 1 then  $\frac{1}{2} < \frac{y^2}{1+y^2} < 1$ . Therefore we have  $\frac{C}{y^2} < \frac{2C}{1+y^2}$ . For |y| < 1 we have  $1 < 1 + y^2 < 2$  therefore  $\frac{1}{2} < \frac{1}{1+y^2}$ . So,  $C < \frac{2C}{1+y^2}$ . Therefore from Inequality (5.21), we have,

$$\left|\frac{1}{y}\chi_{\{|y|>\epsilon\}} - \left(\mathbf{p.v.}\frac{1}{x}*\varphi_{\epsilon}\right)(y)\right| \le \frac{C}{1+y^2}.$$

Now, from Equation (5.19), we arrive at

$$\frac{1}{y}\chi_{\{|y|>\epsilon\}} \le \left(\mathbf{p}.\mathbf{v}.\frac{1}{x}*\varphi_{\epsilon}\right)(y) + \frac{C}{1+y^2}$$

Now taking convolution with f, we get

$$\left(\frac{1}{y}\chi_{\{|y|>\epsilon\}}*f\right)(x) \le \left(\left(\mathrm{p.v.}\frac{1}{x}*\varphi_{\epsilon}\right)*f\right)(x) + \left(\frac{C}{1+y^2}*f\right)(x).$$
(5.22)

Now,

$$\left(\left(\mathbf{p}.\mathbf{v}.\frac{1}{x}\ast\varphi_{\epsilon}\right)\ast f\right)(x) = \left(\mathbf{p}.\mathbf{v}.\frac{1}{x}\ast f\ast\varphi_{\epsilon}\right)(x) = (Hf\ast\varphi_{\epsilon})(x).$$
g Proposition 3.1, we have conclude

By using Proposition 3.1, we have conclude

$$\left| \left( \left( \phi_{\epsilon} * \text{p.v.} \frac{1}{x} \right) * f \right) (x) \right| \le M(Hf(x)).$$

Also, we have,

$$\left| \left( \frac{C}{1+y^2} * f \right)(x) \right| \le CMf(x).$$

Therefore from Inequality (5.22), we get

$$|H_{\epsilon}f(x)| = \left| \left( \frac{1}{y} \chi_{\{|y| > \epsilon\}} * f \right)(x) \right| \le M(Hf(x)) + CMf(x).$$

This completes the proof.

We now ready to show that  $H^*$  is bounded on  $L^p(\mathbb{R})$ , for 1 .

**Theorem 5.6.** The operator  $H^*$  is strong (p, p) and weak (1, 1).

*Proof.* From Lemma 5.5, we get for 1 ,

$$||H^*f||_p \le ||M(Hf)||_p + C||Mf||_p.$$

By using strong (p, p) boundedness of M and H, we get,

 $||H^*f||_p \le C||f||_p.$ 

That is,  $H^*$  is strong (p, p) where 1 .

Now we show that  $H^*$  is weak (1,1). It is enough to consider  $f \ge 0$ . For a fix  $\lambda > 0$ , form the Calderón-Zygmund decomposition of f at height  $\lambda$ . Then we can write f as

$$f = g + b = g + \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} b_j.$$

Where g and  $b_j$  are as mentioned in Theorem 5.4. Now  $H^*f \leq H^*g + H^*b$ . Therefore we have

$$\left|\left\{x \in \mathbb{R} : H^*f(x) > \lambda\right\}\right| \le \left|\left\{x \in \mathbb{R} : H^*g(x) > \frac{\lambda}{2}\right\}\right| + \left|\left\{x \in \mathbb{R} : H^*b(x) > \frac{\lambda}{2}\right\}\right|.$$
(5.23)

As  $H^*$  is strong (2, 2), using an argument similar to that in the Theorem 5.4, we

 $\operatorname{get}$ 

$$\left|\left\{x \in \mathbb{R} : H^*g(x) > \frac{\lambda}{2}\right\}\right| \le C\frac{8}{\lambda}||f||_1.$$
(5.24)

Let  $I_j$ ,  $2I_j$ ,  $\Omega$  and  $\Omega^*$  are as in the Theorem 5.4. We get a similar inequality as before from the Theorem 5.4. That is,

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R} : |H^*b(x)| > \lambda/2\}| \le \frac{2}{\lambda} ||f||_1 + |\{x \notin \Omega^* : |H^*b(x)| > \lambda/2\}|$$
(5.25)

Now we estimate the second term of Inequality (5.25). To make the notation less cumbersome, we replace  $\frac{\lambda}{2}$  by  $\lambda$  and show that

$$|\{x \notin \Omega^* : |H^*b(x)| > \lambda\}| \le \frac{C}{\lambda} ||f||_1.$$
 (5.26)

Let  $x \notin \Omega^*$  be fixed and  $\epsilon > 0$ . Then one of the following holds:

- 1.  $(x \epsilon, x + \epsilon) \cap I_j = I_j;$ 2.  $(x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon) \cap I_i = \emptyset;$
- 3.  $x \epsilon \in I_i$  or  $x + \epsilon \in I_i$ .

For case (1), if  $|y| > \epsilon$ , then  $x - y > x + \epsilon$  or  $x - y < x - \epsilon$ . Therefore,  $x - y \notin (x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon)$ . So  $x - y \notin I_j$ . Since  $b_j$  is supported on  $I_j$ , we must have  $b_j(x - y) = 0$  on  $|y| > \epsilon$ . Therefore

$$H_{\epsilon}b_j(x) = \int_{|y|>\epsilon} \frac{b_j(x-y)}{y} \mathrm{d}y = 0.$$

Now for the second case we show that  $Hb_j = H_{\epsilon}b_j$ . If this is not true, then  $\exists \eta > 0$  such that for any  $\tau > 0$ ,  $\exists 0 < \delta < \tau$ ,

$$H_{\epsilon}b_j - \int_{|y|>\delta} \frac{b_j(x-y)}{y} \mathrm{d}y \bigg| > \eta.$$

Choosing  $\tau = \epsilon$ , we have

$$\left| H_{\epsilon} b_j - \int_{|y| > \delta} \frac{b_j (x - y)}{y} \mathrm{d}y \right| = 0,$$

which is a contradiction! Therefore  $Hb_j = H_{\epsilon}b_j$ , when  $(x - \epsilon, x + \epsilon) \cap I_j = \emptyset$ . Now we have

$$H_{\epsilon}b_j(x) = \int_{|y|>\epsilon} \frac{b_j(x-y)}{y} \mathrm{d}y$$

As  $|y| > \epsilon$  and is supported on  $I_j$ , we have

$$H_{\epsilon}b_j(x) = \int_{I_j} \frac{b_j(y)}{x - y} \mathrm{d}y$$

Also,  $\int_{I_j} b_j(y) dy = 0$ . So

$$H_{\epsilon}b_j(x) = \int_{I_j} \left(\frac{b_j(y)}{x-y} - \frac{b_j(y)}{x-c_j}\right) dy$$

Therefore,

$$|H_{\epsilon}b_j(x)| \le \int_{I_j} \left| \frac{1}{x-y} - \frac{1}{x-c_j} \right| |b_j(y)| \mathrm{d}y.$$
 (5.27)

As  $|y - c_j| < \frac{|I_j|}{2}$  and  $|x - y| > \frac{|x - c_j|}{2}$ ,  $|H_{\epsilon}b_j(x)| \le \int_{I_j} \frac{|I_j|}{|x - c_j|^2} |b_j(y)| dy = \frac{|I_j|}{|x - c_j|^2} ||b_j||_1.$  (5.28)

For case (3), as  $x \notin \Omega^*$ ,  $I_j \subset (x - 3\epsilon, x + 3\epsilon)$  can be shown with a figure, (see above) and for all  $y \in I_j$ ,  $|x - y| > \frac{\epsilon}{3}$ . Therefore,

$$|H_{\epsilon}b_j(x)| \le \int_{I_j} \frac{|b_j(y)|}{|x-y|} \mathrm{d}y \le \frac{3}{\epsilon} \int_{x-3\epsilon}^{x+3\epsilon} |b_j(y)| \mathrm{d}y.$$
(5.29)

If we sum over all j's , using Inequalities (5.28) and (5.29) we have,

$$|H_{\epsilon}b(x)| \leq \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |H_{\epsilon}b_j(x)|$$
  
$$\leq \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \frac{|I_j|}{|x-c_j|^2} ||b_j||_1 + \frac{3}{\epsilon} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{x-3\epsilon}^{x+3\epsilon} |b_j(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y$$

For the first term of the above inequality, the sum runs over all j's for which case (2) holds. For the second term, sum is running over j's for which case (3) holds. Now by Equation (5.7) and the fact that  $(I_j)_{j\in\mathbb{N}}$  is a pairwise disjoint collection, we have

$$|H_{\epsilon}b(x)| \le \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \frac{|I_j|}{|x - c_j|^2} ||b_j||_1 + \frac{3}{\epsilon} \int_{x-3\epsilon}^{x+3\epsilon} |b(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y$$

Note that  $\frac{1}{6\epsilon} \int_{x-3\epsilon}^{x+3\epsilon} |b(y)| \mathrm{d}y \leq CMb(x)$  we have

$$|H_{\epsilon}b(x)| \le \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \frac{|I_j|}{|x - c_j|^2} ||b_j||_1 + CMb(x).$$

It follows from this that,

$$|\{x\not\in \Omega^*: H^*b(x)>\lambda\}|$$
$$\leq \left| \left\{ x \notin \Omega^* : \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \frac{|I_j|}{|x - c_j|^2} ||b_j||_1 > \frac{\lambda}{2} \right\} \right| + \left| \left\{ x \in \mathbb{R} : Mb(x) > \frac{\lambda}{2C} \right\}$$
$$\leq \frac{2}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R} \setminus \Omega^*} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \frac{|I_j|}{|x - c_j|^2} ||b_j||_1 \, \mathrm{d}x + \frac{C'}{\lambda} ||b||_1.$$

The last inequality follows from the fact that M is weak (1,1). As  $\mathbb{R} \setminus \Omega^* \subset \mathbb{R} \setminus 2I_j$ we have,

$$|\{x \notin \Omega^* : H^*b(x) > \lambda\}| \le \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R} \setminus 2I_j} \frac{|I_j|}{|x - c_j|^2} ||b_j||_1 + \frac{C'}{\lambda} ||b||_1.$$

From Equation (5.15) we get

$$\begin{aligned} |\{x \notin \Omega^* : H^*b(x) > \lambda\}| &\leq \frac{4}{\lambda} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} ||b_j||_1 + \frac{C'}{\lambda} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} ||b_j||_1 \\ &\leq \frac{C''}{\lambda} ||b||_1 \leq \frac{C}{\lambda} ||f||_1. \end{aligned}$$

Therefore,

$$\left|\left\{x \notin \Omega^* : H^*b(x) > \frac{\lambda}{2}\right\}\right| \le \frac{C_1}{\lambda} ||f||_1$$

This completes the proof.

We have seen that if  $f \in L^p(\mathbb{R})$  then  $H_{\epsilon}f$  converges to Hf in  $L^p$  norm. The following theorem shows that, we also have pointwise convergence.

**Theorem 5.7.** Given  $f \in L^p(\mathbb{R})$ , for  $1 \le p < \infty$ , we have

$$Hf(x) = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} H_{\epsilon}f(x) \ a.e \ x \in \mathbb{R}.$$
(5.30)

Proof. Since  $H_{\epsilon}f$  converges to Hf in  $L^{p}(\mathbb{R})$ , there exists a subsequence  $\{H_{\epsilon_{k}}f\}$ such that Equation(5.30) holds. We only need to show that  $\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} H_{\epsilon}f(x)$  exists for almost every  $x \in \mathbb{R}$ . From Theorem 5.6,  $H^{*}$  is weak (p,p) for  $1 \leq p < \infty$ . Therefore by using the Theorem 2.7 we have the set  $\{f \in L^{p}(\mathbb{R}) : \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} H_{\epsilon}f(x) \text{ exists a.e}\}$  is closed. For the functions in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$  this limit exists almost everywhere. Therefore  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}) \subseteq \{f \in L^{p}(\mathbb{R}) : \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} H_{\epsilon}f(x) \text{ exists a.e}\}$ . Since  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$  is dense in  $L^{p}(\mathbb{R})$ , we must have  $\{f \in L^{p}(\mathbb{R}) : \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} H_{\epsilon}f(x) \text{ exists a.e}\} = L^{p}(\mathbb{R})$ .

### 5.2 Calderón-Zygmund operator

Let us now observe a few things from our study of Hilbert transform. To show  $L^p$  boundedness, it was enough to show  $L^2$  boundedness and weak (1, 1) inequality. The desired result then followed by interpolation argument. For the  $L^2$  boundedness of Hilbert transform, all that was needed was an observation about its Fourier transform. On the other hand, for weak (1, 1) bound, Calderón-Zygmuund decomposition together with certain properties of the function  $\frac{1}{x}$ , played an important role.

In this section we pick up the study of general convolution type operator, Tf = K \* f. Again our goal is to see if T is bounded on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . To this end, we try to mimic the proof of boundedness of Hilbert transform. The conditions required to do so are given in the next theorem.

**Theorem 5.8** (Calderön-Zygmund). Let K be locally integrable function on  $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$  such that its Fourier transform is a function on  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , and

$$|\widehat{K}(\xi)| \le A$$

Moreover, assume that there is some B > 0 such that for all  $y \in \mathbb{R}^n$ , we have,

$$\int_{|x|>2|y|} |K(x-y) - K(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x \le B.$$
(5.31)

Then for any  $1 , we have a constant <math>C_p > 0$  such that  $\forall f \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ ,

 $||K * f||_p \le C_p ||f||_p.$ 

Further, we also have a constant C > 0 such that  $\forall f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ ,

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |K * f(x)| > \lambda\}| \le \frac{C}{\lambda} ||f||_1.$$

*Proof.* Let  $f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , and let Tf = K \* f. First we show that T is bounded on  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Note that, since  $\widehat{K}(\xi)$  is bounded, using the Plancheral theorem, we get,

$$||Tf||_{2} = ||K * f||_{2} = ||\widehat{K * f}||_{2} = ||\widehat{K}(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi)||_{2} \le A||\widehat{f}||_{2} = A||f||_{2}.$$

Next, we prove weak (1,1) boundedness of T. As before we employ the Calderón-Zygmund decomposition. Let  $\lambda > 0$  be fixed and  $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$  be positive. This gives a sequence of disjoint dyadic cubes  $\{Q_j\}_{j\in\mathbb{N}}$  such that

$$f(x) \leq \lambda$$
 for a.e.  $x \notin \Omega = \bigcup_{j=1}^{\infty} Q_j,$   
 $|\Omega| \leq \frac{1}{\lambda} ||f||_1,$  (5.32)

and

$$\lambda < \frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} f(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \le 2^n \lambda.$$
(5.33)

Given this decomposition of  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , we write f = g + b, where,

$$g(x) = \begin{cases} f(x), & \text{if } x \notin \bigcup_{j} Q_{j}, \\\\ \frac{1}{|Q_{j}|} \int_{Q_{j}} f(y) \mathrm{d}y, & \text{if } x \in Q_{j}. \end{cases}$$

And,

$$b(x) = \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} b_j(x),$$
 (5.34)

where,

$$b_j(x) = \left(f(x) - \frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} f(y) \mathrm{d}y\right) \chi_{Q_j}(x).$$

We know that for almost every  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ , we have

$$g(x) \le 2^n \lambda. \tag{5.35}$$

Also, we have that  $b_j$  is supported on  $Q_j$  and has zero integral. Using the linearity of T we get,

$$\left| \left\{ x \in \mathbb{R}^{n} : |Tf(x)| > \lambda \right\} \right| \leq \left| \left\{ x \in \mathbb{R}^{n} : |Tg(x)| > \frac{\lambda}{2} \right\} \right| + \left| \left\{ x \in \mathbb{R}^{n} : |Tb(x)| > \frac{\lambda}{2} \right\} \right|.$$
(5.36)

From the  $L^2$ -boundedness of T, we have

$$\left|\left\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |Tg(x)| > \frac{\lambda}{2}\right\}\right| \le \left(\frac{2}{\lambda}\right)^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |Tg(x)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \le \frac{4A}{\lambda^2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |g(x)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x$$

Using Inequality (5.35) we have

$$\left| \left\{ x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |Tg(x)| > \frac{\lambda}{2} \right\} \right| \le \frac{2^{n+2}A\lambda}{\lambda^2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |g(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$\le \frac{2^{n+2}A}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Last inequality follows from the fact that  $||g||_1 = ||f||_1$ . So we have

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |Tg(x)| > \frac{\lambda}{2}\}| \le \frac{2^{n+2}A}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

$$(5.37)$$

Now let  $Q_j^*$  be the same center as  $Q_j$  where sides are  $2\sqrt{n}$  times larger and let

$$\Omega^* = \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j^*.$$

Then,

$$|\Omega^*| \le 2^n n^{n/2} |\Omega| \le \frac{2^n n^{n/2}}{\lambda} ||f||_1.$$

Now,

$$\begin{split} \left| \left\{ x \in \mathbb{R}^{n} : |Tb(x)| > \frac{\lambda}{2} \right\} \right| \\ &\leq \left| \left\{ x \in \Omega^{*} : |Tb(x)| > \frac{\lambda}{2} \right\} | + |\{x \notin \Omega^{*} : |Tb(x)| > \frac{\lambda}{2} \right\} \right| \\ &\leq |\Omega^{*}| + \left| \left\{ x \notin \Omega^{*} : |Tb(x)| > \frac{\lambda}{2} \right\} \right| \\ &\leq \frac{2^{n}n^{n/2}}{\lambda} ||f||_{1} + \frac{2}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n} \setminus \Omega^{*}} |Tb(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq \frac{2^{n}n^{n/2}}{\lambda} ||f||_{1} + \frac{2}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n} \setminus \Omega^{*}} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |Tb_{j}(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq \frac{2^{n}n^{n/2}}{\lambda} ||f||_{1} + \frac{2}{\lambda} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n} \setminus \Omega^{*}} |Tb_{j}(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq \frac{2^{n}n^{n/2}}{\lambda} ||f||_{1} + \frac{2}{\lambda} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n} \setminus \Omega^{*}} |Tb_{j}(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x \end{split}$$

That is we get

$$\left|\left\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |Tb(x)| > \frac{\lambda}{2}\right\}\right| \le \frac{2^n n^{n/2}}{\lambda} ||f||_1 + \frac{2}{\lambda} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} |Tb_j(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x \qquad (5.38)$$

Now, we observe that

$$Tb_j(x) = K * b_j(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} K(x-y)b_j(y) \, \mathrm{d}y = \int_{Q_j} K(x-y)b_j(y) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

Here the last inequality follows from the fact that  $b_j$  is supported on  $Q_j$ . Now, because  $b_j$  has zero integral, we have

$$\int_{Q_j} K(x-c_j)b_j(y) \, \mathrm{d}y = 0,$$

where  $c_j$  is the center of the cube  $Q_j$ . Therefore,

$$Tb_j(x) = \int_{Q_j} [K(x-y) - K(x-c_j)]b_j(y) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

This implies

$$|Tb_j(x)| \le \int_{Q_j} |K(x-y) - K(x-c_j)| |b_j(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

Therefore,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} |Tb_j(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x \le \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} \left( \int_{Q_j} |K(x-y) - K(x-c_j)| |b_j(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y \right) \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \int_{Q_j} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j} |K(x-y) - K(x-c_j)| \, \mathrm{d}x \right) |b_j(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y. \quad (5.39)$$

It is easily seen that

$$\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^* \subseteq \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |x - c_j| > 2|y - c_j| \}.$$

Hence,

$$\begin{split} &\int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j} |K(x-y) - K(x-c_j)| \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq \int_{|x-c_j| > 2|y-c_j|} |K(x-y) - K(x-c_j)| \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq \int_{|x-c_j| > 2|y-c_j|} |K((x-c_j) - (y-c_j)) - K(x-c_j)| \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq B \end{split}$$

The last inequality follows from the Condition (5.31) in the hypothesis of the theorem and a simple change of variable. Now from Inequality (5.39) we have,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} |Tb_j(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x \le B \int_{Q_j} |b_j(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

Therefore from Inequality (5.38) we get

$$\left|\left\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |Tb(x)| > \frac{\lambda}{2}\right\}\right| \le \frac{2^n n^{n/2}}{\lambda} ||f||_1 + \frac{2B}{\lambda} \sum_{j=1}^\infty \int_{Q_j} |b_j(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y.$$
(5.40)

Now, we see that

$$\begin{split} \int_{Q_j} |b_j(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x &\leq \int_{Q_j} \left| \left( f(x) - \frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} f(y) \, \mathrm{d}y \right) \chi_{Q_j}(x) \right| \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq \int_{Q_j} |f(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x + \left( \frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} |f(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y \right) |Q_j| \\ &\leq 2 \int_{Q_j} |f(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y. \end{split}$$

Using above observations in Inequality (5.40) we get

$$\left|\left\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |Tb(x)| > \frac{\lambda}{2}\right\}\right| \leq \frac{2^n n^{n/2}}{\lambda} ||f||_1 + \frac{4B}{\lambda} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{Q_j} |f(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$\leq \left(\frac{2^n n^{n/2}}{\lambda} + \frac{4B}{\lambda}\right) ||f||_1.$$

Using the above inequality and Inequality (5.37) in Inequality (5.36) we conclude that T is weak (1,1). Note that we already proved that T is strong (2,2). Therefore by using Marcinkiewicz interpolation theorem, T is bounded on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , for any  $1 . To prove the result for <math>p \geq 2$  we use a duality arguments. For the same, let us first study the transpose of T. For  $f, g \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ , whence we can use Fubini's theorem, we have,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} Tf(x)g(x) \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} K(x-y)f(y) \, \mathrm{d}y \right) g(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} K(x-y)g(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \right) f(y) \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \widetilde{K}(y-x)g(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \right) f(y) \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( \widetilde{K} * g \right) (y)f(y) \, \mathrm{d}y,$$

where  $\widetilde{K}(x) = K(-x)$ . Therefore transpose of the operator T is  $T^t g = \widetilde{K} * g$ . We show that  $\widetilde{K}$  satisfies the hypothesis given in the theorem. Since  $\hat{\widetilde{K}} = \tilde{\widetilde{K}}$ , we have for all  $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$ ,

$$|\widehat{\tilde{K}}(\xi)| = |\widehat{K}(-\xi)| \le A.$$

Also,

$$\int_{|x|>2|y|} |\widetilde{K}(x-y) - \widetilde{K}(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{|x|>2|y|} |K(y-x) - K(-x)| \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \int_{|x|>2|y|} |K(x+y) - K(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x \le B.$$

Therefore from the observation above,  $T^t$  is also bounded on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , for any 1 . Thus for <math>p > 2, we have

$$|Tf||_{p} = \sup\left\{\left|\int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} Tf(x)g(x) \, \mathrm{d}x\right| : ||g||_{p'} \le 1\right\}$$
$$= \sup\left\{\left|\int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} f(x)T^{t}g(x) \, \mathrm{d}x\right| : ||g||_{p'} \le 1\right\}.$$

Using Hölder's inequality, we get,

$$||Tf||_{p} \leq \sup \left\{ ||f||_{p} ||T^{t}g||_{p'} : ||g||_{p'} \leq 1 \right\}$$
  
$$\leq ||f||_{p} \sup \left\{ ||T||||g||_{p'} : ||g||_{p'} \leq 1 \right\}$$
  
$$\leq C||f||_{p}.$$

This completes the proof.

The Condition (5.31) known as **Hörmander condition**. It is to be noticed that Hörmander condition is crucial to the proof of Theorem 5.8, while the condition on Fourier transform of K for our boundedness result. It is the Hörmander condition that gives way to the proof. This generalises the idea! If a convolution type operator is known to be bounded, then the only condition we require is the Hörmander condition. However, we observe that it has nothing to do with convolution kernel! In fact, it can be written for function K(x, y) of two variables. This observation motivates us to generalize convolution-type operator satisfying the hypothesis of Theorem 5.8. Let us begin by formally defining a kernel. We denote

$$\Delta := \{ (x, x) \in (\mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n) | x \in \mathbb{R}^n \}$$

1			

**Definition 5.3** (Standard Kernel). A function  $K : (\mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n) \setminus \Delta \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$  is a standard kernel if there exists  $\delta > 0$  and C > 0 such that  $\forall (x, y) \in (\mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n) \setminus \Delta$ , we have

$$|K(x,y)| \le \frac{C}{|x-y|^n},$$
(5.41)

$$|K(x,y) - K(x,z)| \le C \frac{|y-z|^{\delta}}{|x-y|^{n+\delta}} \quad \text{if } |x-y| > 2|y-z|, \tag{5.42}$$

$$|K(x,y) - K(w,y)| \le C \frac{|x-w|^{\delta}}{|x-y|^{n+\delta}} \quad if \quad |x-y| > 2|x-w|.$$
(5.43)

Now we can define generalized Calderón-Zygmund operator in the following way.

**Definition 5.4** (Generalized Calderón-Zygmund Operator). An operator T is generalized Calderón-Zygmund operator if

- 1. T is bounded on  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , and
- 2. there exists a standard kernel K such that for  $f \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$  with compact support, whenever  $x \notin supp (f)$ ,

$$Tf(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} K(x, y) f(y) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

Before we start studying the  $L^p$ -boundedness of Generalized Caldeón-Zygmund operators, we consider the following easy result about their transpose. It is helpful for the duality argument we wish to employ.

**Lemma 5.9.** Let T be a generalized Calderón-Zygmund operator with kernel K. Then, its transpose  $T^t$  is also a generalized Calderón-Zygmund operator with kernel  $\tilde{K}$ . Here, we define  $\tilde{K}(x, y) = K(y, x)$ .

*Proof.* Since T is a Calderón-Zygmund operator, T is bounded on  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . It is, therefore, clear that  $T^t$  is bounded on  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Now, suppose  $f, g \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$  are of compact supports such that  $\operatorname{supp}(f) \cap \operatorname{supp}(g) = \emptyset$ . Then, we have,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f(x) T^t g(x) dx = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} Tf(x) g(x) dx$$
$$= \int_{\operatorname{supp}(g)} Tf(x) g(x) dx$$
$$= \int_{\operatorname{supp}(g)} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} K(x, y) f(y) dy \right) g(x) dx$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f(y) \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \tilde{K}(y, x) g(x) dx \right) dy.$$

Now, fix  $g \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$  with compact support and  $x \notin \text{supp}(g)$ . We wish to show that

$$T^{t}g(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \tilde{K}(x, y) g(y) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

For this, consider an approximation to identity  $\{\varphi_{\epsilon}\}_{\epsilon>0}$ , where  $\operatorname{supp}(\varphi_{\epsilon}) \subseteq B(0,\epsilon)$ . For instance, one may consider the family defined in Example 2.1. It is then clear that  $\operatorname{supp}(\tau_x \tilde{\varphi_{\epsilon}}) \subseteq B(x,\epsilon)$ , where  $\tau_x$  is the translation by x and  $\tilde{\varphi}(z) = \varphi(-z)$ . Since  $\operatorname{supp}(g)$  is compact, there is some  $\epsilon > 0$  such that  $\operatorname{supp}(\varphi_{\epsilon}) \cap \operatorname{supp}(g) = \emptyset$ . Consequently, we have

$$T^{t}g(x) = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \varphi_{\epsilon} (x - y) T^{t}g(z) dz$$
$$= \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \varphi_{\epsilon} (x - z) \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \tilde{K}(z, y) g(y) dy \right) dz$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \tilde{K}(x, y) g(y) dy.$$

We now generalize Theorem 5.8 to certain operators.

**Theorem 5.10.** Let T be bounded operator on  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , and let K be a function on

 $(\mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n) \setminus \Delta$  such that if  $f \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$  has compact support, then for  $x \notin supp(f)$ ,

$$Tf(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} K(x, y) f(y) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

Further, suppose K also satisfies

$$\int_{|x-y|>2|y-z|} |K(x,y) - K(x,z)| \le C$$
(5.44)

and,

$$\int_{|x-y|>2|x-w|} |K(x,y) - K(w,y)| \le C.$$
(5.45)

Then T is weak (1,1) and strong (p,p), for any 1 .

*Proof.* With the help of similar arguments, as those used in the proof of Theorem 5.8, forming Calderön-Zygmund decomposition for function f at a height  $\lambda$  and using the fact that T is bounded on  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , it can be proved that for the good part we have

$$\left|\left\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |Tg(x)| > \frac{\lambda}{2}\right\}\right| \le \frac{C}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Similarly for the bad part, we have,

$$\left|\left\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |Tb(x)| > \frac{\lambda}{2}\right\}\right| \le \frac{2^n n^{n/2}}{\lambda} ||f||_1 + \frac{2}{\lambda} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} |Tb_j(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Now we note that if  $x \notin \operatorname{supp}(b_j) = Q_j$ , we have

$$Tb_j(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} K(x, y)b_j(y) \, \mathrm{d}y = \int_{Q_j} K(x, y)b_j(y) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

Since  $b_j$  has zero integral, we can write

$$Tb_j(x) = \int_{Q_j} (K(x,y) - K(x,c_j))b_j(y) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

Therefore,

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} |Tb_j(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} \left| \int_{Q_j} (K(x,y) - K(x,c_j)) b_j(y) \, \mathrm{d}y \right| \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} \int_{Q_j} |K(x,y) - K(x,c_j)| |b_j(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &= \int_{Q_j} |b_j(y)| \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} |K(x,y) - K(x,c_j)| \mathrm{d}x \right) \, \mathrm{d}y \end{split}$$

Now, we know from the proof of the Theorem 5.8 that  $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^* \subseteq \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n :$ 

 $|x - c_j| > 2|y - c_j|$ . Therefore, using condition (5.44), we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} |K(x,y) - K(x,c_j)| \mathrm{d}x \le C.$$

Hence,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} |Tb_j(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x \le C \int_{Q_j} |b_j(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

The rest of the arguments to prove T is weak (1,1) are verbatim to the proof of Theorem 5.8.

It is given that T is strong (2, 2). Therefore by Marcinkeicz Interpolation theorem T is strong (p, p) for 1 . To prove <math>T is strong (p, p) for p > 2, we use the duality argument. From Lemma 5.9, we know that  $T^t$  is a generalized Calderón-Zygmund operator with kernel  $\tilde{K}$ . From Condition (5.45), we have,

$$\int_{|x-y|>2|x-w|} |\widetilde{K}(y,x) - \widetilde{K}(y,w)| \, \mathrm{d}y = \int_{|x-y|>2|x-w|} |K(x,y) - K(w,y)| \, \mathrm{d}y \le C.$$

Therefore K satisfies the condition (5.44) and hence  $T^t$  is weak (1,1). As T is bounded on  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ ,  $T^t$  is also bounded  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Therefore by Marcinkeicz Interpolation theorem  $T^t$  is bounded on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , for 1 . Now the fact $that T is bounded on <math>L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$  for p > 2 follows from duality arguments, used in Theorem 5.8.

We now see that a standard kernel satisfies the hypotheses of Theorem 5.10. Consequently generalized Calderon-Zygmund operator are weak (1, 1) and strong (p, p) for any 1 .

**Lemma 5.11.** A standard kernel K satisfies conditions (5.44) and (5.45).

*Proof.* We note that  

$$\int_{|x-y|>2|y-z|} |K(x,y) - K(x,z)| \, \mathrm{d}x \leq C \int_{|x-y|>2|y-z|} \frac{|y-z|^{\delta}}{|x-y|^{n+\delta}} \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$\leq C|y-z|^{\delta} \int_{\mathbb{S}^{n-1}} \int_{r>2|y-z|} \frac{r^{n-1}\mathrm{d}r}{r^{n+\delta}} \mathrm{d}\sigma$$

$$\leq C|y-z|^{\delta}|\mathcal{S}^{n-1}| \int_{r>2|y-z|} \frac{\mathrm{d}r}{r^{1+\delta}}$$

= C.

Condition (5.45) is proved similarly.

Now we can prove the following important result.

**Theorem 5.12.** A generalized Calderón-Zygmund operator T is bounded on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , for 1 and is weak <math>(1, 1).

*Proof.* Note that, with the help of Lemma 5.11, it is clear that T satisfies all the hypothesis of Theorem 5.10. That completes the proof.

# 5.3 Weighted inequalities for Calderón-Zygmund operators

In this section we study the boundedness of (generalized) Calderön-Zygmund operators on weighted  $L^p$  spaces. We keep our focus on Muckenhoupt weights, which we have studied in Chapter 4. The following Lemma is crucial to us.

**Lemma 5.13.** If T is a Calderón-Zygmund operator, then for each s > 1, we have,

$$M^{\#}(Tf)(x) \le C_s M(|f|^s)(x)^{1/s}.$$

*Proof.* Fix s > 1 and  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . Let g be an arbitrary cube Q containing x. If we can find  $a_0 \in \mathbb{C}$ , such that

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |Tf(y) - a_0| \, \mathrm{d}y \le CM(|f|^s)(x)^{1/s}, \tag{5.46}$$

then by Proposition 3.11, we would have

$$\frac{1}{2}||Tf||_* \le \sup_Q \inf_{a \in \mathbb{C}} \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q |Tf(y) - a| \, \mathrm{d}y \le CM(|f|^s)(x)^{1/s}.$$

Now for such a cube let  $f_1 = f\chi_{Q^*}$ . Where  $Q^* = (4\sqrt{n} + 1)Q$ . We write f as  $f = f_1 + f_2$ , and let  $a_0 = Tf_2(x)$ . Then  $\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q |Tf(y) - a_0| \, \mathrm{d}y = \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q |Tf(y) - Tf_2(x)| \, \mathrm{d}y$   $= \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q |Tf_1(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y + Tf_2(y) - Tf_2(x)| \, \mathrm{d}y$  $\leq \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q |Tf_1(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y + \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_Q |Tf_2(y) - Tf_2(x)| \, \mathrm{d}y.$ 

Using Hölder inequality for exponent s and s', we have

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |Tf_1(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y \le \left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |Tf_1(y)|^s \, \mathrm{d}y\right)^{1/s} \left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} 1^{s'} \mathrm{d}y\right)^{1/s'} \\ = \left(\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |Tf_1(y)|^s \, \mathrm{d}y\right)^{1/s}.$$

Since T is a Calderön-Zygmund operator, it is bounded on  $L^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{n})$ . Therefore we get

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |Tf_1(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y \le C \left( \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |f_1(y)|^s \right)^{1/s} \\ \le C \left( \frac{(4\sqrt{n}+1)^n}{|Q^*|} \int_{Q^*} |f(y)|^s \, \mathrm{d}y \right)^{1/s}$$

The last inequality follows from the fact that  $f_1 = f \chi_{Q^*}$ . We also have

$$\frac{1}{|Q^*|} \int_{Q^*} |f(y)|^s \, \mathrm{d}y \le M(|f|^s)(x).$$

That is,

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |Tf_1(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y \le C(4\sqrt{n}+1)^{n/s} M(|f|^s)(x)^{1/s}.$$
(5.47)

Also because T is a Calderón-Zygmund operator there is some standard kernel K such that

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int\limits_{Q} |Tf_2(y) - Tf_2(x)| \, \mathrm{d}y$$

$$= \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} K(y, z) f_2(z) \, \mathrm{d}z - \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} K(x, z) f_2(z) \, \mathrm{d}z \right| \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

Since  $f_2$  is supported on  $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q^*$ , we have,

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |Tf_2(y) - Tf_2(x)| \, \mathrm{d}y \le \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q^*} |K(y,z) - K(x,z)| f_2(z) \, \mathrm{d}z \right) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

Using the fact that K is a standard kernel, we get some  $\delta > 0$  such that, for |x - z| > 2|x - y|,

$$|K(y,z) - K(x,z)| \le C \frac{|y-x|^{\delta}}{|x-z|^{n+\delta}}.$$
(5.48)

We claim that  $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q^* \subseteq \{z \in \mathbb{R}^n : |x - z| > 2|x - y|, \text{ for } x, y \in Q\}.$ 

Suppose l be the length of each side of the cube Q. As  $x, y \in Q$ ,  $2|x-y| \le 2l\sqrt{n}$ . Now if  $z \in \mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q^*$  then  $2l\sqrt{n} \le |x-z|$ . Hence for all  $x, y \in Q$  and  $z \in \mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q^*$ ,  $2|x-y| \le |x-z|$  (See Figure 5.1). This proves our claim.

Now, we get

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |Tf_2(y) - Tf_2(x)| \, \mathrm{d}y \le C \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q^*} \frac{|y - x|^{\delta}}{|x - z|^{n+\delta}} |f(z)| \, \mathrm{d}z \right) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$
(5.49)

Note that  $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q^* \subseteq \bigcup_{k=0}^{\infty} A_k$  where  $A_k := \{z \in \mathbb{R}^n : 2^k 2\sqrt{nl} < |x-z| < 2^{k+1} 2\sqrt{nl} \}$ . Note that the sets  $A_k$ 's are disjoint. (See Figure 5.2 for the case when x is at one of the corner point of Q.)

Therefore from Inequality (5.49), we arrive at

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |Tf_2(y) - Tf_2(x)| \, \mathrm{d}y \le C \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} \left( \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \int_{A_k} \frac{|y - x|^{\delta}}{|x - z|^{n+\delta}} |f(z)| \, \mathrm{d}z \right) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

For each  $k \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ , we have  $A_k \subseteq B_k$ , where  $B_k = B(x, 2^{k+1}2l\sqrt{n})$ . As for  $z \in A_k, |x-z| > 2^k 2l\sqrt{n}$  we have

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |Tf_2(y) - Tf_2(x)| \, \mathrm{d}y \le C \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} \left( \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \int_{B_k} \frac{|y - x|^{\delta}}{(2^k 2l\sqrt{n})^{n+\delta}} |f(z)| \, \mathrm{d}z \right) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

Further, since  $x, y \in Q$ ,  $|x - y| \le l\sqrt{n} < 2l\sqrt{n}$ . We have

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |Tf_2(y) - Tf_2(x)| \, \mathrm{d}y$$

、



Figure 5.1:  $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q^* \subseteq \{z \in \mathbb{R}^n : |x - z| > 2|x - y|, \text{ for } x, y \in Q\}.$ 

$$\leq C \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} \left( \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \int_{B_{k}} \frac{(2l\sqrt{n})^{\delta}}{(2^{k}2l\sqrt{n})^{n+\delta}} |f(z)| \, \mathrm{d}z \right) \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$= C \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} \left( \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{2^{n}}{(2^{k+1}2l\sqrt{n})^{n}2^{k\delta}} \int_{B_{k}} |f(z)| \, \mathrm{d}z \right) \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$\leq C \frac{2^{n}}{|Q|} \int_{Q} \left( \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{2^{k\delta}|B_{k}|} \int_{B_{k}} |f(z)| \, \mathrm{d}z \right) \, \mathrm{d}y$$



Figure 5.2:  $A_0 = \{ z \in \mathbb{R}^n : 2l\sqrt{n} < |x - z| < 4l\sqrt{n} \}$ 

$$\leq C \frac{2^n}{|Q|} \int_Q Mf(x) \left(\sum_{k=0}^\infty \frac{1}{2^{k\delta}}\right) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

Here we have used that Hardy-Littlewood maximal function and non-centered cubic maximal function are equivalent. We know the series  $\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{2^{k\delta}}$  converges. So we have

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |Tf_2(y) - Tf_2(x)| \, \mathrm{d}y \le C \frac{2^n}{|Q|} \int_{Q} Mf(x) \, \mathrm{d}y \le C 2^n Mf(x).$$
(5.50)

Using Hölder's inequality, we get

$$Mf(x) = \sup_{Q \ni x} \frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |f(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y \le M(|f|^s)(x)^{1/s}.$$

Therefore from (5.50) we have

$$\frac{1}{|Q|} \int_{Q} |Tf_2(y) - Tf_2(x)| \, \mathrm{d}y \le 2^n C M(|f|^s)(x)^{1/s}.$$
(5.51)

This completes the proof.

**Lemma 5.14.** Let  $w \in A_p$ , and  $1 \le p_0 \le p < \infty$ , and  $f \in L^{p_0}(w)$  then for all  $\gamma > 0$  and  $\lambda > 0$ , there exists  $\delta > 0$ , such that

$$w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda, M^{\#} f(x) \le \gamma\lambda\}) \le C\gamma^{\delta} w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > \lambda\}).$$

*Proof.* We recall from Theorem 3.3 that  $\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > \lambda\}$  can be written as disjoint union of dyadic cubes Q. Because of a similar argument, used in the proof of Lemma 3.12, it is enough to show

$$w(\{x \in Q : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda, M^{\#} f(x) \le \gamma\lambda\}) \le C\gamma^{\delta} w(\{x \in Q : M_d f(x) > \lambda\}).$$

As  $w \in A_p$ , then by using  $A_{\infty}$  condition, there exists  $\delta > 0$  such that, for any measurable subset S of the cube Q, we have

$$\frac{w(S)}{w(Q)} \le C \left(\frac{|S|}{|Q|}\right)^{\delta}.$$
(5.52)

Let  $S := \{x \in Q : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda, M^{\#} f(x) \le \gamma \lambda\}$ . From Lemma 3.12  $|S| \le 2^n \gamma |Q|$ . That is  $\frac{|S|}{|Q|} \le 2^n \gamma$ . Therefore, from Inequality (5.52) we have

$$\frac{w(S)}{w(Q)} \le C(2^n \gamma)^{\delta}.$$

**Lemma 5.15.** Let  $w \in A_p$ , and  $1 \le p_0 \le p < \infty$ . If f is such that  $M_d f \in L^{p_0}(w)$ , then

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |M_d f(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \le C \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |M^\# f(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

*Proof.* For  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ , consider

$$I_N := \int_0^N p\lambda^{p-1} w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > \lambda\}) \, \mathrm{d}\lambda.$$

Note that for each  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ ,

$$I_N = \frac{p}{p_0} \int_0^N p_0 \lambda^{p_0 - p_0 + p - 1} w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > \lambda\}) \, \mathrm{d}\lambda$$

$$\leq \frac{pN^{p-p_0}}{p_0} \int_0^N p_0 \lambda^{p_0-1} w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > \lambda\}) \, \mathrm{d}\lambda$$
$$\leq \frac{pN^{p-p_0}}{p_0} ||M_d f||_{L^{p_0}(w)}^{p_0} < \infty.$$

By doing a change of variable ( $\lambda = 2\lambda'$  and writing the expression in terms of  $\lambda$ ), we get

$$I_N = 2^p \int_0^{N/2} p\lambda^{p-1} w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda\}) \, \mathrm{d}\lambda.$$
(5.53)

Since

$$\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda\} \subseteq \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda, M^\# f(x) \le \gamma\lambda\}$$
$$\cup \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M^\# f(x) > \gamma\lambda\},\$$

Equation (5.53) becomes

$$I_N \leq 2^p \int_0^{N/2} p\lambda^{p-1} w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M_d f(x) > 2\lambda, M^\# f(x) \leq \gamma\lambda\}) d\lambda$$
$$+ 2^p \int_0^{N/2} p\lambda^{p-1} w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : M^\# f(x) > \gamma\lambda\}) d\lambda.$$

Now using Lemma 5.14 and similar arguments as in Lemma 3.12, desired result is proved.  $\hfill \Box$ 

We now see a few preliminary properties of Calderön-Zygmund operator on weighted  $L^p$  space. The results that follow lead us to weighted boundedness of Calderön-Zygmund operator.

**Lemma 5.16.** If T is a Calderón-Zygmund operator, then for any  $w \in A_p$ , with  $1 , <math>Tf \in L^p(w)$  for any compactly supported bounded function f.

*Proof.* Let  $w \in A_p$  be fixed and  $\operatorname{supp}(f) \subseteq B(0, R)$ . We observe that,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |Tf(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{|x|<2R} |Tf(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{|x|\ge 2R} |Tf(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(5.54)

Now for any  $\epsilon > 0$ , as  $\frac{1}{1+\epsilon} + \frac{\epsilon}{1+\epsilon} = 1$ , using Hölder's inequality  $\int_{|x|<2R} |Tf(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$ 

$$\leq \left(\int_{|x|<2R} w(x)^{1+\epsilon} \,\mathrm{d}x\right)^{1/(1+\epsilon)} \left(\int_{|x|<2R} |Tf(x)|^{p(1+\epsilon)/\epsilon} \,\mathrm{d}x\right)^{\epsilon/(1+\epsilon)}.$$
(5.55)

By using reverse Hölder inequality we can choose  $\epsilon_0 > 0$ , such that the first integral in the right hand side of the above inequality is finite. Note that  $q = \frac{p(1+\epsilon_0)}{\epsilon_0} > 1$ . Hence  $Tf \in L^q(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Therefore the last integral in the right hand side of Inequality (5.55), is also finite. That is,

$$\int_{|x|<2R} |Tf(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x < \infty. \tag{5.56}$$

Now to complete the proof, we show that other integral in Equation (5.54) is also finite. Since T is a Calderön-Zygmund operator, there exists a standard kernel K such that

$$Tf(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} K(x, y) f(y) \, \mathrm{d}y,$$

whenever  $x \notin \operatorname{supp}(f)$ . As  $\operatorname{supp}(f) \subseteq B(0, R)$ , for any  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$  with |x| > 2R, we have

$$|Tf(x)| = \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} K(x, y) f(y) \, \mathrm{d}y \right| \le \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |K(x, y) f(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

Since K is a standard kernel,  $|K(x, y)| \leq \frac{C}{|x-y|^n}$  for some C independent of  $x, y \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . Moreover, since f is supported inside B(0, R), we have

$$|Tf(x)| \le C \int_{|y| < R} \frac{|f(y)|}{|x - y|^n} \, \mathrm{d}y \le C ||f||_{\infty} \int_{|y| < R} \frac{\mathrm{d}y}{|x - y|^n}.$$
 (5.57)

Now note that if |x| > 2R and |y| < R then  $\frac{|y|}{|x|} < \frac{1}{2}$ . This implies  $1 - \frac{|y|}{|x|} > \frac{1}{2}$ . Therefore,

$$|x - y| > ||x| - |y|| = |x| \left| 1 - \frac{|y|}{|x|} \right| > \frac{|x|}{2}$$

From Inequality (5.57), we get

$$|Tf(x)| \le 2^n C ||f||_{\infty} \int_{|y| < R} \frac{dy}{|x|^n} = \frac{2^n C ||f||_{\infty}}{|x|^n} |B(0, R)| = \frac{C}{|x|^n}$$

Now,

$$\int_{|x|>2R} |Tf(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \le C \int_{|x|>2R} \frac{w(x)}{|x|^{np}} \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \int_{2^k R < |x|<2^{k+1}R} \frac{w(x)}{|x|^{np}} \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$\leq C \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} (2^k R)^{-np} \int_{|x| < 2^{k+1} R} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= C \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} (2^k R)^{-np} w \left( B(0, 2^{k+1} R) \right).$$

As  $w \in A_p$ , there exists q < p such that  $w \in A_q$ . By the  $A_q$  condition for any measurable subset S of a cube Q, we have

$$w(Q)\left(\frac{|S|}{|Q|}\right)^q \le Cw(S).$$

This is true for balls also. Hence,

$$w(B(0, 2^{k+1}R)) \left(\frac{|B(0, 2^kR)|}{|B(0, 2^{k+1}R)|}\right)^q \le Cw\left(B(0, 2^kR)\right),$$

which implies

$$w(B(0, 2^{k+1}R)) \le 2^{nq}w(B(0, 2^kR))$$

Applying the same inequality for the ball  $B(0, 2^k R)$  and continuing this we get

$$w(B(0, 2^{k+1}R)) \le 2^{(k+1)nq} w(B(0, R)).$$

That is, with a new constant C depending on n, R, w we have

$$w\left(B(0,2^{k+1}R)\right) \le C2^{knq}.$$

From the above observation, we have,

$$\begin{split} \int_{|x|>2R} |Tf(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x &\leq C \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} (2^k R)^{-np} 2^{knq} = C R^{-np} \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{2^{kn(p-q)}}. \\ \text{As } p > q \text{ the series } \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{2^{kn(p-q)}} < \infty. \text{ Therefore,} \\ \int_{|x|>2R} |Tf(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x < \infty. \end{split}$$

We are now ready to prove the main result of this section.

**Theorem 5.17.** If T is a Calderón-Zygmund operator, then for any  $w \in A_p$ ,  $1 , T is bounded on <math>L^p(w)$ .

*Proof.* Let  $w \in A_p$  be fixed. It is enough to prove this result for compactly supported bounded function because these functions are dence in  $L^p(w)$ . By

Corollary 2.7 we can find an s > 1 such that  $w \in A_{p/s}$ . Now by the Lebesgue differentiation theorem,  $Tf(x) \leq M_d(Tf)(x)$  for a.e.  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . Therefore,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |Tf(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \le \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |M_d(Tf(x))|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(5.58)

Using Lemma 5.16,  $Tf \in L^p(w)$  and hence  $M_d(Tf) \in L^p(w)$ . Thus from Lemma 5.15, we get

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |Tf(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \le C \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |M^{\#}(Tf(x))|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Now, by using Lemma 5.13, we obtain

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |Tf(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \le C \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} M(|f|^s)(x)^{p/s} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

As  $w \in A_{p/s}$  and M is bounded on  $L^{p/s}(w)$  we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |Tf(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \le C \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)|^p w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Theorem 5.17 gives strong weighted boundedness of Calderón-Zygmund operators for 1 . We now see the weak (1, 1) boundedness of Calderón- $Zygmund operator with respect to <math>A_1$  weights.

**Theorem 5.18.** Let T be a Calderón-Zygmund operator and let  $w \in A_1$ . Then, for every  $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ ,

$$w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |Tf(x)| > \lambda\}) \le \frac{C}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)| w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

*Proof.* We form the Calderón -Zygmund decomposition of f at the height  $\lambda > 0$ . This gives a sequence of disjoint dyadic cubes  $\{Q_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{N}}$  such that

$$f(x) \le \lambda$$
 for a.e.  $x \notin \Omega = \bigcup_{j=1}^{\infty} Q_j,$  (5.59)

$$|\Omega| \le \frac{1}{\lambda} ||f||_1, \tag{5.60}$$

$$\lambda < \frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} f(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \le 2^n \lambda.$$
(5.61)

Given this decomposition of  $\mathbb{R}$ , We write f = g + b where

$$g(x) = \begin{cases} f(x), & \text{if } x \notin \bigcup_{j} Q_{j} \\ \frac{1}{|Q_{j}|} \int_{Q_{j}} f(y) dy, & \text{if } x \in Q_{j}. \end{cases}$$

And

$$b(x) = \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} b_j(x),$$
 (5.62)

where,

$$b_j(x) = \left(f(x) - \frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} f(y) \mathrm{d}y\right) \chi_{Q_j}(x).$$

We recall for almost every  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ , we have

$$g(x) \le 2^n \lambda. \tag{5.63}$$

Further, we also have,

$$w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |Tf(x)| > \lambda\}) \le w\left(\left\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |Tg(x)| > \frac{\lambda}{2}\right\}\right) + w\left(\left\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : Tb(x) > \frac{\lambda}{2}\right\}\right).$$
(5.64)

First, we estimate the "good part". We notice that

$$w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |Tg(x)| > \lambda\}) \le \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{|Tg(x)|^2}{\lambda^2} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

As  $A_1 \subseteq A_2$ , and T is strong (2, 2) with w as a weight, we have,

$$w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |Tg(x)| > \lambda\}) \le \frac{C}{\lambda^2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |g(x)|^2 w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(5.65)

Note that for a particular  $j \in \mathbb{N}$ ,

$$\int_{Q_j} |g(x)| w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \leq \int_{Q_j} \left( \frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} |f(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y \right) w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} |f(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y \int_{Q_j} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \int_{Q_j} |f(y)| \frac{w(Q_j)}{|Q_j|} \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$= \int_{Q_j} |f(y)| \frac{w(Q_j)}{|Q_j|} \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

1

As  $w \in A_1$ , for almost every  $x \in Q_j$ , we have  $w(Q_j) \in Q_j$ 

$$\frac{w(Q_j)}{|Q_j|} \le Cw(x).$$

That is,

$$\int_{Q_j} |g(x)| w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \le \int_{Q_j} |f(y)| w(y) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

Now,

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |g(x)|w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j} |g(x)|w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j} |g(x)|w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j} |f(x)|w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x + \sum_{j \in \mathbb{N}} \int_{Q_j} |g(x)|w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j} |f(x)|w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x + \sum_{j \in \mathbb{N}} \int_{Q_j} |f(x)|w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)|w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \end{split}$$

Using the above observation in Inequality (5.65) we have

$$w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |Tg(x)| > \lambda\}) \le \frac{2^n C}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)| w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
 (5.66)

Now we estimate the "bad part". We denote by  $Q_j^*$  the cube with the same centre  $c_j$  (as that of  $Q_j$ ) whose sides are  $2\sqrt{n}$  times longer. Then,

$$w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^{n} : Tb(x) > \lambda\}) \leq w\left(\left\{x \notin \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_{j}^{*} : |Tb(x)| > \lambda\right\}\right)$$
$$+ w\left(\left\{x \in \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_{j}^{*} : |Tb(x)| > \lambda\right\}\right)$$
$$\leq w(\{x \notin \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_{j}^{*} : |Tb(x)| > \lambda\}) + w(\bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_{j}^{*}) \quad (5.67)$$

We can find a constant depending on n such that

$$w\left(\bigcup_{j\in\mathbb{N}}Q_{j}^{*}\right) \leq C\sum_{j\in\mathbb{N}}w(Q_{j}) = C\sum_{j\in\mathbb{N}}\frac{w(Q_{j})}{|Q_{j}|}|Q_{j}|$$
(5.61) we get

Using Inequality (5.61), we get,

$$|Q_j| \le \frac{1}{\lambda} \int_{Q_j} |f(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

Therefore, we have the following

$$w\left(\bigcup_{j\in\mathbb{N}}Q_j^*\right) \le \frac{C}{\lambda}\sum_{j\in\mathbb{N}}\frac{w(Q_j)}{|Q_j|}\int_{Q_j}|f(y)|\,\mathrm{d}y = \frac{C}{\lambda}\sum_{j\in\mathbb{N}}\int_{Q_j}|f(y)|\frac{w(Q_j)}{|Q_j|}\,\mathrm{d}y.$$

As  $w \in A_1$  we have

$$w\left(\bigcup_{j\in\mathbb{N}}Q_{j}^{*}\right) \leq \frac{C}{\lambda}\sum_{j\in\mathbb{N}}\int_{Q_{j}}|f(y)|w(y)|dy \leq \frac{C}{\lambda}\int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}}|f(y)|w(y)|dy.$$
(5.68)

Now using Inequality (5.68) in Inequality (5.67), we get

$$w(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : Tb(x) > \lambda\}) \le w(\{x \notin \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j^* : |Tb(x)| > \lambda\}) + \frac{C}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(y)| w(y) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$
(5.69)

To estimate  $w(\{x \notin \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j^* : |Tb(x)| > \lambda\})$ , we notice that

$$w(\{x \notin \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j^* : |Tb(x)| > \lambda\}) \le \frac{C}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j^*} |Tb(x)| w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$\le \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j^*} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |Tb_j(x)| w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j^*} |Tb_j(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

As  $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j^* \subset \mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*$  we have the following

$$w(\{x \notin \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j^* : |Tb(x)| > \lambda\}) \le \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} |Tb_j(x)| w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Note that  $b_j \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$  and it is supported on  $Q_j$ . Therefore, there exists a standard kernel K such that

$$w\left(\left\{x \notin \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j^* : |Tb(x)| > \lambda\right\}\right) \le \frac{C}{\lambda} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} w(x) \left| \int_{Q_j} K(x, y) b_j(y) \, \mathrm{d}y \right| \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(5.70)

As  $b_j$  has zero integral on  $Q_j$ , from Inequality (5.70) we arrive at,

$$w(\{x \notin \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j^* : |Tb(x)| > \lambda\})$$
  
$$\leq \frac{C}{\lambda} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} w(x) \left| \int_{Q_j} [K(x, y) - K(x, c_j)] b_j(y) \, \mathrm{d}y \right| \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$\leq \frac{C}{\lambda} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} w(x) \int_{Q_j} |K(x,y) - K(x,c_j)| |b_j(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

By the use of Fubini's theorem, we get

$$w(\{x \notin \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j^* : |Tb(x)| > \lambda\})$$

$$\leq \frac{C}{\lambda} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{Q_j} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} w(x) |K(x,y) - K(x,c_j)| \, \mathrm{d}x \right) |b_j(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y.$$
(5.71)

Since K is a standard kernel, there is some C > 0 and  $\delta > 0$  such that for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$  satisfying  $|x - y| > 2|y - c_j|$ , we have

$$|K(x,y) - K(x,c_j)| \le \frac{|y - c_j|^{\delta}}{|x - c_j|^{n+\delta}}.$$

Therefore from Inequality (5.71), we have

$$w\left(\left\{x \notin \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j^* : |Tb(x)| > \lambda\right\}\right)$$
  
$$\leq \frac{C}{\lambda} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{Q_j} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} w(x) \frac{|y - c_j|^{\delta}}{|x - c_j|^{n+\delta}} \mathrm{d}x\right) |b_j(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y.$$
(5.72)

If a be the length of the cube  $Q_j$  and  $y \in Q_j$  then  $|y - c_j| \le a\sqrt{n}$ .

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} w(x) \frac{|y - c_j|^{\delta}}{|x - c_j|^{n+\delta}} \mathrm{d}x \le \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} \frac{(a\sqrt{n})^{\delta}}{|x - c_j|^{n+\delta}} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
  
$$:= B(x, 2^k a \sqrt{n}) \text{ and } A_k := \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : 2^k a \sqrt{n} < |x - c_j| < 2^{k+1}\}$$

Now let  $B_k := B(x, 2^k a \sqrt{n})$  and  $A_k := \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : 2^k a \sqrt{n} < |x - c_j| < 2^{k+1} a \sqrt{n}\}.$ Then,

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} w(x) \frac{|y - c_j|^{\delta}}{|x - c_j|^{n + \delta}} \mathrm{d}x &\leq \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (a\sqrt{n})^{\delta} \int_{A_k} \frac{w(x)}{|x - c_j|^{n + \delta}} \,\mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq (a\sqrt{n})^{\delta} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \int_{B_k} \frac{w(x)}{(2^k a \sqrt{n})^{n + \delta}} \,\mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{2^n a \sqrt{n}}{(2^{k+1} a \sqrt{n})^{n + \delta}} \int_{B_k} w(x) \,\mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq C 2^n \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{2^{k\delta} |B_k|} \int_{B_k} w(x) \,\mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq C 2^n M w(y) \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{2^{k\delta}}. \end{split}$$

Note that the series appearing in the last inequality is convergent. Therefore there is a constant C depending on n such that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} w(x) \frac{|y - c_j|^{\delta}}{|x - c_j|^{n+\delta}} \mathrm{d}x \le CMw(x).$$
(5.73)

Using Inequality (5.73) in Inequality (5.71) we get

$$w\left(\left\{x \notin \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j^* : |Tb(x)| > \lambda\right\}\right) \le \frac{C}{\lambda} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{Q_j} Mw(y) |b_j(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

As  $w \in A_1$ ,  $Mw(y) \leq Cw(y)$  for a.e.  $y \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . So the above inequality becomes

$$\begin{split} w(\{x \notin \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j^* : |Tb(x)| > \lambda\}) &\leq \frac{C}{\lambda} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{Q_j} w(y) |b_j(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y \\ &\leq \frac{C}{\lambda} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{Q_j} w(y) |b(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y \\ &\leq \frac{C}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} w(y) |b(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y. \end{split}$$

Therefore we get

$$w(\{x \notin \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j^* : |Tb(x)| > \lambda\}) \le \frac{C}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |b(y)| w(y) \, \mathrm{d}y \tag{5.74}$$

Now note that f = g+b. Therefore  $|b| \le |f|+|g|$ , which further implies  $|b| \le 2|f|$ , because  $|g| \le |f|$ . Therefore from Inequality (5.74), we have

$$w(\{x \notin \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j^* : |Tb(x)| > \lambda\}) \le \frac{2C}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(y)| w(y) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$
(5.75)

Now combining Inequalities (5.66) and (5.75) and using them in Inequality (5.64), we complete the proof!

### CHAPTER 6

### Littlewood-Paley Theory and Multipliers

The main aim of this chapter is to study multipliers on  $L^p$ -spaces. As discussed earlier, multipliers are translation invariant operators that are well-behaved with Fourier transform. We see that the study becomes a lot easier when we have tools due to Littlewood and Paley. The two authors wished to derive certain boundedness results for not just one functions, but rather a sequence of functions. In their paper (see [18]), they get the results for functions defined on  $\mathbb{R}$  using complex analysis techniques.

However, the techniques of complex analysis are of no help in higher dimensions! Keeping this in mind, Calderón with Benedek and Panzone ([1]), derived the results for functions that take values in a Banach space. This approach led the authors to easily generalize Littlewood and Paley's work to higher dimensions. Apart from the study of boundedness of certain linear operators, Littlewood-Paley theory is also useful in the study of some exotic function spaces. We refer the reader to [10] for further details on this topic. We are interested only from the viewpoint of boundedness of certain operators. We describe Calderón's approach in the chapter. We start by generalizing the Calderón-Zygmund theorem to Banach-valued functions.

## 6.1 Calderón-Zygmund Theorem for Banach-Valued Functions

We begin by giving a vector valued analogue of the Calderón-Zygmund Theorem (Theorem 5.10 in chapter 5). Let A and B be two Banach spaces and  $\mathcal{L}(A, B)$  be the space of all bounded linear operators from A to B. Let K be a function defined from the set  $(\mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n) \setminus \Delta$  to the space  $\mathcal{L}(A, B)$ , where  $\Delta := \{(x, x) : x \in \mathbb{R}^n\}$ is the diagonal of  $\mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n$ . Let T be an operator such that for a compactly supported function  $f \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n, A)$ , we have

$$Tf(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} K(x, y) f(y) \, \mathrm{d}y,$$

whenever  $x \notin \operatorname{supp}(f)$ .

**Theorem 6.1.** Let A and B be reflexive Banach spaces and T be an operator as defined above, Let  $T : L^r(\mathbb{R}^n, A) \longrightarrow L^r(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$  be bounded for some  $1 < r < \infty$ , and the above mentioned function K satisfies the following two conditions:

$$\int_{|x-y|>2|y-z|} ||K(x,y) - K(x,z)||_{\mathcal{L}(A,B)} \, \mathrm{d}x \le C.$$
(6.1)

$$\int_{|x-y|>2|x-w|} ||K(x,y) - K(w,y)||_{\mathcal{L}(A,B)} \, \mathrm{d}y \le C.$$
(6.2)

Then the operator T is bounded from  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, A)$  to  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$  for all 1and for <math>p = 1 it is weak (1, 1).

*Proof.* Given  $f : \mathbb{R}^n \longrightarrow A$ , a function  $\varphi : \mathbb{R}^n \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$  is defined as  $\varphi(x) = ||f(x)||_A$ . Now, we form the Calderoń-Zygmund decomposition at the height  $\lambda > 0$  for  $\varphi$ . Then we get a collection of dyadic cubes  $\{Q_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{N}}$ . Then we have

$$\varphi(x) = \varphi_g(x) + \varphi_b(x),$$

where

$$\varphi_g(x) = \begin{cases} \varphi(x), & \text{if } x \notin \bigcup_j Q_j. \\ \\ \frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} \varphi(y) \mathrm{d}y, & \text{if } x \in Q_j. \end{cases}$$

And

$$\varphi_b(x) = \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \varphi_{b_j}(x),$$

where

$$\varphi_{b_j}(x) = \left(\varphi(x) - \frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} \varphi(y) \, \mathrm{d}y\right) \chi_{Q_j}.$$

Let  $\Omega = \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j$ . We recall that the following properties hold

$$|\Omega| \le \frac{1}{\lambda} ||\varphi||_1, \tag{6.3}$$

$$|\varphi_g(x)| \le 2^n \lambda \text{ a.e } \mathbf{x} \in \mathbb{R}^n,$$
 (6.4)

$$\lambda < \frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} \varphi(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \le 2^n \lambda. \tag{6.5}$$

Now we write the function f as f = g + b, where

$$g(x) = \begin{cases} f(x), & \text{if } x \notin \bigcup_{j} Q_{j}.\\\\ \frac{1}{|Q_{j}|} \int_{Q_{j}} f(y) \mathrm{d}y, & \text{if } x \in Q_{j}. \end{cases}$$
$$b = \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} b_{j},$$

where,

$$b_j(x) = \left(f(x) - \frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} f(y) \, \mathrm{d}y\right) \chi_{Q_j}(x).$$

Here the integrals are understood in the Bochner sense. Note that if  $x \notin \Omega$ , then

$$||g(x)||_A = ||f(x)||_A = \varphi_g(x) \le 2^n \lambda.$$

If  $x \in Q_j$  then

$$||g(x)||_A \le \frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} ||f(x)||_A \, \mathrm{d}x = \frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} \varphi(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \le 2^n \lambda.$$

Therefore for any  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ ,

$$||g(x)||_A \le 2^n \lambda. \tag{6.6}$$

Also, we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} b_j(x) \, \mathrm{d}x = 0$$

First, we prove that T is weak (1,1). Note that Tf(x) = Tg(x) + Tb(x). Then, we have,

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R}^{n} : ||Tg(x)||_{B} > \lambda\}| \leq |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^{n} : ||Tg(x)||_{B} > \lambda/2\}| + |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^{n} : ||Tb(x)||_{B} > \lambda/2\}|.$$
(6.7)

Since the operator T is bounded from  $L^r(\mathbb{R}^n, A)$  to  $L^r(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$ ,

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : ||Tg(x)||_B > \lambda/2\}| \le C \frac{2^r}{\lambda^r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} ||g(x)||_A^r \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Using the Inequality (6.4) we obtain

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : ||Tg(x)||_B > \lambda/2\}| \le C \frac{2(2^n \lambda)^{r-1}}{\lambda^r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} ||g(x)||_A \, \mathrm{d}x \le \frac{C}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} ||f(x)||_A \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(6.8)

Now let  $Q_j^*$  be a cube with same center as  $Q_j$  and whose sides are  $2\sqrt{n}$  times larger, and let

$$\Omega^* := \bigcup_{j \in \mathbb{N}} Q_j^*.$$

Then, it is easy to see that  $|\Omega^*| \leq C |\Omega|$ . Also, we have  $||\varphi||_1 = ||f||_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^n, A)}$ . So that by using Inequality (6.3), we get

$$\Omega^*| \le \frac{C}{\lambda} ||f||_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^n, A)}$$

where C depends only on 'n'. Now,

$$\begin{split} |\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : ||Tb(x)||_B > \lambda/2\}| &\leq |\{x \in \Omega^* : ||Tb(x)||_B > \lambda/2\}| \\ &+ |\{x \notin \Omega^* : ||Tb(x)||_B > \lambda/2\}| \\ &\leq |\Omega^*| + |\{x \notin \Omega^* : ||Tb(x)||_B > \lambda/2\}| \\ &\leq \frac{C}{\lambda} ||f||_{L^1(A)} + \frac{2}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \Omega^*} ||Tb(x)||_B \, \mathrm{d}x. \end{split}$$

So we have

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R}^{n} : ||Tb(x)||_{B} > \lambda/2\}| \le \frac{C}{\lambda} ||f||_{L^{1}(A)} + \frac{2}{\lambda} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n} \setminus \Omega^{*}} ||Tb(x)||_{B} \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(6.9)

Now, To estimate the second term in the R.H.S of Inequality (6.9), we consider the following

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \Omega^*} ||Tb(x)||_B \, \mathrm{d}x \le \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \Omega^*} \sum_{j=1}^\infty ||Tb_j(x)||_B \, \mathrm{d}x = \sum_{j=1}^\infty \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \Omega^*} ||Tb_j(x)||_B \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Last equality is an easy consequence of Fubini's theorem for a non-negative integrand. We know that  $\operatorname{supp}(b_j) \subseteq Q_j \subseteq \Omega^*$ . Hence, from the definition of T, we recall that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \Omega^*} ||Tb(x)||_B \, \mathrm{d}x \le \sum_{j=1}^\infty \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \Omega^*} \left| \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} K(x, y) b_j(y) \, \mathrm{d}y \right| \right|_B \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \sum_{j=1}^\infty \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \Omega^*} \left| \left| \int_{Q_j} K(x, y) b_j(y) \, \mathrm{d}y \right| \right|_B \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Now, since  $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \Omega^* \subseteq \mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j$ , we get

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \Omega^*} ||Tb(x)||_B \, \mathrm{d}x \le \sum_{j=1}^\infty \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} \left| \left| \int_{Q_j} K(x, y) b_j(y) \, \mathrm{d}y \right| \right|_B \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

For  $z \in \mathbb{R}^n$  with  $z \neq x$ , we have  $\int_{Q_j} K(x, z) b_j(y) \, dy = 0$ . So, we can write

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \Omega^*} ||Tb(x)||_B \, \mathrm{d}x &\leq \sum_{j=1}^\infty \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} \left| \left| \int_{Q_j} [K(x,y) - K(x,z)] b_j(y) \, \mathrm{d}y \right| \right|_B \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq \sum_{j=1}^\infty \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} \int_{Q_j} ||[K(x,y) - K(x,z)] b_j(y)||_B \, \mathrm{d}y \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq \sum_{j=1}^\infty \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} \int_{Q_j} ||K(x,y) - K(x,z)||_{\mathcal{L}(A,B)} ||b_j(y)||_A \, \mathrm{d}y \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq \sum_{j=1}^\infty \int_{Q_j} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^*} ||K(x,y) - K(x,z)||_{\mathcal{L}(A,B)} ||b_j(y)||_A \, \mathrm{d}y \, \mathrm{d}x. \end{split}$$

Now recall (Theorem 5.8, chapter 5) that  $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus Q_j^* \subseteq \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |x - y| > 2|y - z|\}.$ 

Therefore by using Condition (6.1), we get

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \Omega^*} ||Tb(x)||_B \, \mathrm{d}x \le C \sum_{j=1}^\infty \int_{Q_j} ||b_j(y)||_A \, \mathrm{d}y.$$
(6.10)

Now, we observe that

$$\int_{Q_j} ||b_j(y)||_A \, \mathrm{d}y = \int_{Q_j} \left| \left| \left( f(x) - \frac{1}{|Q_j|} \int_{Q_j} f(y) \, \mathrm{d}y \right) \chi_{Q_j}(x) \right| \right|_A \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$\leq 2 \int_{Q_j} ||f(x)||_A \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Using the above in Inequality (6.10), we get

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \Omega^*} ||Tb(x)||_B \, \mathrm{d}x \le C \sum_{j=1}^\infty \int_{Q_j} ||f(x)||_A \, \mathrm{d}x \le C \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} ||f(x)||_A \, \mathrm{d}x = C ||f||_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^n, A)}.$$

Therefore from Inequality (6.9), we have

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R}^{n} : ||Tb(x)||_{B} > \lambda/2\}| \leq \frac{C}{\lambda} ||f||_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{n},A)} + \frac{2C}{\lambda} ||f||_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{n},A)} = \frac{C}{\lambda} ||f||_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{n},A)}.$$
(6.11)

Therefore using Inequalities (6.11) and (6.8) in Inequality (6.7), we obtain,

$$|\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : ||Tg(x)||_B > \lambda\}| \le \frac{C}{\lambda} ||f||_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^n, A)}$$

This proves that the operator T is weak (1,1). As T is bounded from  $L^r(\mathbb{R}^n, A)$ to  $L^r(B)$  for some r > 1 by using Marcinkiewicz interpolation T is bounded from  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, A)$  to  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$  for all 1 . For all <math>p > r we use a duality argument. As A is reflexive  $L^{r'}(\mathbb{R}^n, A')$  and  $(L^r(\mathbb{R}^n, A))'$  are isomorphic to each other. Now let  $T^t$  be the transpose of the operator T, so for any  $F \in L^{r'}(B')$  and  $g \in L^r(A)$ ,

$$(T^t F)(g) = F(Tg) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \langle F(x), Tg(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Now suppose supp  $(f) \cap \text{supp}(g) = \emptyset$ , then we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \langle F(x), Tg(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left\langle F(x), \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} K(x, y)g(y) \, \mathrm{d}y \right\rangle \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \langle F(x), K(x, y)g(y) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}y \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Let  $K^{t}(x, y)$  be the transpose of the operator K(x, y). Then,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \langle F(x), Tg(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \langle K^t(x, y) F(x), g(y) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}y \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Let  $\widetilde{K}(x,y) = K^t(x,y)$ . Therefore,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \langle F(x), Tg(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left\langle \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \widetilde{K}(y, x) F(x) \, \mathrm{d}x, g(y) \right\rangle \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

Now using similar arguments as that in Lemma 5.9, we have

$$T^t F(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \widetilde{K}(x, y) F(y) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

At once we get,

$$\int_{|x-y|>2|y-z|} ||\widetilde{K}(x,y) - \widetilde{K}(x,z)||_{\mathcal{L}(B',A')} dx$$
  
= 
$$\int_{|x-y|>2|y-z|} ||K^{t}(y,x) - K^{t}(z,x)||_{\mathcal{L}(B',A')} dx$$
  
= 
$$\int_{|x-y|>2|y-z|} ||K(y,x) - K(z,x)||_{\mathcal{L}(A,B)} dx.$$

By using Condition (6.2), we have

$$\int_{|x-y|>2|y-z|} ||\widetilde{K}(x,y) - \widetilde{K}(x,z)||_{\mathcal{L}(B',A')} \, \mathrm{d}x \le C.$$

So the operator  $T^t$  is also weak (1,1). As the operator T is bounded from  $L^r(\mathbb{R}^n, A)$  to  $L^r(\mathbb{R}^n, B)$ ,  $T^t$  is bounded from  $L^{r'}(B')$  to  $L^{r'}(A')$ . Therefore by Marcinkiewicz interpolation theorem  $T^t$  is bounded from  $L^p(B')$  to  $L^p(A')$  for 1 . Now suppose <math>p > r. Then p' < r', and

$$\begin{split} ||Tf||_{L^{p}(B)} &= \sup \left\{ \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \langle G(x), Tf(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x \right| : ||G||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^{n},B)} \leq 1 \right\} \\ &= \sup \left\{ \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \langle T^{t}G(x), f(x) \rangle \, \mathrm{d}x \right| : ||G||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^{n},B)} \leq 1 \right\} \\ &= \sup \left\{ ||T^{t}G||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^{n},A')} ||f||_{L^{p}(\mathbb{R}^{n},A)} : ||G||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^{n},B')} \leq 1 \right\} \\ &\leq ||f||_{L^{p}(\mathbb{R}^{n},A)} \sup \left\{ ||T^{t}|| ||G||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^{n},A')} : ||G||_{L^{p'}(\mathbb{R}^{n},B')} \leq 1 \right\} \\ &\leq C ||f||_{L^{p}(A)}. \end{split}$$

Hence the result.

Now we see a few applications of the vector valued analogue of the Calderón-Zygmund theorem. In this section we mainly focus on some important inequalities of some vector valued operators. These inequalities are often used in upcoming sections.

**Theorem 6.2.** Let T be a convolution operator with kernel K, which is bounded on  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Assume that the kernel K satisfies the Hörmander condition,

$$\int_{|x|>2|y|} |K(x-y) - K(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x \le C.$$

Then for any  $1 < r, p < \infty$  we have,

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |Tf_j|^r \right)^{1/r} \right\|_p \le C_{p,r} \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |f_j|^r \right)^{1/r} \right\|_p.$$
  
= 1,

Moreover, for p =

$$\left| \left\{ x \in \mathbb{R}^n : \left( \sum_{j=1}^\infty |Tf_j|^r \right)^{1/r} > \lambda \right\} \right| \le \frac{C_r}{\lambda} \left| \left| \left( \sum_{j=1}^\infty |f_j|^r \right)^{1/r} \right| \right|_1.$$

*Proof.* To prove the result we show that the vector-valued operator which associates to each sequence  $(f_j)_{j\in\mathbb{N}}$  the sequence  $(Tf_j)_{j\in\mathbb{N}}$  satisfies the hypothesis of Theorem 6.1 with  $A = B = \ell^r$ . If we denote the operator by  $\tau$  then, using Corollary 2.24, we have,

$$\tau \left( (f_i)_{i \in \mathbb{N}} \right) = \left( K * f_i \right)_{i \in \mathbb{N}} = \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} K(x - y) f_i(y) \, \mathrm{d}y \right)_{i \in \mathbb{N}}$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( K(x - y) f_i(y) \right)_{i \in \mathbb{N}} \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \overline{K}(x, y) \left( f_i(y) \right)_{i \in \mathbb{N}} \, \mathrm{d}y,$$

where,  $\overline{K}(x,y) = K(x-y)I$  and I is the identity operator on  $\ell^r$ . First we prove that  $\tau$  is bounded on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n, \ell^r)$  when p = r.

$$\left|\left|\tau((f_j)_{j\in\mathbb{N}})\right|\right|_r^r = \int\limits_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left(\sum_{j=1}^\infty |Tf_j(x)|^r\right)^{r/r} \,\mathrm{d}x$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |Tf_j(x)|^r \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |Tf_j(x)|^r \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

In the last equality, we have employed Fubini's theorem. From the hypothesis on T, it is evident from the Calderón-Zygmund Theorem (Theorem 5.10, in chapter 5) that T is bounded on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ ,  $\forall p$  satisfying 1 . Hence, we have,

$$||\tau((f_j)_{j\in\mathbb{N}})||_r^r \le C \sum_{j=1}^\infty \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f_j(x)|^r \, \mathrm{d}x = C ||(f_j)_{j\in\mathbb{N}}||_r^r.$$

Now we notice

$$\int_{|x-y|>2|y-z|} ||\overline{K}(x,y) - \overline{K}(x,z)||_{\mathcal{L}(\ell^r,\ell^r)} \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \int_{|x-y|>2|y-z|} |K(x-y) - K(x-z)|||I||_{\mathcal{L}(\ell^r,\ell^r)} \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Taking x = x' + y and z - y = y', we get

$$\int_{\substack{|x-y|>2|y-z|\\|x'|>2|y'|}} ||\overline{K}(x,y) - \overline{K}(x,z)||_{\mathcal{L}(\ell^r,\ell^r)} \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\substack{|x'|>2|y'|\\|x'|>2|y'|}} |K(x') - K(x'-y')| \, \mathrm{d}x' \le C.$$

Similarly, it can be shown that

$$\int_{\substack{|x-y|>2|x-w|\\ y=|x-y|}} ||\overline{K}(x,y) - \overline{K}(w,y)||_{\mathcal{L}(\ell^r,\ell^r)} \, \mathrm{d}y \le C$$

Hence the desired result follows directly by using Theorem 6.1.

Now we prove a matrix analogue of Theorem 6.2.

**Theorem 6.3.** Let T be as defined in Theorem 6.2. Then for any  $1 < r < \infty$ and p, 1 .

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}}^{\infty} |Tf_{j,k}|^r \right)^{1/r} \right\|_p \leq C_{p,r} \left\| \left( \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}}^{\infty} |f_{j,k}|^r \right)^{1/r} \right\|_p.$$
  
Moreover, for  $p = 1$ ,  
$$\left| \left\{ x \in \mathbb{R}^n : \left( \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}}^{\infty} |Tf_{j,k}|^r \right)^{1/r} > \lambda \right\} \right| \leq \frac{C_r}{\lambda} \left\| \left( \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}}^{\infty} |f_{j,k}|^r \right)^{1/r} \right\|_1.$$

*Proof.* As in the previous theorem, the operator  $\tau$  is defined in the following way

$$\tau\left((f_{j,k})_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}}\right) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \overline{K}(x,y)\left((f_{j,k}(y))_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}}\right) \, \mathrm{d}y$$

Here  $\overline{K}(x,y) = K(x-y)I$ , where I is the identity operator on  $\ell^r(\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z})$ . With exactly the same reasoning as in Theorem 6.2, it can be shown that  $\tau$  is bounded on  $L^r(\mathbb{R}^n, \ell^r(\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}))$ . Again, using a similar argument as in Theorem 6.2, we see

$$\int_{\substack{|x-y|>2|y-z|\\ = \int \\ |x'|>2|y'|}} ||\overline{K}(x,y) - \overline{K}(x,z)||_{\mathcal{L}(\ell^r(\mathbb{Z}\times\mathbb{Z}),\ell^r(\mathbb{Z}\times\mathbb{Z}))} \, \mathrm{d}x$$

Finally, from Theorem 6.1, we conclude the result.

We now give a few applications of Theorem 6.2 and Theorem 6.3. The results discussed below are useful in our study of Littlewood-Paley Theory.

**Corollary 6.4.** Let  $\{I_j\}_{j\in\mathbb{N}}$  be a sequence of intervals on the real line, finite or infinite, and let  $\{S_j\}_{j\in\mathbb{N}}$  be the sequence of operators defined by  $(S_jf)(\xi) = \chi_{I_j}(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi)$ . Then for any  $1 < r, p < \infty$ ,

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |S_j f_j|^r \right)^{1/r} \right\|_p \le C_{p,r} \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |f_j|^r \right)^{1/r} \right\|_p$$

*Proof.* We recall from Chapter 5 that if  $I_j$  is the interval  $(a_j, b_j)$  for some  $a_j < b_j$ , Then the operator  $S_j$  can be written as

$$S_j = \frac{i}{2} \left( M_{a_j} H M_{-a_j} - M_{b_j} H M_{-b_j} \right),$$

where for any  $a \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $M_a f(x) = e^{2\pi i a x} f(x)$  and H is the Hilbert transform. We Notice that  $|M_a f(x)| = |f(x)|, \forall x \in \mathbb{R}$ . Therefore,

$$|S_j f_j(x)| \le \frac{1}{2} \left( |M_{a_j} H M_{-a_j} f_j(x)| + |M_{b_j} H M_{-b_j} f_j(x)| \right)$$
  
=  $\frac{1}{2} \left( |H M_{-a_j} f_j(x)| + |H M_{-b_j} f_j(x)| \right).$ 

We know that the Hilbert transform is a Calderón-Zygmund operator of convo-
lution type. Hence, by Theorem (6.2) we have  $\forall 1 < p, r < \infty$ ,

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |HM_{-a_j} f_j|^r \right)^{1/r} \right\|_p \le C_{p,r} \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |f_j|^r \right)^{1/r} \right\|_p.$$
(6.12)

Similarly,

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |HM_{-b_j} f_j|^r \right)^{1/r} \right\|_p \le C_{p,r} \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |f_j|^r \right)^{1/r} \right\|_p.$$
(6.13)

As we have already seen that

$$|S_j f_j(x)| \le \frac{1}{2} \left( |HM_{-a_j} f_j(x)| + |HM_{-b_j} f_j(x)| \right).$$

Therefore, we get,

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |S_j f_j|^r \right)^{1/r} \right\|_p \le \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \left( |HM_{-a_j} f_j| + |HM_{-b_j} f_j| \right)^r \right)^{1/r} \right\|_p.$$
  
the triangle inequality of  $\ell^r$  and  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$  we arrive at

Using the triangle inequality of  $\ell^r$  and  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , we arrive at

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |S_j f_j|^r \right)^{1/r} \right\|_p \le \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |HM_{-a_j} f_j|^r \right)^{1/r} \right\|_p + \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |HM_{-b_j} f_j|^r \right)^{1/r} \right\|_p.$$
  
By using Inequalities (6.12) and (6.13) we conclude

 $\frac{1}{2}$ 

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |S_j f_j|^r \right)^{1/r} \right\|_p \le C_{p,r} \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |f_j|^r \right)^{1/r} \right\|_p.$$

The matrix valued analogue of Corollary 6.4 follows easily from the techniques discussed above and Theorem 6.3. We do not include the proof here since it is essentially verbatim to that of Corollary 6.4.

**Corollary 6.5.** Let  $\{I_j\}$  be a sequence of intervals on the real line, finite or infinite, and let  $\{S_j\}$  be the sequence of operators defined by  $(S_j f)(\xi) = \chi_{I_j}(\xi) \widehat{f}(\xi)$ . Then for  $1 < r, p < \infty$ ,

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j,k \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j f_{j,k}|^r \right)^{1/r} \right\|_p \le C_{p,r} \left\| \left( \sum_{j,k \in \mathbb{Z}} |f_{j,k}|^r \right)^{1/r} \right\|_p$$

Until now we have seen a sequence of operators or a matrix -valued operator  $(\tau)$ , associated to a nice bounded linear operator  $T: L^2(\mathbb{R}^n) \longrightarrow L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Next, we consider the case when we have a sequence  $\{T_j\}_{j\in\mathbb{N}}$  of "nice" operator. In the result that follows, the Muckenhoupt class  $A_2$  plays an important role.

**Theorem 6.6.** Let  $\{T_j\}_{j\in\mathbb{N}}$  be a sequence of linear operators that are bounded on  $L^2(w)$  for any  $w \in A_2$  with constants that are uniform in j and which depend only on the  $A_2$  constant of w. Then for all 1 , we have,

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |T_j f_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p \le C \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |f_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p.$$

*Proof.* When p = 2, we have

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |T_j f_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_2^2 = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |T_j f_j(x)|^2 \mathrm{d}x$$

Since the integrand is non-negative, we can use Fubini's theorem and obtain

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |T_j f_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_2^2 = \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |T_j f_j(x)|^2 \mathrm{d}x.$$

From the hypothesis of the theorem, the operators  $T_j$  are bounded on  $L^2(w)$  space for any  $w \in A_2$  with the constant uniform in j and since constant function 1 is in  $A_2$ , we get by an application of Fubini's theorem,

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |T_j f_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_2^2 \le C \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f_j(x)|^2 \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |f_j(x)|^2 \mathrm{d}x \\ = C \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |f_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_2^2.$$

This prove the result when p = 2. For p > 2, we notice that

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |T_j f_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p^2 = \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |T_j f_j(x)|^2 \right)^{p/2} \, \mathrm{d}x \right)^{2/p} = \left\| \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |T_j f_j|^2 \right\|_{p/2}.$$

By duality of  $L^p$  spaces, there exists a non-negative function  $u \in L^{(p/2)'}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  with  $||u||_{L^{(p/2)'}(\mathbb{R}^n)} = 1$  such that

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |T_j f_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p^2 = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |T_j f_j(x)|^2 u(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(6.14)

Now if  $0 < \delta < 1$  then  $M(u^{1/\delta})^{\delta} \in A_1$ , with the  $A_1$  constant depending only on  $\delta$ . As  $A_1 \subseteq A_2$ ,  $M(u^{1/\delta})^{\delta} \in A_2$ . As  $u(x) \leq (Mu^{1/\delta}(x))^{\delta}$  a.e  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ , from Equation (6.14), we have

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |T_j f_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p^2 \le \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |T_j f_j(x)|^2 \left( M u^{1/\delta}(x) \right)^{\delta} dx$$

Now, using Fubini's theorem, and the fact that all  $T_j$ 's are bounded on  $L^2(w)$ with constants uniform in j, we have

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |T_j f_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p^2 \le C \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f_j(x)|^2 \left( M u^{1/\delta}(x) \right)^{\delta} \mathrm{d}x$$
$$\le \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |f_j(x)|^2 \right) \left( M u^{1/\delta}(x) \right)^{\delta} \mathrm{d}x$$

Now let us choose  $0 < \delta < 1$  such that  $\delta(p/2)' > 1$ . Applying Hölder's inequality with exponents p/2 and (p/2)' we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( \sum_{j=1}^\infty |f_j(x)|^2 \right) \left( M u^{1/\delta}(x) \right)^{\delta} dx$$

$$\leq C \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( \sum_{j=1}^\infty |f_j(x)|^2 \right)^{p/2} dx \right)^{2/p} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( M (u^{1/\delta})(x) \right)^{\delta(p/2)'} dx \right)^{1/(p/2)'}$$
*I* is bounded on  $L^{\delta(p/2)'}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ 

As M is bounded on  $L^{\delta(p/2)'}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ ,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( \sum_{j=1}^\infty |f_j|^2 \right) \left( M u^{1/\delta}(x) \right)^{\delta} \, \mathrm{d}x \le C \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^\infty |f_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p^2 ||u^{1/\delta}||_{\delta(p/2)'}^{\delta(p/2)'} \\ = \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^\infty |f_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p^2 \cdot ||u||_{(p/2)'}.$$

Since  $||u||_{\delta(p/2)'} = 1$ , we have

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |T_j f_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p^2 \le C \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |f_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p^2.$$
(6.15)

This prove the theorem for p > 2. As  $T_j$  is bounded on  $L^2(w)$ ,  $T_j^t$  is also bounded on  $L^2(w)$ . Therefore for p > 2,  $T_j^t$  also satisfies Inequality 6.15. Using this fact and Hölder's inequality, we have for p < 2,

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |T_j f_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p$$

$$\begin{split} &= \sup\left\{ \left| \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} T_{j} f_{j}(x) \cdot g_{j}(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \right| : \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |g_{j}|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \right\|_{p'} \leq 1 \right\} \\ &= \sup\left\{ \left| \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} f_{j}(x) \cdot T_{j}^{t} g_{j}(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \right| : \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |g_{j}|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \right\|_{p'} \leq 1 \right\} \\ &\leq \sup\left\{ \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |f_{j}(x)| \cdot |T_{j}^{t} g_{j}(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x : \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |g_{j}|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \right\|_{p'} \leq 1 \right\} \\ &\leq \sup\left\{ \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |f_{j}|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \right\|_{p} \cdot \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |T_{j}^{t} g_{j}|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \right\|_{p'} \leq 1 \right\} \\ &\leq \sup\left\{ \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |f_{j}|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \right\|_{p} \cdot \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |T_{j}^{t} g_{j}|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \right\|_{p'} : \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |g_{j}|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \right\|_{p'} \leq 1 \right\} \\ &\leq C_{p} \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |f_{j}|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \right\|_{p} \cdot \sup\left\{ \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |g_{j}|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \right\|_{p'} : \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |g_{j}|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \right\|_{p'} \leq 1 \right\} \\ &\leq C_{p} \left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |f_{j}|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \right\|_{p}. \end{split}$$
This completes the proof!

This completes the proof

#### 

#### Littlewood-Paley theory 6.2

Now we are ready to study boundedness results for certain vector-valued operators. The results so developed are of direct use in the study of multipliers. We begin with the following construction.

For 
$$j \in \mathbb{Z}$$
, let  $\Delta_j = (-2^{j+1}, -2^j] \cup [2^j, 2^{j+1})$  and define an operator  $S_j$  as  
 $(S_j f)(\xi) = \chi_{\Delta_j}(\xi) \widehat{f}(\xi),$ 

where  $j \in \mathbb{Z}$ . If  $f \in L^2(\mathbb{R})$ , then by using Plancharal theorem we have,

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_2^2 = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j f(x)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} |S_j f(x)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$= \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} |(S_j f)(\xi)|^2 d\xi$$
$$= \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} |\chi_{\Delta_j}(\xi) \widehat{f}(\xi)|^2 d\xi$$
$$= \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{\Delta_j} |\widehat{f}(\xi)|^2 d\xi$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}} |\widehat{f}(\xi)|^2 d\xi$$
$$= ||f||_2^2.$$

So we have

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_2 = ||f||_2.$$
(6.16)

In this section our main aim is to prove Littlewood-Paley theorem which states that  $\left| \left| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right| \right|_2$  and  $||f||_2$  are comparable. We first consider the smooth analogue of  $S_j$ . We start with  $\psi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ , with  $0 \leq \psi \leq 1$ , having support in  $1/2 \leq |\xi| \leq 4$ , which is equal to 1 on  $1 \leq |\xi| \leq 2$ . We define

$$\psi_j(\xi) = \psi(2^{-j}\xi)$$

and

$$(\tilde{S}_j f)(\xi) = \psi_j(\xi) \widehat{f}(\xi).$$
(6.17)

Note that by using the definitions of  $S_j$  and  $\tilde{S}_j$ , we have

$$(S_j \tilde{S}_j f)(\xi) = \chi_{\Delta_j}(\xi) (\tilde{S}_j f)(\xi) = \chi_{\Delta_j}(\xi) \psi_j(\xi) \hat{f}(\xi)$$

Now, for  $\xi \in \Delta_j$ ,  $\psi_j(\xi) = 1$ . Therefore

$$(S_j \tilde{S}_j f)(\xi) = \chi_{\Delta_j}(\xi) \hat{f}(\xi) = (S_j f)(\xi).$$

That is,  $S_j \tilde{S}_j = S_j$ . Keeping the above construction in mind, we prove the following result.

**Theorem 6.7.** For any  $1 , there exists a constant <math>C_p > 0$  such that for

 $a f \in L^p(\mathbb{R}), we have,$ 

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |\tilde{S}_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p \le C_p ||f||_p.$$
(6.18)

*Proof.* Let  $\Phi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$  be such that  $\Phi = \psi$  and let  $\Phi_j(x) = 2^j \Phi(2^j x)$ . Then note that

$$\widehat{\Phi_j}(\xi) = 2^j \widehat{\Phi(2^j \cdot)}(\xi) = \widehat{\Phi}(\xi/2^j) = \psi(\xi/2^j) = \psi_j(\xi).$$

Therefore for  $f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ 

$$(\tilde{S}_j f)(\xi) = \psi_j(\xi) \widehat{f}(\xi) = \widehat{\Phi}(\xi) \widehat{f}(\xi) = (\Phi_j * f)(\xi).$$

So,  $\tilde{S}_j f = \Phi_j * f$ . To prove the theorem we have to show that the operator T which maps a function f to the sequence  $\left(\tilde{S}_j f\right)_{j \in \mathbb{Z}}$  is bounded from  $L^p(\mathbb{R})$  to the space  $L^p(\mathbb{R}, \ell^2)$ , for 1 . Now

$$(Tf)(y) = \left(\tilde{S}_j f\right)_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} = \left(\Phi_j * f(y)\right)_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} = \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} \Phi_j(x-y)f_j(y) \, \mathrm{d}y\right)_{j \in \mathbb{Z}}$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left(\Phi_j(x-y)f(y)\right)_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

In the last equation, we have used Corollary 2.24. Let  $K : \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R} \longrightarrow \mathcal{L}(\mathbb{C}, l^2)$  be the kernel of the operator T. Then K is defined in the following way

$$K(x,y)(z) = \left(\Phi_j(x-y)z\right)_{j\in\mathbb{Z}},$$

where  $(x, y) \in \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}$  and  $z \in \mathbb{C}$ . We show that the operator T satisfies all the conditions of Theorem 6.2. First we note that T is bounded from  $L^2(\mathbb{R})$  to  $L^2(\mathbb{R}, \ell^2)$ . Indeed,

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |\tilde{S}_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_2^2 = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |\tilde{S}_j f(x)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |(\tilde{S}_j f)(\xi)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\xi$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |\psi_j(\xi)|^2 |\hat{f}(\xi)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\xi.$$

We claim that for any  $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$ , at most three of  $\psi_j$ 's are non zero. To see this, first we observe that for any  $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$  there is a unique  $j(\xi) \in \mathbb{Z}$ , such that  $|\xi| \in$   $[2^{j(\xi)}, 2^{j(\xi)+1})$ . As for any  $j \in \mathbb{Z}$ , support of  $\psi_j(\xi)$  is  $[2^{j-1}, 2^{j+2})$ ,  $\psi_j(\xi) = 0$  for  $j < j(\xi) - 1$  and  $j > j(\xi) + 1$ . Therefore,

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |\tilde{S}_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_2^2 = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left( |\psi_{j(\xi)-1}(\xi)|^2 + |\psi_{j(\xi)}(\xi)|^2 + |\psi_{j(\xi)+1}(\xi)|^2 \right) |\hat{f}(\xi)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\xi$$
$$\leq 3 \int_{\mathbb{R}} |\hat{f}(\xi)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\xi = 3 ||f||_2^2.$$

Now we show that the kernel K satisfies Hörmander condition. That is,

$$\int_{\substack{|x-y|>2|y-z|\\||x-y|>2|y-z|}} ||K(x,y) - K(x,z)||_{\mathcal{L}(\mathbb{R},\ell^2)} \, \mathrm{d}x \le C.$$
  
As  $||K(x,y)||_{\mathcal{L}(\mathbb{R},\ell^2)} = || (\Phi_j(x-y))_{j\in\mathbb{Z}} ||_{\ell^2}$ , we have the following.  
$$\int_{\substack{|x-y|>2|y-z|\\||x-y|>2|y-z|}} ||K(x,y) - K(x,z)||_{\mathcal{L}(\mathbb{R},\ell^2)} \, \mathrm{d}x$$
  
$$= \int_{\substack{|x-y|>2|y-z|\\||x-y|>2|y-z|}} || (\Phi_j(x-y) - \Phi_j(x-z))_{j\in\mathbb{Z}} ||_{\ell^2} \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Now doing a change of variable as we did in Theorem 6.2, we have

$$\int_{\substack{|x-y|>2|y-z|\\ \leq}} ||K(x,y) - K(x,z)||_{\mathcal{L}(\mathbb{R},\ell^2)} \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$\leq \int_{\substack{|x|>2|y|\\ |x|>2|y|}} || \left(\Phi_j(x+y) - \Phi_j(x)\right)_{j\in\mathbb{Z}} ||_{\ell^2} \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Hence, we observe that

$$\begin{aligned} ||\{\Phi_j(x+y) - \Phi_j(x)\}||_{l^2} &= \left(\sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |\Phi_j(x+y) - \Phi_j(x)|^2\right)^{1/2} \\ &\leq \left(\sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |y|^2 \sup_{0 \le t \le 1} \Phi_j'(x+ty)|^2\right)^{1/2} \\ &\leq |y| \sup_{0 \le t \le 1} \left(\sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |\Phi_j(x+ty)|^2\right)^{1/2}. \end{aligned}$$

So, we have

$$\int_{|x-y|>2|y-z|} ||K(x,y) - K(x,z)||_{\mathcal{L}(\mathbb{R},\ell^2)} \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$\leq |y| \int_{|x|>2|y|} \sup_{0\leq t\leq 1} \left( \sum_{j\in\mathbb{Z}} |\Phi_j(x+ty)|^2 \right)^{1/2} \mathrm{d}x.$$
 (6.19)

Now, since  $\ell^1 \subseteq \ell^2$ ,

$$\left(\sum_{j\in\mathbb{Z}} |\Phi_j'(x)|^2\right)^{1/2} \le \sum_{j\in\mathbb{Z}} |\Phi_j'(x)| \le \sum_{j\in\mathbb{Z}} 2^{2j} |\Phi'(2^j x)|.$$

As  $\Phi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ , we have some C > 0 such that  $|\Phi'(x)| \leq C$  and  $|x|^3 |\Phi'(x)| \leq C$ ,  $\forall x \in \mathbb{R}$ . Therefore, we have,

$$|\Phi'(x)| \le C \min(1, |x|^{-3})$$

Now, for  $x \in \mathbb{R}$  there is some  $i \in \mathbb{Z}$  such that  $2^{-i} \leq |x| < 2^{-i+1}$ . Then,

$$\left(\sum_{j\in\mathbb{Z}} |\Phi'_j(x)|^2\right)^{1/2} \le \sum_{j$$

Note that when j < i we have  $|x| \le 2^{-i+1} \le 2^{-j}$ . Therefore  $(2^i|x|)^{-1} \ge 1$  and we have

$$\sum_{j < i} 2^{2j} |\Phi'(2^j x)| \le C \sum_{j < i} 2^{2j} = C 2^{2i} \le C |x|^{-2}.$$

Further when  $j \ge i$ , then we have  $(2^j |x|)^{-3} \le 1$ .

$$\sum_{j\geq i} 2^{2j} |\Phi'(2^j x)| \le C \sum_{j\geq i} 2^{2j} (2^j |x|)^{-3} = C |x|^{-3} \sum_{j\geq i} 2^{-j} = C 2^{-i} |x|^{-3} \le C |x|^{-2}.$$

Therefore we can say that

$$\left(\sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |\Phi'_j(x)|^2\right)^{1/2} \le C|x|^{-2}.$$

From Inequality (6.19) we get

$$\int_{|x-y|>2|y-z|} ||K(x,y) - K(x,z)||_{\mathcal{L}(\mathbb{R},l^2)} \, \mathrm{d}x \le C|y| \int_{|x|>2|y|} \sup_{0\le t\le 1} \frac{1}{|x+ty|^2} \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(6.20)

For |x| > 2|y|, we have

$$|x + ty| \ge |x| - t|y| \ge |x| - t\frac{|x|}{2} \ge |x| - \frac{|x|}{2} = \frac{|x|}{2}.$$

Therefore,

$$\sup_{0 \le t \le 1} \frac{1}{|x + ty|^2} \le \frac{4}{|x|^2}.$$

So, from Inequality (6.20), we have

$$\int_{\substack{|x-y|>2|y-z|\\ \text{prosult now readily follows from Theorem 2.23}}} ||K(x,y) - K(x,z)||_{\mathcal{L}(\mathbb{R},l^2)} \, \mathrm{d}x \le 4C|y| \int_{\substack{|x|>2|y|\\ |x|>2|y|}} \frac{1}{|x|^2} \, \mathrm{d}x \le C.$$

The result now readily follows from Theorem 2.23.

Using the fact that  $S_j \tilde{S}_j = S_j$ , and using above theorem we can prove Inequality (6.18), replacing  $\tilde{S}_j$  by  $S_j$ . In fact, a stronger claim can be proved.

**Theorem 6.8** (Littlewood-Paley). For any  $1 , there exists positive constants <math>c_p$  and  $C_p$  such that for all  $f \in L^p(\mathbb{R})$ ,

$$c_p||f||_p \le \left| \left| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right| \right|_p \le C_p||f||_p.$$

*Proof.* From Equation (6.16) it is clear that the result holds for p = 2. Using the identity  $S_j \tilde{S}_j = S_j$  and from Theorems 6.4 and 6.7 we get for 1 ,

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p = \left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j \tilde{S}_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p$$
$$\leq C \left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |\tilde{S}_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p$$
$$\leq C_p ||f||_p.$$

Therefore, we have

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p \le C_p ||f||_p.$$
(6.21)

To prove the other inequality we first remark that, inner product on  $L^2(\mathbb{R}, \ell^2)$  is defined as

$$\langle F, G \rangle_{L^2(\mathbb{R}, \ell^2)} = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \langle F(x), G(x) \rangle_{\ell^2} \, \mathrm{d}x$$

Now, consider  $F = (S_j f)_{j \in \mathbb{Z}}$  and  $G = (S_j g)_{j \in \mathbb{Z}}$ , for  $f, g \in L^2(\mathbb{R})$ . Then from Equation (6.16), and the Polarization identity, we have

$$\langle F, G \rangle_{L^2(\mathbb{R}, \ell^2)} = \frac{1}{4} \left( ||F + G||^2_{L^2(\mathbb{R}, \ell^2)} - ||F - G||^2_{L^2(\mathbb{R}, \ell^2)} + i||F + iG||^2_{L^2(\mathbb{R}, \ell^2)} - i||F - iG||^2_{L^2(\mathbb{R}, \ell^2)} \right)$$

$$= \frac{1}{4} \left( ||f + g||_2^2 - ||f - g||_2^2 + i||f + ig||_2^2 - i||f - ig||_2^2 \right)$$
$$= \langle f, g \rangle_{L^2(\mathbb{R})}.$$

That is, for any  $f, g \in L^2(\mathbb{R})$ , we have,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} S_j f(x) \overline{S_j g(x)} \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\mathbb{R}} f(x) \overline{g(x)} \, \mathrm{d}x. \tag{6.22}$$

Particularly, Equation (6.22) holds for all  $f, g \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ .

Now for 
$$p \neq 2$$
, we have the following for  $f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ .  
 $||f||_p = \sup \left\{ \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}} f(x)\overline{g(x)} \, \mathrm{d}x \right| : ||g||_{p'} \leq 1, g \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}) \right\}$   
 $= \sup \left\{ \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}} \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} S_j f(x) \overline{S_j g(x)} \, \mathrm{d}x \right| : ||g||_{p'} \leq 1, g \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}) \right\}$   
 $\leq \sup \left\{ \int_{\mathbb{R}} \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j f(x)| |S_j g(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x : ||g||_{p'} \leq 1, g \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}) \right\}.$ 

By using Hölder's inequality for the sum, we get

 $||f||_p$ 

$$\leq \sup\left\{\int_{\mathbb{R}} \left(\sum_{j\in\mathbb{Z}} |S_j f(x)|^2\right)^{1/2} \left(\sum_{j\in\mathbb{Z}} |S_j g(x)|^2\right)^{1/2} \, \mathrm{d}x : ||g||_{p'} \leq 1, g \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})\right\}$$

Further, from Hölder's inequality for exponents p and p' we have

 $||f||_{p}$ 

$$\leq \sup \left\{ \left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p \right\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j g(x)|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_{p'} : ||g||_{p'} \leq 1, g \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}) \right\}.$$
  
Now by using Inequality (6.21), we have

$$||f||_{p} \leq \left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_{j}f(x)|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \right\|_{p} \sup \left\{ C_{p}'||g||_{p'} : ||g||_{p'} \leq 1, g \in \mathbb{S}(\mathbb{R}) \right\}$$
$$\leq C_{p} \left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_{j}f(x)|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \right\|_{p}.$$

So, there is a constant  $c_p$  such that

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p \ge c_p ||f||_p.$$
(6.23)

We now wish to extend Theorems 6.7 and 6.8 to  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . First we prove an analogue of Theorem 6.7. Then we consider characteristic functions of products of dyadic intervals on the coordinate axes and define an operator similar to  $S_j$ , but taking functions defined on  $\mathbb{R}^n$  as its input.

**Theorem 6.9.** Let  $\psi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  with  $\psi(0) = 0$ , let  $(S_j f)(\xi) = \psi(2^{-j}\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi)$ . Then for  $1 , there is a constant <math>C_p > 0$  such that  $\forall f \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , we have

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p \le C_p ||f||_p.$$

$$(6.24)$$

Furthermore if for all  $\xi \neq 0$ 

$$\sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |\psi(2^{-j}\xi)|^2 = C, \tag{6.25}$$

then, we also have a constant  $C'_p > 0$  such that  $\forall f \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

$$||f||_{p} \leq C_{p}' \bigg\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_{j}f|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \bigg\|_{p}.$$
 (6.26)

*Proof.* Note that as  $\psi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  and  $\psi(0) = 0$ ,  $\sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} \psi(2^{-j}\xi) \leq C$ . Therefore,

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_2^2 = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |\psi_j(\xi)|^2 |\widehat{f}(\xi)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\xi$$
$$\leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} C |\widehat{f}(\xi)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\xi = C ||f||_2$$

Now following similar steps as in Theorem 6.7 we can prove Inequality (6.24). If for all  $\xi \neq 0$ 

$$\sum_{j\in\mathbb{Z}} |\psi(2^{-j}\xi)|^2 = C,$$

we have

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_2^2 = C ||f||_2$$

Therefore with similar argument as in Theorem 6.8, we have for  $f, g \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} S_j f(x) \overline{S_j g(x)} \, \mathrm{d}x = C \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f(x) \overline{g(x)} \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Now Inequality (6.26) follows from the last part stated in the last part of Theorem 6.8.

We now generalize Theorem 6.7 for functions in  $L^p(\mathbb{R}, \ell^2)$ . We keep the same notations as in Theorem 6.7.

**Lemma 6.10.** For  $1 , there exists a constant <math>C_p > 0$  such that for any  $(f_k)_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \in L^p(\mathbb{R}, \ell^2)$ , we have,

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}} |\tilde{S}_j f_k|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p \le C_p \left\| \left( \sum_{k\in\mathbb{Z}} |f_k|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p$$

*Proof.* First we show that for p = 2, the operator  $(f_k)_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \mapsto (\tilde{S}_j f_k)_{j,k \in \mathbb{Z}}$  is bounded. Using the Plancheral theorem, we have

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}} |\tilde{S}_j f_k|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_2^2 = \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} |\tilde{S}_j f_k(x)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}} |(\tilde{S}_j f_k)(\xi)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\xi$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}} |\psi_j(\xi)|^2 |\hat{f}_k(\xi)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\xi.$$

Now arguing as in Theorem 6.7, we get

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}} |\tilde{S}_j f_k|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_2 \le 3 \int_{\mathbb{R}} \sum_{k\in\mathbb{Z}} |f_k(\xi)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\xi = 3 \left\| \left( \sum_{k\in\mathbb{Z}} |f_k|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_2^2.$$

$$K : \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R} \longrightarrow \mathcal{L}\left( \ell^2 \, \ell^2(\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}) \right) \text{ be kernel of the operator } (f_k) = k$$

Let  $K : \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R} \longrightarrow \mathcal{L}(\ell^2, \ell^2(\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}))$  be kernel of the operator  $(f_k)_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \longmapsto (\tilde{S}_j f_k)_{j,k \in \mathbb{Z}}$ . That is, for  $(x, y) \in \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}$ , we have

$$K(x,y)\left((u_k)_{k\in\mathbb{Z}}\right) = \left(\Phi_j(x-y)u_k\right)_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}}.$$

Note that

$$||K(x,y)((u_k)_{k\in\mathbb{Z}})||^2_{\ell^2(\mathbb{Z}\times\mathbb{Z})} = \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}} |\Phi_j(x-y)|^2 |u_k|^2$$
$$= \sum_{j\in\mathbb{Z}} |\Phi_j(x-y)|^2 \sum_{k\in\mathbb{Z}} |u_k|^2$$
$$= ||(\Phi_j(x-y))_{j\in\mathbb{Z}}||^2_{\ell^2} ||(u_k)_{k\in\mathbb{Z}}||^2_{\ell^2}.$$

Therefore

$$|K(x,y)|| = || (\Phi_j(x-y))_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} ||_{\ell^2}.$$

By the exact same arguments as in Theorem 6.7, we see that K satisfies the Hörmander condition

$$\int_{||x-y|>2||y-z|} ||K(x,y) - K(x,z)|| \, \mathrm{d}x \le C$$

The lemma now follows from Theorem 6.2.

We are now ready to state the Littlewood-Paley theorem for functions defined on  $\mathbb{R}^2$ . To make the theorem less cumbersome, we make the following constructions and notations here. Let f be a complex valued function defined on  $\mathbb{R}^2$ . Let us define the operators

$$\left(S_j^1 f\right)^{\widehat{}}(\xi_1, \xi_2) = \chi_{\Delta_j}(\xi_1) \widehat{f}(\xi_1, \xi_2)$$

and

$$(S_k^2 f)^{\widehat{}}(\xi_1, \xi_2) = \chi_{\Delta_k}(\xi_2) \widehat{f}(\xi_1, \xi_2).$$

We use  $(f)_{x_2}(x_1) = f(x_1, x_2)$  and  $f_{x_1}(x_2) = f(x_1, x_2)$ . If  $\mathcal{F}_1$  is the one dimensional Fourier transform, then

$$\mathcal{F}_1\left(\tilde{S}_j(f)_{x_2}(\cdot)\right)(\xi_1) = \psi(2^{-j}\xi_1)\widehat{(f)_{x_2}}(\xi_1) = \mathcal{F}_1\left(\tilde{S}_j^1f\right)(\xi_1, x_2)$$

Similar statement can be made about restriction of f to the second variable. We now see that Lemma 6.10 also holds for functions of several variables where  $\tilde{S}_j$ acts only on one of the variables.

**Lemma 6.11.** There is a constant  $C_p > 0$  such that  $\forall (f_k)_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \in L^p(\mathbb{R}, \ell^2)$ , we have

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}} |\tilde{S}_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p \le C_p \left\| \left( \sum_{k\in\mathbb{Z}} |f_k|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p.$$

*Proof.* We notice that,

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j,k \in \mathbb{Z}} |\tilde{S}_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p \le C_p \left\| \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left( \sum_{j,k \in \mathbb{Z}} |\tilde{S}_j f(x)|^2 \right)^{p/2} \, \mathrm{d}x \right)^{1/p} \right\|_p$$

$$= \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left[ \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left( \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}} |\tilde{S}_j f(x_1, x_2)|^2 \right)^{p/2} dx_1 \right]^{p/p} dx_2 \right)^{1/p}$$
$$= \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left| \left| \left( \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}} |(\tilde{S}_j f_k)_{x_2}(\cdot)|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right| \right|_p^p dx_2 \right)^{1/p}$$
$$= \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left| \left| \left( \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}} |\tilde{S}_j (f_k)_{x_2}(\cdot)|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right| \right|_p^p dx_2 \right)^{1/p}.$$

As  $(f_k)_{x_2}$  is a one variable function, using Lemma 6.10 we have

$$\begin{aligned} \left\| \left( \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}} |\tilde{S}_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p &\leq C_p \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left\| \left( \sum_{k\in\mathbb{Z}} |(f_k)_{x_2}(\cdot)|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p^p \,\mathrm{d}x_2 \right)^{1/p} \\ &= C_p \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left( \sum_{k\in\mathbb{Z}} |f_k(x)|^2 \right)^{p/2} \right)^{1/p} \,\mathrm{d}x \\ &= C_p \left\| \left( \sum_{k\in\mathbb{Z}} |f_k|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p. \end{aligned}$$

**Theorem 6.12** (Littlewood-Paley in  $\mathbb{R}^2$ ). Let  $1 . Then there exist positive constants <math>c_p$  and  $C_p$  such that  $\forall f \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^2)$ , we have,

$$c_p ||f||_p \le \left\| \left( \sum_{j,k \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j^1 S_k^2 f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p \le C_p ||f||_p.$$

*Proof.* Note that  $S_j^1 = S_j^1 \tilde{S}_j^1$ . Therefore

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}} |S_j^1 S_k^2 f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p = \left\| \left( \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}} |S_j^1 \tilde{S}_j^1 S_k^2 f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p$$
By using Theorem 6.5, we have

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}} |S_j^1 \tilde{S}_j^1 S_k^2 f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p \le C \left\| \left( \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}} |\tilde{S}_j^1 S_k^2 f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p.$$

From Lemma 6.11 we obtain 1/2

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}} |\tilde{S}_j^1 S_k^2 f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p \le C_p \left\| \left( \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}} |S_k^2 f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p.$$

Finally, using Theorem 6.8 we arrive at

$$\left| \left| \left( \sum_{j,k \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_k^2 f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right| \right|_p \le C_p ||f||_p,$$

which proves

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}} |S_j^1 S_k^2 f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p \le C_p ||f||_p.$$

Now to prove other inequality we use the fact that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} f(x)\overline{g(x)} \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \sum_{j,k\in\mathbb{Z}} S_j^1 S_k^2 f(x) \cdot \overline{S_j^1 S_k^2 g(x)} \, \mathrm{d}x,$$

for all  $f, g \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ . Indeed this follows from the  $L^2$ -estimate and the Polarization identities of  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^2)$  and  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^2, \ell^2(\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}))$ . The result now follows from the duality argument given in the proof of Theorem 6.8.

# 6.3 Multipliers

Suppose  $m \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . We define an operator  $T_m$  on  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$  by

$$\widehat{T_m f}(\xi) = m(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi).$$
(6.27)

By Plancherel theorem,  $T_m f$  is well defined and bounded on  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . In fact we have the following result.

**Theorem 6.13.** The operator  $T_m : L^2(\mathbb{R}^n) \longrightarrow L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$  is bounded with operator norm  $||m||_{\infty}$ .

*Proof.* We notice that,

$$||T_m f||_2 = ||\widehat{T_m f}||_2 = ||m(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi)||_2 = |m(\xi)|||\widehat{f}(\xi)||_2 \le ||m||_{\infty}||f||_2.$$

Therefore  $T_m$  is bounded on  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$  and  $||T_m||_2 \leq ||m||_{\infty}$ . Now let  $\epsilon > 0$  and let A be a subset of  $\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |m(x)| > ||m||_{\infty} - \epsilon\}$  whose measure is finite and positive. Let  $f \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$  such that  $\hat{f} = \chi_A$ . Now,

$$||T_m f||_2^2 = ||m(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi)||_2^2 = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |m(\xi)|^2 |\widehat{f}(\xi)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\xi$$

$$= \int_{A} |m(\xi)|^2 d\xi$$
$$\geq (||m||_{\infty} - \epsilon)^2 |A|$$
$$= (||m||_{\infty} - \epsilon)^2 ||f||_2^2.$$

Since  $\epsilon > 0$  is arbitrary, we have  $||T_m||_2 \ge ||m||_{\infty}$ . Therefore,  $||T_m||_2 = ||m||_{\infty}$ .  $\Box$ 

**Definition 6.1.** A function  $m \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  is an  $L^p$ -multiplier if the operator  $T_m$  is bounded on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

Now let us see some examples of multipliers.

**Example 6.1.** We have seen that the Hilbert transform has the following expression

$$\widehat{Hf}(\xi) = -i \operatorname{sgn}(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi),$$

So, for  $f \in L^2(\mathbb{R})$ ,  $m(\xi) = -i \operatorname{sgn}(\xi)$  is a multiplier for the operator H. As we have also seen that H is bounded on  $L^p(\mathbb{R})$  for 1 , <math>m is a multiplier on  $L^p(\mathbb{R})$  as well.

**Definition 6.2.** Let  $-\infty \leq a < b \leq \infty$ , we define  $m_{a,b}(\xi) = \chi_{(a,b)}(\xi)$ . We define an operator  $S_{a,b}$  associated with this multiplier as

$$\widehat{S_{a,b}f}(\xi) = \chi_{(a,b)}(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi).$$

We see that  $\chi_{(a,b)}$  is a multiplier on  $L^p(\mathbb{R})$  for any  $1 \leq p \leq \infty$ . For the same, let us first define modulations.

**Definition 6.3** (Modulation). For  $a \in \mathbb{R}$ , modulation by 'a' is the operator  $M_a$  is defined as

$$M_a f(x) = e^{2\pi i a x} f(x)$$

**Lemma 6.14.** The multiplier of the operator  $iM_aHM_{-a}$  is  $sgn(\xi - a)$ .

*Proof.* Using the definition of the operator  $M_a$  and the definition of Hilbert transform we have the following

$$(M_a H M_{-a} f)(\xi) = \left(e^{2\pi i a \cdot} H M_{-a} f\right)(\xi)$$

$$= (HM_{-a}f(x)) (\xi - a)$$
$$= -i \operatorname{sgn}(\xi - a) \widehat{M_{-a}f}(\xi - a)$$
$$= -i \operatorname{sgn}(\xi - a) \widehat{f}(\xi).$$

Therefore the multiplier of the operator  $iM_aHM_{-a}$  is  $sgn(\xi - a)$ .

Using Lemma 6.14 we get an equivalent expression for the operator  $S_{a,b}$  in terms of Hilbert transform.

**Theorem 6.15.** On  $L^2(\mathbb{R})$  the operator  $S_{a,b}$  can be written as

$$S_{a,b} = \frac{i}{2} \left( M_a H M_{-a} - M_b H M_{-b} \right),$$

provided  $-\infty < a < b < \infty$ . In the other cases, we have,

$$S_{-\infty,b} = I + \frac{i}{2} M_b H M_{-b}, \text{ for } b < \infty.$$
  

$$S_{a,\infty} = \frac{i}{2} M_a H M_{-a} + I, \text{ for } a > -\infty.$$
  

$$S_{-\infty,\infty} = I.$$

Here, I is the identity operator on  $L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})$ .

*Proof.* We notice from Lemma 6.14 that

$$\widehat{S_{a,b}f}(\xi) = \chi_{(a,b)}(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi)$$
  
=  $\frac{1}{2}(\operatorname{sgn}(\xi - a) - \operatorname{sgn}(\xi - b))\widehat{f}(\xi)$   
=  $\frac{i}{2}(M_aHM_{-a}f - M_bHM_{-b}f)(\xi).$ 

Now, let us assume that  $b = \infty$ . We notice that

$$\chi_{a,\infty}(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } \xi \le a. \\ \widehat{f}(\xi) & \text{if } \xi > a. \end{cases}$$

Therefore we can write the following

$$\widehat{(S_{a,\infty}f)}(\xi) = \chi_{a,\infty}(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi)$$
$$= \frac{1}{2}\left(\operatorname{sgn}(\xi - a)\widehat{f}(\xi) + \widehat{f}(\xi)\right)$$
$$= \frac{i}{2}\left(M_a H M_{-a} f\right)^{\wedge} + \widehat{f}(\xi).$$

Therefore we have

$$S_{a,\infty} = \frac{i}{2}M_a H M_{-a} + I.$$

The proof for the case  $S_{-\infty,b}$  is similar. The last case when  $a = -\infty$  and  $b = -\infty$ , since  $\chi_{(-\infty,\infty)} \equiv 1$ .

**Theorem 6.16.** The operator  $S_{a,b}$  is bounded on  $L^p(\mathbb{R})$ , where 1 .

*Proof.* First we see that  $M_a$  is an isometry on  $L^p(\mathbb{R})$ . Indeed, we have

$$||M_a f(x)||_p^p = \int_{\mathbb{R}} |e^{2\pi i a x} f(x)|^p \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\mathbb{R}} |f(x)|^p \, \mathrm{d}x = ||f||_p^p.$$

Therefore  $||M_a|| = 1$ . Now using Theorem 6.15 and the fact that H is strong (p, p) we have the following

$$||S_{a,b}f||_{p} \leq \frac{1}{2} (||M_{a}H_{-a}f||_{p} + ||M_{b}HM_{-b}||_{p})$$
  
$$\leq \frac{1}{2} (||HM_{-a}f||_{p} + ||HM_{-b}||_{p})$$
  
$$\leq \frac{C_{p}}{2} (||M_{-a}f||_{p} + ||M_{-b}||_{p})$$
  
$$\leq C_{p} ||f||_{p}.$$

We have proved the case when  $-\infty < a < b < \infty$ . As the operators  $M_a H M_{-a}$ and I are bounded,  $S_{a,\infty}$  is also bounded.

We next look at some consequence of the definition of multipliers. The following result gives a way to generate "new" multipliers from a given multiplier.

**Proposition 6.17.** If m is a multiplier on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , then the functions defined by

- 1.  $m(\xi + a)$ , for  $a \in \mathbb{R}^n$ ;
- 2.  $m(\lambda\xi)$ , for  $\lambda > 0$ ; and
- 3.  $m(\rho\xi)$ , for  $\rho \in O(n)$  (orthogonal group),

are multipliers on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$  with the same norm as that of m.

*Proof.* We begin by studying translation of m.

Let  $m'(\xi) = m(\xi - a)$ . It is clear that  $m' \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , for a fixed  $a \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . Then, by definition of a multipliers we have

$$\widehat{(T_{m'}f)}(\xi) = m'(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi)$$

Therefore  $\widehat{(T_{m'}f)}(\xi + a) = m'(\xi + a)\widehat{f}(\xi + a) = m(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi + a)$ . As  $\widehat{e^{2\pi i a} \cdot f}(\xi) = \widehat{f}(\xi + a)$ , we have

$$\widehat{(T_{m'}f)}(\xi+a) = m(\xi)(\widehat{e^{2\pi i a \cdot f}})(\xi)$$
$$= m(\xi)(\widehat{M_af(x)})(\xi)$$
$$= (T_m(M_af))(\xi).$$

Therefore,  $\widehat{(T_{m'}f)}(\xi) = (T_m(M_a f))(\xi - a)$ . Now using the properties of Fourier transform we get

$$(T_{m'}\overline{f})(\xi) = ((M_{-a}T_mM_a)(f))(\xi).$$

Taking the inverse Fourier transform, we have

$$T_{m'} = M_{-a} T_m M_a. (6.28)$$

Similarly,

$$T_m = M_a T_{m'} M_{-a}.$$
 (6.29)

As  $||M_a|| = ||M_{-a}|| = 1$ , on any  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , we have from Equitation (6.28) and (6.29) that  $||T_{m'}|| \leq ||T_m||$  and  $||T_m|| \leq ||T_{m'}||$ . That is, m' is an  $L^p$ -multiplier with  $||T_{m'}|| = ||T_m||$ .

Next, we consider dilations,  $m_1(\xi) = m(\lambda\xi)$  for  $\lambda > 0$ . Again it is easy to see that  $m_1 \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Then, by definition, we have,

$$(\widehat{T_{m_1}f})(\xi) = m_1(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi).$$

Therefore,

$$\widehat{(T_{m_1}f)}(\xi/\lambda) = m(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi/\lambda)$$

We know that  $(\lambda^n f(\lambda \cdot))(\xi) = \widehat{f}(\xi/\lambda)$ . Hence, we must have  $\widehat{(T_{m_1}f)}(\xi/\lambda) = m(\xi) (\lambda^n f(\lambda \cdot))(\xi).$  Let  $g(x) = \lambda^n f(\lambda x)$ . Then,

$$\widehat{(T_{m_1}f)}(\xi/\lambda) = m(\xi)\widehat{(g(x))}(\xi) = \widehat{(T_mg)}(\xi).$$

Therefore,

$$\widehat{(T_{m_1}f)}(\xi) = \widehat{(T_mg)}(\lambda\xi)$$
$$= \left(\lambda^{-n}T_mg(\lambda^{-1}\cdot)\right)^{\widehat{}}$$
$$= \left(\lambda^{-n}T_m\left(\lambda^nf(\lambda^{-1}\lambda\cdot)\right)\right)^{\widehat{}}(\xi)$$
$$= \widehat{(T_mf)}(\xi).$$

Therefore we have  $T_{m_1}f = T_m f$ . Clearly, m is an multiplier with  $||T_{m_1}||_p = ||T_m||_p$ .

Lastly we look at the action of the orthogonal group on multipliers. Let  $\rho \in O(n)$ , and  $m_2(\xi) = m(\rho\xi)$ . We have that  $m_2 \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  and

$$\widehat{(T_{m_2}f)}(\xi) = m_2(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi).$$

Therefore,

$$\widehat{(T_{m_2}f)}(\rho^{-1}\xi) = m(\xi)\widehat{f(\rho^{-1}\cdot)}(\xi)$$
$$= \widehat{(T_mg)}(\xi),$$

where  $g(x) = f(\rho^{-1}x)$ . Consider the map  $\varphi : O \longrightarrow GL(L^p(\mathbb{R}^n))$  defined by  $\varphi(\rho)f(x) = f(\rho^{-1}x)$ . We wish that  $\forall \rho \in O(n), \ \varphi(\rho) : L^p(\mathbb{R}^n) \longrightarrow L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$  is an isometry. Indeed, we have

$$\begin{aligned} ||\varphi(\rho)f||_p^p &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(\rho^{-1}x)|^p \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)|^p \, \mathrm{d}x = ||f||_p^p. \end{aligned}$$

That is for all  $\rho \in O(n)$ , the operator norm  $||\varphi(\rho)|| = 1$ , on any  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

Now, we have

$$\widehat{(T_{m_2}f)}(\xi) = \widehat{(T_mg)}(\rho\xi)$$
$$= (T_mg(\rho\cdot))^{\widehat{}}(\xi)$$
$$= (\phi(\rho^{-1})T_mg(\cdot))^{\widehat{}}(\xi)$$

 $= \left( \left( \phi(\rho^{-1}) T_m \phi(\rho) \right) f \right)^{\widehat{}}(\xi).$ 

Therefore  $T_{m_2} = \phi(\rho^{-1})T_m\phi(\rho)$ . This also gives  $T_m = (\varphi(\rho^{-1}))^{-1}T_{m_2}(\varphi(\rho))^{-1}$ . As  $\varphi(\rho)$  is an isometry on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , we have  $||T_m|| \le ||T_{m_2}||$  and  $||T_{m_2}|| \le ||T_m||$ . Hence  $m_2$  is an  $L^p$ -multiplier with  $||T_m||_p = ||T_{m_2}||_p$ .

### 6.3.1 The Hörmander multiplier theorem

In this section we deal with the space

$$L^{2}_{a}(\mathbb{R}^{2}) := \{ g \in L^{2}(\mathbb{R}) : (1 + |\cdot|^{2})^{a/2} \widehat{g} \in L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n}) \in L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n}) \}.$$

This space is known as the Sobolev space of regularity 'a'. The origin of Sobolev spaces lies with the distribution theory, where we generalize the notion of classical derivatives to functions that might not be continuous. For details on distribution we refer to [23]. We would like to remark here that if  $g \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$  is smooth and  $a \in \mathbb{N}$  is an even number, then we notice that  $(1 + || \cdot ||^2)^{a/2}\hat{g} = ((I + \Delta)^{a/2}g)^a$ , where  $\Delta = \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_i^2}$  is the Laplacian on  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . Essentially, the Sobolev space  $L^2_a(\mathbb{R}^n)$ consists of functions in  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$  that are *a* times "differentiable" in some sense. Similarly, we can define Sobolev spaces of  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ -functions. However that is out of scope of this thesis. For more details we refer the readers to [11]. The Sobolev norm of the function *g* is defined by

$$||g||_{L^2_a} = \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |(1+|\xi|^2)^{a/2} \widehat{g}(\xi)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\xi \right)^{1/2}$$

We have the following easy result for Sobolev functions.

**Proposition 6.18.** If a > n/2 and  $g \in L^2_a(\mathbb{R}^n)$  then  $\widehat{g} \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

*Proof.* We have,  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\widehat{g}(\xi)| \, \mathrm{d}\xi = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (1+|\xi|^2)^{a/2} \widehat{g}(\xi) (1+|\xi|^2)^{-a/2} \, \mathrm{d}\xi$   $\leq \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |(1+|\xi|^2)^{a/2} \widehat{g}(\xi)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}(\xi) \right)^{1/2} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (1+|\xi|^2)^{-a} \, \mathrm{d}\xi \right)^{1/2}$ 

$$\leq C_a ||g||_{L^2_a}.$$

We see from the polar decomposition of  $\mathbb{R}^n$  that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (1+||\xi||^2)^{-a} \, \mathrm{d}\xi = C \int_0^\infty \frac{r^{n-1}}{(1+r^2)^a} \, \mathrm{d}r < \infty,$$
where of *r* towards  $\infty$  is  $n-1-a < -1$ 

since the total power of r towards  $\infty$  is n - 1 - a < -1.

To prove the main result of this section we need to prove a weighted norm inequality.

**Lemma 6.19.** Let  $m \in L^2_a(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , a > n/2, and let  $\lambda > 0$ . Define the operator  $(T_{\lambda}f)(\xi) = m(\lambda\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi)$ . Then for a positive function u defined in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |T_{\lambda}f(x)|^2 u(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \le C \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(x)|^2 M u(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$

where the constant C is independent of u and  $\lambda$  and M is the Hardy-Littlewood maximal operator.

*Proof.* Let  $K \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$  be such that  $\widehat{K} = m$  then note that  $(1 + |x|^2)^{a/2}K(x) =$  $R(x) \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . We have  $(\lambda^{-n}K(\lambda^{-1}\cdot)) = \widehat{K}(\lambda \cdot) = m(\lambda \cdot)$ . Let  $K_1$  be such that  $K_1(x) = \lambda^{-n} K(\lambda^{-1} x)$ . Therefore

$$(T_{\lambda}f)(\xi) = \widehat{K}(\lambda\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi) = (K_1 * f)(\xi).$$

Therefore, we have,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |T_{\lambda}f(x)|^2 u(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |K_1 * f(x)|^2 u(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{\lambda^{-n} R(\lambda^{-1}(x-y))}{(1+|\lambda^{-1}(x-y)|^2)^{a/2}} f(y) \, \mathrm{d}y \right|^2 u(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$\leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\lambda^{-n} R(\lambda^{-1}(x-y))|^2 \, \mathrm{d}y \right) \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{|f(y)|^2}{(1+|\lambda^{-1}(x-y)|^2)^a} \, \mathrm{d}y \right) u(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
the last Inequality, we have employed the Hölder inequality with  $n = n' = 2$ 

In the last Inequality, we have employed the Hölder inequality with p = p'2.

$$||m||_{L^2_a}^2 = \lambda^n \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |R(\lambda^{-1}x)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Therefore

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |T_{\lambda}f(x)|^2 u(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \le \lambda^{-n} ||m||_{L^2_a}^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{|f(y)|^2}{(1+|\lambda^{-1}(x-y)|^2)^a} \, \mathrm{d}y \right) u(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Since the integrand is non-negative by applying Fubini's theorem, we obtain

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |T_{\lambda}f(x)|^2 u(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \le \lambda^{-n} ||m||_{L^2_a}^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{u(x)}{(1+|\lambda^{-1}(x-y)|^2)^a} \, \mathrm{d}x \right) |f(y)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}y.$$
(6.30)

The inner integration can be written as

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{u(x)}{\left(1 + |\lambda^{-1}(x-y)|\right)^a} \, \mathrm{d}x = (\varphi_\lambda * u)(y).$$

where,  $\varphi(x) = \frac{1}{1+|x|^2}$  and  $\varphi_{\lambda}(x) = \lambda^{-n}\varphi(\lambda^{-1}x)$ . Note the  $\varphi$  is positive, radial, and decreasing (as a function on  $(0, \infty)$ ), and integrable. Therefore we have

 $|\varphi * u(x)| \le ||\varphi||_1 M u(x)$ 

for a.e  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . Now, Inequality (6.30) gives

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |T_{\lambda}f(x)|^2 u(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \leq ||m||_{L^2_a}^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} ||\varphi||_1 M u(y) |f(y)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$\leq C_a ||m||_{L^2_a}^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(y)|^2 M u(y) \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$= C \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |f(y)|^2 M u(y) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

To prove Hörmander's multiplier theorem, we require the following construction. let  $\psi \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  be a function which is radial and supported on the annulus  $1/2 \leq |\xi| \leq 2$  such that

$$\sum_{j\in\mathbb{Z}} |\psi(2^j\xi)|^2 = 1,$$

when  $\xi \neq 0$ .

We now prove the main result of this section due to Hörmander (see [15]).

**Theorem 6.20** (Hörmander). Let  $\psi$  be as defined above and let m be such that

for some a > n/2,

$$\sup_{j\in\mathbb{Z}}||m(2^j\cdot)\psi||_{L^2_a}<\infty.$$

Then the operator T associated with the multiplier m is bounded on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , for any 1 .

Proof. First define the family of operators  $\{S_j\}_{j\in\mathbb{Z}}$  by  $(S_jf)(\xi) = \psi(2^{-j}\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi)$ . Then by our choice of  $\psi$ , Inequality (6.26) holds. Now let  $\widetilde{\psi} \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  be supported on  $1/4 \leq |\xi| \leq 4$  and equal to 1 on  $1/2 \leq |\xi| \leq 2$ . Now, let us define  $\widetilde{S}_j$  by  $(\widetilde{S}_jf)(\xi) = \widetilde{\psi}(2^{-j}\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi)$ . Then note that

$$(S_{j}\tilde{S}_{j}f)(\xi) = \psi(2^{-j}\xi)\tilde{\psi}(2^{-j}\xi)\hat{f}(\xi) = \psi(2^{-j}\xi)\hat{f}(\xi) = (S_{j}f)(\xi).$$

Therefore  $S_j \tilde{S}_j = S_j$ . Note that the family  $\left(\tilde{S}_j\right)_{j \in \mathbb{Z}}$  satisfies Inequality (6.24). Since  $(S_j)_{j \in \mathbb{Z}}$  satisfies Inequality (6.26), we have

$$||Tf||_p \le C \left| \left| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j Tf|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right| \right|_p = C \left| \left| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j \tilde{S}_j Tf|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right| \right|_p.$$

Now we observe that

$$(\tilde{S}_j T f)(\xi) = \tilde{\psi}(2^{-j}\xi)(T f)(\xi) = \tilde{\psi}(2^{-j}\xi)m(\xi)\hat{f}(\xi) = m(\xi)(\tilde{S}_j f)(\xi) = (T\tilde{S}_j f)(\xi).$$

Therefore we have,

$$||Tf||_{p} \leq C \left| \left| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_{j}T\tilde{S}_{j}f|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \right| \right|_{p}.$$

$$(6.31)$$

Let  $\tilde{S}_j f = g_j$ . Since the multiplier of the operator  $S_j T$  is  $\psi(2^{-j}\xi)m(\xi)$ , by the hypothesis of this theorem and Lemma 6.19, there exists a constant C independent of j such that for any positive u defined on  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , we have,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |S_j T g_j(x)|^2 u(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \le C \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |g_j(x)|^2 M u(x) \, \mathrm{d}x. \tag{6.32}$$

Now, for p > 2, we see that

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j T g_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p^2 = \left\| \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j T g_j|^2 \right\|_{p/2}.$$

So there exists  $u \in L^{(p/2)'}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  with  $u \ge 0$  and  $||u||_{(p/2)'} = 1$ , such that

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j T g_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p^2 = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j T g_j(x)| u(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$

Using Inequality (6.32), we obtain

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j T g_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p^2 \le C \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |g_j(x)|^2 M u(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Now, applying Hölder's Inequality for exponents p/2 and (p/2)' and using the fact that M is bounded on  $L^{(p/2)'}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , we have

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j T g_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p^2 \le C \left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |g_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p^2 ||u||_{(p/2)'} \le C \left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |g_j|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p^2.$$
  
From Inequality(6.31), we get,

$$||Tf||_{p} \leq C \left| \left| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |g_{j}|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \right| \right|_{p} = C \left| \left| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |\tilde{S}_{j}f|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \right| \right|_{p}.$$

Since the family  $(\tilde{S}_j)_{j\in\mathbb{N}}$ , satisfies Inequality (6.24) we have  $||Tf||_p \leq C||f||_p$ . This completes the proof for p > 2. When p < 2, we use a duality argument. We want to see the transpose of operator T. Notice that, for  $f, g \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , using duality of Fourier transform, we get,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} Tf(x)g(x) \, \mathrm{d} = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} Tf(x)\hat{g}(-x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \widehat{Tf}(x)\widehat{g}(-x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \widehat{f}(x)\widehat{g}(-x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \widehat{f}(-x)m(-x)\widehat{g}(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \widehat{f}(-x)\widehat{T^tg}(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \widehat{f}(-x)T^tg(x) \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f(x)T^tg(x) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Here transpose of operator T, is defined by

$$\widehat{T^tg}(x) = m(-x)\widehat{g}(x).$$

Therefore  $T^t$  is also bounded for p > 2. Now for p < 2,  $||Tf||_p = \sup \left\{ \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} Tf(x)g(x) \, dx \right| : ||g||_{p'} \le 1 \right\}$   $\leq \sup\{||f||_p||T^tg||_{p'} : ||g||_{p'} \le 1\}$   $\leq C_p||f||_p\{||g||_{p'} : ||g||_{p'} \le 1\}$  $\leq C_p||f||_p.$ 

## 6.3.2 The Marcinkiewicz multiplier theorem

In this section, we study multipliers associated to dyadic intervals on  $\mathbb{R}$ . The theorem was originally due to Marcinkiewicz. Here, we follow the ideas of Duoandikoetxea ([7]).

**Theorem 6.21.** Let m be a bounded function which has uniformly bounded variation on each dyadic interval in  $\mathbb{R}$ . Then m is a multiplier on  $L^p(\mathbb{R})$ , 1 .

Proof. Let T be the operator associated with the multiplier m, i.e,  $(Tf)(\xi) = m(\xi)\hat{f}(\xi)$ . Let  $T_j$  be the operator associated with the multiplier  $m\chi_{I_j}$ . We consider the case  $I_j = (2^j, 2^{j+1})$ ; The case when  $I_j = (-2^{j+1}, 2^j)$  can be handled in exactly the same way. We do not provide the details of the latter case here. Note that for  $\xi \in I_j$ , we have,

$$m(2^{j}) + \int_{2^{j}}^{\xi} \mathrm{d}m(t) = m(2^{j}) + m(\xi) - m(2^{j}) = m(\xi).$$

Therefore,

$$(m\chi_{I_j})(\xi) = m(2^j) + \int_{2^j}^{\xi} \mathrm{d}m(t).$$

This gives

$$(m\chi_{I_j})(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi) = m(2^j)\chi_{I_j}(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi) + \int_{2^j}^{\xi}\widehat{f}(\xi) \,\mathrm{d}m(t).$$
(6.33)

We claim that

$$T_j f(x) = m(2^j) S_j f(x) + \int_{2^j}^{2^{j+1}} S_{t,2^{j+1}} f(x) \, \mathrm{d}m(t), \tag{6.34}$$

where  $(S_{t,2^{j+1}}f)(\xi) = \chi_{(t,2^{j+1})}(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi)$ . To this end, we observe that

$$\int_{2^{j}}^{\xi} \widehat{f}(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}m(t) = \int_{2^{j}}^{2^{j+1}} \chi_{(2^{j},\xi)}(t) \widehat{f}(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}m(t)$$
$$= \int_{2^{j}}^{2^{j+1}} \chi_{(t,2^{j+1})}(\xi) \widehat{f}(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}m(t)$$
$$= \int_{2^{j}}^{2^{j+1}} (S_{t,2^{j+1}}f)(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}m(t).$$

We denote

$$(\tau f)\hat{}(\xi) = \int_{2^j}^{2^{j+1}} (S_{t,2^{j+1}}f)\hat{}(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}m(t).$$

Now, considering  $f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})$ , we can use Fubini's theorem to get,

$$\tau f(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \int_{2^{j}}^{2^{j+1}} (S_{t,2^{j+1}}f)(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}m(t)e^{ix\xi} \, \mathrm{d}\xi$$
$$= \int_{2^{j}}^{2^{j+1}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \chi_{(t,2^{j+1})}(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi)e^{ix\xi} \, \mathrm{d}\xi \, \mathrm{d}m(t)$$
$$= \int_{2^{j}}^{2^{j+1}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} (S_{t,2^{j+1}}f)(\xi)e^{ix\xi} \, \mathrm{d}\xi \, \mathrm{d}m(t)$$
$$= \int_{2^{j}}^{2^{j+1}} S_{t,2^{j+1}}f(x) \, \mathrm{d}m(t).$$

Therefore by taking inverse Fourier transform both side in Equation (6.33) and from the definition of  $S_j$ , Equation (6.34) is proved. Now we show that for any  $w \in A_2$ ,  $S_j$  and  $S_{t,2^{j+1}}$  are bounded on  $L^2(w)$ . The operator  $S_j$  can be written as  $S_j = \frac{i}{2} \left( M_{2^j} H M_{-2^j} - M_{2^{j+1}} H M_{-2^{j+1}} \right)$ 

where for any  $a \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $M_a f(x) = e^{2\pi i a x} f(x)$ . We recall that the Hilbert Transform

H, is a Calderón-Zygmund operator, and hence is bounded on  $L^2(w)$ , for any  $w \in A_2$ . Since  $||M_a||_{L^2(w)} = 1$ , for any  $a \in \mathbb{R}$ , the operator  $S_j$  is bounded on  $L^2(w)$ , for any  $w \in A_2$ . Similarly,  $S_{t,2^{j+1}}$  can be written as

$$S_{t,2^{j+1}} = \frac{i}{2} \left( M_t H M_{-t} - M_{2^{j+1}} H M_{-2^{j+1}} \right).$$

Hence  $S_{t,2^{j+1}}$  is also bounded on  $L^2(w) \ \forall w \in A_2$ . Now, we have,

$$\left\| \int_{2^{j}}^{2^{j+1}} S_{t,2^{j+1}} f \, \mathrm{d}m(t) \right\|_{L^{2}(w)} = \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left\| \int_{2^{j}}^{2^{j+1}} S_{t,2^{j+1}} f(\xi) \mathrm{d}m(t) \right\|^{2} w(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}\xi \right)^{1/2}.$$

Using Minkowski's integral inequality, we have,

$$\left\| \int_{2^{j}}^{2^{j+1}} S_{t,2^{j+1}} f(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}m(t) \right\|_{L^{2}(w)} \leq \int_{2^{j}}^{2^{j+1}} \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}} |S_{t,2^{j+1}} f(\xi)|^{2} w(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}\xi \right)^{1/2} \, \mathrm{d}m(t)$$
$$= \int_{2^{j}}^{2^{j+1}} ||S_{t,2^{j+1}} f||_{L^{2}(w)} \, \mathrm{d}m(t).$$

As the operator  $S_{t,2^{j+1}}$  is bounded on  $L^2(w)$  we obtain

$$\left\| \int_{2^{j}}^{2^{j+1}} S_{t,2^{j+1}} f(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}m(t) \right\|_{L^{2}(w)} \leq C ||f||_{L^{2}(w)} \int_{2^{j}}^{2^{j+1}} \mathrm{d}m(t)$$
$$\leq C V(m) ||f||_{L^{2}(w)},$$

where V(m) is the total variation of m. Combining the above observations, we get

$$\begin{aligned} ||T_{j}f||_{L^{2}(w)} &\leq |m(2^{j})|||S_{j}f||_{L^{2}(w)} + \left| \left| \int_{2^{j}}^{2^{j+1}} S_{t,2^{j+1}}f(\xi) \, \mathrm{d}m(t) \right| \right|_{L^{2}(w)} \\ &\leq C||m||_{\infty}||f||_{L^{2}(w)} + CV(m)||f||_{L^{2}(w)} \\ &\leq C||f||_{L^{2}(w)}. \end{aligned}$$

From Theorem 6.8, we have

$$||Tf||_p \le C \left| \left| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |S_j Tf|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right| \right|_p.$$

Hence, we observe that

$$(S_j T f)(\xi) = \chi_{I_j}(\xi) m(\xi) \widehat{f}(\xi) = \chi_{I_j}(\xi) m(\xi) \chi_{I_j}(\xi) \widehat{f}(\xi)$$

$$=\chi_{I_j}(\xi)m(\xi)(S_jf)(\xi)=(T_jS_jf)(\xi).$$

That is,  $S_jT = T_jS_j$ . Therefore

$$||Tf||_p \le C \left| \left| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |T_j S_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right| \right|_p.$$

Since  $T_j$  is bounded on  $L^2(w)$  for any  $w \in A_2$ , from Theorem 6.6, we get

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} |T_j S_j f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p \le C ||f||_p.$$

This completes the proof.

We now generalize Theorem 6.21 to higher dimensions. We state the result only for  $\mathbb{R}^2$ , where the notations are bit less cumbersome. The general case of  $\mathbb{R}^n$ follows in a similar fashion. For details, we refer the reader to [12] and [7].

**Theorem 6.22.** Suppose *m* is a bounded function on  $\mathbb{R}^2$ , twice differentiable in each quadrant, such that

$$\begin{split} \sup_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} & \int_{I_j} \left| \frac{\partial m}{\partial t_1}(t_1, t_2) \right| \, \mathrm{d}t_1 < \infty, \\ \sup_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} & \int_{I_j} \left| \frac{\partial m}{\partial t_2}(t_1, t_2) \right| \, \mathrm{d}t_2 < \infty, \\ & \sup_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{I_i \times I_j} \left| \frac{\partial^2 m}{\partial t_1 \partial t_2}(t_1, t_2) \right| \mathrm{d}t_1 \mathrm{d}t_2 < \infty, \end{split}$$

where  $I_j$  is dyadic interval in  $\mathbb{R}$ . Then m is a multiplier on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^2)$ , for any 1 .

*Proof.* We restrict our attention to dyadic intervals in  $\mathbb{R}_+$ . That is we only analyse the first quadrant of  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . Other cases can be handled exactly similar way. We take  $I_i = (2^i, 2^{i+1})$  and  $I_j = (2^j, 2^{j+1})$ . Now, for a fixed  $(\xi_1, \xi_2) \in I_i \times I_j$ . We claim that

$$m(\xi_1,\xi_2) = \int_{2^i}^{\xi_1} \int_{2^j}^{\xi_2} \frac{\partial^2 m}{\partial t_1 \partial t_2} dt_1 dt_2 + \int_{2^i}^{\xi_1} \frac{\partial m}{\partial t_1} (t_1,2^j) dt_1$$

+ 
$$\int_{2^{j}}^{\xi_{2}} \frac{\partial m}{\partial t_{2}}(2^{i}, t_{2}) dt_{2} + m(2^{i}, 2^{j}).$$
 (6.35)

Indeed, if  $(\xi_1, \xi_2) \in I_i \times I_j$ , then

$$\int_{2^{i}}^{\xi_{1}} \int_{2^{j}}^{\xi_{2}} \frac{\partial^{2}m}{\partial^{2}t_{1}\partial^{2}t_{2}} dt_{1} dt_{2} = m(\xi_{1},\xi_{2}) - m(\xi_{1},2^{j}) - \int_{2^{j}}^{\xi_{2}} \frac{\partial m}{\partial t_{2}}(2^{i},t_{2}) dt_{2},$$
  
and 
$$\int_{2^{i}}^{\xi_{1}} \frac{\partial m}{\partial t_{1}}(t_{1},2^{j}) dt_{1} = m(\xi,2^{j}) - m(2^{i},2^{j}).$$

By substituting the above observations in the RHS of (6.35) our claim is proved. Now we consider the operators

$$(S_{I_i}^1 f)(\xi) = \chi_{I_j}(\xi_1) \hat{f}(\xi),$$
  
$$(S_{I_j}^2)(\xi) = \chi_{I_j}(\xi_2) \hat{f}(\xi).$$

Then

$$(S_{I_i}^1 S_{I_j}^2 f)(\xi) = \chi_{I_i} \xi_1 \chi_{I_j}(\xi_2) \widehat{f}(\xi) = \chi_{I_i} \chi_{I_j}(\xi_1, \xi_2) \widehat{f}(\xi).$$

Now multiplying both sides of Equation (6.35) by  $\chi_{I_i \times I_j}(\xi_1, \xi_2)$ , we have

$$m(\xi_{1},\xi_{2})\chi_{I_{i}\times I_{j}} = \int_{I_{i}} \int_{I_{j}} \chi_{(2^{i},\xi_{1})}(t_{1})\chi_{(2^{j},\xi_{2})}(t_{2})\frac{\partial^{2}m}{\partial t_{1}\partial t_{2}} dt_{1} dt_{2}$$
  
+ 
$$\int_{I_{i}} \chi_{(2^{i},\xi_{1})}(t_{1})\frac{\partial m}{\partial t_{1}}(t_{1},2^{j}) dt_{1} + \int_{I_{j}} \chi_{(2^{j},\xi_{2})}(t_{2})\frac{\partial m}{\partial t_{2}}(2^{i},t_{2}) dt_{2}$$
  
+ 
$$m(2^{i},2^{j})\chi_{I_{i}\times I_{j}}(\xi_{1},\xi_{2}).$$

Now multiplying both sides by  $\widehat{f}(\xi)$ , we have

$$(T_{i,j}f)\hat{(\xi)} = \int_{I_i \times I_j} \left( S_{t_1,2^{i+1}}^1 S_{t_2,2^{j+1}}^2 f \right) \hat{(\xi)} \frac{\partial^2 m}{\partial t_1 \partial t_2} (t_1, t_2) \, \mathrm{d}t_1 \, \mathrm{d}t_2 \\ + \int_{I_i} \left( S_{t_1,2^{i+1}}^1 f \right) \hat{(\xi_1)} \frac{\partial m}{\partial t_1} (t_1, 2^{i+1}) \, \mathrm{d}t_1 \\ + \int_{I_j} \left( S_{t_2,2^{i+1}}^1 f \right) \hat{(\xi_2)} \frac{\partial m}{\partial t_2} (t_{2^j}, 2^{j+1}) \, \mathrm{d}t_{t_2} \\ + \left( S_i^1 S_j^2 f \right) \hat{(\xi)} m(2^i, 2^j).$$

Now taking inverse Fourier transform and arguing as in Theorem 6.21 we get,

$$(T_{i,j}f)(x) = \int_{I_i \times I_j} \left( S_{t_1,2^{i+1}}^1 S_{t_2,2^{j+1}}^2 f \right)(x) \frac{\partial^2 m}{\partial t_1 \partial t_2}(t_1, t_2) \, \mathrm{d}t_1 \, \mathrm{d}t_2 + \int_{I_i} \left( S_{t_1,2^{i+1}}^1 f \right)(x) \frac{\partial m}{\partial t_1}(t_1, 2^{i+1}) \, \mathrm{d}t_1 + \int_{I_j} \left( S_{t_2,2^{i+1}}^1 f \right)(x) \frac{\partial m}{\partial t_2}(t_{2^j}, 2^{j+1}) \, \mathrm{d}t_2 + \left( S_i^1 S_j^2 f \right)(x) m(2^i, 2^j).$$

Now we want to show that the operator  $T_{i,j}$  is bounded on  $L^2(w)$  space for any  $w \in A_2^*$ . First we notice that

$$(S_{t,2^{i+1}}^1 f)(\xi) = \chi_{t,2^{i+1}}(\xi_1) \widehat{f}(\xi).$$

Therefore we can write

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S_{t,2^{i+1}}^1 f(x) e^{-ix\xi} \, \mathrm{d}x = \chi_{t,2^{i+1}}(\xi_1) \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} f(x) e^{-ix\xi} \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

This can be written as

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} S_{t,2^{i+1}}^1 f(x) e^{-ix_1\xi_1} \mathrm{d}x_1 e^{-ix_2\xi_2} \mathrm{d}x_2 = \chi_{t,2^{i+1}}(\xi_1) \int_{\mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} f(x) e^{-ix_1\xi_1} \mathrm{d}x_1 e^{-ix_2\xi_2} \mathrm{d}x_2.$$
  
Equivalently

Equivalently,

$$\mathcal{F}_1\left(\mathcal{F}_1\left(S_{t,2^{i+1}}^1 f(\cdot, x_2)(\xi_1)\right)\right)(\xi_2) = \mathcal{F}_1\left(\mathcal{F}_1\left(\chi_{(t,2^{i+1})}(\xi_1)f(\cdot, x_2)\right)(\xi_1)\right)(\xi_2),$$

where  $\mathcal{F}_1$  denote the one dimensional Fourier transform. Equivalently,

$$\mathcal{F}_1\left(S_{t,2^{i+1}}^1 f(\cdot, x_2)(\xi_1)\right) = \mathcal{F}_1\left(\chi_{(t_1,2^{i+1})}(\xi_1)f(\cdot, x_2)\right)(\xi_1).$$

We know that the one dimensional operator  $S^1_{t,2^{i+1}}$  operator is bounded on  $L^2(w)$ space for any  $w \in A_2(\mathbb{R})$ . Now suppose  $w \in A_2^*$ . Then  $w(\cdot, x_2) \in A_2(\mathbb{R})$  and  $w(x_1, \cdot) \in A_2(\mathbb{R})$ . Therefore, ,

$$||S_{t_1,2^{i+1}}^1f||_{L^2(w)} = \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} |S_{t_1,2^{i+1}}^1f(x_1,x_2)|^2 w(x_1,x_2) \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{1/2}$$
$$= \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} |S_{t_1,2}^1f(x_1,x_2)|^2 w(x_1,x_2) \, \mathrm{d}x_1 \, \mathrm{d}x_2\right)^{1/2}$$

$$\leq C \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} |f(x_1, x_2)|^2 w(x_1, x_2) \, \mathrm{d}x_1 \, \mathrm{d}x_2 \right)^{1/2}$$
$$= C ||f||_{L^2(w)}.$$

Similarly,  $S_{t_2,2^{j+1}}^2$ ,  $S_j^1$  and  $S_k^2$  operators are also bounded on  $L^2(w)$ , for any  $w \in A_2^*$ . Using these facts we show that  $T_{i,j}$  is bounded on  $L^2(w)$ , for any  $w \in A_2^*$ . First note that, using Minkowski's integral inequality, we obtain,

$$\begin{split} \left| \left| \int_{I_{i} \times I_{j}} \left( S_{t_{1},2^{i+1}}^{1} S_{t_{2},2^{j+1}}^{2} f \right)(x) \frac{\partial^{2}m}{\partial t_{1} \partial t_{2}}(t_{1},t_{2}) \, \mathrm{d}t_{1} \, \mathrm{d}t_{2} \right| \right|_{L^{2}(w)} \\ &= \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left| \int_{I_{i} \times I_{j}} \left( S_{t_{1},2^{i+1}}^{1} S_{t_{2},2^{j+1}}^{2} f \right)(x) \frac{\partial^{2}m}{\partial t_{1} \partial t_{2}} \, \mathrm{d}t_{1} \, \mathrm{d}t_{2} \right|^{2} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \right)^{1/2} \\ &\leq \int_{I_{i} \times I_{j}} \left| \frac{\partial^{2}m}{\partial t_{1} \partial t_{2}}(t_{1},t_{2}) \right| \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left| S_{t_{1},2^{i+1}}^{1} S_{t_{2},2^{j+1}}^{2} f(x) \right|^{2} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \right)^{1/2} \, \mathrm{d}t_{1} \, \mathrm{d}t_{2} \\ &= \int_{I_{i} \times I_{j}} \left| \frac{\partial^{2}m}{\partial t_{1} \partial t_{2}}(t_{1},t_{2}) \right| \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left| S_{t_{2},2^{j+1}}^{1} f(x) \right|^{2} w(x_{1},x_{2}) \, \mathrm{d}x_{1} \, \mathrm{d}x_{2} \right)^{1/2} \, \mathrm{d}t_{1} \, \mathrm{d}t_{2} \\ &= \int_{I_{i} \times I_{j}} \left| \frac{\partial^{2}m}{\partial t_{1} \partial t_{2}}(t_{1},t_{2}) \right| \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left| S_{t_{2},2^{j+1}}^{2} f(x) \right|^{2} w(x_{1},x_{2}) \, \mathrm{d}x_{1} \, \mathrm{d}x_{2} \right)^{1/2} \, \mathrm{d}t_{1} \, \mathrm{d}t_{2} \\ &= \int_{I_{i} \times I_{j}} \left| \frac{\partial^{2}m}{\partial t_{1} \partial t_{2}}(t_{1},t_{2}) \right| \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left| S_{t_{2},2^{j+1}}^{2} f(x) \right|^{2} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \right)^{1/2} \, \mathrm{d}t_{1} \, \mathrm{d}t_{2} \\ &= \int_{I_{i} \times I_{j}} \left| \frac{\partial^{2}m}{\partial t_{1} \partial t_{2}}(t_{1},t_{2}) \right| \left( \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left| f(x) \right|^{2} w(x) \, \mathrm{d}x \right)^{1/2} \, \mathrm{d}t_{1} \, \mathrm{d}t_{2}. \end{split}$$

From the above hypothesis of this theorem,

$$\sup_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{I_i \times I_j} \left| \frac{\partial^2 m}{\partial t_1 \partial t_2}(t_1, t_2) \right| \mathrm{d}t_1 \mathrm{d}t_2 < \infty.$$

We have

$$\left\| \int_{I_i \times I_j} \left( S^1_{t_1, 2^{i+1}} S^2_{t_2, 2^{j+1}} f \right)(x) \frac{\partial^2 m}{\partial t_1 \partial t_2}(t_1, t_2) \, \mathrm{d}t_1 \, \mathrm{d}t_2 \right\|_{L^2(w)} \le C ||f||_{L^2(w)}.$$

Similarly, we can show that,

$$\left\| \int_{I_i} \left( S_{t_1,2^{i+1}}^1 f \right)(x) \frac{\partial m}{\partial t_1}(t_1,2^{i+1}) \, \mathrm{d}t_1 \right\|_{L^2(w)} \le C ||f||_{L^2(w)},$$

$$\left\| \left\| \int_{I_j} \left( S^1_{t_2, 2^{i+1}} f \right)(x) \frac{\partial m}{\partial t_2}(t_{2^j}, 2^{j+1}) \, \mathrm{d}t_2 \right\|_{L^2(w)} \le C ||f||_{L^2(w)}.$$

and

$$\left| \left| (S_i^1 S_j^2 f)(x) m(2^i, 2^j) \right| \right| \le C ||m||_{\infty} ||f||_{L^2(w)}.$$

Using all these facts it is easy to see that  $T_{i,j}$  is bounded on  $L^2(w)$ , for any  $w \in A_2^*$ . Now using the Littlewood Paley theory on  $\mathbb{R}^2$  we have

$$||Tf||_{p} \le C \left| \left| \left( \sum_{i,j} |S_{i}^{1}S_{j}^{2}Tf|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \right| \right|_{p}$$

Also, from the definition of  $S_j^1$ ,  $S_j^2$ , T and  $T_j$ , we can show that

$$S_i^1 S_j^2 T f = T_{i,j} S_i^1 S_j^2 f.$$

Therefore

$$||Tf||_{p} \leq C \left| \left| \left( \sum_{i,j} |S_{i}^{1}S_{j}^{2}Tf|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \right| \right|_{p} \leq C \left| \left| \left( \sum_{i,j} |T_{i,j}S_{i}^{1}S_{j}^{2}f|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \right| \right|_{p}.$$

Now by using Theorem 6.6 with an obvious change for  $A_2^*$  weights we can say that

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{i,j} |T_{i,j}S_i^1 S_j^2 f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p \le \left\| \left( \sum_{i,j} |S_i^1 S_j^2 f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p.$$

Lastly, by using Theorem 6.4, we have

$$\left\| \left( \sum_{i,j} |S_i^1 S_j^2 f|^2 \right)^{1/2} \right\|_p \le ||f||_p.$$

This completes the proof!

### 6.3.3 Bochner-Riesz multipliers

In this section we discuss about the operator

$$(T^a f)(\xi) = (1 - |\xi|^2)^a_+ \widehat{f}(\xi),$$

where a > 0 and  $A_+ = \max(A, 0)$ . Such operators were first introduced by Bochner in [3] and arise naturally in the study of multipliers associated to balls in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . For details we refer the reader to [12]. We start with the following construction. Let us choose functions  $\varphi_k \in \mathbb{C}_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$  which are supported on [1 -  $2^{k+1}, 1-2^{-k-1}$ ) such that  $0 \leq \varphi_k \leq 1$  and  $|D^{\beta}\varphi_k| \leq C_{\beta}2^{k\beta}$  for  $\beta \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$  (where  $C_{\beta}$  is independent of k), and for  $1/2 \leq t \leq 1$ , we have

$$\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \varphi_k(t) = 1.$$

We also define  $\varphi_0$  by

$$\varphi_0(t) = 1 - \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \varphi_k(t),$$

for  $0 \le t < \frac{1}{2}$  and  $\phi_0(t) = 0$  for  $t \ge 1/2$ . For  $0 \le |\xi| \le 1$ , we have

$$\sum_{k=0}\varphi_k(|\xi|) = 1.$$

Since  $(1 - |\xi|^2)^a_+$  survives exactly when  $0 \le |\xi| \le 1$ , we have

$$(1 - |\xi|^2)^a_+ = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (1 - |\xi|^2)^a \varphi_k(|\xi|).$$

Now we define another sequence of functions by

$$\tilde{\varphi}_k(|\xi|) = 2^{ka}(1-|\xi|^2)^a \varphi_k(|\xi|).$$

So, we can write

$$(1 - |\xi|^2)^a_+ = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} 2^{-ka} \tilde{\varphi}_k(|\xi|).$$

Therefore we can decompose the operator  $T^a$  as

$$T^a f = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} 2^{-ka} T_k f,$$

where,

$$(T_k f)(\xi) = \tilde{\phi}_k(|\xi|) \widehat{f}(\xi).$$

The behaviour of the operator  $T_k$  is discussed in the following lemma.

**Lemma 6.23.** Given  $0 < \delta < 1$ , let  $\varphi$  be a function on  $\mathbb{R}$  which is supported on  $(1 - 4\delta, 1 - \delta)$  such that  $0 \leq \varphi \leq 1$  and  $|D^{\beta}\phi| \leq C\delta^{-|\beta|}$  for any  $\beta \in \mathbb{N}$ . Then for any  $\epsilon > 0$  the operator  $T_{\delta}$  associated with the multiplier  $\varphi(|\xi|)$ , satisfies

$$||T_{\delta}f||_{p} \leq C_{\epsilon}\delta^{-(\frac{n-1}{2}+\epsilon)\left|\frac{2}{p}-1\right|}||f||_{p}$$

*Proof.* Let K be such that  $\widehat{K}(\xi) = \varphi(|\xi|)$ . Let  $a \in \mathbb{N}$  be even. We claim that

$$||(1+|\cdot|^a)K||_2 \le C\delta^{\frac{1}{2}-a}.$$
(6.36)

Note that

$$||(1+|x|^a)K||_2 = ||((1+|\cdot|)K)||_2.$$

As for any polynomial P,  $(Pf)(\xi) = P(-D)\hat{f}(\xi)$ ,

$$||((1+|\cdot|^{a})K)]|_{2} = C||(I+(-\Delta)^{a/2})(Q(||\cdot||))||_{2}.$$

It is easy to verify using binomial expansion that

$$1 + |x|^a = C\left(1 + \sum_{|\beta|=a} x^\beta\right).$$

We have,

$$||((1+|\cdot|^{a})K)\hat{|}|_{2} \leq C\left(||\varphi(|\cdot|)||_{2} + \sum_{|\beta|=a} ||D^{\beta}(\varphi(|\cdot|))||_{2}\right).$$

Now we notice that

$$|\varphi(|\cdot|)||_{2}^{2} = \int_{1-4\delta < |\xi| < 1-\delta} |\varphi(|\xi|)|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}\xi \le \int_{1-4\delta < |\xi| < 1-\delta} 1 \, \mathrm{d}\xi.$$

depending on the value of delta there are two cases. First let us consider  $1-4\delta \geq$ 

0. That is  $\delta \leq \frac{1}{4}$ . Then using polar decomposition of  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , we have

$$\int_{1-4\delta < |\xi| < 1-\delta} 1 \, d\xi$$
  
=  $\int_{\mathbb{S}^{n-1}} \int_{1-4\delta < r < 1-\delta} r^{n-1} \, dr \, du$   
=  $\frac{|\mathbb{S}^{n-1}|}{n} \{ (1-\delta)^n - (1-4\delta)^n \}$   
 $\leq \frac{|\mathbb{S}^{n-1}|}{n} (1-\delta-1+4\delta) \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} (1-\delta)^{n-1-i} (1-4\delta)^i$   
 $\leq C(3\delta),$ 

where the second last inequality follows from that fact that  $(1 - \delta) \leq 1$  and  $(1 - 4\delta) \leq 1$ . In the other case when  $1 - 4\delta < 0$ , we have

$$\int_{1-4\delta < |\xi| < 1-\delta} 1 \, \mathrm{d}\xi = \int_{\mathbb{S}^{n-1}} \int_{0 < r < 1-\delta} r^{n-1} \, \mathrm{d}r \, \mathrm{d}u = |\mathbb{S}^{n-1}| \frac{(1-\delta)^n}{n}$$

We observe that for  $\frac{d}{d\delta}(\frac{(1-\delta)^n}{\delta}) < 0$ , and hence  $\frac{(1-\delta)^n}{\delta}$  is decreasing on  $(\frac{1}{4}, 1)$ . Therefore,

$$\frac{(1-\delta)^n}{\delta} \le \frac{(1-\frac{1}{4})^n}{\frac{1}{4}} = C.$$

So  $(1-\delta)^n \leq C\delta$ . This gives,

$$\int_{1-4\delta < |\xi| < 1-\delta} 1 \, \mathrm{d}\xi \le C\delta$$

Hence we get  $||\varphi||_2 \leq C\delta^{1/2}$ . Now,

$$\begin{split} ||D^{\beta}\phi(|\cdot|)||_{2}^{2} &= \int_{1-4\delta < |\xi| < 1-\delta} |D^{\beta}\varphi(|\xi|)|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}\xi \\ &\leq C \int_{1-4\delta < |\xi| < 1-\delta} \delta^{-2|\beta|} \, \mathrm{d}\xi \\ &= C\delta^{-2a} \int_{1-4\delta < |\xi| < 1-\delta} 1 \, \mathrm{d}\xi \\ &\leq C\delta^{1-2a}. \end{split}$$

Therefore,

$$\sum_{|\beta|=a} ||D^{-\beta}\phi(|\cdot|)||_2 \le C\delta^{\frac{1}{2}-a}.$$

Therefore we have

 $||(1+|\cdot|^2)K||_2 \leq C\left(\delta^{1/2}+\delta^{-a+\frac{1}{2}}\right) = C\delta^{1/2}\left(1+\delta^{-a}\right) \leq C\delta^{1/2}2\delta^{-a} = C\delta^{-a+\frac{1}{2}}.$ Here we use the fact that  $\delta^{-a} > 1$ . This proves our claim. Now we prove that Inequality (6.36) is true for any a > 0. Let s > 1 be such that  $as \in \mathbb{N}$  is even. Now using the concavity of the function  $x \longmapsto x^{1/s}$ , we have,

$$(1+|x|^a) \le C (1+|x|^{as})^{1/s}.$$

Therefore,

$$||(1+|x|^{a})K||_{2} \leq C||(1+|x|^{as})^{1/s}K||_{2}$$
$$\leq C||(1+|\cdot|^{as})K||_{2}^{1/s}||K||_{2}^{1/s'}$$

Since as is an even positive integer, we know from Inequality (6.36) that

$$||(1+|\cdot|^{as})K||_2^{1/s} \le C\delta^{\frac{1}{2s}-a}.$$

As  $||K||_2 = ||\phi(|\cdot|)||_2 \le C\delta^{1/2}$ , we have,

$$||(1+|\cdot|^{as})K||_{2}^{1/s}||K||_{2}^{1/s'} \le C\delta^{-a+\frac{1}{2s}}\delta^{\frac{1}{2s'}} \le C\delta^{-a+\frac{1}{2}}.$$

Taking  $a = \frac{n}{2} + \epsilon$ , we obtain by using Hölder's inequality,

$$||K||_{1} = ||K(1+|x|^{a})(1+|x|^{a})^{-1}||_{1} \le ||K(1+|x|^{a})||_{2}||(1+|x|^{a})^{-1}||_{2}.$$
Since  $||(I + |x|^a)^{-1}||_2 \leq C_{\epsilon}$ , we have

$$||K||_1 \le C_\epsilon \delta^{-a+\frac{1}{2}} \le C_\epsilon \delta^{-(\frac{n-1}{2}+\epsilon)}$$

We also have  $(T_{\delta}f)(\xi) = \varphi(|\xi|)\widehat{f}(\xi) = \widehat{K}(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi) = (K * f)(\xi)$ . That is,

$$T_{\delta}f = K * f.$$

Therefore  $||T_{\delta}f||_2 = ||(T_{\delta}f)|_2 = ||\phi(|\cdot|)\widehat{f}||_2 \leq C||f||_2$ . Also, using Young's convolution inequality we get

$$||T_{\delta}f||_{1} \le C||K||_{1}||f||_{1} \le C_{\epsilon}\delta^{-(\frac{n-1}{2}+\epsilon)},$$

and

$$||T_{\delta}f||_{\infty} \le C||K||_1||f||_{\infty} \le C_{\epsilon}\delta^{-(\frac{n-1}{2}+\epsilon)}||f||_{\infty}$$

The result now follows from Riesz-Thorin interpolation for p = 1 and p = 2 together with p = 2 and  $p = \infty$ .

**Lemma 6.24.** If m is a function with compact support which is a multiplier on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$  for some p then  $\widehat{m} \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

*Proof.* Let  $f \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  with  $\widehat{f}(x) = 1$  for  $x \in \operatorname{supp}(m)$ . Now  $(T_m f)(\xi) = m(\xi)\widehat{f}(\xi) = m(\xi).$ 

$$\widehat{m}(\xi) = (\widetilde{T_m f})(\xi) = T_m f(-\xi).$$

As  $T_m f \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n), \ \widehat{m} \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n).$ 

**Lemma 6.25.** The Fourier transform of  $(1 - |\xi|^2)^a_+$  is

$$K^{a}(x) = \pi^{-a} \Gamma(a+1) |x|^{-\frac{n}{2}-a} J_{\frac{n}{2}+a}(2\pi |x|),$$

where

$$J_{\nu}(t) = \frac{(\frac{t}{2})^{\nu}}{\Gamma(\nu + \frac{1}{2})\Gamma(\frac{1}{2})} \int_{-1}^{1} e^{its} (1 - s^2)^{\nu - \frac{1}{2}} \, \mathrm{d}s,$$

is the Bessel function of the first kind.

*Proof.* First note that  

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (1 - |\xi|^2)^a_+ \, \mathrm{d}\xi = \int_{\substack{0 \le |\xi| \le 1 \\ 0 \le s \le 1}} (1 - |\xi|^2)^a \, \mathrm{d}\xi = |\mathbb{S}^{n-1}| \int_{\substack{0 \le s \le 1 \\ 0 \le s \le 1}} (1 - s^2)^a s^{n-1} \, \mathrm{d}s < \infty.$$
That is,  $(1 - |\xi|^2)^a_+ \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

Therefore,

$$\begin{split} \left( (1-|\cdot|^2)^a \right)^{\widehat{}}(x) &= \int_{0 \le |\xi| \le 1} (1-|\xi|^2)^a_+ e^{-2\pi i \langle x,\xi \rangle} \, \mathrm{d}\xi \\ &= \int_{0 \le |\xi| \le 1} \int_{0 \le s \le 1} (1-s^2)^a e^{-2\pi i \langle x,su \rangle} s^{n-1} \, \mathrm{d}s \, \mathrm{d}u \\ &= \int_{0 \le s \le 1} (1-s^2)^a s^{n-1} \int_{\mathbb{S}^{n-1}} e^{-2\pi i \langle x,su \rangle} \, \mathrm{d}u \, \mathrm{d}s \\ &= \int_{0 \le s \le 1} s^{n-1} (1-s^2)^a 2\pi (|x|s)^{-(\frac{n-1}{2})} J_{\frac{n-2}{2}}(2\pi |x|s) \, \mathrm{d}s \\ &= 2\pi |x|^{(1-\frac{n}{2})} \int_{0 \le s \le 1} (1-s^2)^a s^{n/2} J_{\frac{n-2}{2}}(2\pi |x|s) \, \mathrm{d}s \\ &= 2\pi |x|^{(1-\frac{n}{2})} \frac{2^a \Gamma(a+1)}{(2\pi |x|)^{a+1}} J_{\frac{n-2}{2}}(2\pi |x|). \end{split}$$
 Here we used the following. If  $r = |x|$  and  $x' = \frac{x}{|x|}$  and  $u' = \frac{u}{|u|}$  we have  $\int_{\mathbb{S}^{n-1}} e^{-2\pi i x u} \, \mathrm{d}u' = \int_{\mathbb{S}^{n-1}} e^{-2\pi i |x| |u| \langle x', u' \rangle} \, \mathrm{d}u' = 2\pi (|x||u|)^{-\frac{n-2}{2}} J_{\frac{n-2}{2}}(2\pi |x||u|). \end{split}$ 

We are now in a position to give the main result of this section.

**Theorem 6.26.** The Bochner-Riesz multipliers  $T^a$  satisfy the following:

- 1. If  $a > \frac{n-1}{2}$  then  $T^a$  is bounded on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , for any  $1 \le p \le \infty$ .
- 2. If  $0 < a \le \frac{n-1}{2}$  then  $T^a$  is bounded on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$  if  $\left|\frac{1}{p} \frac{1}{2}\right| < \frac{a}{n-1}$ ,

and is not bounded if

$$\left|\frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{2}\right| \ge \frac{2a+1}{2n}.$$

## CHAPTER 6. LITTLEWOOD-PALEY THEORY AND MULTIPLIERS 200

*Proof.* First note that using Lemma 6.23 for any  $\epsilon > 0$ , we have

$$\begin{split} ||T_k f||_p &\leq C_{\epsilon} 2^{-(k+1)\{-(\frac{n-1}{2}+\epsilon)\}|\frac{2}{p}-1|} ||f||_p \leq C_{\epsilon} 2^{k(\frac{n-1}{2}+\epsilon)|\frac{2}{p}-1|} ||f||_p.\\ ||T^a f||_p &\leq \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} ||T_k f||_p 2^{-ka} \leq C_{\epsilon} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} 2^{k(\frac{n-1}{2}+\epsilon)|\frac{2}{p}-1|-ka} ||f||_p.\\ \text{is bounded if } k(\frac{n-1}{2}+\epsilon)|\frac{2}{p}-1|-ka < 0, \text{ which implies}\\ \left(\frac{n-1}{2}+\epsilon\right)\left|\frac{1}{p}-\frac{1}{2}\right| < \frac{a}{2}. \end{split}$$

As  $\epsilon > 0$  is arbitrary, we have

$$\left(\frac{n-1}{2}\right) \left|\frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{2}\right| < \frac{a}{2}.$$

That is  $T^a$  is bounded if  $\left|\frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{2}\right| < \frac{a}{n-1}$ . This proves the first part of (2). We observe that if  $a > \frac{n-1}{2}$ , then  $\frac{a}{n-1} > \frac{1}{2} < \frac{a}{n-1}$ . Hence (1) is proved. Now we recall a few asymptotic properties of Bessel function. As  $t \longrightarrow 0$ , we have  $J_{\nu}(t) \leq Mt^{\nu}$ , for some constant M, and as  $t \longrightarrow \infty$ , we have

$$M_1 t^{-\frac{1}{2}} \le J_{\nu}(t) \le M_2 t^{-\frac{1}{2}},$$

for constants  $M_1$ ,  $M_2 > 0$ .

Using these facts, we have for  $|x| \longrightarrow 0$ ,

$$|K^a(x)| \le C.$$

And for  $|x| \longrightarrow \infty$ , we have,

$$C_1|x|^{-(\frac{n+1}{2}+a)} \le |K^a(x)| \le C_2|x|^{-(\frac{n-1}{2}+a)}.$$

Now,

 $T^{a}$ 

$$\begin{aligned} ||K^{a}||_{p}^{p} &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |K^{a}(x)|^{p} dx \\ &= \int_{0 \le |x| \le 1} |K^{a}(x)|^{p} dx + \int_{|x| > 1} |K^{a}(x)|^{p} dx \\ &\ge \int_{0 \le |x| \le 1} |K^{a}(x)|^{p} dx + C \int_{|x| > 1} |x|^{-(\frac{n-1}{2}+a)p} dx \\ &\ge \int_{0 \le |x| \le 1} |K^{a}(x)|^{p} dx + C |\mathbb{S}^{n-1}| \int_{r > 1} r^{-(\frac{n+1}{2}+a)p} r^{n-1} dr \end{aligned}$$

$$= \int_{0 \le |x| \le 1} |K^a(x)|^p \, \mathrm{d}x + C \int_{r>1} r^{-(\frac{n+1}{2}+a)p+n-1} \, \mathrm{d}r$$

Therefore  $||K^a||_p^p < \infty$  only if  $(\frac{n+1}{2} + a)p - n + 1 > 1$  that is if  $p > \frac{2n}{n+1+2a}$ .

Now by using Lemma 6.24,  $T^a$  can be bounded on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , only if  $p > \frac{2n}{n+1+2a}$ . Suppose on the contrary that  $T^a$  is bounded on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , for

$$\left. \frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{2} \right| \ge \frac{2a+1}{2n}.$$
(6.37)

There are two possibilities. When  $\frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{2} > 0$ , Inequality (6.37) implies  $\frac{1}{p} \le \frac{2n}{n+1+2a}$ .

This is clearly a contradiction!

In the other case when  $\frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{2} < 0$ , we have  $p' \leq \frac{2n}{n+1+2a}$ . We note that if K(x) is the kernel of  $T^a$ , then transpose  $(T^a)^*$  has kernel  $\widetilde{K}$ , where  $\widetilde{K}(x) = K(-x)$ . So the multiplier of  $(T^a)^*$  is  $\widehat{\widetilde{K}}(\xi)$ . Fourier transform of the multiplier of  $(T^a)^*$ , is  $\hat{\widetilde{K}}(x) = K(x) = K^a(-x)$ . Note that by our assumption  $(T^a)^*$  is bounded for  $p' \leq \frac{2n}{n+1+2a}$ . But  $K^a(\cdot) \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$  only when  $p > \frac{2n}{n+1+2a}$ . This gives contradiction and completes the proof.

## CHAPTER 7

## Conclusion

This thesis is a brief survey of a few techniques commonly used in Harmonic Analysis. We have seen the importance of averaging operators, and their techniques in understanding the  $L^p$ -boundedness of certain translation-invariant operators. The techniques presented open the doors for a graduate level study as well as research. Now, we mention few of those directions one can pursue.

We have seen in Chapter 6 three types of multiplier operators. In Section 6.3.3, we commented that the study of multipliers associated to the characteristic functions of balls is difficult. This is one of the directions of study one can take up. Indeed, the study of multipliers is a vast subject in itself.

In Chapter 5, we have seen singular integral operators. The Calderón-Zygmund theory answers most of the questions that may arise in the study of singular integrals of convolution type. Therefore, the next step would be to see singular integrals of non-convolution type. These are typically difficult to study, since we no longer have translation-invariance at hand. Nonetheless, much development is done in this direction. One often starts by defining a special tempered distribution, called the T(1)-distribution, and studies its boundedness. The theory so developed, what is called the "T(1)-theory", answers certain questions on the boundedness of singular integrals of non-convolution type. A more general theory, called the "T(b)-theory" is also developed in accordance to this. We refer the reader to [11] for preliminary details on the topic.

Speaking of the theory of boundedness of translation-invariant operators, we notice that the Muckenhoupt class  $(A_p)$  of weights have been more than helpful in deriving a variety of weighted and unweighted results. We believe that this class finds its use in the study of several other exotic operators. For instance Duoandikoetxea et al. in [8] have used  $A_p$  weights in the study of a maximal function associated to the k-plane transform. The k-plane transform is a natural integral transform that comes in the study of densities using only the average values along k-dimensional planes. It is interesting to see the use of  $A_p$  weights in the study of boundedness of similar kind of operators.

Another branch of study one may pursue is the multilinear Harmonic analysis, where, as the name suggests, we look at multilinear operators (taking more than one input) and ask similar questions about boundedness. Several theories about such operators has been developed till date. We refer the reader to [11] for a brief introduction to the topic. Some of the interpolation results are also known for multilinear operators (see for instance, [13] and the references therein). However, we believe much work can be done here.

Before closing the thesis, we would like to mention one last direction of work. Our study only deals with operators defined on the Euclidean space. It is natural to ask whether similar theory can be developed on non-Euclidean spaces. There are several challenges that one may face if one tries to develop this theory verbatim. First, to talk about (Hardy-Littlewood) averaging operators, one would require "balls". So, one must work with a metric structure that has a compatible measure. Riemannian manifolds are easy examples of such spaces. Apart from this, the major difficulty that one faces is that on general non-Euclidean spaces, one may not have the notion of "cubes". Consequently, the Calderón-Zygmund decomposition, that has been the main ingredient of many proofs, no longer holds. This forces one to work only with metric balls. However, the non-Euclidean metric balls might not be as well-behaved as the Euclidean ones. For instance, in the Euclidean space  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , we have, what we call the "measure-doubling" phenomenon. That is, the measure of the ball of radius 2r (centered at any point) in the Euclidean space is a constant  $(2^n)$  times that of the ball of radius r. Such a phenomenon is not expected in other non-Euclidean spaces. For instance, in the hyperbolic space, the volume of a ball increases exponentially, while in the sphere, it increases like sine. Due to the troublesome nature of these spaces, similar theory on these spaces has not been developed yet. One would like to see if new techniques can be developed for these spaces that give analogous results.

## Bibliography

- A. Benedek, A.-P. Calderón, and R. Panzone. Convolution operators on Banach space valued functions. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.*, 48:356–365, 1962.
- [2] C. Bennett and R. Sharpley. Interpolation of Operators. Elsevier Science, 1988.
- [3] S. Bochner. Summation of multiple fourier series by spherical means. Transactions of the American Mathematical Society, 40(2):175–207, 1936.
- [4] A. P. Calderon and A. Zygmund. On the existence of certain singular integrals. Acta Math., 88:85–139, 1952.
- [5] R. R. Coifman and C. Fefferman. Weighted norm inequalities for maximal functions and singular integrals. *Studia Math.*, 51:241–250, 1974.
- [6] R. R. Coifman and R. Rochberg. Another characterization of BMO. Proc. Amer. Math. Soc., 79(2):249–254, 1980.

- [7] J. Duoandikoetxea. Fourier analysis, volume 29 of Graduate Studies in Mathematics. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2001. Translated and revised from the 1995 Spanish original by David Cruz-Uribe.
- [8] J. Duoandikoetxea, V. Naibo, and O. Oruetxebarria. k-plane transforms and related operators on radial functions. *Michigan Math. J.*, 49(2):265– 276, 2001.
- [9] G. B. Folland. *Real analysis.* Pure and Applied Mathematics (New York). John Wiley & Sons, Inc., New York, 1984. Modern techniques and their applications, A Wiley-Interscience Publication.
- [10] M. Frazier, B. Jawerth, and G. Weiss. Littlewood-Paley theory and the study of function spaces, volume 79 of CBMS Regional Conference Series in Mathematics. Conference Board of the Mathematical Sciences, Washington, DC; by the American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 1991.
- [11] L. Grafakos. Modern Fourier analysis, volume 250 of Graduate Texts in Mathematics. Springer, New York, second edition, 2009.
- [12] L. Grafakos. Classical Fourier analysis, volume 249 of Graduate Texts in Mathematics. Springer, New York, third edition, 2014.
- [13] L. Grafakos and E. M. Ouhabaz. Interpolation for analytic families of multilinear operators on metric measure spaces. *Studia Math.*, 267(1):37–57, 2022.
- [14] G. H. Hardy and J. E. Littlewood. A maximal theorem with functiontheoretic applications. Acta Math., 54(1):81–116, 1930.
- [15] L. Hörmander. Estimates for translation invariant operators in  $L^p$  spaces. Acta Math., **104**:93–140, 1960.

- [16] T. Hytönen, J. van Neerven, M. Veraar, and L. Weis. Analysis in Banach spaces. Vol. I. Martingales and Littlewood-Paley theory, volume 63 of Ergebnisse der Mathematik und ihrer Grenzgebiete. 3. Folge. A Series of Modern Surveys in Mathematics [Results in Mathematics and Related Areas. 3rd Series. A Series of Modern Surveys in Mathematics]. Springer, Cham, 2016.
- [17] E. Kreyszig. Introductory functional analysis with applications. Wiley Classics Library. John Wiley & Sons, Inc., New York, 1989.
- [18] J. E. Littlewood and R. E. A. C. Paley. Theorems on Fourier Series and Power Series. J. London Math. Soc., 6(3):230–233, 1931.
- [19] B. Muckenhoupt. Weighted norm inequalities for the Hardy maximal function. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 165:207–226, 1972.
- [20] M. Rosenblum. Summability of Fourier series in L<sup>p</sup>(dμ). Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 105:32–42, 1962.
- [21] J. L. Rubio de Francia. Factorization theory and A<sub>p</sub> weights. Amer. J. Math., 106(3):533-547, 1984.
- [22] W. Rudin. Real and complex analysis. McGraw-Hill Book Co., New York, third edition, 1987.
- [23] W. Rudin. Functional analysis. International Series in Pure and Applied Mathematics. McGraw-Hill, Inc., New York, second edition, 1991.
- [24] E. M. Stein and G. Weiss. Introduction to Fourier analysis on Euclidean spaces, volume No. 32 of Princeton Mathematical Series. Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 1971.
- [25] G. Weiss and S. Wainger, editors. Harmonic analysis in Euclidean spaces. Part 1, volume XXXV, Part 1 of Proceedings of Symposia in Pure Math-

*ematics*. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 1979. Dedicated to Nestor M. Rivière.

[26] N. Wiener. The ergodic theorem. *Duke Math. J.*, 5(1):1–18, 1939.